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RESEARCH INTO VIOLENT BEHAVIOR: DOMESTIC F

VIOLENCE

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 14, 1078

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON DomesTic AND INTERNATIONAL
ScieNTIFIC PLANNING, ANALYSIS AND COOPERATION,
: _ : Washi) .ton, D.C.

The subcommittee convened, pursuant to notice, at'10:08 a.m., in
room 2318, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James H. Scheuer,
chairman of the subcommittee. presiding.

Mr. Scuruer. The Committee on &:iencc and Technology, Sub-
committee on Domestic and International Scientific Planning, Analy-

. sis and Cooperation will come to order.

'This is an additicnal week of lhearings into reseurch on violent
behavior. Previously, we have held hearings on research into violence
against the elderly and sexual assault. This week of hearings is on
violence in the home: battered spouses and battered kids, and sexual
assaults within the home. '

One of the pitiful things that we came up with in onr hearings on
sexual assaults in general is that a very considerable percentage of
adult a rs in’violent crime were themselves victims of sexual
and violent abuse as young children, and the implications of that fact
are horrendous. It means that today’s victim of child abuse or sexual
ahuse in the home at a very tender age, has suffered such a traumatic
shock and such personality disorientation that later that individual
himself may welrebe destined to be a child abuser, a rapist, or a perpe-
tiator of violent attacks against other people, both elderly and young.

So it's absolutely essential that we learn more about violence in the
household and that we develop our capability of dealing with violence
in the home. ' :

There are two Members of Congress who have taken very resl and
very creative and thoughtful leadership in this whole field of violence
in the home. Congressman Newton Steers of Maryland and Con-

ssswoman Lindy Boggs of Touisiana have introduced a bill, H.R.
1927, entitled “The Domestic Violence Prevention and Treatment Act
of 1978.” It's a very fine piece of legislation. I'm very proud to co-
sponsor it.

We have here today Congressman Newton Steers from Marvland,
and I would like to. have him open these hearings by making a
statement. and as soon thereafter as (‘ongresswoman Boggs comes in
we’ll interrupt the hearing to let her make her statement.

[The opening statement of Congressman Schener follows: :]

(1)
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COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY
U.S. HOUSE OF REPARESENTATIVES
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20813

OPENING REMARKS
“RESCARCH 1fiTO HOUSEHOLD VIOLENCE”

BY
CHAIRMAN JAMES H. SCHEUVER

Topay THE DoMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC PLANNING,
ANALYSIS, AND COOPERATION SUBCOMMI TTEE OF THE House COMMITTEE ON
SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY BEGINS THREE DAYS OF HEARINGS ON ResEARCH
INTO HOUSEMOLD VIOLENCE. THESE HEARINGS ARE A CONTINUATION OF OUR
SUBCOMMITTEE'S OVERSIGHT REVIEW OF RESEARCH INTO VIOLENT BEHAVIOR.

1 WOULD LIKE TO SALUTE MY DISTINGUISHED COLLEAGUES, THE
HownorABLE LiNDY BoGGs OF LOUISIANA AND THE HonoABLE NEWTON STEERS
OF MARYLAND. BOTH HAVE WORKED HARD ON PROBLEMS OF HOUSEHOLD VIOLENCE
AND THEY ARE THE CO-AUTHORS OF A VERY EXCELLENT LEGISLATIVE PROPOSAL
IN THIS AREA, WE WELCOME THEIR PARTICIPATION IN THESE HEARINGS. I
ALSO WANT TO WELCOME THE DISTINGUISHED WITNESSES AND GUESTS.

Our SUBCOMMITTEE'S RECENT HEARINGS ON AN OVERVIEW OF VIOLENT
LEHAVIOR, ON SEXUAL ASSAULTS, AND ON' CRIMES AGAINST THE ELDERLY,
WAVE PRESENTED SHOCKING EVIDENCE THAT THE FAMILY IS OFTEN A CHILD'S
TRAINING GROUND FOR FUTURE ACTS OF VIOLENCE. THILD ABUSERS OFTEN
HAVE THEMSELVES BEEN BEATEN AS CHILDREN AND SOME RAPISTS HAVE HAD
AN EARLY INTRODUCTION TO VIOLENCE WITHIN THE HOFE. 1T 1S THEREFORE
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ESSENTIAL TO IDENTIFY AS EARLY AS POSSIRLL CHILDREN WHO MAVE BEEN
VICTIMS AND GIVE THEM A FULL BATTECRY OF TREATMENT IN ORDER TO BREAK
THIS VICIOUS CYCLE.

VIOLENCE 1S A HORROR KNOWN [N ALL TOO MANY AMERICAN HOUSEHOLDS,
ALTHOUGH DATA ON THE INCIDENCE OF SPOUSE BATTERING AND CHILD ABUSE
DO NOT YET REVEAL THE PRECISELY ACCURATE NUMBER OF PEOPLE INVOLVED,
THERE ARE GOOD REASO'S TO CONCLUDE THAT TENS OF THOUSANDS qr AMERICANS
ARE VICTIMIZED EACH YEAR. CoN

RESEARCH HAS DEMONSTRATED THAT VIOLENCE BETWEEN FAMILY MEMBERS
CUTS ACROSS ALL SOCIO-ECONOMIZ LEVELS, ALL NATIONALITIES, AND ALL
RELlGlous_GRSUPs. No FACTIOH OF AMERICAN SOCIETY IS IMMUNE FROM
THIS DEADLY ASSAULT ON THE FAMILY AND INDIVIDUAL fAMILY MEMBERS.

IT 1S DIFFICULT FOR MANY OF US TO THINK OF THE FAMILY AS A
VIOLENT GROUP, TRADITIOHMALLY WE VIEW THIS UNIT AS SUPPORTIVE, LOVING,
AND HARMOMIOUS. KOWEVER, RESEARCH REVEALING THE PERVASIVENESS OF
HOUSEHOLD VIOLENCE REQUIRES THAT WE TAKE A NEW'LOOK AT THE STRESSES
AND TENSIONS SURROUNDING FAMILY LIFE.

HOUSEHOLD VIOLENCE WILL NOT GO AwAY BY ITSELF. WE AS A SOCIETY
ARE BEGINNING TO-RECOGNIZE THE MAGHITUDE AND GRAVI1Y OF THIS PROBLEM,
WE MUST NOW DEVISE INTELLIGENT WAYS TO DEAL WITH 1T, SOUND, WELL-
CONCEIVED RESEARCH PROVIDES US WITH GREATER INSIGHTS INTO THE PROBLEM
AND POTENTIAL REMEDIES TO IT. .
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Mr. Steers. Thank you very much, Chairman Scheuer.

T em indeed proud that I am a sponsor of this bill that you just
referred to. : '

One of the things that we've noticed in this whole field is the need
for public recognition. There has been a tendency to deny that there
is a problem, and that's why I am pleased to see so many prople here
this morning, and I'm so pleased that yon, Mr. Chairman, have de-
cided to hold this hearing, as an indication that there is a growing -
appreciation of the problem.. '

Only last night Merv Griffin had a show devoted ontiroly‘,o bat-
tered wives. I think a better term is “battered spouses.” and that a
still better term is “domestic violence™, because thev all seem to be
interconnected, ayd we do know of cases, althongh they are rare.
where the batterer is the .female and the batteree is the male. But of
course, the traditional stereotype is in the opposite direction. T think
that because of women’s status. which is. of conrse. nlso recognized
in the battle for the cqual rights amendment, there has been a ten-
dency to either hide the problem or overlook the problem and not to
recogmize it. and I'm paiticniarly pleased that this subcommittee has
decided to focus the spotlight. as it were. on the problem, and T am
looking forward very much to the testimony. '

That’s all T have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scuever. Thank you very much, Congressman.

Ts there anyvthing else’ von wonld like to say. or shall we proceed ?

Mr. Steers. No. Thank yor .
~ Mr. Scueven. All right. We hope very much that yon can stay with
usand partake in the hearing.

STATEMENT OF QONGRESSWOHAN LINDY BOGGS

Mrs, Bocas. Mr. Chairman, T apprecinie 80 much your kindness in
providing me this opportunity and I very much appreciate vour hold-
ing these hearings on this problem that's so vital to all of us.

As many of vou know.—and T see many of you with whom T’ve
worked and ‘nlked on this issue for some time—von know of my
interest in child abuse. nlecoholism, drug abuse. health care. and other
matters directlv affecting familiés. Tn the past few vears T have also
been nssocinted with the House of Ruth here in Washington, which
s n shelter for destitute women and for battered women and their
children. .

The cnrrent public recognition of the drastically underestinmted
incidencé of domestic violence reflects our new willingmess to face the
ugly truth of violence in the home. Your proceedings this week will
shed more light on this problem. and T am very grateful for vour
interest. '

Tn response to the immediate problems of family violence, ns ex-
pressed by my constituents and his. Representative Newton Steers
and T introduced Iast summer the Domestic Violence Prevention and
Treatinent Act, H.R. 7927, and the response throughont the country
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has been astounding. 'Every day my office receives calls from individ-
_uals, shelters, community mental health centers, women’s groups,
and others who are interested in the legislation. ,

As I'm sure that Newt has told you, the purpose of the bill is two-
fold : First, we wish to focus naticnal attention on the serious prob-
len of family violence, and, second. we wish to supplement the ‘re-
mendons local initiatives already taking place all over the Nation.
It seems to me that Federal programns need to be coordinated sys-
tematically so that local applicants can make sense out of the system.
Another crying need is for Federal support in terms of technieal
assistance and grant money.

Many of the participants in today’s hearing will be interested to
know that congressional hearings have been scheduled on domestic
violence legislation for this spring. On March 8 the Senate Com-
mittee on Human Resources will hold a hearing and on March 18
.the Hous Education and Labor Select Education Subconimittee will
begin hearings. At that time the committee will receive comments
and suggestions about the appropriate Federal role in the sensitive
area of domestic violence,

Basically the Boggs-Steers bill would authorize HEW, through
the National Institute of Mental Health, to operate a demonstration
grant program, with the funds going directly to public agencies or
to pr. ate, nonprofit community groups working on family violence, -
Since the bill’s introduction, HEW has established a new section on
children, youth, and families. and T feel that it is likely that our bill
will reflect this change.

These grant fum{;e could be used for a variety of purposes: hot
lines, counseling services, housing, job training. staff training, and
volunteer coordination.

I was in Shreveport. La. a few days ago. and T wans very pleased
to see that the YMCA there was forniing a Women's Resources Cen-
ter, and among some of its planning was emergency shelter and
connseling and help in situations of family violence.

The list of programs eligible is not inclusive, On the contrary,
demonstration grants should allow local groups to pursue their own
godls as innovatively as possible.

Our bill would also set up a national clearinghouse on domestic
violence. The job of the clearinghouse wouid be to provide inforra-
tion to'the public, through t' media. through publications, through
educational institutions, on f,, ..ily violence. The clearinghouse would
also help local groups determine what existing programs, such as
LEAA. CETA. or title XX, could he helpful to their efforts.

An important function of the clearinghouse would be public in-
formation and outreach at a national level. First and foremost, vic-
tims of violence need to know where to go for help. ‘Also. the clear-
inghouse will help dispel many of the myths that exist about domes-
tic violence so that victiing and asusers alike will recogmize the grav-
ity of the problem. and so that neighbors, family and friends will be
more willing to “get involved.” .

A feature of the bill which I fecl is essential is the proposal to do
an cxhaustive study of State laws and practices as they relate to
family violence. The first agency which most frequently. of course.

[
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comes into contract with family violence is the police. The highes!
incidence, I’'m sure you've heard, of police officer death and injury
occurg when officers are answering (ll’gmestic violence calls. Many
victims and abuscrs become involved in the legal system. whether
criminal or civil, in an effort to find protection and prevent future
violence. .

Because each State and county has a different tradition of handling
these problems, there is a wide variety of methods used by authorities
‘to report the incidence of family violence. Thus, statistics are difficult
. to’ gather with any precision. The information generated by your
hearings here will be a great h: 'p to (iose of us trying to determine
“What should the Federal role Le{”

Our legislation will pot immediately banish the severe and chronic

roblem of violence in the home. However, I do believe it will be an
important first step townrd focusing national attention on the prob-
‘lem. Because the solution. to this very personal difficulty lies with
our local communities, I feel it is important to provide support for
local efforts. :

T can only reiterate my gratitude, Mr. Chairman, to the subcom-
mittee and to the array of well-informed witnesses who have traveled
to Washington to share with the Congress their extensive research
into family violence. These hearings are an important part of the
process of helping Americans recognize and fight against violence
in the home.

I thank you so much for allowing me to participate. -

Mr. Sciroer. We're honored to have you here, Congresswoman
Boggs, and we wish to congratulate you on the enormous leadership
that you have shown in highlighting this issue and focusing our
attention and concern on this issue over the years and for producing
far and away the best available piece of legislation on the subject.
I'm very honored to be a cosporisor of it, and I want to thank you
again for coming here thiggnorning. If you can stay, you'd be more
than welcome, but I know the time pressure under which you are
laboring. We're very grateful to have had you, and we congratulate
you again on the tremendous zeal and leaderghip which you have
shown in this wholearea. ~

Mrs. Bocos. Thank vou so much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scieuer. We will now hear from Dr. Saleem A. Shah, who is
chief of the Center for Studies of Crime and Delinquency at the
National Institute of Mental Health at HEW, and Mr. Tom Lalley,
who is deputy director of the Center for Studies of Crime and
Delinquency. : '

.Dr. Shah has testified previously before this Subcommittee. He
helped ts evaluate. the role of the Federal Government in criminal
justice research and was very helpful to us in our report that we
issued ¢ .d the recommendations that were made, which elicit
very fine commendatory' letter from the President. Dr. Shah
also been very helpful in helping us put together this set of hear-
ings, and he 18, without any question, one of the foremost and nost
though*ful and creative voices in the field of criminal justice and
violent behavior in our country today.

.11
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We're delighted to welcome you, Dr. onah, and Mr. Lalley. Your
prepared remarks will be printed at this point in the record. Since
your testimony got here after the start of our work recess, I would
think that neither Congressman Steers nor 1 have had a chance to
look at: it. So perhaps you could talk to us in extenso, and then I'im
sure l:hat both Congressman {iteers and T will have some questions
to ask.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Saleem A. Shah is as follows:]
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1 am honored =0 nave this wpportunisy of test:iiying defors vou

roday., In your letter of iAV.Ialion, Y04 reqdrsted “hat I address
snree toplcs: ‘1) “he resgdrca'lctiv;txes andg .ntere: s ot the
-Ya:;onal institune of dcﬁta{wﬂea;:h'a Tenter Tor stuaies o3 Irime .aad
Delinquency in the area of househuld vivierce, 121 the reiativnship,
butween these dCCLleléS and the Center's iong=standing program .t
. research on prooiems of individual vxo}en: b;::bk)r; and 5 recommeln-
dations for :hg future development of a well-cnnceptiiaiied ard - Trective
prugram of research in the area of household v*olencc. My plan will
L ) :
be to address each of these topics in crder and ratner brietly in

view of tne large number cf other witnesses from whom you would lixe

to hear this murning.

since 1168 =ne Center for Studies of Crime and Deiinquenty has
-
-

been the focal point in NIMH for research and training 4ctivwizics 1n
the areas of crime ard Jelinquency, related law and mentai health
.ssues, and :individuai vx&lent behavior. 7The Center operates with

an anruai oudge® of apptoximately $5,000,000 in research and tra.ning
grant funds, and hasua start otf seven progessxonal and fuur support
.staff. The Center's program :s conducted pridari.y through means of
;esearch and “raining Jrafs which are awarded 01 JomperiTove DuSis

vy JAVESt1atort ~uPKifd L Jarieids OIS P DAY Ul e 30 RTEE, L0, AL
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’ $

ERIC Fe

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

The problem of household violence is one rhat has been of concern
to the Center ever since its inception. Alth the funds available
we have managed since 19;8 to fund several research and training
projects vhich have been concerned in whole Or in part with this area.

We have not funded these projects all at once, but rather at a pace

of one, two, of three projects per year as our resources have allowed.

In so doing, the Center has sanaged to keep up a persistent effort .

in the household violence area, and the development of our prograa
has mirrored the evolution of fasily violence studies in the United
States.
. . .

Initially, in the late ;960'3, the Center became involved with
the probles of household violence because of our concern with the ’
need to find ways of i;proving pglice responses to peacekeeping situa-
tions in which there is a potential for unnecessary violence to erupt
betwsen police officers and citizens. Asthough umportant work had
already been done in the domestic disturbunce'area by Dre. Morton Bard
in New York City, it was felt thatfthere was a need for police to
test aiternative approaches to the domestic disturbance p:éblcl which
might prove to be xore cost-eftective. 'The Center accordingly spon-
sored a research and training effort in the Oakland Police Department
which led o the development of what has been cai.ed =he "Oakland
model' of domestic disturbance management.'l This modei uses a miniaum

B ’
of outside consuizants and :3 based arimarily on the notion that one

N -
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apt way to develup a gnod dumestic disturbance program 1s tu draw
systematically on éhs accumuiated  ractival wisdom ot experienced
pulice officers whu have demunsrated unusual etfTecti ceness and
competence in the management of Jomeslic Jd.sturdances. the “UJK;Jnu
modei” subsequently became the basis for a poiice training tilm
developed by the State of California’tor dissemination to law entorce=
mer® agencies within the state.

Another researcn project spounsored by the Jenter ln the <ariv
1970's conterned thg pu.ice departments of linneapolis-rt. Paui. The
investigator un this ;ruject used a new ype ut purtable tieid electronic
device for the purpuse uf making :nstantanedus and cumputer-readable
digizai recordings of highiy detailed observational data on 4,800
encounters besween police off;cers Atad ci1tizens. Rather than taking
an entire encounter as the pasic unit ol dat, coj.ention, the AﬂVCSﬁL-‘
gatur categorized each uLLe;uncc or gesture a police officer or
cstizen, “hus permitIing 4 ueeper and more finueyrain anaiysis ot tne
intergctiun sequences than nad hitherto heen pnss.bie.J The
Minneapolis=5t. Paul-study :nvolved resedrch on puiice responses %o

.
domest¥ic disturbances and aiso nad an unexpected bonus. A researcher
o~
working in the field of :nfunt studies found that the electronic
observation recording technolugy develioped fur “he pniice tresearch
suuid be used Sor highly deta.led moscervatians ot xn&ur}ctlﬂn& Dot Aeen
aremarture infants and the:r mothers. since prelim.nars rescarch

e, . .
“inwed that orgmature intan.s AN AN eRCentiviida o hidh Faal Seeatare
\

‘o normal term intants tor later pecoming victims of child aouae,

in ]
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this researcher was awarded a grant from the Center for a stu 5
aimed at identifying and hopefuily correcting abnormal interactions
bctwcenvprenltute infants and their mothers which cah lead to child
abuse. : '
By the eariy 13970's it had berome¢ evident to NIMH and to the
research community that a brecader view of fanxly yxblence way needed
than was being ceflected in much of the work on chiid abuse and on
police responses to domestic disturbances. Support was accordingly
provided by NIMH for a new program of research on intrafamily violence
which Professor Murray A.3.rawus had establighed at the university of
New Hampshire. Out of this initial effort came the :dea for the
national sut;ey which Professors Straus, Richard J. Gelles, and
Suzanne K. Steinmetz have recently conducted. The purpose of this
research was to determine the nature,_incxdence. and severity of
household violence in the United States. Our Center has funded both
thi1s survey and a relate& research training project which is be.ng
conducted by Professor Straus in an effcrt to remedy the current
shortage ot skilled researchers .n the area of household vivlence,

4

Thanks largely to the xmpetds provided by Professors 3traus.

. .

Gelles, and Steinmetz, research on household violence is now reaching

toward a new leve: uf interest and activity that van hdve impurtant

implications tor future pubiic pulicies and programs. wur Jenter
1]
plans to assist thi.s deveiopment ifsufar as our resources

will allow, and insofar as cur #fforts do not dupi:cate thuse of
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other Federal al;ncicl which zre or may become interested 1n.!h18

field. Among futurs research sfforts planred by the Center are studies
which will add significantly to our understanding of: (1) the battered .
voman problea, (2) the extent to which holpital; are responding adquatcly
to medical and related needs of battered women, and (3) the exken: to which
abusive parenting is aolocggtnd with earlier exposure as children to home
environments in which physical abuse occcurred.

-

* 8¢

The second topic on which I have bsen asked to comment is the relation=-
siip between our Cnnt;r's activities in the area of nouleholé’;iolunco and
our concern with problems of individual violent behavior aore generally.

In ay viﬂy, the;o i3 a tendency in the United States towards petiodicg
uplur;nllin public alarm and apprehension over the incidence in o;r society
sf homicides, aggravatad assaults‘:hnd other types of individuai violeat
behaviors. There are ample grou;;snfcr such public concerns since the
United s;.g.. does have a higher lavel of internal violaence tnan pérhapl
any other advanced industrial soclety.

Ths National Inﬁcitu:e of dental ilealtn is primarily concerned with
research that can ead to improved anderstanding 2f wman benavior,
especialily eaavio? ;HL:H aav¥ stem (LoD Aeatal L1lness ang Cendvioar

which i4 seriously Geviant, Zdiadapt:ive, °r ciosent.  rhe LD s

27090 O = T8 = 2 ' ’ q
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has a masjor and continuing prograRmatic interes: and respersibiiity
in the area of itndividual vivient behavior ind .onst.tutes an
. important resource for Jealiny w;th‘;eseurch ard related needs n

this area.

8

The Center for 3tudies ot Crime and Deiinqueacy, as :fdicated .
»
earlier in this testimony, was ¢s®abiished 1n 1998 *or =he vurpose
of !ncreasing Jnd'enhancxng zhé 41MH research effurt in the area o
individuai wiolent benavior. In order to carry out ‘hus Aission in
a responsibi= and accountable aay, the Center adopted -he foilewing
guideiines .r .is proiram et't:res, These guidelines werv urd are

-
as follows:

1. The use of pubiic funds for research reiated *o iradividual
vioien® behavior sncuid be premised ©n at1iitarian goals «= ..2.,
che ultimane =ransiatiue of new :aformation and research .nto tang;ole
sublic penef.%s == and nut LAotne pursult of nes anowledge Tor its
own sake. ,

S, given “his ortentacion, vthe Center nas
responsibility %o be sensitive tu pupiic cencerns in the area wf
individug: viclent behavior and <. Jeveiuvp a research program that
wili respond a3 effecrively as possibie to sucﬁlconcerns.

5. A major researcn need s the area of ndiv.dual viosent
behavior can ne --— and often . == “he deve, . prent o mproved dqu

+

on the :ncidence, prévalence, and seriousness ot such neha.. 1. O \

the extent "hat such Jata are no® neing gatherei by atner Federal

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




agencies, the Center hss an obligation to develop additional data
that can assist the future development of improved programs in the
sreas of rdsearch, prevention, and treatament.
4. Since indivadual violence is a highly complex phenomenon, :
-the Center’also needs to sponsor research that encompasses several
disciplinary and substantive areas. For example, even though rescrt to
" violent behavior may some times be a reflection of individual psycho-
puthology or mental 1llness, these characteristics alone do nct genera11§
provide an alequa:e explana.iun of 1ndividual violent benaviur, as
is glaringly evident from the fact that by f;r the vast majority of
' ‘ psychotics and other seriously disturbed persons do not comnx; acts A
of violence. Hence, 1t 1is critical that research examine not only
biolog.cail, p:ycﬂiatric and psychological factors which may be asso-
ciated with individuai violence, but a.so how any of these factors
intersct with lpeéxfxc socfai. environmental, familial, and larger
institutional forces,

The Center's previous, ongoing, and planned studies in the
area of household violence prdvide examples of our efforts to bring
-ultidinéiplinary perspectives to ben; on a phenoamenon that has
attrscted great public :nterest and concern. Another example 'out
of seversl thst might be cited) concerns thé research which the
Center hag supported 1n response to extensive speculation -- as well
a8 some dremature assertions -- in scientific journals and in the

‘

mass med:ia ahout the existence of a possibie link batween *he- 47, XYY . '

"ERIC
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. ] chromosomai abnormali®y and vioient behavxor. OQur concefn was that
public policies as well as crimiral justice system responses n{ght

o

be based upon incomplete and possibly misleading ‘information cuncern-

tng individuals with the XYY anomaly.
] .
. The Center funded several studies, beginning in the late 1360's,
'
tin gfforts to gain better undergtandxng of the sehavioral implications
of such chromosomal variations. Recugnizing, Jlso: that public needs »
) often raquire that important policy determinations be made before - '
jetinitive research results are available, the Center sponsored a
~40-day conference in June 1969ty assess the current state of knowl-
e' e on the XYY issue. The cunference involved experts from the
%i¢1ds of genetxés. aedicine, psychiatry, psychology, criminoldy,
. " ind law. The conferees lade 0 the conciusion that until @ore precise
knowledge became dvd.labxg, o, decisions should be mude about an
\ndividua. based simpiy pun the fac> that he-had this chromosomal
condition. The publiished report of the cunterence thus served as
an .nterim guide %o poiicy-makers unsil further résearch findings
ot became av:xlable.J
éhbsequentlv. one. major study tunded by wur centes, and'xnvolvan
‘the sereen:ng of several thousand men, vielded no evidence that males
N 41 .n the XY7 chromosomal constitution were unusually aggressive or
vivient. LInstead, the researchers found that while the 877 maies
did have a somewhat elevated vr.me rite, the.r crimes Zostly .nvoived

4
i property ot fenses.
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. [
The thard topic which [ have been asked %o address concerns ay -

-

recommendations for the future development of a uol‘.-concepculiud‘

. and effective Federal research effort in the area of household. violence.

The problem of household violence, like any other phcno-oﬂgn of
indi7idual vioient behavior, 1s inherently complex and many-faceted.
Given the ponpl&i:y of the problem, it seems to 3¢ that a ,?edor.lnl

_research strategy with respect to househoid violence should avoid the
piéfulh of excessive compartmentalization. There will cer-inly
be needs for some highly focused research on specific types of hdu\l'o-
hold violence and on various factors associated with the dutribu‘tion.
rates, Mmr’c. seriousmess and othix; characteristics of such behaviors,
Houwor‘.\thoro {s a continuing need also for research within a broader.
and aylti-disciplinary framework concerning prcbleas of violent
behavior sore generally. Stated differtntly, violence within the
huusehold is a sub-catogorylof individual violent behaviers, and
our ilprovo'd understanding of <he broader category should offer

s valuab.e insights about more specific mnx:’estilczons witnia par':'.cuiar
80G:al contexts and se=tings.

Another :apor=-an: consideration is the need Jor a realistis

understand.ng sn the part of all-concerned as to ncw auch and «nat

{ can reasonably be expected of a Federal resea;rch etfors in che irea

O
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of household violence and over what psriod of tims. The desired improve-
sents in our knowledge and undnr:tniding of hcuashold violence ars apt td
come slowly. The findings from initial studiea will often need to be
tested and refined by aubsequent studiss before there cau be expectations
of wore tangible benefits fror rssearch in the form of impreved sorvice
programs and public policiea.

) It is my viev that & ateady and long-term period of support {s essential
for developing and f.fining important new knowladge about househcld vioience.
Shoré term and "crash" efforts are not 1iksly to provide the solid base of
knovledge that vwill be of -or.'cnduring social valua. Nor is it likely that
research findings produced in “crash” approach will offsr reliable guides

for policy or find expression in carefully tested programs cf prevention

and ctreatment. )

1n closing, Mr. Chairaan, 1 am honored to appear befors this distinguished

Subcommittes, and will be pleassd to respond to any queations you may h3vq,

')

(X ]
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L 4 :

STATEMENT OF SALEEM A. SHAH, CHIEF, CENTER FOR STUDIES
OF CRIME AND DELINQUENCY, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF MENTAL
HEALTH, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE;
ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS LALLEY, DEPUTY CHIEF

Dr. Snan. Thankz you very much, Mr. Chairman.

It's an honor to appear again before this subcommittee anl to
express some thonghts about the activities of the NIMIT Center for
Studies of Crime and Delinqueney in the areas of concern to this
subcommittee. :

I also recall a meeting with Congressman Steers and some of vour
staff last summer on this issue, and we share your interest igghis aren..

Rather than read my written remarks, with your ‘wrmission. Mr.

Chairman, I would prefer to just tongh on some highlights.

Mr. SciEUER. You have our permission aml our urging.

1.

Dr. Suan. Thank you. : ,

The NIMH Center for Studies of Crime and Delinquency operates
with a total budget of about $5 million and a professional staff of
seven, and a support staff of four. '

We have, since the very inception »f the Center, when we received
our own funds in 1968, (loﬁn*’m ividual violent behavior as one of
the priority concerns of our a ities. And under that broader rubric
of individnal violent belinvior we have been concerned with studies
not only of crimes of violence but also the development of childhood
aggression, the kandling and treatment of childhood aggression, tlie
effects of socinl learning and socinlization patterns which faeilitate -
violent behavior. We have been concerned with targets of child abuse.
Prior to the development of the National Rape Center, our (‘enter
di' work in the area“of rape. We also have been ropcerned with
studies in the area of domestic violence, and you hall be hearing
much more about “nat from the researchers whe are over here : Pro-
fessor Straus, Dr. Steinmetx, Dr. Gelles, and others. so 1 will not get
into that area. .

One important point that T would like to make is that { woull not
claim to be an expert in the aren of domestie violenee. Rather, T will
discuss that subtopic ngainst the background of the -broader work
that we have done in individua) vielent behavior more generally.

My personsl view wounld be that one needs to conceptualize and
study the phenomenon of domestic violence as a subeniegory of the
broader phenonenan of violent behavior, and yet as a broader eate-
gory of all the factors that facilitate viglence inonr society, whether
individual or group. '

I don't believe that basic laws of behavior would markedly change
or be changed as a function of the setting and context of the be-
havior. Although, certainly there are unigque aspeets to the subeate-
gories and one certainly. needs to have understanding not enly of
the broader themes of individual violent behavior but also. if Tmay
sav. the variations on the themes. and to what extent the nnigue con-
toxt of the familv. of the norms of the family, the privacy in the
family, the legal, idcological and philosophieal nxpeets of the family
may conduce to particular types and frequencies of violent behavior,

Mr. Scnecer. Lot me just ask a question.

-

| I
[
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Weo normally consider the family a haven of love and mutual sup-

_port against all the tensions, anxieties, pressures, and rigdrs of the

outside world.

Now, how is it that there is more violence perpetrated within the
home, apparently, than there is outside of the ome? Doesn't this go
sgainst every grain that we have, every precept? Doesn’t this go
against the basic perceptions of Amepicans, that it's a question of
“Us versus Them”, that intrafamily there’s mutual love, support,

.esteem, sharing, concern, and outside the family “They're gunning

for us.”

Dr. Suamn. It does shatter some preconceptions and perhaps stereo-
types that one wonld like to belies~, that the family is a cradle of
love, harmony. and support. I1  cver, the closeness of the relation-
ships, the propinquity. the interactions, the conflicts that develop in
any relationship are all very relevant factors. Any two-party rela-
tionship is bound to he affected by those factors. ’lus, there is a lack
of the external audience, which may very often have a constraining
or limiting influence: that is, serve as an inhibiting factor,

So I think, as T said earlier, Mr. Chairman, the same laws of be-
havior that operate to influence violent behavior in other contexts
have to be considered, Where there's intimacy, privacy. closeness, the
opportunity for sustained conflict, aind also the inability to resolve
the conflict through other means, one wonld expect, and one cer-
tainly finds, that the family also has its share of violence—perhaps
more than its share of violence, And with regard to what we would
like to believe as to the love and harmony thiat shonld exist, T might
simply note that we also would like to believe that our religious
institntions should foster brotherhood and love, and yet 1 scem to
recall that wars have heen fought and people have been killed—per-
haps to save their souls, - * .

So I not sure that there is any great conflict here. It simply has
shattered & myth, and T would suggest that Professor Straus and his
colleagnes can go into much more detail, bused on the considerable
empirical evidence that they have developed.

lpmontiom-(l earlier. Mr. Chairman, that. there ix a need, T believe,
to study the phenomenon of domestic violence in a broader context.
I inention that becanse in our program we are concerned with bio-
logical seience studies, behavioral science, social sciences, as well as
empirical legal studies. There is a tendency among scientists to be
constrained by the particular diseipline they come from, by the par-
ticular concepts they use. by the particular assessment tools that
they hzpen to have, I-think in a similar fashion, if there's too much
specialicotion there may tend to be a kind of compartmentalization
and one may not be able to see the commonalities that run across
the phenomena of concern. Which is not to say that one should not
study any specific subeategory. but again. to seiterate my point, that
these would better he seeh as variations on a broader theme of vio-
lent behavior in our society.

One of the problems that one has in the field is a lack of synthesis,
an integration across disciplines, and since onr Center is’concerned
with studies across several disciplines we try to encourage and facili-
tate some multidisciplinary perspectives. It is a hope that is difficult
to achieve, but it is certainly one that we continue to try to develop.

.
<
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T might give an example, Mr. Chairman, as to'the ways in which
a basic conceptnalization of behavior cuts across settigs and situa-

. tions. Even though our program is located within the National

Institute of Mental Health we do not have any preocenpation with

. psychopathology of any kind ns a main determiner either of domestic

violence or of any other violence, even of erime and delinquency. ”
Rather, we conceptualize behavior as involving an interact ion hétween
characieristics oé)iml'ivi(llmls—-.be they biological. psychological, so-
cial, or othier—and particnlar settings and social environments. So
that basically and fundamentally, whether one comes out, of 'a back-
ground of sociology, or social psychology, or ecological psychology,

there is this interactional pers ective that cuts across.

Now if I may give an example from some clinical experience that
T had several years ago, it might illustrate the point T am trying to
make in regard to understanding voth the individnal and. inter-
actions with settings or situations. When T worked in a legal psychi-
atric setting doing assessments for the courts we had oceasion to see
a young woman who had been charged with child abuse. Specifically,
she had severely beaten the child, and the child was in danger of
losing ‘an eye. ‘This young women was all of 23, had three children,
all below the age of 415, She was a single parent. '

It became evident that she was generally a rather attentive and
effective care-giver.

Mr. Scirver, An effective what?

Dr. Siam. Care-giver, givieg care to the children as a parent. The -
stereotype of the dbusing parent as bad, vicious, nasty. is really not
very accurate, L wounld suggest.

Tt was learned that it sas only in special circumstdnces that the
children were especially ¥nlnerable to being battered, and these cir-
cimstances came when the young woman’s boy friends would legve
her and she would be left alone withont any support or assistance to
take care of three children, mind yourall Qlu'oo of whom were below
the age of 414. Given that acute sotial situational stress and the
demands of three small children—one of them was somewhat sickly—
this young woman .would begin to driitk. and it was during these
times that the incidents of battering and hitting wonld take place.

The purpose or the issue of prevention, then, pertains not to exten-
sive psychotherapy or treatment of this young woman, but rather,
the [;rovision of support scrvices, especially at those times when she
was beréft of such support. Given that kind of support and monitor-
ing, there would be no reason why this woman con d not function in
lier mnore tvpical manner, namely, she was a fairly effective care-giver
to the children. .

I mention this to indicate the specific setting and sitnation aspects .
which may facilitate and elicit certain types of behaviot. This has
implieations, Mr. Chuirman, for not only programs of treatment—
and I'in using the word “treatment” in a very broad sense, that is,
interventions designed to remedy a problem rather than in a:psychi-
atric or medical sense—and also programs of prevention.

One big concern that we have is the extent to which findings from
research get translated into implications for relevant policies and
programs. There isn’t any quick and rendy translation and there are
many problems of trying to replicate. evaluate, and to carefully test
intervention programs before broad service programs are launched,

AT |
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-

because there is concern as to whether or not that which we o,
regardless of whether we'do it in the name of prevention or treat-
ment, is, in fact, effective. Does it, in fact, do what we ‘expect it or
hope for it.to do? ' .

here are some examples in my written testimony. which pertain
to the kinds of studies that we have funded. I have alladed to them
earlier, and unless you have specific questions I would prefer perhaps
to not get into those studies to save time.

I would glso indicate, as a way of again pointing to the com-
monalities fad the similarities of the various types of violent be-
haviors, that there are a number of parallels between the research
findings on domestic violence and some crimes of violence.

For example, it is well known, official statistics notwithstanding,
that the phenomenon of crimes of violence as well as domestié vio-
lence are rather widely distributed in the general population, not
just'in the lower social classes. Self-report and victimization studies
provide ample demonstration of this.

However. there is reason to believe that the frequency and perhaps
even the intensity of violence may be slightly higher imong some
subgroups. the lower and working class groups.

There is under-reporting as a function of perceived threats from .
the assaulter, public reactions, stigmatization, and, unfortunately, the
problems that one encountets in depling with our crimiinal justice
s(y'stom. Variables of opportunity, intimacy, propinquity are also
actors in other types of erimes of violence ns in domestic violence.

I might mention, Mr. Chairnian, that actually murder, criminal
homicide, between spouses is a rather low category of all nrders.
It used to be higher. If you také the Uniform Crime Reports, only
" about 12 vercent of murders involve husband and wife, -

Mr. Sciecren. I'd say that’s a big figure.. How many homicides do
we have annually? o

Dr. Stan. We have had around 20,000 during #he past 4 or i years.

Mr. Scneter. In the whole country? 7

Mr. Siian. Yes.

Mr. Seneven. So vou're talking about a little over 2,000 .

Dr. Suam,, Yes. And I'm talkjng about criminal homicides, which
are distinguished from all homi«f;'l‘os in general.

Mr. ScHECER. You're not tallling about murder in the first degree?

Dr. Siut. I'nr talking about murder in the first degree, murder in
the second degree, and nonnegligent manslaughter. If you take all
murders— '

Mr. Scurver. We certainly have more than 20,000 every year,
don’t we? : :

Dr. Star. Well, it lias been going up. but dropped in 1976. The
rate is almbat 9.6 or 0.8 per 100,000 population; it dropped to 8.8 in
76, .

Mr. Scnever, That's right, It's just abont 10 per 100,000. T think
in most other developed countries in the world it’s between 0.5 and
1.5 per 100,000, so we average abont 10 times the rate for most other
developed countries.

Dr. Suan. That is correct. ,

Mr. Sciiever. And I might say that in some developing countries,

articularly in the Middle East and in South Asia—this would not
include Africa—the pate of homicide is even less.
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Dr. Stiain. That i5 correct.
 Mr. Scuever. I'm talking about Egypt, Syria, Tebanon, Saudi
Arabia. It may be that because of the draconian sentence structure
under the religious codes—and we've seen a recent example of that in
the paper in the last few days—the detcrrent factor is powerful.

_ Singapore has virtually a_crime-free society, and one of the rea-
sons, I'm told, is because they still have the old British penalty
structure, which includes a certain number of lashes, for a violent
crime, and I'm told that that is a very pewerful deterrent. ’

But be that as it may, our rate of violent crime would be far higher
than most countries elsewhere in the world, both developed and
undeveloped, I-think with the possible exception of Africa.

How about intrafamily violent crimes? Ifow about: the 2,000
lomicides thet take place between spouses? Would that be a highe
rate of intrafamily murders than exists around the world ? .

Dr. Suatn. As a proportion of all criminal homicide, some of the
other developing countries have higher rates.

Mr. Scuguver. Even though there’s a far lower incidence?

Dr. Snam. Yes, sir. :

The reason they have a higher rate of intrafamily violence, or
homicide, is much like it usgyd to be in our society. where we had
higher rates before of violence among friends, acquaintances, which
happens to be in the largest category of homicides. Almost 50 per-
cent are between friends, acquaintances, and among strangers. That
last category.has been rising in the past 20 years.

Mr. ScirvER. Stranger-to-stranger tvpe.

Dr. Suan. Yes. That is. you see, a. function of felony-type erimes
and availubility of weapons, which is a major distinetion, compared
to other Western European countries. The weapons that mnake the
lethal violence more possible are much more strictly and tightly con-
trolled in these other countries. So as a function of that. then, the
proportion of homicides in the family are higher, even though. as
vou mentioned very accurately, the rates in Western Europe generally
are between 0.5 and 1.5 per 100,000 population.

Mr. Serever. Dr. Shah, what percentage of intrafamily crime .8
due to physical factors like diet. like hormonal imbalance. like cer-
tain types of genetic inheritance? 1 remember that the chap who
murdered six or seven nurses, T was told. was lacking some Y factor.

What percentage of these are due to physieal factors, involving
nutrition, dietary gleficiencies, and. as T said, hormonal factors and
. genetic factors, and what percentage of these erimes are due silnlﬂy

to stresses, emotional and’ social sPresses, within the family that
ox;r))lmlo-into violenct ? p

r. Siam. My jydgment would be that the vast majority by far
would not be related to factors such as diet, weneties, and the like,
The great bulk of the incidents that 'yori'te talking about are a func-
tion of social, personal, economic. and psvchological stiess factors.

As n matter of fact..and interestingly you mentioned that, Mr.
Chairman, Richard Speck. the convicted murderer of six or seven
: nurses in Chicago, was touted in . the media to have an extra Y
chromosome. the 47 XYY chromosome abnormality; he was even
held out as being the prototypic XYY male. In point of fact, he is
_not an XYY male. He has the same chromosomes as you or 1. 46 XY.

4 .
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And the studies that we kave supported to test the above kind of
speculation, not only in the media but, regretably, in scientific litera-

ture, too, indicating that the extra Y chromosome was somehow
associated with crimes of violence and violent behavior, these studies

‘do not support that. In other words, while these individuals with

XYY chromosomal abnormalities may have slightly higher rates of
crime, these crimes by and large are property crimes. So that that
search for l:fenetic asis to violence certainly has not been in any
way validated through research. . ' .

ut I might mention, that this is not to say that there may not
be other factors, such u3 certain individual differences and variations
in -impulsive behavioral response, and here one would suspect that
thé husband, fcr example, who has a low fuse and who has ready
resort to screaming and yelling and throwing things, is going to do-
that witfin the family and perhaps with greater frequency, given
the privacy of the situation, as he does when he screams anc shouts
and curses when his car is stalled in traffic or someone cuts in front

 of him, or when he is yelling. and screaming at salespersons or

coworkers. - :

There are individual differences most certainly with regard to
response to provocative stimuli and the ability to regulate one’s
behavior.

We have also supported some studies in the area of episodic dys-
control, that is, peogle who respond very quickly and very exagger-
atedly to violence. I'm talking about severe and repeated violence.
There have been indications that there are some neurophysiological
characteristics among some of these individuals. Now, T want to
emphasize that does not give us any great understanding of nor
solution to crimes of violence, but it does indicate that to the extent
one can ping)_oint specific individual characteristics in a small pro-
portion of these individuals, there are more precise therapeutic inter-

.ventions that can be usad to prevent such behaviors, as opposed to

perhaps locking someone iup and then literally throwing the key
away. ' ) :

So I mention that there are individual differences that also need
to be studied from a biological, psychological, and social standpoint.
But by and large, in terms of the high rates of crime and criminal
vic snce and other violent behaviors in society, is the solution to that
or the answer to that not to be found in biological and genetic factors,
since' the more common factors are social, psychological, and eco-

‘nomic.

Mr. Scuzuer. I take it this is the kind of violent behavior that
Prof. Sheldon Glueck al Harvard has been studying for a generation,
and he has been trying to find better early warning signals at a very
young age, about 4, 5, 6, or 7, that will tell us whether that child who
has temper tantrums and throws things at hig siblings and other
students at the ages 4, 5, and 6, will be engaged in serious violent
crime, a decade later. .

Has there been any success, either throu ,h Dr. Glueck’s studies or
through anything that your group is working on, that would indi-
cate that we have predictive tools by which we can test children at

an early ape!
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Dr. Suan. The studies in this area have been disappointing. It is-
very difficult to accurately predict almost any event that has a very

- low frequency. _ :

Mr. ScHEUER. A very low frequency !

Dr. Siant. Yesj a very low frequency.

Mr. Scuever. Except, as you said, where these people have these

terriblly low fuses, they engage in acts of violent crime very fre-
quently. . .
- Dr. ySmm. Yes. But it's very difficult to pinpoint that at ages
4, 5,'6, and 7. The studies by Prof. Sheldon Glueck and his wife,
Dr. Eleanor Glueck, often were unable to distingnish markedly be-
tween the delinquent and nondelinquent gronps. Many of the young-
sters who do show some of the family characteristics, such as cohesive-
ness in the family, relationship of boy with mother, discipline in the
family. and so forth, also become involved in delinquency. While they
ware able to pinpoint a number of youngsters, there were a number
of youngsters from those families who did not. in faet, display that
behavior. And there is, I suggest, a fundamental value or philosophi-
cal, ideological issue very much involved—at what point does one
wish to intervene. how early in anyone’s life, when, in fact, the be-
havior of concern has not yet been demonstrated? .

Mr. Scieves. We have intervention in lots of things.

Dr. Sian. Yes; we do. : . ‘

Mr. Scuever. When I was in school at a very carly age they inter-
veried with me. I got certain kinds of posture exercises that the
other kids didn’t have because I was round-shouldered. . _

. But where is the big difference between a kid who has a particnlar
Ehysical problem, for which he’s getting special treatment, and the

id who may have a particular mental or psychological problem? I'm
.not round-shouldered any more. I may be fat, balding, paunchy, .
and & lot of other things, but I’ not round-shouldered. So it helped

e. T was very embarrassed at that time to have to be pulled out of
class to do all kinds of special exercises, but it was a good thing for
me. It was an intervention. I don’t regret it.

Dr. Suam. It was an intervention directed at a problem that had
been clearly identified and was already present, in contrast to—

Mr. Sciizver. But nobody knew whether I would get over it any-

ay. I ended up being the captain of the high school swimming team.

= Maybe just all that swimming without the early intervention would

have done the job. Nobody was cértain at that time that there was an
absolute cause-effect relationship between these exercises and .my
posture as an adult. But they thought it would help, along with
everything else I was doing.

What’s the big difference between that kind of help and some kind -

" of psychological counseling or any other appropriate intervention
for a possible problem '

Dr. Stian. There are two or three distinctions, Mr. Chairman.
One of them would be how specific and clearly evident is the prab-
lem, and, using your example, childhood misbehavior at the ages of
5, 8, and 7 is not a very good predictor of serious delinquent or
v}i‘olent behavior later on, because youngsters frequently grow out of
that. .

1
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ow. it alsd depends on the intrusiveness of the intervention and

. -the' demonstrated effectiveness of the intervention, Most of the

delinquency prevention studies have been unable to demonstrate
any great effects of the intervention. Now, if the intervention were
highly effective there would be, I think. a better rationale for that.

Mr. Scueurr. Do you feel that we need more research into how
we can intervene effectively in changing these kind of violent be-
havior patterns? :

Mr. Suan. Yes; indeed. Most certainly.

Mr. Scuevin. Is there any consensus within your profession as to
the kind of research that we need? Could you describe the kind of
research that ou' committee ought to be funding, or some other,
relevant committee of the Congress, perhaps the Health Subcommit-
tee, Panl Rogers’ Health Subtommittee? .

Dr. Suan. Yes; there is a degree of consensus, in the sense of

~ trying to get a better understanding of those patterns of child rear-

ing, early socinlization, that scem to facilitate and are conducive to
the development_of behaviors which rely npon violence as n means
of disputes. :

We have several studies going on with regard to childhood aggres-
gion. In other words, we don’t wait until the youngster has gotten
into trouble with the police or with the juvenile court. These are the
youngsters of 8 or 9 or 10, who have been been beating up their
siblings; they are a terror on the playground; they have injured a
few pets; and the behavior is quite obvious. The concern has been
to go into the homes with the permission of the parents because they
need help to see’ what is there in regard to the family interactions
and the wav in which the child’s behavior is being mannged, that
may be leading to or facilitating this type of problem.

1so0, even though, let's say, Johnny is 12 years old, little Nicky
is 6, and little Joey is 3. so if that particular family has difficult
in handling the youngsters, for example, they use discipline nethods
or approaches that scem to reinforce or maintain childhood sggres-
sion, then, of course, it’s very important to try to not only work
with the youngster but nlso with the parents.

This research has now gone on for several years, and'there is
promise of success, But it is necessary to further gefine, to test, and
to further refine the intervention. I think this type of stable, lotig-
terin research is what is very important, in contrast to short, perhaps
heavily funded, but “crash” programs.

The researcher who has been working in this area, Dr. Gerald
Patterson, and his colleagues have been at it now for more than 10
years. There’s a certain proportion of families that within a matter

“of no more than abéut 10 or 12 profegsional hours of time, they can

cffect some change. There are some other families and youngsters
where it takes two, three, or four times that kind of effort; and then
there are some families that even with the_ best available technolo
and efforts they have they can't seein to reach them. Thus, one needs
to be more precise about the technology; one needs to replicate and
to test the technology. Berause T can do something doesn’t mean that
someone I train can also doit.

So there is some consensus about trying to determine the factors
that help in the socialization of children, both to use violence as a

€1,
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means of resolving disputes and also the reverse, which, T may say,
has been neglected. That is, why is it that so many youngsters coming
from some horrible backgrounds do not display criminal and violent
behavior? I think .we have neglected this latter issne. I think we can
learn as much about delinquency prevention and treatment by looking
at the other side. Why do some youngsters living in the inner city,
_in broken families, in areas of high crime rates, why do they not
engage in similar behavior? And the bulk of them do not.

Mr. Scureuer. And why are they able to go on to onr public school
system, graduate from high school and get into college, graduate from
college and end up in professional careers? We scemn to blame the
schools for everything, and yet nobody thinks abont the kids who do
go through the schools, benefit, learn, acquire job skills, and go on
to postsecondary education and end up being very vroductive citizens. -

r. Shah, T ‘want to ask yon one more question. We’re running
terribly late, but your testimony has been-very interesting, and I
didn’t want to cut you off. .

You mention in your statement a grant on which you are working,
aimed at identifying and hopefully correcting the abnormal inter-
attion between premature infants and their mothers, which can lead
to child abuse. ‘

I was very intrigued by that. Conld yon just expand on that
" briefly ? .

Dr. Snam. Yes. I'll just mention briefly the study, and-then my
colleagnic, Mr. Lalley, can give you niore details. :

“It’s been known for a good while that premature infants seem to
be ut higher risk for being the victims of child batterings. The com-
monality, however, pertains not to prematurity itself, but rather to
those aspects of the infants that put an undue, heavy, and snstnined
demand on the care giver. For example. as opposed to the 1 month
old-who sleeps throngh the night pretty much. or is on a 4-hour
_achednlé, the “high-risk™ infant may need to be fed almost every .
hour on the hour, do much érying, may be sickly. and so forth. In
that type c® a situation it’s a characteristic not of the mother who
is vicious or nastyzbut the very diffienlt and demanding characteristic
of the child. And this is something that has been found not only with
regard to the premature infants bu- also with regard to' those who
.. are mentaily retarded or who have physical or mental abnormalities
and the like. '

" Tom, you may want to give other details,

Mr. LaLLey. Yes. PH jnst give a brief description of that.

Ar. Steers. Could T interrnpt before we conchide with Dr, Shah

You indicated at the beginning of your testimony that some of my
stafl, that yon were familiar with the fact that they were looking into
this problem. :

T might throw in that Ms. Roberta Avancena, who is here today,
attracted my dttention to this problem, and we worked up a bill.
The bill provides that the activity called for will be under g:o juris-
diction of the National Tnstitute of Mental Health, of which you
are a part. .

I wondered whether you are familiar enongh with the bill or with
the fleld that we are considering to have an opinion as to whether
that is a good place, or the best place; for domestic violence trentinent
and prevention? -

J.‘j
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Dr. Suan. I am familiar with the bill, Mr. Steers, and I have
reviewed that. , _
 As s stafl member of the National Institute of Mental Health, I
really don’t believe I should say whether it is the best place. It would
simply sound very self-interested and far from objective. -

But'I might simply mention this: That the National Institute of
Moental Heﬁth does iave a wide mn(fe of research activities: bio-
logical science, behavioral science, and social science, with focus. ony
chinical as well as basic research. Within that broad context the
NIMH certainly has a demonstrated record over the past many years
of high quality research, which is aimed not only at understanding
the basic phenomena, but also concerns of intervention, prevention,

. treatment, remediation. The National Institute of Mental Health

 training of clinical training, to equip people to have the skills to ~ *

also has training suthority, as you know, sir, whether it’s research

ide services. And, through the community mental health centers,
it also has opportunity for direct delivery of services. So to the
ixtent that the Institute has that array of suthorities and services, it
would sesm to be one of the places to consider for the kind of broa

nv: rogram that I recall 1s Kropoead in the bill. :
. e

Not to belabor the point, but you gave as a reason for
not stating that it was the best place the fact that you might be
intereated. Of tourse, anybody who is not part of NIMH might not

~ know enough about the Institute to know whether it would be & good

Government that you t

ace,

P Lat yie ask you: Do l';°" know of any other part of the Federal
ink is better suited to have reposing -in it

the activity called for in my bill{ :

~Dr. Suam. To the extent one is looking for a wide range of research

efforts; long term and high quality, with a good qualit[ control

elements, to the extent one is looking for a wide range o training

offorts in the research area and in the clinical area and related tech-

nical assistance, consultive resources, at the risk of being parochisl,

I think NIMH ’B‘robtbly would be one of the better places.

Mr. Srezzs. Thank you.
Mr. S8uacxnar I know the chairman has a fnhrther interest in this -
line of questioning. He was called over to the floor for some rather

‘premsing business. We wanted to get into the record your comments

on the correlation between premature children and subsequent child

Mr. Latigy. Yes. Il be brief.

The: research in question to which the chairman alluded is being

. conducted at Grady Memorial Hospital in Atla -ta, which services s
. predominantly low-income, inner-city black population. The re-

searchers were concerned by some earlier findings that premature
~hildren born at Grady were at exceptionally high risk for becoming
sictims of child abuse, usually at age 18 inonths or carlier. And so
they applied for and received a grant from us to study interactions
between premature babies and their mothers, and then compared
these interactionsgyith interactions between full-term infants and

_ their mothers.

ERIC
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Some very interesting and, in a way, very unexpected findings have
come out of that study. Using some very highly sophisticated elec-
tronic observation and recording technology, they were able to study
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infant-mother intersctions in considerable detail and to objectively
identify differences in interactions between premature iifants and
mothers and full-term infants and mothers. Namely, that premature
babies are not caly, as Dr. Shah indicated, less attractive, more
irritable, more demanding, but they're also more passive and they
- don’t emit those cute, attractive, cuddly behaviors that help endear
s baby to the mother and elicit loving behavior from the mother in
> returr. Premature babies are more difficult to deal with.
They were able to identify that'relations between mothers and
remature babies a few days after birth and even a few weeks after
irth were less warm and close than they were with full-term babies.
Now, the significant finding came out when they reexamined these
babies and their mothers at a,3-month interval and later at a year
interval, they found ‘that those relationships had over that time
wn closer. The only explanation they could attribute to this was
that these low-income mothers, deprived of many conventional sup-
" ports that other population sectors had, had worked hard to make a
success of their relationship with this particular child. -
This finding contrasted rather sharply with what they had observed
reviously, that premature babies were a high risk for child abuse.
is group that they were studying was moving in another direction.
Apparently, the parent, the mother, by extra efforts, had solved this
problem and shown real strengths under rather unfavorable circum-
stances, and this led them to look in an unexpected direction. Early
in the research, and at the suﬁgestion of our review committee, they
had hired a social worker to help make contact with these subjects,
to sec if they showed up on time for periodic checkups, for research
- a‘;";pointments, and to provide what other assistance they might to -
these subjects as need and opﬁortunity arose. The researchers are
now coming to the cunclusion that the presence of this social worker,
' who provided this outside suprort, may have been the factor that
enabled these mothers to deal successfully with their premature
infants at times of crisis and stress. And, when they looked over the
records they found that, indeed, these mothers of premature infants
had called for assistance of a social worker more often than those
who were mothers of full-term infants. This suggests, and these
findings will be coming out in a report that they’re going to develop
for publication this summer, that when we have an agency such as
s public, hospital which deals largely with low-income population, -
aad when you have known “high-risk” children, such as premature
children and other children with developmental disabilitiés or physi-
cal deformities, that if one were simply to have some sort of low-cost
ongoing contact, outreach, with those mothers and those infints, we
t n]love very effectively to avoid subsequent cases of child abuse
and neglect. . K
Mr. Scazuzs. Mr. Lalley, you're talking about some kind of a
“hotline,” 24-hour-a-day hotline !
Mr. Latrey. A hotline, and also somebody in automobiles who can
go out to them, and this can be paraprofessionals.
Mr. Scuruea. That’s the question I was going to ask. Could they be
neighborhood people!
r. LaLixy. Certainly they could. It’s just that kind of continuing
care and attention that sees results.
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Mr. Sciizver. With about 6 months to 1 year of on-the-job trxjn-

ini} i
r. LaLizy. Exactly.

Mr. Scuzuer. Something of that kind ¢ .

Mr. Laiey. Yés, <

Mr. Scueuer. We've ke‘gt you long beyond your allotted time on
this morning’s’ sc.edule. We're about a half an hour late. But you
really were terribly thoughtful and interesting witnesss, and we
thank you, not only for your splendid testimony this morning but
for your many acts of kindness and genarosity in assisting this sub-
committes in its work. _ ' ,

Dr. Sman. Thank {ou very much, Mg, Chairman. ,

Mpr. Lauuey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,
~ Mr. SCHEUER, Wm‘v like to ask Mr. Douglas Besharov to come

forth, who is the Thrector of the National Center for Child Abuse
and Neglect of the De;i‘nrtment of Health, Education, and Welfare.
. Isthe young lady with you?! : .

Mr. Besitanov. Yes, Mr. Chairman. May T introduce Ms. Kee
MacFarlane, who is a programspecialist_at the National Centert
Her specisities include sexual abuseé and spouse abuse,
~ Mr. Scazuza. Very good. .

Mr. Besharov, your testimony will be printed in its entirety at this
g:i:t in the record. So why don’t you simply chat with us, and Ms.

Farlane ~an joi in at any time? We'll keep the goings on very
informal. So . either of you care to interrupt, please feel free to do

Mr. Besrarov. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Douglas Besharov is as follows :]

|
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. Nr. Chairman, members of the Committee. ‘Ny name is Douglas Besharov. ' *

1 sm the Director of the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect.
1 u"r‘cilod.to come here today to describe the goals snd activities

of the Bitional c‘éﬁ;c‘_m Child Abuse and Neglect.

1 was previously Director of thc New York State Assembly Select

Committee on Child Abuse. Before thst, in the New York City Corpora- ®
tion Counsel's Office, I vas the Assistant In-Charge-0f Family Court
Planning and Programming. "An such, 1 lupervluld a staff of 37 nttorn;ys
assigned to child sbuse and neglect, juvenile delinquency, supervision, '
support, Uniform Suppotlt to Dependcnts Law (USDL), pltérnlty. and family

offense cases.
.

INTRODUCTION

A—

In 19‘73. under the leadership®of then Senstor Walter Mondale andl

Congressman John Brademas, the Congress held a series of hesrings
across the country which revesled that State and local efforts to
combat child abuse and child neglect were widely deficient.

-
[

At that time, although all ﬁfif:y States had child abuse reporting

fnvs. the legal framework for child Pl’Dtt‘ctlpn work was often incomplete
and unnacessarily complex, thus msking it difficult to successfully
implement effective programs. Moreover, the lnstltutionul

¢ support necessary to sustain sdequate trestmcrt and preventive services
wan ' -‘t_."Y lacking. Child protective vorkers were generally not given
‘the 11.‘.‘.’45. skilla and ancillary services necessary to meet their im-

portant respansibilities.

Q
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Is alsoat dvery community in the Nation, there were inadequacics,
hrutw end lack of coordination in the child protective process.

ln‘porp were fncreasing t:uu; than agedcies could handle them, yet
detection and uyorun;.rmtnod haphazsrd and incomplete; protective
inveestigatims vere oftnn‘ backlogged or poorly performed; and suitable

treatment programs were almost non-existent for the majority of

fanilies n.eding them, : .

Too oftcu.' the only treatment alternativee svailable to child protec-

tive agencies were infrequent and largely mesningless home visits; \

'onruud. snd sometimea abusive, foster carn; and unthinking reliance

on eourt action. Lgcking suitable long term treatment services, most
A-.rtc.n gommunities were faced with a grim choice in cases of scrious
abuse or neglect: either break up such fsmilies or leave the children

o« !
at home vhere they might be seriously injured @F even killed.

Studies ipdicated that ae many as three-qua.ters of the children whose

deaths were suspected of being caused by child abuse nr neglect were
8.

previously known to the authorities. ‘

The Congresaional response wss the nesrly unanimous passage of the

Fedaral Child Atuse Prevention and Trestment Act of 1974, often,

called the "Mondale Act,” because of its chief sponsor. .
+ .n .
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The Act, P.L. 93-247, created the Natolonal Center on Child Abuse and

.

Neglect to provide the first sustained focus for Federal cefforts to

tmprove the plight of abused and neglected children and thelr familics.

. 3

The Mational Center (NCCAN) is an organizativnal part of the U.S.

Children's Bureau within HEW's Aduinistration for Children, Youth,

and Pamilies of the Office of Human Development Services.

. LY

The authorizations and appropriations that have supported the National v

Centgr-wince it vas established are as follows: .

K Y
Authorization Appropriat ion,
o . §$15 million $4.5 million
S $20 million $14.7 million
) $25 million $18.9 million
$25 nillion . $18.9 mfltion
. $25 million $18.9 million
197944 $25 million $21.2 million

As mandated by PL'M over.50Z of cach ycar's appropriation is

allocated to demonatration projects. The law also requircs that no

<4

less than 52 nor morc than :?c‘l\ th’c appropriation be allocatz

d to

eligibre Stateh for nt/rcngt ning their programs. Since FY 1975,

the full 202 has been allocated to these special State prants,

' But

last year vas .th_e first year that the full 20% was actually spent on

Stﬂe grants, becasuse largce nusbers of States were rot cligible until

then. (42 States are now eligible or conditionally cllglbl;‘.)

-

P L o T P S S EE S - - - —-—————-—

Depcnding

tLegislat fon cxtending the life of the authorization is presently pending

-

befors Conpreas.

#4Bused on the President's FY 1979 Bndyt Request.,

.
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»
on the year, from 10-15% of appropri.ations has been spent on research.

An additional 10-15% has beqn spent on training and technical assistance.

The remaining 5% of appropriations has supported the gathering, analyais and
dissemination of program and reacarch information (through the NCCAN

Clurin.houu' on Programs and Besearch and through highly targeted

"pudlications). Pursuant to its enabling legislation, the National

Center also develops recommended Standards for Child Abuse and Neglect
. 4 3

Prevention and Trastment Prqgrams and helps coordinste Federal activi-

ties through the Federal Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect. (A

?
copy of the Act and the regulations implementing it are attached as

.

Appendix 1 of this statement.) . '
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BCCAN ACTIVITIRS
+  The following ie a partialflieting of WCCAN activities by category of '
‘ ]
sctivity.
Regearch Projecte '
L
The lavw uqut_ru the uauoml"un‘.ur to “conduct research" into the causes, pre-
vention, identification, and treatment of child abuse and neglect. In
fulfillment of this requirement, we have fundad 16 reesarch prdjects
' exploring:
= the factors contributing to child abusa and neglect, including °
fanily, -eocial and sconomie etrescess;
~= the relationship between drug abuss and alcohol abuse and child .
maltreatment;
. -
. N

., == promieing preventive and treatment techniques; and

- thc;uno to measure and svaluate the effectivences of programs.

)

) ) : lhdnl.ytn. such of our research ie an attempt to better undetetand
the complex nﬁuonohtp bstween paycho-eoctal (nctofo and indivi-
dual behavior. Por n‘unh. govo.rty ie frequently cuod-u a strese
on parents thet én lead *o abuaa. And yet, we know that
sost poot families do not abuse or meglect their children. .Undor-
otanding iesusa such as thie will help us to identify-and eurjort

»

_ moeded preventive and treatment ssrvices. (More detailed deecriptione

" of the National Center's ressarch projects are found in Appendix 2.)

- [4

- - ' .
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* The law also rothrcn the National Center to maka "a complete and full atudy
and {nveatigation of the national incidenca of child abuse and neglect.”

At the preaent time, we eatimate that t&erc are approximately 1 silion
abusad and nc;lictod chllJ:'en in our comtry. Of thia total, about
100,000-200,000 are phyaically abuaed, from 60,000-100,000 are nexualiy
abused, and the remainder ara "neglected.--an omnibus tera used to

mesn parental failure to provide auch baaic necesaities of life as

food, cloth‘tn.. and ahelter. We are now in the midat of a natlonwl;!e

atudy of the actual incidence and asverity of ynreported sa well aa

reported cases of child maltreatmeant in the United States.

ly giving us a more precise idea of the extout of child lbule and

ﬂ..lect--by State, by demographic and seognpluc characteristics, and

by type of abuse and neglect--thia incidence atudy ia expected to . .
facilitate the better allocation of limited aervice resourcea and,

perhapa more importantly, it should help mobilize greater public

aupport for treatment and preventive efforts.

(3

Demonatration Projecta . -

_As 1 mentioned, the present ‘lav requires that 50X of the appropriations

be used to aupport demonatration projecta. .
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™ have esteblished 16 Demonstration Treatment Centers, in vnﬂolu parts
.

. .
of the country, to develop and test comprehensive service techniqugs which,

1f they prove successful, cen be replicated ~lsevhere. These projccts are

reeponsible for total case management within the context of the
community-wide coordination of services. Most of the projects are
using in'tordhcipunnry teama of professionals to guide and coordi-

N ao.to their efforts. Depending on the project, they are performing .
child protective investigations, child and family assessments, and
direct treatment (including group thel:npy. art thcupy'. and play
tharapy). My ere operating 24 hour hot-lines.(sometimes called
”hcip 1ines") for .parent counseling. All of these projects are
focused on the goal of keeping families together and preventing
tl;o mnecel.ury placement of childron. Steffed by lpechlly trained

. tull of professionals and plnpro(ouionnln. these unique centers . .

ere ettempting to demonstrate what can bé eccomplished when treat- .

) asnt staff heve the time and ’ruourcu to meet the needs of sulti- '
problem, ebuse end neglect faniites. Rach yura. these projects

. ‘sarve over 8,000 children ‘n 5,000 families. " (More detaised descrip-

tions of thess projects are found in Appendix 3.) )

Ve have funded 9 additional Innovative Demgnstretion Projects to addresp
the problems of thru groups of femilies that are often not ndoquauly

. sarved by existing lylto---louvo Americans, adlitary, and runl families.
Repecially sensitive to the traditiond and problems of the populations . .
they sarve, thuo projccu ere sesking to place chnd protective york
within their cuont‘l cultural context, By cnlnring that their clients
receive the full un.u of needed services, theee projects ere identifying

I
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gape in ‘existing service systems for thess specisl populetions end )

moving to fi{ll them. BRech yesr, theee projecte serve over 2,000

children {a 1,000 femiliss. (Descriptions of thess nro'scts are found in
Appendix 4.) :
9

Ve luvo' olso sstablished 16 Demonstretion Resource l;rojocto to explore how
best to help loca.lttlu end'.private citizens to essens, coordinate, and
improve sérvices. In response to Stste end local needs, they provide a
diversity of treining end technicel sssistance, {ncluding consultstive -
services on cese managsment end agency adainistretion and specialized
tfaining in {nterdieciplinary settings to accomplish "cr‘;nc-ferttllimm'?"v‘
of {deas, conc'agtn. and understanding. Each yesr, these projects respond

to over 10,000 technt.ul sssistance requests end t;-ctn over 15,000

tndividuals. (Descriptions of thess projects sre found in Appandix 5.)

Ve .hlve funded 22 Demonstretion Training Projects (to 16 Stetes end
¢ national profsssions] orgenizations) te test the National Center's

training curriculum on the identificetion end referral of child sbuse

. * . ] |
cn.d- neglect cesss. In ons yesr, thees projecte trained over 23,000

individuale.

.
.

Ve havs elso mads @ grent to Parents Anonymous, 8 perentel self-help

group, to tncrs.oo fts coversge scross our country. Profrees hes been
lﬂotcnml--ﬁur yssre ego thare wars 60 chapters of Psrents Anonymous,
20w thereé ers over 7350 chapters, with st lssst one in svery Stete, helping

over 7,000 perents desl with their problems. Over 200 chapters were ssteb-

11shed lset yeser slone. “l'hc Parente Anonymous sslf-help WATS hotline

'

\
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recaivad over 11,000 calls in the Mst year. In the coming year, ve

e expect stats organizations to be ustablished in 25-30 atates. Member-

ship is wxpected to double in the next tvo years.

All of the‘nhovc describad demonstratjion projects are being evaluited

by outside tsame of e¢xparts to detsrainc what seems to work.and can
»

be replicated in othar commumities.

IRAINING ’ !

. ’ [}

On ths basis of 4 nstionwidc sssessmest of needs in 1975, ve ldentified

treining as an urgent priority. As an immediate mcasure, ve trained

1,700 profsesionsls and paraprofessionals in a series of 5-day con-

ferences in 1l parts of the country. _ oy ~ ————

But 1n‘ the long run, training cannot be provided directly by a National

Contsr 1iks ours--it must be s locel responsibility tajlored to fit

local n‘ud- and practicas. Therefore, we have produced & multidisci~

plinary curriculum packsge that can be used by local tl’alne‘.‘; to present

comprehensive, thought-provoking, and interesting training sesajons.

All no‘ennry materials #re contained in the package, including an g
essily resdadls guids, ssven films. and ten (.u- itrtps. In fts first

yoar of uss, o.nr 30,000 peopls wers trained with the assistance of

this curriculum packags.

Q ‘ - ;
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In addition, our ragional offices and Demonstration Resourca Projecta,
which 1 just mentioned, annually train over 15,000 pecple. Por exawple,

tpr two years now, over 6,000 Head Start personnel h"“.“.n trained

mully in methods of recognizing and effectively handling lltutlonl
of ellnd abuse and neglect. (To augment this aﬂort. we have publishad
a “Self Instructional Manual on Child Abusc and Meglect for Heed Start:

Perstnnel. ") - ' . o

TROMNICAL ASS1STANCE

Ve have found that the impact of our technicel a‘;llltcnce ectivities

1e maximized 1f we: (1) develop mndel, or prototype, materiels that can
be of lesting benefit to a wide numbet of agencies, by being l-ple.ent.ld
ot ;‘Qgtcd for local n‘u. and (2) ensure that technical assistence efforts

ate tallored to locally identified needs.

‘l‘harofou. in 1975, U.Jcl'fol’lcd a region-by-region national .uennnt
tn which state and local urvlce providers, planners, and consumers
Noatlflad areas for {mmediate action. Each HEW Regional Office developed
a two-year p.lu tv upgrade services. Many of these plens {ncluded:
treining of social workers, police, judges, wental health professionels
.n‘ aducators (23 °States); community-wide nultidisciplingry teaus to
improve child protective c-... planning snd unuu!nt'(lz_sutu);
etatevide intaragency coordineting committees (B States); and the
ergaaisation of co-pi-chcuatw emergency -g‘r.vtcu for childran and

familiee (3 Statea). These plans wera successfully implesented and

wo' ate v esssesing future needs.
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Some of the prototype or model materials we have prepared are:

L 4
"o A Modsl Child Protection Act which, after final revisions, will

be available to those wishing to improve state child abuse laws:

o A hospital protocol for the fdeutification and reporting of child
. abuse and neglect which has been field tested ':'md will soon be

widely distributed;

0 Thrss modsls of information systems States can usc to {mprove

their record keeping and central register aystems; snd

0 Public swarencas materiale to fncrcase knowledge and sympathetic
understanding of chiid maltreatment.

I3

&1 think that our public “avareness materials bear specidl note. In
cm;nuluuop with 20 treatment agencies, we prepared a serics of
public awareness materials, including TV and media spot announcements,
postors, newspaped and magazine advertisements -~ all individualized fo-
local use—-snd s manual on their use. We have learned that anm fnformed
and lupporilu citizency is crucln'l to the br_euklny, of burcaucratic
log jams and thc devalopment of sufficient trc..ment services. In
the past, public intersst in child abuse has been heightened by
media coverage of tragically sensational cases. In some respects
this has beet help_ful because l.t has increased public pressure to

improvs progrems. ) Ths matcrisle we have developed, hovever.. seek to

80 beyond sensationaliem to hslp the public--and parents--better under-

stand ths human sids of child abusc and neglect. They empharize a
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.ﬁmthttc avareneas of the responsibilities snd stresses of parenthood .
and encourage psrents to seek help on their own. These materisls will
be used in over 30 Stn‘Eu in the next 18 months. (An informational

brochure on these materials is sttached at Appendix 6 )

Y

FEDERAL STANDARDS

The presont Act requires the Secretary, with the sasistance of the Advhwiy
‘Board, to develop Federsl Standards for C)\!ld Abuse and Neglect Prgvention
and Treatment ‘Proaun'.. These Standsrds sre not the basis for eligibflity
for Tedersl funds but rsther aTe suggested good practice guides. Reflect-
ing the best stste-of-the-art knowledge, they are dcsigned to help States,
cormunities, public’and psivate sgencies, professionals, snd private
citizens to sssess locsl program capabilities and to determinc gaps in

needed services.

A draft of thess Standards hss been widcly distributed to Statc and local
agencies ss vell aa to individuala from professional disciplincs actively
invdlved in the field. Comments have been overwhelmingly fsvorable and

supportive of the concepts and content of the Standards,

Waen the Standsrds are completed, we plan to develop a series cf 30

monogrsphs and manusls for use in their implementation.

ERIC
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JNPORMATION DISSEMINATION AND CLEARINGHOUSE OF PROCRAMS AND RESEARCIH

The Act requircs that the National Center "d2velop and maintain an
information Clearinghouse on all programs...showing promise of success,
‘for the prevention, identification, and treatment of child abuse and

neglect.”

I .
The Mational Center's Information Clearinghouse has collected information
on over i330 operating treatment programs and on over 2340 publications
and audiovisual materials. The increused intercst im child abuse and
neglect is reflected by the 30 percent growth in the overall nuﬂ_:er- of

publications on child abusc and 'nuglect. in the past 18 months alonc.

All of ghelc -.aterlall have been abstracted and placed in a computer
with on-’il;\é capability -- thus giving an inquirer the capacity for
alwost instantancous revicew and retrieval of Information. RE-Pte termi-

,nals nq\t allow access to this data basc from anyvhgre in the country.

The Mational Center disscmlnates the inf;rnution it collects through
highly targeted publications and il\ll’cspol\llle to the over 1,000 inquires
a wonth ve receive. Since the APYM:eption, over 500,000 individual”
publications have been printed and distributed. [_A 1ist of publtcntw
is attathed at Appendix 7 7

21,09 0« 18+ 4 . ‘- O




STATE GRANTS

State agencies plsy a key fole fu the direct delivery of services to
‘

families. Thus, the present law authorizes prants to elipible States to strenpth-

‘.

en their prevention and treatment programs. These grantls are used by States

to fund the developmental or start-up costs of new or improved prnx;nn N
]

components. As a result of the cligibility requiremente and the state

grants themselves, we have witnessed a major strengthening of the ohitd

protectiion system in 42 States and territories.

The small size o} the average State gfant belies thefr impact nnAStala
child pr;tcrtlve.syntcms. State grants have been used to improve
admintstratfon and record keepins systems ( 19 States); develop in
service tralning and procedures unuals ( 10 States); install 24 hoar

' comprehensive emergency servlceé ( 11 States); operate 24 hour Help-
lines for parents ( 6 States): pc-riurm spectalized diapnostic studivs
( 5 States); and conduct public awireness campalgns ( 5 States). ( State-

by-State descriptions of these State grants are found fn Appéndix H.)

To quality for this asaistance, States mudt méet the Act’s requircwents
for the fundamentals of an effective state-wide child protection sys-
tem, including effective reporting procedures, conf)rehcnslve definitions

of child abuse and neglect, prompt investigation and action on cases,

confidentiality for famtlies, imounity for those who report in good falth,
improved court processes (lhcluding a guardian ad litem), cooperaticn
swong State snd local agencies, and parental involvemcnt. Most Statcs

. have had to make Lignificant changes tn rheir legialative and administra-

tive proccdures in order to establish these cssentisls of an effect've

Q
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systes. The _tuo~rcqulrem1| vhich have preserted the greatest diffi-
culty for States are the comprehensive definition of child sbuse and’
geglect and the required provision of a guardiun ad litem in every

jndlcli} proceeding. Both of these generally require amendment -of State

law to achieve compliance. -

Major progress has becn made by Statea in upgrading their programs.

aa evidencz2d by th‘e dramatic growth {n the number of States which have
become eligible eech'year. Only three States were elfgible during FY
1974, the first year of funding. In Fiscal Year 1975, the number in-
creased to .16. In Fiscal Year 1976, 29 Sfatcs reccived grants. In '

Fiscal “aar 1977, 42 Stetes and territories were eligible or condi-~

tionally eligible for grants. To increase the number of eligihle

States, wc are working closely with the remaining lnellgfble States.,

Coordination Activities

In resvonse to the requirement of the Act, the Secretary created an
Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect, Reflecting the relevance of
many sress of human services to. child abuse and neglect, the Board in-
cludes representatives from the Departmenta of Justice, Labor. Interfor,
Agriculture, Housing and Urben Development, and Defense as well as from

HEW sgencies.
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In addition to developing the Federal Stgndards, the Advisory Bo.ard

is relponliblfnfér the effective coordination of Federal chily abuse
ﬁd ne;lec'..;' -:.:‘ VI ::.ov;ng have been lcconplll.hed:
o 1975 Report tu the President and Congress on the Implementation of

P.L. 93-267, the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act.

P -
-« '

o Isguancd of Mpad Seart Pbllcy Guidance on Child Abuse and Neglect.*

o Issuance of l\uguun.;ons on programs supported under Titles IV-A and

I1B-B of the Soclzl Security Act.*®

o Issuance of Regulations to establish a system of coordination and;

shared planning on Federal programs and activities related to child

-
.

abusc and neglect.®
s -

o Development of joint NIMH/LEAA/NCCAN iunding of sexual abuse
project-; .
o Development of joint NIMH/YDB/NCCAN funding of adolescent abuse

projects.

o Development and publication of policy for school reporting of
child abuse and neglect within the constraints of the Family

Bducation and Privacy Act.

o Developwent and uperming publication of policy for drug treatment

program service ref & -1., to child protective agcncies.

-

Afound in Appendix 1.
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8




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

plans ad budget projections of Federal agencies; and‘'on the results

‘ Federal agencies.

The Board is now preparing a comprehcnsive report on the long-range

of past activ.ties )and contemplated future activitics of lfedcral agencies.

It also reviews on an interim and continuing basis planned act‘ivltles of

P

THE VIOLENT HOUSLHOLD: THE RELATIONSWIP BETWEEN CHILD ABUSE AND

SPOUSE ABUSE

3

As pagt of this Conlttee,‘n overall inquiry {nto domestic violence,

I have been asled to discuss the relationship between child abusc

and spousec abuse. .

- - -

. , . *
Let me begin on a pérional note. As an attorney assigned to the

-

New York City Family Court, my 4fiut child abuse case was one in
which the father, in attemptiyig to stab his wife, had injurcd the

P
baby she held in her arms. . . -

It i3 now appnre:;t fro-.the l’elelr(‘.l:'we are doiag and our treatment
|.irojecu that tl:c injury of spouses (predominately women) and the
injury o!.child;m are lo;evhu overlapping cyndrone.u. Indeed‘. ve
can now, document, at least partially, their relatiomship. . Of the
validated cases of officially reportad child abuse and ne;lect\ from
25 States analyzéd by the American Humanc Association, the child

PR
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protective Investigation revealed that the spousc was also assulted in

almost 20 percent of the cases, though not necessarily in the same Inci-

dent.

I stauld caution that this data should in o way be interpreted to~n-
dicate the incidence of spouse abuse nor should it be taken to cstablish

a causal relationship between spouse abusc and child ahusc.

Hevertheless, the data docs suggest’ some issues nceding further rescarct,.

While males are the child abuse perpetrator in only 40% of all officially

reported child abuse and heglect cases, males are 702-of the ﬁhild abuse

perpetrators in cases where there is also an incident of spouse abuse.

v

In these cases {t lppéaru that the vinlence of the male Is directed at
all members of the family. (Many of our treatment deronstration projects '
report that children ‘are often the accidental victims of intended spouse

abusa or that a number of wives—-as they are being attacked by thelr

hu‘bnndl--plck up their child as a shicld from the attackjb Our data also

i{ndicates that in the other 302 of officially reported cases, in the

+

same household in which the male is assaulting the mother, the mother
is assaulting the children. we are not yet able to say whether or not

| the mother' oljusive behavior is part of a chain reaction, as some re-

-

searchers have suggested.

v
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Although it will be difficult to say a great deal morc about theke
families uitil our data become mbre refined, it docs appear thar,
while cases in which there is spouse abuse as well as chllé.nbuﬁo
(or neélect) weére demngraphically simflar to the fest-of the reported
Chses, théy wverc Riven almost four times as many sor;tcos. Thus,
slthough these data are tentative, they do strongly sugfpcest that .
there is 2 lubgroyplof child aﬁuse cases in which there {s sn :

environment of family violence that can be identified and that

these cases require an unusually high degree of services.
1 ]

In sny covent, in part--but 1 should emphasizc that only in part--we
»

seem to have overlapping syndromes of child ma .reatment and 8pouse

.

sbuse, (A‘copyrof the AH data is attached as Appendix 9 .)

'
The child cbql; ficld seems to be recognizing this rclationship.

Yor example, in Scptember of }977. the New Jorsey Division of Youth
snd Pamily Services sponsored a confercnce entitled "Violence in the
Family.” “Although the Division is the Skate’s child proicgttve
,gency, it broadencd the focus of the gqnferentc-to fnclude wife
(and huzand) battering and rape, in sddition to child abuse. Two
themes rsr through the Conference's preientltionlf first, that }hc
dynsmicn of the vsrious forms of nbuse within fsmilics were
intor-rel;tod: and, second, that the sgencies providing services fo

sueh families must broaden their approach to look for patterns of

intrs-familisl violence sgsinst both children snd adults.
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.

Sinilarly, ll’ln unforcseen component of their lnnlly.oriented

llfvical to abused and neglected chlldren, all °f the 20 ’

ICCAI/“O;onurrntin " Tre..tment Centers prov}dersoné services vhich

either directly or lhd;;;ally llli;t abused ‘Bpouses. :For example:

° Our San blego project amended its lntnkévpollcy eight months
Aago .to accept referrals of spouse abuse in families with small N
children. i i1 so because ;tatf had found that éhcrc was a.
signitican. l.cidence of ‘children bélnu hurt ﬁacliuon'ally“ in
litultlo;l when Ehe spouse was thc target of the assault. In
idditlon. the project had aiscovored 8 clear pattern of

childhood histories involving intra-familial violence in cases
'

‘ of apouse abuse, as well as bdattering That is,"they found

’,

that the perpetrator or the victim ha! exggrlcnccd'vlolcnck

either as victims or am witnessez in his/her own childhood. 1

should mention that in‘taklns family historieas, the project found

the same patlernl_ih spouse cases that .we find in classical '
battered child cases, that {s: {solation, situational stress,

childh?od histories of abuse, and*poor impulse control. It {is

- the project's conclusion that, in ma ' cases of family violence,

the wictim is the family wmember who happens to he available.

It
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Our Honolulu project has sstsblishsd sn euuen‘cy shelter vhich
is used oxclunvcl.): to provide ssfs lodging to sbused spouses and
their children. A I"i.v-"l.; rcentsge of the people served by this re-
fuge sre from militsry fsmilies. The objectives of the project are:
(1) to provide ;lrenu vith children & temporary safe respite, until
_ the conflict ‘botnen the parents csn be resolved; (2) to sssist
faniliss through periods o.f crisis with coordinsted social services,
and (3) ‘to help w n'in their efforts to aevelop independent living
;ltuittms ¢r, vhen they desirs it, to help women return to their
husbands. In 1977, the project provided room and board and informa-
tion snd referrsl sssistunce to c;ver 200 fsmilies. Fsmilies usually
stsy for s fcw days to ss long as two weeks. During this time, the
ll:dtor provides asaistence in obumt_ng'-edtcal services, food,
clothing, financial sssistsnce (if needed), snd permangnt shelter
(1f dssired). Eligibility to enter t;ho.lhelter is not restricted by

incoms or maritsl stBtus; sny psrent/child until involved in sctual

or potential sbuse is welcome.

’
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oQ: project in Toppenish, Washington, operated by the Yakima Indian
Nation, jlgo providcs emcrgency shelter to abused spouscs and works
with f.nilg..i:o reduce the incidence of abuse. Lacated (n & large
tum=~of-the-century house, thg project provides nursery/day care/
emergency shelter facilities 24 hour a day, seven days a week for
tribal members vho need help. Wives frequently bring thelr children
in the middle of the night lgeklﬁg tempor.ry n”oltcr while tempers
were cooled and {ssucs are resolved. Thus, the project has provided
a haven from further family conflict, where the wife and children can

be relieved of an atmosphere of feor and can be protected.

"Parents Anonymous, one of our project which I described earlier,

reports that, in almost every one its over 750 chapters, there are
mothers who are victims of spouse abuse. (Similar to our other
treatment projects, Parents Anon;mous reports that in some instances
child sbuse {s a matter of physical prnxlmyly. that is, that the

child recelves the abuse that was interded for the spouse.) A

s

_number of chapters arc attempting to dcaltwith the special lssues of

spouse sbuse by holding uepargtc weeking meet ings for hattered spousivs,
in addition tuv gegular chapter mcetings. Mauy mothers in these groupi
sro concerned about the trsumatic effects on children of witnessing
assaults and other abusive behavior between parents, They recognize

that many children experience guilt for the spousc abuse, roetxﬁg somC~

_hov résponsible for it. They also recognize that Spéuso abusc

creates s bad rolé--odel-for children; they scnsc that some hoys

devalop patterns of violence toward females and that some girls




\
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1 ’
develop sn expactation of attack and exploitation by males, thus '

hurting their chances for heslthy relstions with members of the

"lein sex in adult yuil. As a reasult of numerous requcnl;. the

‘nationsl office of Parents Anonymous is nov'conlldcrlng the develop-

ment of specific self-help programs for the victims of spousc abusc.

Our Phtlldeiphil Project provides psychiatric counselirg to
sbused spouses and integrates its efforts with the

Women-In-Transition Center, 8 local program dclfgm-d csﬁccihi‘ly

. for abused spouses.

.

. Two Chicago projects coordinste community services such as

. leg’l si{d to the abused spousc, couple counseling when

ERIC
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sppropriatc, and emcrgency shelter (utilizing the Salvation

Aray) when needed.

Moreover, a number of the NCCAN projects, nlthough they do -
not have an inhouse cva'pnhility to provide cmergency shelter,
srrange for familics to be sccopted by such ahelters and '

often provide _tunsportation to them,




ch demonstrat ion afforts are showing that successful prevention,
identification and trastment of child sbuse spd ncglect require that |
servicas must be svailabls to sll members of ;he family unit in need’
of help and protoc.tton. 'hlidu emergency shelu-u\

q abuxsced spouscs
vhich, 1ike the provisfon of emergency protection for thildren, must be

3,

\
s first priority, sll the NCCAN dsmonstration projects report that one

of their most successful interventions in csses of both npoutie abusuc and

child maltrestment is in the ares of improved socializatiun, Some c¢x-

smplcs of the services provided in these situations are:

fndividusl and sdult counseling, ccuplelfgmily counselinf, proup
counsel ing/therapy, maritsl counseling, parent aid/lay therapy,
psrents snonymous participation, education services, homemaker
services, transportation support, short-term foster care, medical
services, day care, babysitting, and a whole range of lepal and

"gadvocacy' services for employment, housing, and other concrete necds .

But the mere fact that Ppoule..ubuse and child ahuse seem ta be '
somevhat related problems should not lead to the assumption that

they necessarily should be ;relted together or "ln the samc way.

Yor exsmple, in child abuse cases the victim nced not scek protection
'on. his or her own. And properly so. We have devised 8 .synten in
which third parties, primarily econcerned profesnfonals and friends,

can tske child protectiva sction. In cases of spouse abuse, however, .

4t is the victim, usually the sbused vomen, who must seek out help

!or'hllulf--lsl‘nlt many odds. (An annotsted bibliography on child

ebuss/spouss ebuss 1s found in Appendix 10.)

v 1
.
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In on srticle soon to appear, Dr. Prank Schneiger, director of the
\

NCCAN Region IT Resource Project, has raised the following germine

R questione:

If our intention is to shift in the direction of an approach
based in family dynamics to deal with familial violence, therc are
some hard questjons vhich should be addressed before moving hastily
ahead. TFirst, are the dynamics of child abuse, vife and husband
beating, and rape {nterrelated in ways which lend themselves to
s common form of intervention, whether extant or still on the
horizon? The answer to this questirn will require a systematic
examination of the research which has been done and, in all
l1ikelihood, .the undertaking of a number of new studies. If the
‘answer to the above question is 'yes,” then there will bc a need
to examine the implications of pursuing what will have become an
importans, nev policy direction. *

Most immediately, any movement toward a systcmatic family
violence approach will confront us with a needs-resource problem.
At present, queantions of adequacy or cffectiveness aside, there is
a significant child protective network in this country. Having
only recently attained visibility, spouse abuse and, to an cven

- greater extent, violence smong siblings, are problems to which
there has been no substantial institutional response to datc.

» Can ve assume that nev funding on a relatively. large scale will
be forthcoming? If not, we should prohably begin asking who will

' sep themselvas as vinners and who as losers, since it will become

necessary to redistribute a limited ple. That rcedistribution will
obviously be at the perceived expense of child abusc and neglect
agencies, since they currently receive the bulk of the funding.

LI 2N ]
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cases.

To move from political-organizational considerations’ to
programmatic ones, we should ask whether the conceptual joining
of these problems is likely to affect the nature of the approach
te families in vhich violence occurs. This question relates to
the similaritics or dissimilsrities between the dynamics of child
sbuse and neglect, and violence which occurs between adults. At
a time vhen a concerted effort is underway to move away from a
punitive approach to parents who maltrcat their children, one
must ssk vhether a similar emphasis on inderstanding and a helping
attitude is being advocated (or is appropriate) towards those who
beat their spouses. 1s there a view that violence against spouses
is essentfially a pulice problem; if so, is ft’ likely to affect the
handling of clhifld abuse and neglect cases? In particular, will f{t
result in both an attitudinal and institutional retrogression to
a reliante on punishment? .

"We need also to look at the potential benefits of a broadened
approach. For example, it is quite possible that such an approach
would not only benefit the attempts to deal more cffectively with
adult. abuse, but would also shed some light on the efficacy of the
fnterventions which are currently used {n child abuse.and neglect.

LR 2N ]

Pinally, the search for linkages is unlikely to end with a
digcussion of the intrafamilial dynamics of violence. 1t will
almost certainly be extended to a systematic examination of the
social causstion of all forms of family violence. For example,
wvhat role do joblessness and underemployment play in the physical
abusc of fsmily members? This expanded view will almost certainly
bring us closer to a real test of the national commitment to
address basic social problems affecting families.
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Ultimately, then, we must develop an approach to the prcxcntlon of
domestic violence which louer; the level of violence and agresslon
sgeinst a1l femily members bef9re fali?y lifc deteriorates to unre-
mcdiable breakdown beyond the reach of any number of_soclul agencies,
But in the meantime, ‘we néed t; addreas the immediate needs of battered
spouses. Unfortunat;ly. in many communitics, the unrssponaivcneas of
collupity human service agencics toward the victims of spousal bdttc:;h

- - N

ing seems to be ;n grest as it used to be toward the victim of child \;

.ot

sbuse. Hence, a firet priority toward the goal of aiding battered N
spouses must be to develop public awareness and support for their pro- .
tection by convincing the public that spouse abuse is a critical pro-

blem. A second priority must be the development of protective measures,
especially shelters. But in the long run, any cffort te deal w?th

spouse abuse, llke.gffortn to deal with child abuse, must entail a
comprehensive approach to all of tﬁe pressing nceds of its victims.

Tho;e needs includg the necd for légal protection, permonent safe

shelter, emotional end financial support, and ‘concrete help ("advocacy")

.
in sceking housing, employment, add. vhen necessary, a new life.
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The Mational Center on Child Abuse and Neglect 1s a relatively small

program and it should not be expected to "cure” this deep.scated social

probles. -

We do not believe that any fedéral program can eradicate this complex,

snti-social behavior--any more than one can eradicate drug abusc or
juvenile delinquency. We do believe, however, that much more could

be done to prevent and treat child maltreatment. And we belicve that

r

the National Center has an important role to play in helylng to reduce

the amount of child abuse and neglect in the Nation. But in terms of
both staff aize and financial resources, NCCAN has limited ability to

reach this goal molely through {ts own éfforts.

NCCAN's efforts, Eherefore. are supportive--we seek to help {mprove

the efforts of others. We scek to act as a focus and a stimulus to ’
improve and expand the efforts of others--at the national, state, and
local level~-~to prevent; ident{fy, and treat child abuse and ncglect.

We seek to provide direction and {mpetus }?a field which, {n the past,
haa becn characterized by a fragmentation -of résourcos. services, and

philoaphies among various professional dl.clpilncs.*

1) Ve help Luiid knowledge about chldd-ubuoe and neglect~~{ts nature,

extent, ard effects~-in order to determine unmet needs, identify

promising approacheo and f.cllltate service allocations;

O
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(2) Ve help develop and refine promising and cost effcctive approaches

to protection, tTeatment and preventfiou; and

(&) We help service providers Implement or expand effcetive

R ident§fication, treatment, and prevent {ve programs.

.
- .
0y

Central to our efforts is a commitment to non-punitive, Interdiscipli-

nary and community—-ide approaches., Because we are convinced that

child abuse and child neglect arc social and psychological problem«
with rooty deep in the way we live and fn the way our soclety is
organized, vq’cﬁphnuizo services focused on the entire family tn ro-

cognition of the {nterdependent necds of children and parents.

. Building on the experience of our treatuent center demonstrations, we
emphasize the crosscutting, multiagency approach to the delivery of treatment
services. Because many agencies, in addition to the child proteétlv«
l(éncy. deliver vital treatment services, we belicve it is importamt

to purav activities which will improve significantly the informal as well as

formel dutivery systems which pfovide services to endangcred and

Q V-090 (1 -7 =5 )
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families. Henc;. ve seek vays in which programs currently in place

cln’bc usced to provtde'.reater outreach, increased accesstbiilgy and
1.provedflervlce delivery. We try as wuch as possible to use our limfted
resources to build on existing or on-goi.g activities or to Teverage,
through doordinatl?n with larger resources, such as Title XX, as quthorlzod
by the Social Security Act, and the many legislative and budgetary prb-
p-sals made by !hil‘ﬁdliniltrltion to benefit the health, welfarc and

education of children., One way we do this 15 by funding demonstrat fon

. -

projects with modest budgets that are more readily fristitutional fzed

into on-gning service prograas than are projects with large budgets.

We believe the Act has enabled us to make significant progress. tn
the last. four years, we have not come up with any easy answers, no

fool-proof formula; but we have, together with' thousands of hard-working,

hard-thinking and committed tndividuals, made an important start.

We have helped focus attention on gaps in exist ing knowledge and scr-
vice delivery. Wc have helped to increase the boéy of knowledge about
the dynamics and treatment of child abusc and neglect. We have
helped service providers apply that knowledge. Anh we have helfvd
elicit community support for the development of construct ive, rather

than punitive, treatment services.

[Aruitoxt provided by ERIC
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K] .

After being ignored for so long, the plight of abuscd and neglected

children has become the subject of widespread professfonal and public
concern. The "battered child” has moved from the back pages of pro-
fessional journals to the front pages of mass circulation newspapuers,
Daily, there are additfonal news articles, tuvlevision and radfo pro-
grams, and community meetings, not in ment fon professional ¢ mfoerences,

on the ‘subject. More and more people want tu do Ygometliing” about

child maltrcatment. ' ;

As a resulr, therc has been major progress in our ability to pretect

abused and neglected children and to assist their families.

1n many places, health, soc}nl service, education and law enforcement
‘lgenclen or fndividual professionals now seelng themselves as Jointly,
not separately, respunsible for protecting children .and, wherover
possible, preserving and strengthening L;elr familicu., New resources ‘ .
have been idcntlfled. aseful famfly support systems have bheen tricd,
and some simplistic definitions and solutions have been discarded.
Statistics, definitions, and procedures are being stgndnrdlzcd and
upgraded. More concretcly, the quality of child abuse and neglect
" services provided b; ;he States has been greatly improved. The rapid

> rise in the nusber of States which become elipible for State grants has

guaranteed tha® least 42 States now provide a guardian_ad litem
for all childre- - olved tn child protective court cases; 42 States

assure the confidentiality of case records; 42 States promptly investi-

.

.ntc‘caoeq of neglect as well as abuse; and 42 States provide for the

.
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outside, impartial investigation of allegdf‘ons of institutional abuse
and neglect. The number of public and private programs working with
fbu’@d and neglected children and with their parents has ln;renﬂgd subs-
tnntlhlly. About 407 of the oxisting treatment programs in the country
have opened thelr doors since 1973, (These are almost cqually divided
between public and private apcencies.) NCCAN dcmonfrra(iun 1nd state

-,

grant projccts, themselves, ann illy provide direct services to over

40,000 rhildren and 20,000 families.

L o

I belicve that we 1n)fhu Unfted States are laying the foundation for
. \ ]

a broadly responsible and hongstly realistic approach to the diverse

need: ofxghe children in danger ind families in grouble,

.

But 1 would mistead you {f 1 cnded on this singularly positive note.
The present (lurr; of activicy in (hé Unfted States--of which the

activitics supperted by the Kicional Ceater are only a }Jrl——uhuulJ
not make us smuply complacent. We still face enormous paps botueen

what steeds to be done to protect children and what can be done.

-

For far too many endanpered children, the existing child protection
system is inadequate to the life-saving tasks assigned to, it. Too
many children and families are processed through the systoem with a

paper promise to lhiclp. Martin P. went through the system. He was

being "helped.”

Ve
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o State and

v

In fmplementing the Conprossdonat ol te te help fmprov

local services for aburaad and nic oo ted chibdeen and their tamities,

we have ftdentificed th‘.- tollowlng v oam practities which are reflocted

in the Natienal Center o proposs Loy 98 ek and damastrat ion
priorities puhlished in the Feded U itepantey on Januay 24, 1974,

(A copy of vhich is .‘lll-i\lll-d at s adiog o

.l -
[} We necd to upprade r--pmrt the o ticea, child protection apencie.,
sand comrtys to easvioc the i o pantes tion of bl end e ted
. .
children. .
o We necd to develop cose offaee i l_l'l.!; ntoapproa es capable ol
breaking the eyele ot abuse aed ueyslect
[ We need to protect andividad! od famity rights te privacy and

cultural diversits during the jrocess of dnvobmtar grotect fve

fntervention,
. LN

o We need to commnit ow selves tooa provent bon progran that seckr

to strenpthen family-tife in Averiva,




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

.

° We feed to recorutze and combat child abuse and neglect in residentlal

carc-piving institut lons.

o We neced to work contliuously to coordinate pablic and private pro-

grams related to child abuse and neglect to masimize theiv imp.act
and ainimize the duplication of cfterts.

e

] We need to huild basfc knowledge about child abuse and neplect and

ensure that service providers can apply the bent gtate-el-the-art

. }('.n_oy_l_t{duu to improve thels propr.ams,

We are witnessing the bepioning--but only the beginning==ol what
)
must be a4 sunttioned nat fonal effort to understand the orisine. of
child maltrextwent and help alleviate them, The revapnition, reportim,
fnvvu(igntlnu, t reatment’, and provent ion of chitd abone and nepteet

muat be accorded a priority fn our liuman services system whivh it

does now not recelve

This concludes my statemnt., I shall be piad to answer ey questions

you may have,

g
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STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS J. BESHAROV, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL .
' CENTER FOR CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE; ACCOMPANIED BY KEE
MacFARLANE, PROGRAM SPECIALIST .

Mr. Besnanov. It's a great pleasure to be here today, ns a former
New Yorker myself.

My testimony is basically in two parts. One purt is about what the
National Center i+ doing and the other is some discussion of our recent
activities in relation to the overall question of domestic violence, the
relationship of child abuse to spouse abuse. .

If T may, I'll just spend a few moments describing the National
Center. because I think it will put in perspective some of the things we
are doing about. domestic violence as a whole.

" The National Center was established in 1974 as n result of Public
Law 03-247, which is commonly called the Mondale bill. - '

Mr. Scurver. We're way behind schedule this morning, Mr.
Resharov. We. frankly. are quite familiar with the Center. If you
would kindly use your time enlightening us on this whole question of
honsehold violence it would be very much appreciated.’

Mr. Besuarov. Fine. ‘

T think tha most striking thing for us is the fact that. while
we had not identified the question of spousal violence as a priority
in our research projects and our treatment projects, it arose in their
day-tb-day operations. “'hey foundt that they had to deal with the
overall issue of domestic violence. almost at their inception. We
found. for example. that our treatment ptoject in San Diego, which
is loeated in the YMCA and desigmed to deal with the battering of
children. very early on changed its intake policy to include cases of
spousal violence Vecanse when they dealt with cases of spousal vio-
lence they found cases of child abise at the same time,

A number of our other trentment pinjects. including those serving
specinl populations on Indian reservations and serving military
families on military reservations. also found that to deal with child
abuse for some families they had to deal with spousal violence as
well. Although we did not ask them to. the project personnel came
to us and said. “Tet us open an emergeney shelter for child and wife.”
For our projects, it's largely the wife who is battered. T ean’t address
‘the other research. Tt's beyond onr scope. ‘

As part of our research efforts we've documented at least some-
what this relationship between spousal violence and child abuse.

Mr. Sciever. - Wonld you go so far as to sa* where you find an
example of child abuse that that is sort presumptive evidence
that there is spouse abuse going on too?

Mr. Brsuarvo. No. I wonldn't. sir.

T would say. though. that when you find child abuse you cer-
tainly shonld look for patterns of violence against other members
of the household. o

The study that T want to describe is one of official reports of child
abuses. These are officinl validated reports. In that study, which is
a full censis study. which means it's not a random sample of those
casos. we fonnd that one in five cases. 20 percent. of validated child
abuse had a documented case of an actual physical attack on a spouse.
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This was not an esoteric research ﬁndinF; these were the findings of
caseworkers visiting homes to protect the children.

We don't know whether 20 percent of the caseload of child abuse
is sufficient to be considered a presumption. It certainly is a very
strong indication, from the data we have at least, that there are a
set of households in America in which the victims of violence go
beyond the children, and include the women. '

r. Scuever. Ms. MacFarlane, would you like to add something?

Ms. MacFakuase. The thing that strikes me, I think, is more on a

rsonal level. I'm & social worker, and in 1970-71 I got involved
in starting a project at the Legal Aid Burean in Ba timore that
developed into a battered spouse project, although we didn’t know
it at the time. We couldn’t find ary other place in the country which
was dealing with the problem.

Mr. Sciever. Would you suspend for just a moment, Ms. Mac-
Farlene! , :

Congresswoman Lindy Boggs is joining us. She’s a coauthor, along
with Congressman Newton Steers, of HLR. 7927, the Dor.estic Vio-
_lence Prevention and Tréatment Act of 1978, :

We're delighted to have you here, Congresswoman Boggs. We'd
like very much for you to make a statement, and if you would, it will
be placed at the opening of this morning’s session. Due to seniority,
charm, loveliness, and high intelligence, we would very much like
you to take that place.

" So if you would make any comments now that you care 1o make
about your legislation or about the Froblem we're addressing, as I
sa{,‘the'ee remarks will appear first thing after the opening gavel.
r. SciizvEr. Mr. MacKFarlane, we wish to apologize for ‘the sus-
nension. Please commence your-remarks in any way that you see fit.

Ms. MacFarLane. I really have only one observation to make, and
it comes as I said, from my experience in a program that primarily
helped battered women find places to go for help and provided
legzal aid to assist them in getting legal separations and protection.

At that time T kept saying to ,people: “There are so many women
in this town getting beaten-up,” but it seemed to be a nonissue to
most of the peoyle with whom I talked. It was very hard to convince
a lot of the professional agencies that it was really a problem.

Since that time I have worked primarily in the area of child abuse
- and now, I find myself i the National Center for Child Abuse, I
fel that I've come full circle, a8 the issue of battered women has
now begun to receive so much attention. :

The thing that strikes me most strongly is how similar the kinds
of family problems arc that trap people; trap women and children
in violent home situations which they have a great deal of difficulty
getting out of on their own.

Mr. Scuevrr. And this crosses overy economic. cultural, racial;
religious, and ethnic barrier. ,

Ms. MacFanLane. Absolutely. It appears to be occurring at all
stratas of society, however. I believe that family problems are com-
pounded when economic stresses are added. T really do.

Mr. Scurver. Middle-income families and upper middle income
. families are by no means immune to these stresses.
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Ms, MacFartane. That is correct, ] think that the response to
services depends upon where you set up your services. You will
get the same kind of response in some middle class and wealthy
_communities when you set up a resource center there, as opposed to
. the inner city. . - ‘ '

Mr. Sciever. You mentioned that the Federal Government is in-
sensitive to the needs of these people for help. Do you find that the
local governments, the ‘police, and the social service agencies are
senpsitive to their need for help?

Ms. MacFareane. I think it's a matter of personal contact and
continuing education, and I think it depends upon what geople‘s
experiences are with a problem. I believe that it's the Federal Govern-
ment in many ways-that's making it possible for the professionals
in those communities to become aware of the problems of child abuse
and family violence. . ' -

Five years ago It was difficult to convince people that child abuse
really was a big problem. I think we’re going through the same kind
offhue right now with spousal battering.

think the next phase is to educate people, not just to the problem
of violence, but to the kinds of problems that lead to violence; the
kind of family islotion, the feelings of helplessness and low self-
esteems that a ot of women and many families experience; the ways
that people can get trapped—inside of big cities, they can be totally.
alone—and how difficult it is for people to reach out for help even
when it’s there.

That’s really all T had to say. ,

Mr. Scuever. You've said a lot, and you've said it in a very com-
pelling and open way. :

Mc MacFarane. I would add that I'n not sure that the people
who beat up women and the people who are violent toward childrea
are the same. I don’t think we know enough about it.

Mr. Scuzver. Would you say that again?

Ms. MacFaruane. All right. People ask us at the National Center
whether the perpretrators of violence against women and violence
against children are the same people, whethier they have the same
profiles, whether their actions can be predicted, et cetera. I don't
think that we know énough about these issues.

But T do feel that a lot of the problems that they (-x‘)erience in
their daily lives, and u lot of the stresses are the same. These social,
psychological and econoniic stresses may just come out as different
symptoms. '

r. Scuever. Plus n good many of the victims of spousal attacks
are themselves child abusers.

Ms. MacFarLane. This is true.

Mr. Sciruer. You've heen very eloquent, and we appreciate your
testimony very much.

Mr. Steers. Could I ask a question of Mr. Besharov?

Mr. Scuevuen. Yes, of course.

Mr. Steers. I notice that you're the Director of the National Center
for Child Abuse and Negleet, and I gather that's either part of the
Children’s Bureau, or maybe it’s the only section in the Children’s
Bureau. But that, in turn, is part of the Administration for Children,
Youth, and Families, '
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I'm asking you really the same question that T asked Dr. Shah. You
heard Mrs. Boggs describe the bill which she and T coauthored. and
. what T am wondering is whether vou have an opinion as to where the -
actihvity called for in the bill should repose in the organizational hier- -
archy. : :

M{ Besuarov. Sir, I think that’s a very complex question, and its
resolution depends on the way in which people want that activity per-
formed. If the activity should emphasize a research npproach and a
basic treatment approach, using the professional, then that’s an argu-
ment in favor of a place like NIMH. If the activity envisioned is
more social service related and more community buildings, then prob-
ably a different place would be more appropriate.

Mr. Steers. Where?. .

Mr. Besnarov. T think that the two options that are beir , consid-
cred are ACTION and the Administration for Children, Youth, and
Families.

Mr. ?S'rnns. That’s right. Which do you think is the more appro-
priate

Mr. Besitarov. Again, I don’t know enaugh about ACTION tosay.

Mr. Sterrs. Lét me ask you a related question then.

This term. Administration for Children, Youth, and Families, as-
sumes that there is a connection between youth problems and other
family problems. On the other hand, your Center, at least in its title
does not reflect the problem of spousal abuse, although both you and
the lady with you have indicated that there is a connection of un-
krown dimensions. . '

I'm wondering whether 'your C-nter would feel it would have to
hla:ve it?s mission redefined in order to permit it to get into spousal
apuses ' A -

_Mr, Besnarov. As my testimony indicates, when there is an incident
of spouse abuse with child abuse we feel that our legislative mission
requires us to be involved in it. '

Towever, there are so many cases in which there are spouse abuse
and maybe there are no children or the children are not involved that
that wonld really be beyond our present legislative mﬁ\ndate.

Mr. Steers. Thank vou. ‘ :

Mr. Scitevrr. Thank you hoth. We appreciate your coming here.

Now we will hear from Lr. Murray Straus of the department of
sociology at the University of New Hampshire,

* Dr. Straus, your testimor.y. ns in the case of all the other witnesses,
will be printed in full at ¢iis point in the record. So perhaps you’d
just like to chat with us. I'm sure we’ll have some questior.s for you.

Dr. Stravs. Yes. ‘ \ :

[The prepared statement of Dr. Murray A Straus is as\follows:]
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prepared for hearings on . 14 Februzry 1978
.*Rescarch Into Domesntic Violaace," V20
u.S. Housc of Represe“ta ives

subcommittec on Donestic 2nd International

Scicentific Planning, Anzlyuis end Cooperation.

NATIONAL SURVEY OF D3:ISTIC VIOLENCE: SOHE EPRELLS HINARY

FINDINGS AND I:PLICATIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

urray A&. Straus
Unive:ssity of New Hampshire

My testimony will covcr five topics. First, I will
briefly sunmarize the m2thols used to carry out the first,
and to date the only, study of violence in & nzationally
represcntative sample of Aserican families. Second, 1 will
give some of the datz o~ violence rates from that study.
Phird, I will describz sone of the cause and effect isscues’
which we are investigating with this data. Fourth I will
put this study in the context - of the Family Violence
Research Program at the Univarsity of New Hampshire in order
to suggest certain irmpliciztions for federal support of

~social science reseivcth. Finzlly, 1 will mention vhat T see

as the most fmporicont needéd developient in research on
intrafamily violence. .

I. THE UATIONAL VIOLENCE SURVEY

During the period 1970 to 1974, my colleagues Richard
Gelles and Suzanne Steinretz and I carried out a number of
exploratory studies of violence in the family, and also
developed a theoretical framework which we found useful in
designing research ard understanding the resulting data. ‘In
the spring of 1974 we cecided that the time had come to go
beyond the limited studies vhich had been found uscful up to .
that point. We therecfore bzgan to design a study of a truly
represcentative sanple of Anerican families and a study
vhich would cover razny espects of violonce in the [anily,
not just one aspcct, such as child abuse or wife abus

purposcs of  thal u.i', violence was dofincd as “an act
carricd out with the intrstien of, or poereeived intention
lof, cousing physicel .pnin or injury to another person®
(Gellen and Streus, Y274),  2he “"phynical hurt"  can  renge
from glight pain, 28 in e slep, to murder. The basis for
\he "intent to hurt® -aov fe~g5% from a coneern for a child's
falety  (as when e cob'ld s spanked o1 going into the

Definition and liwzsurezent of Violence, For the
’
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street) to hostility z2 ini¢a7¢ thal the death of the other
is desired.

I

The "Conflict :- ; Sceles™ (Straus, 1978) wvas  used
to obtain ‘the violc dati, v*his “technique was first
developed at the Uu-: Ly of tew MuAprhirr in 1971 and has
becen usced  and Gi7ied extousively since then in numerous
studies of family vio:_“cn {(s2¢ for cxamplc: ° Allen and
Straus, 1975; Bulc:clt end Streus, 1971%; ‘Steinnetz, 1977;
Straus, 1974) .« %re Conllict Tecfics Scales (CTS) measure
the means used to resolyy nilicts of interest (Straus,
1¥78). There are thrz: groups of conflict tactic items:
(1) Reasoning: the Lz ¢f retionsl discussion and argument;
(2) Verbal Aggressi-:: the use of verbal and symbolic
expressions of hosiil! v-=-zuch a5 insults or threats to hurt

S it eng the use of physicel force as
a means of resolvirs the conflict. The Violence scale
contains the followli-: Z itgns: : :

K. Throwins thingi at the spouse
L. Pushing, shoving or grabblng

. H. Slapping

N. Kicking, biting, or hitting with the fist
0. Hit or tri:< .to hit with somethirg

P. Beat up

Q. Threatenzi «ith a knife or gun

R. Used a knifz or gun

The administra“ion ol the CTS involves asking the
respondents what tzv did when they had a dis agrcﬁNcnt with
their spouse, The lisi of pefsible actions start with those
low in coercivenens (such as discussing the issue with the
husband or wife). %re ‘tcw gradually become more cogrcive
and physically violent, ending with whether the respordent
had ever used a knii« or « gun on his or her spouse. This
sequence enhances ths likelihoo™ that . the subject wtil
become committed to thz iﬁtcrview .+ continue answering
questions. Analysic ¢l the esponstay to the items indicates.
that there was no noticeble drop in the complction rate of

.items as the list r.oved fron the Reasoning scale questions

to the most violor: tectics, Daota on validity and
reliability are given in Strous, 1976,

Samplé and Int.ryi-uirg, Since we vanted to include in

the study families “:. 0 &1 pazts of the continental United
Staten, we contract o o th Bevponse Analysis Corporation  of
Privecton, RNew Je: ,; to do the tauple  selection  end
intervicwing., They - 2 oued what  d6 0 known 0% an arca
proboabitity  sonslo, L b dnoa system that comes aboul as
clote ta the dde. b o7 0 o goeds s sapnlineg as o ise prectical,
Loching with theo toficca’ the interview forwet and
e el d the ot o Iar tbhee dintorvieaeepn,
CN
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Eligible fawilicn ennsisted of o couple who identified
theaselves  as mar:i-d or bering a "couple™ (man and viomanh
living tojether as & conjuy.l unit): A randomn proccdure was
ured  s0  that  the respoadents would be opproximately helf
male and halfl femelos, 4Sae finel pational probability sample N
proiuced 2,143 corplcicd dintrrviews, Cowparicon with census
- A
1

data shous that thiz s. » 15 representative  in terms  of
ibetes of Americen fevilies, :

major Gemojgraphic att

P

The intdrviecus wer

% April, 1976, They &
' wore designed to noacur
and gsone of the

condutted betueen January and
ag:d  approximatuly 60 minutes and

th the exteat of fawily  violence
thought to be assoclated with

I1. VIOL=LT: 2%WreS 3N AMERICAN FaRlILLIES

The results of tho survey show that the amount of
violence between, 1 ~bzrs of the same family is cxtremely
high: so high thal wz car only conclude that physical
violence occurs bolszen family members rore often than it
occurs betwaen any oiher individuals or in any other setting
except for wars and riots. Police statistics on assault are
given in ratecs per hondred  thousandd. But our data on
assault within the femily hive to be reported in rates per
huntired rather than por hundred  thousend,

Husband-Wife Vielence
The data on heshind-wifce violence shows that slightly
over one out of six couples--an estimated seven and a half
miilion couples--had 2 violent episode during the survey
year., Taking the eniire duration of the marriage, the
fiqure is over one guarter of all American couples (28
percent), or about 13 mnillion couples, By a “violent
cpisode” the we nran eny act intended to causie physical pain
. or finjury to the husbind or wife, ranging from slapping to
beating up. o

How accurate is tho figure of 2B%? 1t is difficult to
,° knou wuith certainly. The dete arce estimates based on a
sanple rather than on the whole populetion; but the sample
was large and chazza by the best  availoble methods,
According to our calcvleiions, there 16 o 95%% chance  that,
i the eptite U.G, populat ion had heen intervicewed, the
nunber of husbends oot Gises  edieitting  to uning  physical
foice on  one @noint: vuald 10 hetween 26 and 30 pereoent,

Houeyver, thaet cnou-en thst th-re  wan no underreporting,

vivich i unlikoty. & the ficuicen could cenily be twice as

lerge ae thooe reve o by  the survey: i.e., somcihern
Taroeund B0 or LU pernoort of atl couplen hove hit cach other

et leest onrce, I

T
@)
i~
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The moat extre, - fwren  of  bhabong wife violence on
vhich we gqatherced dele wore the vuae of o knife ot gun and
"heating up® one's husb:nd or wife.  Abnut one out of  every
100 husbands aad wives bad Gouie beyonsd s)epping, kicking, or
throwing things ot a sotans e soid  thet  they had  been
beaten up or had  roioen up their spoase in the provious
year. About five ne-ce-ot hed boen davalved  in suchoa
beating at somo poirt in the pervieje,

Even more  sterddivyg  is the fact that < almont  four
percent  had gone 50 L. 7 «b to hate actuelly used o knifce or
gun in attaciing theic toecband o vifeo Chis means that of
the 47 million couple: Y9Mnay Lojethot in the United States,
ahout 1,739,000 hes ¢ -z tiie faced o husbond: or  wife
wielding a knifce o: ¢on, and well over tve million had been
beaten up by thoir soouae,

Wife-Beating, %o rojerd the plight of  women  who  ate -
beaten by their busZon? or boviriead & one of the agpects
of family violence viich Lozt urgently needs remedial action
(the other is child cbure). we  therefore developed a
Wife-Beeting Index arn & meane of investigating this
patticular  proble' She  Wife-Beoting  Index  consiste of
itéms N through R in the list of €6 auestions given above,

The choicr<of acte 1 through B an the Wile-Beating

, Index does not reflect our concention of whet ir permissible ’._
violence. 1 find no- of these to bhe  acceptoble  for
“ralationshipn betweea any humen beings, including parent and
child, brother and sizter, husband  and  wite, student  and
teacher, minister apd pecishioner, o1 colleagues  in o«
depactment . In short, J fol)ou the mexin coincd by John
valusek: "People are not for hitting.”

What then is the bauicn for Selecting itoms N through R
to make up the Vife-geating indez 2 Tt is simply the tact
that thest dre all acts which carry with them o high 1isk of
scrious physical injary to  the vidlin. With thene
considerations in mird, w* cen turn  to  the guestion of
teying  to entimate toe ozteat of wife bobing in the thited
States. .

Yg;(n!y tneideac: . b data o the S 048 couples n our
:'..'ar.\;)lc.' shiow thel, for one Gacl o oot poervod preceding thee
intervieu, 3.8 roeon o cnr o drae Py ot attackes which
fodt under our o oo tene e Banairen o of o wile beating,

P hirpolprn g thie dncion o potae b Yhe aipnre s neateldy A1 il Vioun
Ceng e, in the foy, oottt eoany o o Yo,
dlet oy te by 1.¢ P Ve NI ooty b, tle i
o S,

Yook by Feeocae S, [P TR NIV IR
I"-'ll,"v. e
G

1D S, foo - ! B It e ) TN R 0
'
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Table 1. Violencd Bl oo 2o o0 e sdacen, 1975

) ]n.:i(r't-m'x-'» '.':h-. o Hv('.ia—-.\‘“ -
Yor Vinleree by: Frequen: v I
__GRT Vieleace Ites . Cow o oTw o Tow TAT
Wife-Beating and Mushnd oot on (4 t'c- ®) AH 4H.6 2.4 3.0
Overall Violence Incayx (X o 1) 12,1 11.6 2.5 3.0
K. Threv sowothing at spois. 7.8 5.2 2.2 2.0
, L. Pushed, grabbed, sho I sy 10.7 8.1 2.0 2.1
M. Slappel gpouse 5.1 L. G . 1.6 1.9
N. Kicked, bir, or hit vt fist L 2.4 K 1.9 2.3
0. Hit or tried to hit with sen2thing 2.2 3.0 3.0 3.8
‘P. Brat up spouse . 1.1 0.6 1.7 1.4
Q. Thieatened with a knile or' pun 0.4 0.6 1.8 2.0
R, Usced a kuffe or gua 0.3 0.2 1.5 1.5

#For these who engazed in cach act, i.e., onits those with neores-of zero

.
4 -




in the violont fo i s o, Foo 0, thes tyd gl o tern g
over WO LeL1OUL G lthon oy ot Bul of gner o the re b
great variation, For esus a0 tnird of  the ceusle, who
reported an ect vhroe Jobln i oowr e hoeating eatoaony, it
occurred only op . ¢y the ye . AU the otboy et brene,

there wore cenco in vhleh thia ooonried onae o el U e

often. In botweo aiee chout 190wl roepar g taey b oeat oy,

ouring the year, liH: wio tepaated 3 o 4 heatangs, ewd g ,
tuird of these 1.3 3 Hllion vho veparted five o nore ding .
the year.

{veble 1 chent hereY

Paréntal Violene.

The data on ¢ "ot i’ 1 violtrp o nugygaest that
*ordinary™ phy=l 7 pranithiead ant o "ehita abne” oare tvo
ends of a single conliruun, In btuoen are milliong  of

parents whose u-e of phy.ical forcee on a child gocen beyond

mild physical punis*acni but vhich, for vairioun recsons, has -

not been identifi:d ao chila abuse, Our data are based on .
. the 1,142 couples. turveyed vho hed ot least one child aged 3

to 17 living at huirc.  Each such parcnt vas guestioncd about

one of hic or her children,

Some of the stuvdy findings confirn what wes  already
widely belicved to be the case, such as the fact that over
80% of parcnis of younry children (age 3 to 9) used physical
punishment in the survey year, But other finding:s reveal
that violence toward children often involves acte which go
vell beyond Tordinary" physical punishment, and  thas ©
violence toward children is an extepnsive and regular pattern
in many familics, It ig elso a p:ttern vhich applies to “
older as well as young children, Ir fact, the survey shows '
that over a third of all Americen children in the 1) to 17
year age brackct had bosn hit by their poarents during the .
survey year. :

He feel that the study reveals @ truly ostounding range
and  scverity of violence towerd children by their parents,
Eor example, 200 hid hit the child. with nome object, and
4.2% indicated  thep  had "heaten up” the chitd,  Fwen nore
astoonding, is the [ 0 that 2.8 ol “thoe parents reported
having, threatenes the child with a knife or gun and 2,9%
actually usid o il or gun on the child  in question,
Applying this reie to the popud) ition of chitdren .8 3 to '
11, thio cones to o totul of  ahoat 1,200,000 children  in
thia age geons vhon. porentn el ot soas time in L hieir Yife
attachod thwowitic o et hal woapon,

Child abae U wlnn €0 bhied the typen ol="violen

acte Tubael, ere 1 -t Yikely to Tewd to necioas phyniesd
dnjury for the chals,to prodace o Chi b Abce Toede s, The .o
acty  dnclwle Licteos, biting, habttiog oith o fint, hitting
w v
Il
. *
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O
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ryoun the chidtl, thronl(wning the  child

with somcthing, bostd

with a knite or gue, ard ectually wiing @ knifc or gun,

Using this irdex w:  fourd 'thots 3,6% of the  pareals

dnterviewed adnitied at  least one of tggge. viotent acts
ve

towvard the chiltl- in the previeas  tueld ntha, This-
suggests  that ea2ch vear well over one end @ hall million
Americuan children in the gges ¥ to 17 expericonce dan attack
by their parenats wrich could cause gevere bodily harm or
death. . . .

o7 .f‘ : !/“

The anulyuxs of violcrc- betweon the , children in the
1,244 femilies with <chi'drea aged 3 to 17 living at home
revoa1° that three ovl of foyr had ~engaged | in an act  of
physicsl violeneo a,;‘1s~ e brother or sister in the suryey

year, with ap avercge of 2) nuch gct"-p .t ¢kild in the year.

- The various kinde of violent acts included in the study

range from pushing and shovirge (done by 60% during the
survey year), to slapoinby a hrother or sister (done by 45¢
duriny the survey ycar), throwing things at another Chlld in
the family (39%), kicking, biting, or hitting vnth a fist
{38%), hitting with an object (363),  “"beating up" -another
chf¢ in the family (lﬂ%)' threatening to use a knife or gun
(.8%) . and actually using a kni fc or gun (.3%).

although €he threz tenths of ane pereent using a  knife
or gqun on a brothoer or sister may pot seem like much, -when

- one applies this rate te the 46 million children in the

dnited States botween 3 and 17 (the ages covered in the
survey), it comzs to 138,000 chlldrcn wvho had actrally  used
a knife or qgun in the survey yéar. The number of children
vho have ever engazed in violent acts against siblings  ie
even .larger. ‘fhe =survey results indicate that 184 had at
some time becaten up a brother or sigter--with “beaten up®
defincd as something rore thon just a punch or hitting with
an object--and %% ned et som2 time actuwally used a knife . or
gun. The latter figu-¢ mezny that about 2,300,000 children
in the United Staten ot soum t»mv uszed a knife or qun on  a
brother or sister.

O TIL. WMNAY LELDS TO VIOLERCE N THE FARITLY?

FEveryone  has  their  pet theory about vhat causesn
viclence, but  there is 1it{le reolly good data, For
ex prle, many poonle thing that beltoer cducated people  ore
less violent, bul our preliwina:y analyais shows that there
it Junt as muech violeeeo dr “he famiticsn of the

college -educetod ¢ Lot S amonyy those with leas
ecducetion.  On tie ' o }-'-n', v]thou]h Lthere iy lots  of
violenee (o omieedte (Vo §osilan, the reles arce even highe:
siong Tead Vien in endcs the e broad dn o nanual wordsey
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Exanples ol othoe: cutstions vhich we hope to  answer
vith this date  inclueds tho following: I« therce  any
corrclation between ow=onle's beliefe and  valuen about
violence and how viclent they wetually areg?2  Is the anount
of violence that hushainis and wivew use Lovards  each  other
related to how violenw thry are toward their children and
how violent the children are Lo cich other? noes  "lotting
off steam"™ verbally help 1o &void physical violence, or dees
it warm prople wup for phyuicelly violent conflict? Is
social*and economic stres: tolat=d to how violent pcople are
towards others members of thoir femily?

These and other tizilar guestions will be addrensed  in
a book on "Violence Ia The pmzrizen Fexily" which we plen to

complete this spring.

L

"1V. THE FAMILY VIOLENC:D RESEARCH PROGRAM AND TiiE
STRUCTURE 07 FEDERAL SUFPORT FPOR SCIENCE

~ The national study of farily violence which 1 have just
described, and the Fenily Violence Research Program from
which it grew, also suggest something about the nature of
federal support for sociel science research, I am not
referring to the amount of money provided by the federal
aflvernment. As. & working scientist, I am clearly biased
oward thinking that ituch more is necded, but that that is
not what 1 want to deel with now. Rather, I will focus on
the method of allocating whatever rescarch funds  are
available. ' : .

Investigator-JInitiated §£gg§§. As 1 mentioned before,
the national study o:f family violence is an outgrowth of the
PanilveToTeNTE Resecrch Program at the University of New
Hamptaire, That program began in a small way in 1970. It
has been supported by funds from the University of New
Hampshire, ang from the Nzational Institute of I -ntal Health.
Neither organixation started out supporting a .program of
research on donestic violence, nor at first did I know that
such a program wks evolving. Lnstead, the funds were for
our graudate research and training effort in gencral (by
means of a training grant) end tor supecific invest igations
(by means of rescarch grants), some of which happeued to
deal with domestic violence.

€ .
In 1970, excent for the growing recognition of
child-abuse, no ons w-oo thinking aboul avescorch on domestic
violenee., Wife be tirg wes @ ¢iwject for  jokesn, not’ for
serious rewearch. To the extent that eitber child abuse oy
vite abuse were sondiod, it LERER “n indicat ton of
psychopathiology. gne ideq ol the family an o violenl group
Vi owhich @ high rete of  violoae ic the usual state  of
affairn, uvae pot yeo Loon.e WUuen comcthing which graduilly
encrged fronm our ¢fiosts to ke theoretical  sense  of  the
datn, e ‘ :
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The present orieata’ion o] the Fenily Violence Research
Proyram  (sec  the appotdis to  this testi- sny) begen to
crystalizce about 1974, Soas of the hey publicetions  which
rc!lcctod and developsl  that ‘or‘cntatioh were Richard
Gelles' landivack papar pw'"gnx. CALUG Lq Tsychopathology:
h SO(IOIO"LCcl Critiau: end .uJ Alon,"” &nll hisl.study of
husband-wife violence xkgarg.u.an H" VIOLENT HQMQ. the
book which Quzannc Steirsriz end 1 cdited on VIOLEECE INTiHE
FAMILY; and my peprr oo "Lewiing, Civility, and Violence
in the Family." whese ard olber publicetions pointed to the
foct that violent fasily movhors ere no more likely to be
mentally ikl than othor porrsons, that violence is typical ot
fanily relationchips— evon reguired - " under some
circumstances # 2nd it violinee in one family role or

.situation must™be underntosc in Lke, context of the level of

ERIC
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violence in othur sphesesn ol fevily life and of the society.

These ideas hove inforirzd and guided most of° our
research and heve @lso influcnced meny other investigators.
I mention them and sorathing of their historical development
because the gradual ermergence of the- ramily Violence
Research Program is en exanplc of _how @ new line of
investigation was nede  possible by  the nystem of
investigator-initiated and poet’ revieved research grants.
If federal rescarch  funds had only been available under,
contracts or sone other "targcoted™ systems ofy funding, there
would have been no Faanily Violonce Rescarch Progrem because
such a “target" did not exist. Therefore, although 1°
obviously favor increesing support for rcrourch on violence
in the family, 1 also want to urge that the funding
mechanism be primarily through grénts rather than contracts,
and. through peer reviesed coap>tition rather than through
administrative decisions.

Inbtxtutxonal Suposort., A sccond aspect of the natiohal

violence study which bears on the structure of federal
support for science is the fact that it reflects the
contributions of & nunbzr of pcople, not just three of s
who arce the specific investigaotors. The otudy 1is an
outgrowth of the Farily Violcace Re: scarch Proggem and that
program oves a largs part of wvhatever contribution it  has
made or will meke to the fact that sixteen different people
have had ‘a nmajor inpat (defined a' having authored or
co-authored at leaest one pla‘i.h(d paoer or paper in pre.s)
In additio about another sistecn have <ontr1bulod les
dircclly (for cezanple collewgers vho have dis scubeed, 1'huog
and affered invaluvabte criticiot of pepers, and students  in.
the seminar  on faaily violrics).  The gencral peint T wish
Lo mehe 1a jmpo: Lence insd tug fonaed snlﬂls,rl ¢ SuCcn s that

prnkimod by BFIi "ticiidag grinta® xl(’hIU(‘ grants to
univorniliog ouely en Lot nnL e the "piotsbical  Rescarch
SUPPOTLY and "Bio 20w Peoeocon Developeoent" greants )’
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Private Survey t‘g-:i?ﬁt‘an:. e finel o pet 0f i (:f(
study , which  brern on feeeorel ncience polity is the
collaborat ton  with ( i oo Melynic, Cnprgu:i?h of
Princeton, bteovw .Jern:,, Poonurne  Anatysin did, theSaonple _

selection and interwv: irj for o (hin o survey,  both  of Ywhich
are Qifficuelt techinio ol fe 1, They belped ns to further
refine and adapt to e sacyey  sitwetions the  techuiaues
for obtainihg the doto on violence ubich ve had developed
an@ refihed during  the spbvions four  yeors, They also
brought to . the roLTarcen knoitl edage end operational -
capabilitiecs which v oo nletaly tarr-d The  study  vould

t have bcen possisde wvithont !ho ¢ontribetion of an
organization such a5 . RBoansg Analysis, hiYving - the
capability of carryiry out difiicult intervicewing tonks on a
nation-viur hanis, utirs sci-ntificad?y velid techpiques for®
selecting he  Leando, er? siringont henegerial controls to
insure the quality of (Se dntervics P, Our work with  thon
i1s an exawple of the way university end private research | .
orgenizations cen counvrate L6 protuce a work  than, neither,
could have carricd out without the olher. Orgenizotions
such as  Response  Anclysis are a vital  part of our
capabilities  for seociel scienve rezearch *and need to be

conddered ip the formulition’of tcience policy. N
. ) “ - _
V. REQEARCH NEEDS
pt .

Until recently farily <iMlence hes been the' victim  of

*selective inattention® oun, the part of both the gcnerﬁT“~\\\
public and the rescarch comnunity. Thus, alwost #ny aspect .
neceds inyestigation. Even thosce few aspect@ which have been ’ .
studlT® remain in doubht?  becausce of <;N€ inevitable

limitations of any one investigation, cunpecially since this @

is a now field of resecrch which lacks a  Background of .

. well-proven  methods and  theorctical  approaches te  the

probleﬂ. Fgrexample, cerlier in this paper T provided -«
'statistics on the frequency of wife-beating based on the > s
first large and represcerntative sample of couples. But it '
-will be recallea’that a nueber of “limitatjons to that data

had to bA pointed out. Ope of theawost inportant  of  those

.limitations is thal, despite the sstoundingly high rates of .
wife-beating uncozg;yﬂ in the survey, these are likely to be
underestimates. - dn"guqtod tthat the true rates arp
actually double nSv,w?4{h are reparted iy tHin paper, So!
eve he most  elcocniary  fect:; «cbout the  dipcidence of
wife-beating grce fer fre~ estebliched, L e

the other hees, dmpoariaat as it 3o to estaklich just
‘o vife-hestioe theoe i the Bnited Stet o, it i
/ fnportent (o oeanoer consnUions chont tiee caunes . ol
violene, in the [oite, whic de nol jutt oo oealter ol
screntilie™vm o gty .".$ 1. 3¢ ol the ceuncn  of family
vinlrnen abhaioen Ty v e e shogla inf Yuenes) Slteps to
pievent it TE wife - tern cre thought” Yo b eentally i1,
then oy hothes cpey dn oion by _[:”!.'d. FE hu=baents hit thein

how g
oven mo

[
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- wives beccause of tha excessive gtreine which a modern
. ‘goclicty puts on thz n_cleer farily, then some rcorqganization

of the fawily systen ©2 sone «(henge in how the tamilies

relate to the res: ol the socicty is needed. 1f gne of thc

factors leading to wi .r—océ‘xng is society's ‘¢Xpecctation
v « that familics be hiaced dy husbznds), with tho husbénd as the ,
*  main source of incoze, then changes - ik sex-linked
obligations and erxpectutions are needed. the list could go

on and on. Indeed it -ust go on and on because these and
muany other similer guestions need to be answered to provide
b scientific underpinnirng for attempts to deal with the

problem of wife-beatirg. ) -

* Insteede listing &ni- describing specific rescarch
issues, ‘1 will wusc the limited time available to describe
. two iwportan:’gcwnra”"o~;xo:: tions. Onec is & theoretical
. errspcctive, end the 0:htz is & methodolouical perspective.

onlcncc as & Sysien of Sociel Relations. I suggest '
that an unoetstawoxn" "ol ¢ny particular aspect of violcncc,
. such as wife-beating is not likely.to be achieved unless it
ic studied within 2 framevork which views family violence as
. ’ a whqle, and which views faamily violence as one aspect ,of
’ violcnce as a systerd of social relations, charagterizing the
. society in general. .

The ctignificance of focusing on the interrelation of
violence in one family role with violence in other fanily
" roles, and with violence and other .characteristics of
* American society, is itore then a matter of covering a wider
range of topics (i.e., both child abuse and wifc abuse). <
— Huch more important is the theoretical stance which guides
what will be investigeted when dealing with any onec aspect -
of violence: the assuzption that violence in any one family
role or situation rust be understood in the context of the
. level of violence in other spheres of family life. For
. , egmmple, our data show that wife-beating is correlated with® v
“other family -violence, including physigal punishment, 3
realitcic understanding of cach depends on, knowing thelr
) interrelation and the reasons for the relationships. «Equal |
( ; emphasis therefore nec¢ds o be placed on studying such . © -
/ things as physiceldpunishment, the level of violence
- portraycd {n storiecs written for children, ond the extent to
which' phydical punisareat, "ordinary” marital fighls, and
vwifésbeating are influ~nced by historical circtmstances, by
social norms and valu2i, by the lafe circumstances in,which-ﬁ, -
parents find theaselwe;, ote, In short, rescarch - focused
erclusively on wifz-tL:oting or child ebusic is too narrow an
approacii to produc: o dasic understending of  Lho  processent
which bringe aboal cits-r wifesboating or child abuse.

. .
* Jrhe importanee of sludying all aspects of  violence  jn
* the fanity ip ordes (o echisovr an undqrntaw1ing of any oncé )
aspectl  dn furtper fiiuntreccd “Why oult rgaoarch on
'y S, wile - beating, Balo ot obhen ontudy only fanid i(‘-:-. in which the
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husband has attaci:-2 the wife,” we have studicd
cross-sectional  ser:les of fanilics in gendral.  This
peraits comparison of the wiic-braters with the non-violent,
_and also revealed substantizl numbers of wvives ‘who assault
their husbends.. This {inding is of grcat {wportence for
both scientific undzrstznding of violence in:the family and
for efforts to red:c2 the level of wife-beating., It
sujgests, that elinmirztion of wife-brating gepends not only
on eliminating, séxual ineguality, but also o altering the
system of violence on- whizh so wruch of American society
depends. : v’ Co, :
e
Hu}gi—ﬂpthqg Triznzul=tion. The gencral methodologigal
principle which I w3.1% 1ike to recommend is what Donald
Campbell calls."triengulztion.” This neans the use of a wide
veriety of research rethciés, but not simply because
different issues reguire cifferent methods, important ar
. that- is. Equally i:-pcrtant is  the assumption that each
method has its own ‘set of linitetions as well as &dvantages.
Therefore, multi-metna>3 triargulstion is needed to achieve
confidence .in the findings.

The Family Violerce Research Program at the Uaiversity
of New Hampshire, for exznple, has deliberately employed the
following widely different research .methods: In-depth

structured intervie~<s with a small sample of families,

classroom gquestionnaires, mail +oquestionnaires, local .

interview survey, nationzl sample survey, content analysis

of literature from- 1550 to 1970, person-computer game
stimulation of marrizye, and secondary analysis of nattonal

survey data. Studies planned for the future include

~ computer simulation using cathematical models, observational
studies of violence by children,.,secondory 2nalysis of
National Crime Panel data, labgratory experiments,
cross-national comparative studies, and a ‘longitudinal or

g “panel” study. 4

L :

Need for Longitudinel Studies. Of the typee of.

resedrch to be carrica out “in the futura, the most important
is a Yongitudinal study. By this. I mean a follow-up or
*prospective” study, sterting out with information about
social backyround ang pcrsona]if?} and aboul. expericnce with
violence up to that ,point- Such a sample copuld be
, resurveyed, every two or three ycars, for at least the next
in ten years. -

. L ] .
The advantag: of such @ "prospective®  study,  as
rcontrasted with the “cross-sectional" rescarch on vhich we
now deprnd, ih that it van polo dotermine vhich fector s
cause and vhich is effcce., For exenple, wnemployed hushands
. in out netional samplz of cotplesn, have much Jighersrates of
. Vifeebeating, Ve think it is the vnemploynent which couses
{!lc-.yi1c-'l)(-.1=ir|g. B it €could well be  that  violent -men
tead” to both  lose. thxir jobhn and beat their wives.  Which
. cuetges wvhich has profetnd irplications for national  podicy
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concernir; rethods of reducing merital violence, and it will
take a longitudinal study to ¢ven com> c¢lost¢ to a clear
ansver. )
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STATEMENT OF MURRAY A, STRAUS, DEPARTMENT 3P S0CIOLOGY,
UNIVERSITY OF NEW EAMPSHIRE

Dr, Straus. My written testimony covers five things: (1) A descrip-
tion of our study of violence in American families, a study of a na-
tionally representative sample. (2) I give some of the preliminary
findings on the rates we found for different aspects of domestic vio-
. lence. (8) Is the issue- of cause and éffect, why this comes abnout.

(4) Some comments on Federal funding in support of reseurch of this
type. (5) Some methodological comments. : .

Now, my plan is to briefly touch éach of these. However, I wonld be
quite willing to spend more time on one than the other, as the Chair-
man prefers. So Jet me start with this National Violence Survey.

... It's an outgrowth of a program of research which developed over
a several year period. We'd done a number of pilot studies. Finally it
was pretty clear that although these pilot studies were important we

“had to nail things down with a truly representative sample and do &

" study that deals with an issue that you have brought up on seversl
occasions, namely, the interrelations of different kinds of violence in
the family, and that covers all aspects, not just child abuse, not

 just spouse abuse, but also violence between children in the family, by
children against their narents, all of which are covered in this studv.

The families we studied are, broadly speaking, representative. of all

Ame ican families. Qur sample compares quite closely with census

_ data. In half the families we interviewed the husband and in half we

interviewed the wife. A couple didn’t have to actually be married.
The vonclusions from this study, at least in terms of rates. are quite
startling. Thev show that the amount of violence between members of
the same family is extrer _ly high. One can only conclude from this
data that violence occurs between family members more often than it
occurs between any other individials or in any other setting except
for the Army in time of war and the police in time of a riot. ‘
Just to make that clear. official statistics on violent crimes are given

in rates ner 100.000,. Well, that would pop our computer because we,
have to report these rates per 100, not per 100,000, in order to have

them meaningful.

I will illustrate this with the hushand-wife data, because my col-
leagues, Suzanne Steinmetz and Richard Gelles will talk about the
other aspects in their testimony later.

Our data show, for example. that just over one out of six couples,
or an estimated 714 million couples, had.at least one violent cpisode
during the survey vear. I happen to think that might even be an un-
_ derestin.ate. Tn addition, it leaves out what might have happened in
" previous vears,

Now, if we turn to the moze dramatic thing of wife beating, which
" T welieve is simply a more extreme point on a continuum from the
ordinary violence of pushing, shoving, and slapping in family life.

Mr. Scirevrr. Excuse me. When you talk about violence are you
talking about 4 push or a shove? - ‘ ' '

Dr. Stravs. I am.

Mr. Sciruver. My concept of family violence has been that some-
body slugged someone or something, not just a push o? a shove,

(4
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Dr. StrAus. Yey. That, I think, is pretty much the widespread view
of it. T happen to view any slap, push, or shove as violence. Tf T say
that in the past vear, as I did, one ont of six couples have hit each
other, and said that’s ordinary violence, and you said it's not vio-
lence— '

Mr. Scuruer. T didn’t say that. Tt scems to me that most people
perceive violence as something that hurts.

Dr. Straus. That’s true. .

Mr. Scuever. Something that inflicts pain. :

Dr. Straus. Yes. Now if, on the other hand. I were to sav that
within the last year out of all the committees in the House of Repre-
scntatives that only-one out of six committee members hit other com-
mittee members. that would be taken as evidence of violence, even
though no one got stabbed or beat up. If this were the case, most
people would say those House committees are pretty violent. But
when slaps and"shoves occur in the family, there is a tendency, as
,(sion were Buggesting, for people to discount tkat, even though they

o not—— i .

h]{r. Scuever. The fact is that House committee meetings arg not
violent. -

"Dr. Stravs. Right. P sorry T didn't make myself clear on that, I
said, if a rate of violence such as T had been reporting for ordinary
pushes. slaps. and shoves were true of House committees, one would,
as you iust said. consider them very violent. '

On the other hand, in the case of families, people sav. “Well, that’s
just pushing, slapping, and shoving. That’s not really violence.”

Mr. Scurver. Well, slapping, a good hard slap. hurts. .

_ Dr. Straus. Let’s take a mild slap. It doesn’t break a jaw; it just
stings a little. I's that not violence !

“Mr. Scuzuer. That’s violence. _

Dr. Straus. That’s fine. That is my contention also, Mr. Chairman.
But that is not the contention of the public in general. T think that
when it refers to families the public thinks of violence as things that
go beyond that : severe kicking, punching. beating up, stabbing, and
so forth. So there is an implicit toleration or implicit permission for
family members to use milder forms of violence on each other. But
for members of nniversity departments or a House committee, no one
savs that “just” pushing or slapping isn’t violence. '

We tried to take into account the way the public thinks abont vio-
lence, and developed a wife-beating index to reflect that kind of
phenomenon. It includes only those things that go bevond “ordinary
pushing, slapping, and shoving.” We find that of the 2.143 couples
in our study almost 4 percent reported nne or more phvsical attacks
which fall under this operationul definition of wife beating. These are
attacks which would he.an assault, a chargegble assault, if it oc-
curred outside the family. i . _

If you apply that to the rou: .uly 47 million couples in the United
States, that comes to 1.8 million wives who are beaten by their hus-
bands every year. So just the wife-beating aspect involves 1.8 million
wives every vear. Also, it’s not typically in isolated incidents onr find-

. ings show. In those families where there is 8 violent incidence, there
tends to be an average bf 2.4. For a third of these 1.8 million couples
such beatings occur five or more times during the yedr, with a sizeable
number just about every week.
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Now, what produces this? This is a qtiest-ion that has come up be-
fore this morning. Evervbody has their pet theory, although there is,

as has been jndicated, little really good dnta. T think this is going to

‘be & jigsaw puzzle that has to be put to({zether. No one study, certainly

not our own, is going to answer this de
with a part of it. .
P tamples of the questions which we are working on with our data
include the following: :
Ts there any correlation between people’s beliefs and values about
violence and how violent they actually are?!

Is the amount of violence that husbands and wives use toward each

finitively, but each one deals

- other related to how violent they are toward their children and how

viole’nt the children are to cach other and, ind¢ed, to their own par-
ents ' .
Does letting off steam verbally, husting another verbally, getting

it off one's chest, does it help avoid physic: 1 violence, or does it warm

'peohrle up for physical conflict ¢
r. Scizuer. Which is.it? We're very interested.
Dr. 8. That's an extremely complex and controversial issue.

~ Our research to date shows, as clearly as that data permit, that its a
_ warmup rather than a substitute. If one géts to the point of hurting
. their marital partner or children paychologically, it just makes it pne

step easier to hurt them physically. Also there’s likely to be some
reciprocity and then an escalation. So verbal violence is not & means
of avoiding physical violence; it's & means of building up to it, even
though that isn’t intended.

Those are some examples of some of the questions which we will
be dealing with in our reports. We will be able to give partial an-
swere to them. But a final answer is somewhat similar to the smok-

- ing and lung cancer business. Every one of the lung cancer studies has

some defect. No one of them established it. But after awhile the
overwhelming weight of evidence from different kinds of studies
led the Surgeon General to the conclusion which he finally reached.
I think that will be the case in domestic violence research. There-
fore one of the methodological points that I want to support is the
ides that answers to questions about the causes of family violence
needs an approach from a variety of methods and a variety of dis-
ciplines. We cannot expect & quick answer from a single study—even
an excellent study.

That also speaks to the issue of th> nature of Federal funding.

I don’t mean the amount. Obviously, as a researcher I'm in favor

of more of that. But the structure of that funding. I think it’s very
important that we preserve a very substantial, in fact. the major .
part of it, for investigator-initiated and peer reviewed grants,
rather than narrowly targeted contracts.

. The family violence research program at the University of New
Hampshire, for example, wouldn’t have been able to get a start
without the system of investigator-initiated grants because domestic
violence didn’t exist as an area of research at the time we started.
So it's very important, I think, that there be room for the flexi-
bility of the grant system. You've just heard, for example, that
despite the target on child abuse, that you can’t really deal with
child abuse alone.
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Mr. Scrizver. In other words, that you have to deal with spouse |
abuse also?
Dr. Straus. That’s my feeling. - e ;
Mr. Scueuer. So actually it’s in the context of violence within the ! -
family ' ’
Dr. Stravs. Yes: And I think you need to also deal with a broad,
range of e:rvday families, not just those who are severely violent |
toward either slpouses or children. For example, the vontinuum of |
v ‘olence which 1 mentioned begins at infancy with physical punish-
ment. Most parents use physical punishment. Most parents start it i
in infancy before the child can even talk. In fact, they say, ““_’ell,;
you can’t reason with a child at that point.” He’s picking up dirty
stufl off the floor, so you have to slap his hand. That establiches the;
link between love and violence. It establishes it so firmly and so,
early in life that it’s widely believed to be a biological linkage
rather than a learned linkage. [
Almost all of us, or well over 90 percent, have grown up with
that experience and learned a linkage between love and violence,
that then gets carried over into adult life. Moreover, it’s not just /
" that love and violence are associated but also that it’s morally right
because, after all, mommy or daddy is doing this for my awn g /
Mr. Scurver. “It hurts me more than itﬁmrts you.” I
Dr. Straus. That’s it exactly, and indeed it :may. !
Mr. Scueurr. That’s something I've always doubted from a very
early’ape. : :
Congressman Steers. :
Mr. Steers. T have a conple of questions. R
One is: Are you familiar at all with the bill that Mrs. Boggs
and I have introduced ! o . '
Dr. Straus. No, I am not. '
Mr. Sreers. I will undertake to send it to you in the hope that -
mavbe vou’'ll be able to give us some comments. .
Dr. Stravs. Yes. .
.. Mr. Steess. But from her description of it, do you have any
~ feeling—perhaps you’re in a better position than somcone who -
works for the National Institute of Mental Health or forjthe
Children’s Bureau—Do you have any feeling as to where the kind
of activity that you heard described shou)d be placed in the Federal

i

Government ! :

Dr. Straus. I definiti .y feel that the National Institute of Mental
Health is the preferable place for that because the emphasis there
is on investigator-initiated peer reviewed research, not that they
do not have contract research and undertake to support s?eciﬁc
things that they know in advance are needed. '

Mr. Steers. You say they do undertake to do that! ,

Dr. Straus. I think they do huve some contract research. But
there is a type of research tradition at NIMH, built up over 4 num-
ber of years, whicli I think will prove very beneficial in securing,
the highest quality research on these issues, A Lo

Mr. Steers. T should point out to you that 60 percent of the
money that’s authorized in the bill would go to commtnity shelters
all across the country. , S

Dr. Stravus. Yes. |
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Mr. Stezrs. Let me ask you another question. )

On page 4 you refer to wife beating, and you regard the plight
of women who are beaten by their husbands or boyfriends as an
" agpect of family violence which most urgently needs remedial action,
and then you say the other is child abuse. .
-7 1 just wondered whether you consciously were making the point
* that husband beating was rare. .

" Dr. Staaus. No, I'm not. Our data show that if one takes the
simple frequency of a violent act, it's about the same from wife to’
husband ss husband to wife. But I still regard wife beating as the
issue that needs the most immediate remedial attention, for a variety
of reasons, starting with the fact that men average five irches
taller, 28 pounds heavier, they have better developed muscles. So
if we were into prizefight betting we’d havy an assured lifetime
income just by betting on the inen. Not always, but on the average
men “win” in such fights.

Mr. Steers. Of course you're speeking only of manual abuse as
opposed to knives and guns, which can be used by very weak people
against very strong people with letha! effects. |
. Dr. Straus. That's true. And that’s why, when it comes to mur-

der rates, they’re gbout the same for wife to hushand, as they are
from husband to wife. " :
There are other reasons besides the uneven physical inatch why
I give wife beating higher priority. A main one is that women are
locked into a marriage more closely than men. It's much harder,
tticnlarly for a woman with small children and no marketable
ob skills, to take the most direct means of ending the violence;
namely, leaving. It often means giving up the level of living she
has.been used to. So for millions of women it's a matter of staying;
and being -beaten or leaving and living in poverty. In many parts -
of the country. it is terribly difficult to even get on welfare an live
in poverty -because many welfare departments put women in the
“Catch-22” situation of “You have to have your own residence
before we can provide assistance,” _
 The same problem was revealed in & letter to our local paper not
long ago by : policemzn protesting that we shouldn’t be so hard
on the polic:. because they really are trying conscientiously to aid
battered woni.2. But the wome.. themselves refuse to be helped. He
aved as un examile, “Just a few days ago I was at a house and the
woman was bein;r beaten up. I offered to help her out of the house,
g2 she refused tu go.” Well, where w3 she going to go? He would
take her to the bus statior and leave her there with her two chil-
-dren. No we ar. = sha stayed. )

Mr. Scheusr. TWhat wonld vou ea; are the modeling effects on
children of agg,essive parental behavicr!

Dr. Straue. i think they are quite powerful. Our data, as well as
othe: studies, -how that. In particular, we find that those of our
ws\xc-n.iemu aho had experienced lots of physical punishment as
childron bad a rate ot wife beating several times higher than
otber .o, Those men who had come from households in which
their {.:hec a'.d mother got inte physical fights also had a several .
times ligi.or rate. You ‘put the two together and it’s a kind of
double-whaiumy, mu:ch higher rates. .
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That, however, doesn’t mean that every person who has been
brought up in a household like that will be a wife beater or a child
sbuser. Fortunately, most people, in fact, can survive that and deal
with their spouses and children normally. It also doesn’t mean that
those people who haven’t had those experience won'’t It simpl» means

that the rate of violence increases from three to eight times greater,

de&ending on the combination of childhood experience and-—
r. Scieurer. Now you're getting back to the cigarette-cancer type
. of causal relationship. ' ™
Dr. Straus. Yes. QVe can'’t prove it absolutely, but we've come so
close and the evidence is so compelling that it can hardly be ignored.

Mr. Scuever. Would you say that the problem in the whole area:
of intrafamily violence is one of basic knowledge, theoretical knowl-
edge, or is it one of disseminating the knowledge that we have to

the service delivery institutions in our society, getting it out there
in the field ? :
What I'm really asking you is what should the Federal role bet
To produce more basic research, or should it be more disseminating
* the research that we have now{

* Dr. STravs. I think we already known enough to do a great mang :

things, and it would be terrible if doing those things were put o
by a claim that we've got to find out more. We do need to find out
more, but we already know a lot. In addition, for some of these
things you don’t need research. If you have women who are being
‘beaten and have no alternative place to go it doesn’t take vast amounts
of research to tell us that we need to fund shelters. So I give that
extremely high priority. I did know that that was part o the bill,
even though I'm not familiar with the details of the bill.

To take another example, there is some evidence, even though it’s

not very good, that wife beating goes up if the husband is unem- -

ployed.” Well, there’s something that I am sure every Cong. Aman
wants to accomplish; namely, reducing unemployment. It's a good
in and of itself, and it’s also likely to affect wife beating. »
But if T may follow up on that unemployment businessi It illus-
trates the problemmatic nature of thi data, and why further regearch
is needed: I tend to interpret that finding as saying that unemploy-

ment produces an increase in wife beating and in child beating on -

the basis of reasoning that it's frustrating; it undercuts the 1.an’s
position, and, therefore, he wants to demnonstrate that he’s still really
a2 man. In fact, there is no real evidence that those are the causal
links. The causal link could go in exactly the opposite direction;

" namely, that it’s violent men who tend to lose their jobs and also -

beat their wives and children. . :
To deal with that issue one needs longitudinal studies so that we

can follow up people and see which comes first to resolve this ‘:

chicken and egg problem. Dr. Shah spoke about'the need to fund
long-term commitments. This would be un example of the kind of
issue that needs to be attacked on & longer range basis than the
Itypical two- or three-year research grant.

r. Scurver. Dr. Straus, your testipiony has been very prowoca- -

" tive, interesting. and stimulating. We thank you very much. -
Dr. Straus. Thank you. T

: ',y..)-
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Mr. Scuzver. We will now hear from Dr. David G. Gil, professor
of sociul policy, at the Florence Heller Graduate School for Advanced
Studies in Social Welfare, Brandeis Univerxity. :
It's a pleasure to have you, Dr. Gil. Your testimony will be printed -
in full at this point in the record.So you can chat informally with us,
us; and then I'm sure we will have some questions for you.

Dr. Gir. Thank you, . Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Dr. David G. Gil is as follows:]
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THE FLORENCE HELLER GRADUATE SCIOOL FOR ADVANCLH STUDILS 1N SOCIAL WELFARE

BRANDEIS UNIVERSITY
Waltham, [lass. 02154

TESTIMONY OF DR. DAVIL G. GIL, BRANDEIS UNIVEPSITY

Hearings on "Research Into Violent Behavior'" before the Suhcommittee
on Domestic and Internstional Scientific Planning, Analysis. and
Cooperation (DISPAC) of the Committee on Science and Technology,
U.S. House of Representatives. February 14, 1978,

. }r. Chairman, Members of tiie Subcommittec: Thifnk you for
inviting ne to testify before you. iy name is David Gil. I an
professor of social policy st the Heller Graduste School, Brandeis
University, ‘lalthan, llass. '

In your invitation you ssked mec to: (1) surmarize past
research I conducted on domestic violence: (2) describe my current
work, including the connection between socictal violcnce and house-
hold violence; (3) comment on major problems I see in government
.policy concerning resesrch in this ares; and (4) supggest ways in
which to ameliorate these deficiencies. Hy comuents will address
these four points.

1. Past Research: Violence Asains: Children

In the late sixties, st the request of the Children's Buresu,
U.S. Department of HEW, I undertook & series of nation-wide studies
on physical sbuse of children. These studies were the first
systematic investigation of this destructive phenomenon on 8 nation-
wice scale. Findings and recommendations were published in my book
Violence Against Children (Hsrvard University Press 1970). 1
discussed the findings in testimsony before the Subcommittee on
Children 'and Youth, Committee on Labor and Public Welfare of the
U.S..Senate on March 26, 1973. Driefly, these findings were that
violent behsvior towsrds children does not result merely from peycho-
-logical disturbances of perpetrators as is often assumed. Rather,
it is s sulti-dimensional phenemenon rooted in the complex fabric of
our society snd culture. - The following were ‘lcrtified as the roots
of child sbuse in our society: :
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-~ our social philosophy and values which place material
and economic Jdeveloprnent hefore huran cevilopment,
and vhich cause our institutions to treut humans a$
means or "factors' toward material and cconomic growth
rather thun as ends and masters of material and economic
processes;

-~ our failure to dcfine the rights of children, unambiguously
as humans entitled to free and full development, to
pursuit of life, liberty, and happiness, and to all
the protections guarantced by the U.S. Constitution,
including the inviolability of one's body and soul; x

--" our cultural sanction, and even encouragement, to use
physical force and corporal punishment in child-rearing
in the home, in schools, and in various child care
settings; (the U.S. Supreme Court reinforced this
cultural sanction last ycar);

-- our historic acceptance of force and violence as proper .
means for dealing with conflicts on interpersonal,
inter-group, and international levels, and our
fascination with, and subtle glorification of,
violent acts and aggressive behavior;

-- mnultiple strains, stresses and frustrations in -ur
everyday life, especially at our workplaces, due
largely to competitive and hierarchical social
dynamics, and to successes and failures within that
context. Many rel:ted phenomena with which child
abuse is associated, such us unemplovaent, poverty,’
discrimination, physical and mental ill-health,
addictions, crime, etc. are all manifestations
of this context. ’

2. Current Work: Societal Violence and Household Violence

The search for approaches to overcome domestic violence at

-its roots has led me in recent years into a systematic exploration

of linkages among social values, social policies, socictal institutions
and violence. As a result of thesc studies I came to view violence

as acts and conditions which.obstruct the spontancous unfolding of
innate human potential, the inherent human drive toward development

and self-actualization. Such acts afid conditions occur on inter-
personal, institutional, and socictal levels. On the interpersonal
level, individuals may act violently toward onc another using physical

Vet () m s he
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and psychological neans. They my also establish conditions which
deprive, exploit, and opnress others, and consecuently obstruct

their development. On the institytjonal level, orpanizations such

as schools, hospitals, welfarc ag , and business enterprises,

may through their policies and pract disregard developmental
requirements of people and subjcct them onsequent 1y to conditions which
inhibit the unfolding of their potcatial. Such policies and practices
may be.intentione} or by default. Finally, on the societal lcovel,
legitimate institutional patterns and dynamics may result in poverty,
discrimination, unemployment, illness, etc., which inevitably inhibit
the development of soue individuals and groups.

To distinguish collective from personal violence, | réfer

to conditions and acts obstructing develupment which originate on
institutionsl and societal levels as "structural violence."
Structural violence is usually a "normal," ongoing condition inherent
in socially sanctioned practices, whercas personal violence involves
usually acts which transcend formal, social sanctions. Personal and

! structural violence should not he viewed as separate phenomena,
however Rather, they should be understood as symptons of the sdhe
social context, i.e., the same values, institutions, conscicusness,
and dynami¢s. Personal and structural violence always intevact
with and reinforce one another. Personal violence is usually “reactive
violence" rooted in structural violence, since experiences which obstruct
a person's development will often result in stress and frustration, and in
an urge to retaliate by inflicting Violence on others. Structural
violence tius tends to breed reactive violence on the personal level,
lcading to chain reactions with successive victims hecoming agents of
violence. Chains of violent hehavior and attitude< on the nersonal
level will, in turn, feed back into collective attitudes which rein-
force structural violence.

Families as Agents and Arenas of Violence

Families are apents of biological and social reproduction.
- Another important task of families is to restore emotional stability
when their meabers experience psychological strains in formal settings
of cveryday life. ‘

Social reproduction refers to processes throuph which children
are prepared for adulthood. When personal violence and structural
violence are normal aspects of adult life in a society, fanilies
along with other agents of socialization, such as schools, rcading
materials, TV, and radio, will teach these tendencies and capacities
to children through "normal™ child rearing and socialization practices,
which include games, sports, cognitive learning, emotionral milicu
and relations, rewards, punishments, etc. ,

CA
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Restoration of c¢hotioni, stibil:ty emerged as a4 necessary
family function when people encountered emotionally unsettling
experiences outside their homes, at places of work and in other formal
settings of mass-societies, where humans are usually treated in an
impersonal, dehumanizing, alienating manner. Familics are now
expected to compensate their members for these emotionally taxing
experiences. They have become balance whecls .or lightening rods for
the stresses and strains of cveryday life, normative settings for
uninhibited discharge of feelings of hurt, insult, frustration,
anger, and reactive violencc, feelings which originate mostly outside
the family, but can usually not be discharged at their places of
origin. People tend to express and act out these feelings at home,
rather than at their places of work or in other formal settings for
scveral reasons. First, families are informal scttings suited to
emotional exchanges among members. Next, society in general, and
law.enforcoment authorities in particular, tend to refrain from
involvement in family tensions and conflicts. Risks of punitive
sanctions are, therefore, limited. Finally, people tend to spend
more time with their famiiies than in formal settings, and time
spent with the family tends to be less structured.

Propositions Linking Violence and Families

The discussion, so far, has led to the following related,
general propositions:

1. Violence is humanﬂorigfnatcd conditicas and actions
which obstruct human development throughout the life cycle.

2. Violence, as understood here, may be ‘a result of societal
dynamics--"'structural -.iolence,"” of acts of individuals--'personal
violence,' and of interactions between societal and individual
dynamics.

3. Human development tends to be obstructed when inherent
biological, psychalogical, and social necds are frustrated of over-
satiated beyond a level of ‘tolerance. = (That level of tolerance
varies among individuals and groups).

4. shether, and to what extent, human nveds are met in a

_particular society depends on its social policies concerning resource-

management, work, production, and rights-distribution, and on the
values and consciousness, which shape and are recreated hy these
policies. These policies and values deternine the quality of life
and of human relations in societies, and, hence, the scope and limits
of human development and sclf-actualization.




S. When a society's nomal institutional processes consistently
frustrate human needs and, consesuently, obstruct human development,
encrgy thus blocked by "structural violence,” will often erupt as
reactive, personal violence anony individuals and groups.

6. 1Individuals will frequently discharge violent feelings
and impulses in the informal setting of their fumilics, rather than
in more formal societa] settings wherc these §ecelings often originate.

) 7. Families «ill often endure discharges of displaced, personal
violence from their members, as they arc now settings for restoring
the cimotional balance of individuals who encounter tmsettling exper-
iences away from home, in the normal course of every-day lite,

8. Porsomal violence discharged within families will often
set in motion chain reactions of violence within and beyond families.

9. Families serve as unwitting agents of structural violence
in societies in which personal violence and submission to structural

_ violence are normal aspects of life. In such societies, families

tend to stress hierarchical patterns, irrational, arbitrary authority,
discipline, and punishment including corporal punishment--patterns

and practices which transmit to ciildren attitudes and capacitices

they will require as adults in societies perncated with structural
violence.

1t follows from these propositions, that.if violence is to be

overcome -in a socicty and its families, ohstructions to the unfolding

of human potential need to be eliminated, and the institutional order
needs to be transformed into a non-violent one in which all people can
freely meet their intrinsic biological, social, and psychological needs,
and which is, thercfore, conducive to human self-actualization.

Many contemporary societies are, rcgrettably permeated with .
structural violence, and so is the existing international order.
Since my expericnces and studies of these issues are limited largely
to the United States. ! will examine herc structural obstructions to
human development in our country. To prevent misunderstandingg,
however, ! hasten to note, that structural and personal violence
are and have been prevalent in many societies whose institutional
orders are similar to, and different from, that of the United States.

Structural Violence in the United States: An Institutional Analysis

To understand the scope for'human. development, and the dynamics
of structural violcuce obstructing that scope, in particular societies,
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one must cxamine the tollowing Ley processes of human existence:
management of resources, organization of wor! uand production and
distribution of rights; and one wust inquire into the nature of
doninant socictal values.

Development and Control of Kesources: A centrasl feature of
resource minagement in the United States is private ownership and
control, by individuals and corporations, of most lifv-sustaining
and lifc-cnhancing, productive resources, including lgnd, other
natural resources, cnergy, hunan-created means of production, and
human-generatad knowledge, technology, and skills. Owners are
relatively free from societal controls in the use of their resources.
That use is dirccted, primarily, toward generating profits by
producing poods and services for sale in markets, and investing
parts of the profits in order to cxpind oue's share in the ownership
and control of socicty's productive resources. Thus a major objective
of ownership is to use what one owns and centro's inta continuous
process of further accumulution and concentration of property.
Mecting needs of people is not a dircct objective of ownership and
production but only an indirect, hypnthetical conscquence. Early
economic theorists assumed that in "free markets,” open competition
among many sclf-intercsted, ovner-producers would result in inprove-
ments of products-and productiviry, deciine of prices aad of the rate
ot profit, satisfaction of people's newas rather than nerely of
voffective demand,” and stubsli.ty and cquilibriun of mirkevs.

Actqu developments in the United States dad, however, not
fuollow the theories of "g¢lassical' economists, nor the mere refined
theories of "nco-classical’ cconomists. The dynamics of profir,
acquisitiveness, accurulation, and cuacentration resulted in pradual
climination from rajor murkets of many small owner-producers who
failed in competition -ard whose resources were absorbed by the winners.
Morcover, large segments of the population, including freed slaves,
never owned sufficicnt amounts oi productive resources, to participate
on fair terms in market coupetition, At the presont time, a sig-
nificant majority of the population in the United ttates is property-
less as far as control over productive resources 1% concerned, while
a minority owns and controls ulmost all th: product.ve resources.

The majority depends consequently on the minority for access to, ond use
of, productive resources necessary for their survival, Uiigopolies
have, by now, effectively replaced vhatever “free enterprise” .
existed in the past, in most important industries, and the cconuny

is dominated by giant, national and multi-nationil corporations,

the results of mergers and conglomerations, whuse econoiiic resources

and corresponding political influence enable then to control rarkets,
horizontully and vertically.
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Products of modern corporations are continnously heing
modified, vet their quality is not being improved sinnificantly,
and wasteful obhsnlescence is niten hui't inro them, tsreing repairs
and replacements, aad assuring continuous profits. Prices and
profits tend to increase, and needs for poods and services of larpe
sepments of the population remain unmet, while many workers are
uncmpivyed and productive capacity remains under-utilized. These
latter phenomena are compensated partly hy massive, wasteful production
for present and future, hot and cold wars, which are being fought
to assure maracts for economic expansion and steady sources {or
relatively cheap raw materials and iabor. Yet in spite of compen-
satory tactics, the cconomy moves from crisis to crisis, rather
than towards stabiiity and cquilibrium.

A further aspect of resource management which also results
fronm the primacy of the profit rwtive, is an allepervasive, exploita-
tive attitude, reflected in widespread waste of human potential,
materials, and encrgy, and in frequeatly irreversible damage to the
biosphere, as direct and indirect consequences of patterns of
production and consumption.

Sumning up the discussion of resdurce management, one is
forced to conclude that when decivions concerning resources and
conrcerning types, quantities,.and quality of products, are shaped
largely by profit criteria, intrinsic human nceds will not be met
when meeting them is not profitable, and new, non-intrinsic nceds
will be stimulated b; manjpulative advertising when doing so is
profitable. Also, while “effcctive demand” by wealthy population
segments for luxury goods and Services will be satisfied, fenuine
weeds of poor ponrulation segments for essentiil goods and serviees
will remain unmet--an important aspect of structural violence.

Organization of Work and Production: To understand the
destructive consxquences of the prevailing organization of work and
production in the United Statcs on human development, creativity and
self-actualization, one needs to relatc the current context to the
original functions and meanings of work. Work evolved as a rational
response ta human needs, motivated by an innate drive to satisfy
these needs. It became a cundition of human survival, self-reliance,
independence, and frecdom. 'Work' used to mean all mental and
physical activities thrvugh which humans produce life-sustaining and
enhancing goods and services trom their environments, and it involved
the integrated use of intellectual and physical capacities to conceive
and design solutions to existeatial problems, and to try out,
implement, and evaluate thes solutions in the material world. It
also involved the study and use by workers themselves of accumulated,
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transferable human extcoienpce, huewledie, and shills relevint toh
their crafts. Being rooted on 1atrinste huian neods oand Jdrives,
and being a central aspect of Wrun existenee, work is atfected
by, and affects, hwaan emotions~ ‘ork har theretfor:, a siynifieant
psvchotogical compunent and has cvolved into & major copstituent

of humanp consciousness. .Hence, 1t has implications for el t-discovery,

self-definition, self-expression, and self-actualization of huwmn.,
and for their relations to one another.

In a dynanic <ense, work aml productinn means to cerbine past
and present human capacities with natural resources, in order to

“transform these resources into products neceded by humans, o woerk

requires, therefore, access to, and use of, natural aitd himan-
created, congrete and abstract resources, including past discoveries,
inventions, science, technology, tools, and other miterial prodact,
To think of work apar: from this fundamental regquirement of using
resources, results, inevitably, in conceptual confusion. On this
issuc, an analysis of work in the United States antercodts with the
preceding analysis of resource control. That analysis revealed,

that the majority of the population is legally prevented fron cnvaping
in self-directed work to pursue their survival and development as
thcx do not have the right of access to, atd use of, Recessury
preductive resources, most of which are uwned and controlled by a
small minority. The propertyless mijority of potential workers is
thus dependent on sccuring erployment trom the minority, the owners
of most productive resources, anc on "selling” tu thu owaers their
physical and mental capacitics. [n exchanpe for selling their
productive capacities in the “laber parket,” workoers roeceive wipen,
equivalent in value to a merc fraction of the poods and services

they produce, while the rerainder i hept by the owsers of productive
tesources a5 legititate profits,

. The propertyluss majority 15 not merely prevented teon AT
independently, but also lacks an effective rigint to erployrent.
tor the scope of available employment, a. all other vvenoniy decisyon,
depends, primarily, on critrria of profit which 1s usully ceahaneed
when a reserve pool of unemploycd — worhers compete for scarce joh
A surplus of workers in the marhet makes it easier for owners and
managers to hold the line on wages and to assure discipiine, sub-
missivencss, and conformity in worhplaces, in spite of the dehuran -
zing and alienating quality of most existing jobs.

The professional juargon of economists refers to worhers e
"factors of production employed by capital.'t There is no more reveoling
language to Jescribe the ancagonistic, exploitative, and alivnating
nature of the relationshil: between property owners and propertyless
cnployees. The latter arc considered and treated as neans to the ends
of the former, not as dignified subjects in their own rights, as
self-reliant masters of their destiny and proud masters of production,
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Work is now des. med and supdivided into minute, repetitive operations,
in a manner thay denics woriers democratic sclf-direction and the inte-
grated use of their intellectual, cmotional, and physical capacities,
and transforms them from craftsmen into servants of machines. Whether
they work with tl.ir hands cr their heads, workers must always carry
out someone el-n's instructions, since responsibilities for designing
and monitoring » oducts and work processes have been separated from
persons doing "X actual work. Hence, on the job, workers arc not
whole, fully .. v:loped and developing human beings. Only part of

them is bough: t3d used, a specific function. Fmployces are thus

not only explcd ed in an economic scnde by being deprived of a major
share of the.': iroducts; they are also oppressed psychologically,
because of t'.> dehusanizing dynamics of the prevailing organization

of productior \aich obstructs, i.e., violates, the unfolding of

their capacitics in the work context.

A fucther feature of the division of labor and organization
of producti.a,in the United States is finely graded hierarcihical structures
which foster conpetition for advancement among members and scgments of
the workforce, inhibit solidarity among workers, gnd consequently
protect the established order and its property and power relations.
Consciousness shaped witiin these competitive, hierarchical contexts
causes people to strive, selfishly, for upward mobility, and blinds
them to the futility of these strivings in the aggregate. Ithman
relations. and experiences in competitive, hierarchical settings arc
deeply frustrating, since everyone is perceived as everyone else's
potential adversary and ends up lonely and isolated: for oneself
and by oneself. Selfish competition for entering the workforce in
order to survive, and for advancing within it in order to improve
one's lot, has become also a major source of prejudice and discrim-
ination on the basis of sex, age, race, ethnicity, religion, etc.

It is important to realize that the exploitative and alienating
dynamics of work in the United States affect and trap nearly cveryone
in and outside the workforce, and not only economically deprived
segments of the population. Uncmployed and marginally employed
workers, and workers who lack significant skills suffer objective
economic hardships and cocial and psychological alienation, while
steadily employcd workers, be they technicisms, professionals, academics,
or adninistrators, may be less affected by objective, material
deprivation, yet their social and psychological alienation is as
real, if not more so, than that of the former group.

In suemary, this discussion of work and production in che
United States revesls that when workers are prevented frog using
productive resources freely, on their own responsibility, and under
their own direction, and when labor is sub-divided into hierarchies of
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largely meaningless "jobs,” worl loses its origiral, rationsl,
potentially enrichini and celf-actnulizing quality, and is truns-
formed into forced and dehumanizing lator wnich obutructs human
development. It is no lonyer aimed directly at the satistaction

of biological, psychological, and so¢ial needs of workers, but at
securing wages, i.e., purchasing power in markets whose goods and
services are produced and sold to generate profits, rather than to
satisfy intrinsic human needs. Rational, productive bchavior, rooted
in a logic of human survival, development, and enhancement of the
quality of life for all, has been replaced by essentially irrational,
pscudo-productive activities, rooted 1n the internal logic. of capitalist
Jdynanics, according to which the perceived interests and profits of a
minority are more importunt than the satisfaction of human necds und
the unfolding of the inherent human potengial of the entirc population.

Socialization: Anaiysis of work and production nceds to shed
light also on the processes through which children are prepared for
roles as citizens, workers, and “surplus people." Settings for these
processes are schools and families. Schuols, from nursery through
graduate and professional, are formal mechanisms, and fumilies are
informal training grounds, for the reproduction of work-force and an
unemployed labor reserve.

Schools carry out their function miinly by shaping the con-
sciousness and mind-sets of students within authoritarian, hierarchical
structures which resemble, ‘n many ways, the structures and dynawmics
of workplaces. Schools fu. er competitive dynamics and inculcate
values, beliefs, and behavioral tendencies appropriate for adjustment
to the prevailing reality of workplaces. Developrent of intqllect.
critical thought, talents, imagination, creativity, and individuality
are usually minor objectives of schooling, since cnly small segments
of the workforce are expected to use intellect and talents ut work,
and to be self-directing, imaginative und creative, while most worhers
are expected to be conforming organization-people, ruther than
independent, fully developed individuals.

Schools put emphasis on identifying the select tuw whom they
channel into superior educational settings, e€.g. elite colleges
.nd universities. For the multitude of students, however, wio are
steered into average and bclow average educational tracks, schools
Serve essentially as holding patterns until as *yraduates’ or
“drop-outs" they are ready to enter the various layers of mindless
jobs of the existing work structure, the armed forces, or the pacified
cadres of the unemployed. What schools do for most young people does
not fit the euphemisa “education." It is more aspropriately described

T
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as massive waste 3ud destruction uf human potential, or, in the
terms used hore, disguised violencr. This is certainly pot the
conscious intent of teachers and others latoring hard in schools;
but 1v is, nevertheless, th: inevitable, ajgurcgate cutcome of

" schooling in the United States, as long as the established division---

of labor and the design of work dc not require fully developed,
creative, and self-directing human beings, but mainly conforming
and mindless “factors of production.”

It is often assused, erroncously, that the selection process
in schools is determined by objective, scientific measurenents of
hunan capacitics, and that most students are guided into adul* roles
fitting their inherent potential. Yet, in spite of su; joscdly fair
tests and guidance, the aggregate results of the studeut selection
process seem biased in favor of students from socially and cconomically
privileged strata. These aggregato results of the educational and
occupational selection process secm to be mediated in the United
States through experiences in families and schools in socially and
occupationally homogeneous reighborhoods. Schools in different
neighborheods vary in style, expectations, and uspirations, and
although they may have similar formal curricula, their subtle messages
and their milieu will nevertheiess vary significantly, and will
reflect the dominant social reality of peopie living in their
respective neighborhoods and communities. This aspect of homelife
and schooling assures that the workforce is reproduced not only in
its entirety, but that every layer is rcproduced largely on its
own cocial turf.

Families and schools intcract and mutually rcinforce their
respective contributions to the process of social reproduction based
on intergenerational continuity. As a result, children will end up
within social, economic, and occupational ranges similar to those of
their parents, although some individuals will transcend this general
pattern and will thus reinforce the ayths and illusions of democratic
meritocracy, equal opportunity, and free mobility. The genera} pattern
however has little to do with the actual distribution of innate
capscities among children, nor does it reflect preferences of poor
families and Occupationally marginal workers and their children. Rather
this pattern reflects powerful and durable dynamics which permeute
societies stratified by wealth, occup.".!io;nd social prestige,
dynamics which subtly force families and s 1s to play unwitting
roles in reproducing a hierarchically structured workforce out of
correspondingly structured social strata.
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Distribution of Rights: The roots of rights are human needs,
the more intense of which, such as nevds tor food and human relations,
are natural in origin. However, wihicn and whose needs will be
satisficd out of a socioty's agpregate wealth, on what terms, when,
and to whut extent, Jepends always on societal choices. In short,
rights are-explicit or implicit societal sanctions, for satisfaction
of specific human nceds of certain individuals and groups, out cf
socicty's concrete and symbolic resources. :

In the United States, biolopical, psychological, social,
economic, civil and political rights tend to be linked directly or
indirectly to the prevailing distribution of control over productive
resources, and the ornaniza{iou of work and production., The overall
result of these links among resources, wovk, and rights is that the
majority of the population who do not own productive resources and
who depend on employment provided by owners, tend tn be relatively
disadvantaged in the distribution of every kind of right.

Rights to material goods and services are distrituted in the
United States mainly through market mechanisms, which means that
> those who can afford the price have an effective right to purchase
the goods and services they desire. Purchasing power, a function of
wealth, earned and uncarned income, and credit, is, therefore, a
rough index of rights available to individuals and groups. This
index is certainly valid for such items as food, housing, clothing,
health care, transportation, education beyond publically provided
schooling, recreation, etc., all of which are usually available
for purchase, rather than as entitlements provided as public services.
Only the most deprived segments of the population whose purchasing
power falls below a dofiged level, are entitled to receive limited,
and often inferior shares of these items from public welfare agencies.

Wealth, a major source of purchasing power, and hence of rights,
tends to be highly concentrated. To illustrate, in the United States,
in 1972, onec percent of the population owned 56.5 percent of all
corporate stock, and six percent owned 72.7 percent.* for the
majority of the population, those without significant shares of
wealth, moncy-income is consequently, the main, and frequently the
only, source of ‘purchusing power. Credit, another important factor
of purchasing power, tends to be related to wealth and income, and
need ‘not be examined separately. here. '

* The New York Times, July 30, 1976.
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Pe haps the most pervasive, talen for pranted, vet least
acknowledge aspuct, of "making a1 living” in the Unjted States by
generating inco d accuhuiating wealth is the ;xlsish. conpetitiye,
manipulative-pragmakic, and thoroughly dehymanizingSuuality of <1eut
activities. To be Sure, therc are ccdes of civility and fairncis
which supposedly govern these processes, codes which are meant *9
soften and counter-balance the underlying dynamics of a jungle

N meatality. Yet these codes tdnd to, be enforced primarily towa.l
less powerful players in the competitive game of "making a livivg,"
while the more powerful actors posscis, and often Use, the m=as
(money and lawyers), to get around the coddse For what matt:1s in
the end is the "dottomline,” and arguments for decency, moral tv,
and constraints tend to be considercd utopian, unrealistic, ix
old-fashioned, non-asseftive, chicken-hearted, unm:nly, etc. §'

For most people income means wages or salaries, spe:ific /
rewerds for holding specific jobs Different jabs command different
levels of rewards, differences which are often agsumed to reflect, - - /
different levels of specialization, preparation, effort, risks,
difficulties, etc., but which upon analysis appear to hc related
largely to spcial power and the internal logic and dynamics of
competition. Most people prefer better paying jobs and the wider
scope of effective rights attache! to such jobs. People will,
therefore, -ompete ruthlessly, for scarce jobs, and for promotions
to even scarcer, better paying jobs. As competition for jobs becomes
s way of life, those involved in it, come to relate 12 ane another
antagonistically, as objects to be used for selfish ends and overcome .
in competition. Such relations among people arc the general model
for success in the "rational' drive for 'better" jobs, larger incomesh
and a broader scope of effective rights but they are also the general
model for all violence. One can thus pyt avoid two related conclusions,
(1) that ‘atent, and often not so latent, inter-personal violence is an
esscential, though not sufficient, requicement for success in the
competition for incomes and rights, ¢ d' (¢) that legitirute rights
L in competitively organized sociuvties tend to be rooted in latent '
" or manifest violence. ) '

”~

The faregoirg conclusions are reinforced when one cxamines f-
history of wealth accumulation, the most potent source of rights.
In the United States, the rnots of this accumulation are complex
processes of large-scale appropriations and exptropriations of land
and other i:sources. Without systematic, forceful expropriations
which began in colonial times, a small minority could never have
achieved the present levels ¢ accumulation and concentration uf
wealth. This.was not a voluntary process, as far as its victims are
concerned, but was accompaniod by overt and covert force and violence,
until its results were eventually rationalized, sanctified, and :
legitimated ex-post-facto. Once legitimated, accumulation through
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“expropriation changed from a lawle.s, violent process into lawful,

violent conditions ar structures. Yo nirntarn the status-quo,
continue the process of accumulation, and provide it with an
appearance of legitimacy, two complementarv processes were pradually
perfectéd: (1) a system of socialization-indoctrination, to shiape
people's consciousness and assure “voluntary"” adjustmont to the
structural violence of the established order, and (21 4 constant
presence of latent, potential force and vidlence, ofter referred

to euphemistically, as a system of law-enforcenent and criminal
justice, to enforce compliance when socialization proves inadequate.

Violence was not only essential to initiate, defoend, and
maintain the process of accunulation of wealth.  As indicated in the
analysis of work and production, structural violenve in also an
cssential aspect of preparing and controlling o worl.force and
lahor veserve pool which together assure the continuition ot the
accumulation process. Unee more, it Qs inconcetvable for humans to
lend themselves voluntarily to the prevailing, delmeantsing and
exploitat ive work processes, which are the norm in the fhited States,
This puradox is explained by the fact that submission to the prevailing
context of work is the lesser of two evila. The only avarlable adter-
mative for most peaple is unerployment, lack of 1ncome and purchastng
power, and @ severe reduction ot the scope of rights. *What is
celehrated as “freet labor is thus in reality a sophisticated
variation on slavery, assured by the lach of viable alternatives.

e is led to the same conclusion as betere: the ungoaing provess

of accumulating wealth throuch the “voluntary” vork of tforced labor
depends on the presence of structiral vicleno e and potentially overt
vivolence: were this vielence rewwved, people would not voluntar ly
participate ia the process of wodlth gccurulation tor a minority, but
wotuld take control of their vwn lives and of zociety's resources, and
wottld redesign production in accordance with their real huran need-.

Having cond Inded that in the United States, the drive tor
cftective rights throuch macone from jobs and throaseh accumilation
of waalth tnvolves a dehmmnizing meatality and overt and covert
violence, it is now necessary ta note some results of this drive.
ihe iop-sidedness of wealth distribution requires no turther
discussion, bhut <ome cumnents concerning the distributton of incone
are indicated. s

- .
Whatever yardsticks bdne chotes to describe the Yistribution
of income, several facts stand ont clearly.  lacome s of large sepments
of the population fall below puytrnment detined levels ot poverty
and adequacy, which means levels precluding the purchase ot adeyuate
food, housinyg, and clothing, *health carc and educatann, trapsportation

. - v
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and recrestion, etc. In 1973, 26 million people, about one in eight
persons or over 12 percent of the Unitew States population, were
ciassified by the government as "poor.* Tieir incomes were about
one-third of the Low Budget defined by the U.S. Bureau of lator
Statistics. During the same ycar, about thirty percent of tte
population lived in households wita incomes below the Low Urban Family
Budget of $9,588. In many of these f{z<ilies, one or more persons

were employed full time, yet in spite of tnis, incomes did not

. exceed poverty or marginal levels. President Rooscvelt notec in

1932 that "one-third of the ration werc il1-fed, ill-clad, any ill-
housed,” which, based on the foregoing sketch seems to be an vagoing
condition in the United States in spite, or perhaps duc to, a
plethora of welfare-state proyrams. .

Income lcvels, purchasing power, and scope of rights-weoe
probably worst for the uncmployed and their families, about eight
million or /.5 percent of the vorkforce throughout 1976 and 1977
by official count, and for additional millions who are no longer
counted 1n.the workforce, and who must exist on meager support from
welfare agencies. To round out this sketch of income insufficiency
as a measurc of rights deprivation, one needs to note that the figures
quoted here, refer to the tctal U.S. population. When one examinas
the situation of certain miority groups, the incidence of income
insufficiency and of deprivation of rights is significantly higher.

1t seems hardly necessary to note that individuals of all sges,
whose rights to material aecessitics are as limited as reflected '
in this sketch, arc like!y to vxperience obstructions of varying
intensity to the free unfolding of their innate human potential:
they are constantly confronting structural violence which undermines
their bodies, minds, and souls.

Economic and biological rights, i.e., rights to material goods
and services are fundasental in terms of human sutvival and develop-
ment. Yet social, psychological, civil and political rights are not
less important in existential-hunanistic terms. These rights, though
less concrete and mor: symbolic, are nevertheless as real as economic
rights, and being deprived of them is likely to have equally
destructive consequeices for the unfolding of human potential.

Sccial recognition, human dignity, and social prestige tend
to accrue in the United States to individuals and groups who possess
paterial wealth, srd to those who receive relatively large in¢omes
related 'to knowledge and skills, such as professionals, academicians,
administrators, some skilled crafts paople, political leaders,
athletes, artists, ctc. The multitude of propertyless, low-skilled
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and unskilled, workers and unenploved on tiac other hd, reccive
relatively little or no recopnition, domit,s prestive, and income.
Social relations, intercourse, «and particivation tend to be stratiticd
by wealth and prestige. Those who are wealtiny and prestipious
associate with one another and avoid social intercourse with those

who are materially and socially less advantaged or deprived.  Less
advantaged groups tend to follow the same patterns of social relutions,
participation, and segregation, stratum by stratum. These tendencies
are reflected in residential patterns, sociul clubs, schools, and

even religious o cgregations, all ot which tend to be segregated hy
econonic und social criteria, Racial sepregation is mercly one

aspect of social and economic segregation, yet frequently, the only
form of sepreqatior addressed by public policy, The result of these
dynamics of social relations, participation, and sepresation is
deeply divided society, not just by shin-color, a noted by 2
Presidential Cummission on Civil Ihisorders an 1967, but alony multiple,
social and cconomi¢ linces,

The pursuit of individual identity, self-expression, and
self-actualization is less ticd to wealth and income than other social
and psychological rights, although a nimimun level of economic sccurity
sevms essential before individuals develop a sense of indwiduality,
and self-worth, and are motivited to scarch for sclf-cxpresston and
scelf-actualization. Yet the issue of dividuality, solf-expression,
and sclf-actualization defics simple, material solutions. In the
United States, it seems, that wealthy «nd privileged individuals do
not att:iin satisfuction of these innate human needs to o sipnificantly
larger cxtent than poor persons and nersons with adequil tquinconies.,

One is therefore, forced to conclade that the richt to b‘mv an
individual 1n the fullest scnse, to explore, unfold, and Express

one's innate potential, and actualize oneselt, has been sacrificed to
materialystic ends, and is new effectively lost for nearly svervond.

The inherently violent dynamics of competition, acquinition, domination,
exploitation, and !dehunanization seeim to preclude the pursuqt of
individuality and selt-actualization for cveryone trapped in these
dynanics, be they agents or victins of violonere,

Civil rights, individual liberties, and due process ire in
theory distrituted cqually in the United States, yet in reatity it
is more difticult for cconemically and soctally disadvantaged
individuals and yroups to know, claim, amd exercise these ripghts
than it is for more privileped ones. ‘lorcover, provailing competitive
dyndmics amonp multiply Jdivided, antapgonistic pronps tend to result
in biased attitudes and discriminatory practices vhich interterc
with the exercis  f civil rights of economically and socially deprived,
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and discriminited against groups. Actual practices cancerning civil
rights in the United States reveal thit tliese rights are not
separable fron the economic and social gontext as is often assumyd
erroneously, und that true equality of liberty depends on equalily
of economic, gocial and political riphts. As for political rights,
such as access to information relzvunt te one's sxistence, parti-
cipation in decisions affecting one's life, and sharing responsibilities
for public affiirs, these too tend to be distributed in the Uri.cd
States in asioiistion with economic puwer and social rights.

Similarly to ‘civil rights, political rights sre in theory distrivuted
equally in a democracy, yet the same forces and proresses which
interfere with the exercise of equal civil rights, result also in

a skewed distribaition of political rights ard power.

Values: The dominant values in the Unitecd States, which

*shape, and are reinforced by, policics and practices concerning
rescurces, worx, productios, and rights, seem raoted in an early,
unsophisticats) view of hwan existence, according to which individuals
ought to tiuke care of their own needs and the n¢eds of their kin.

This, not uncwasonable, corcept of social reality le' logically to
attitudes, practices, and values of self-centeredness and acquisitive-
ness which sesmed conducive to meeting the meeds and ends of the self
in sparcely populated environments. It aiso le1 to an attitude of
suspicion toward others, eupecially strangers, who :ure to be regarded
as potentlal threats to the self's security, as adversaries against ’ .
whom one nad to compete in the constant drive for "ifc-sustaining

and life-snhancing resources, and against whom one hal to defend

one's acquisitions and possessions. Implicit in these emerging

attitudes and practices was a perception of the lives of others as

less important or of lesser worth than one's own i:fe and the lives

of one's kin. This perception became the source cf socially structured
~.nequalitivs amorg people, an¢ of the notion that others could and

should be used as means for tle ends of the sclf, rether than treated

as equals, and that they can ind ought to be dominat:d to assurc

their availability to serve the ends of the self,

Over many centuries and millenia, thesc simyle, internally
logical notions, and practices and experiences derivel from tuem, a$
well as reinforcing them, ‘-esulted in the currernily dosinant value
paradigm of selfishness, 'nequality, domination, compeiition, and
acquisitiveness. No doubt, ono can discern in the Unitad States also
a paradigm of glternative values, namely, equality, liberty, resard
for the needs of others, cooperation, and sharing. ifowever, this
alternative paradigm, wiich derives from morc sophisticatud, initial,
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existential assuwsptions, plays, Jor the tine boane, o ninor role

only in shaping policies, institutions, attitudes, behaviors,

and human relations. Given the dominance of the former paradigm, .
peopfe tend to be concerned primarily with their own needs and
devclopment. The inevitabie, paradoxical result is a progressive
decerioration of every.ne's scope fur necds-satisfaction, develop-
ment, and sclf-actualization, an unintended consequence of competitive
struggles for survival and success of ull against all, and of
uncritical conformity to the internal logic of the dominant paradigm.
Thus in a tragic twist of fate, the individualistic pursuit of well-
being scems to have turned into a certain course toward collective

insanity and suicide.

A Paradigmatic Revolution Toward a Non-Violent Socicty

The forcgoing examination of institutional patterns and

values in the United States reveals that structural violence and its

<

milti-faceted consequences are now inevitable, noroal byproducts of
the e8tablished way of life. Larlier I notedcompelling links between

structural violence and houschold violence, and 1 argued that the
latter cannot be climinated unless the former is overcome. This
proposition leads to the crucial yuesticn whether, and how,

structural violence can be overcome--the issue of "primary prevention.”

Reason seems to sugnest, and a critical study of history

reveals, that human existence can be, and has often been, organized
in a manner conducive to the unfolding of everyonc's inniate potential,
which means free from structural violence. Non-violent, cooperative

and egalitarian societices of varyiny siz.s have existed throuphont
humankind's history as constint counterpoints to the major themes

of force, violence, ‘domination, and exploitation, and have denoristrated
their feasibility and viability in various pirts of the globe, among
diverse peoples, and at different stages of cultural, scientific,

and technological development. '

Humans in such societies think of themselves au inteprated

into nature rather than apart from it and masters over it. They

have an abiding re:pect for life, including human life, and they

hold waste and destruction of life and of natural resources to a
minimum. They consider onhe another of equal intrinsic worth in spite
-of individual differences. Hence they regard everyone's hiolegical,
social, and psychological needs of equal importande, and they treat
everyone as entitled to cqual rights and lilferties in every sphere of
life, and also subject to ecqual responsibilities and conpstraiaes,
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the latter necessitated by scarc.t:es of resources and by equal
entitlements for ull. They value individuality, self-reliance and
self-direction, a$ well as cooperation and mutual aid in collective
pursuits of survival and improvéments in the quality of life. -
They perceive no inevitable conflicts of genuine, humun interest
among individuals, and between individualé and collectivities, as
theirs is not a zero-sum mentality of scarcity, but a plus-sum
mentality of sufficiemcy created by cooperation and sharing. They

, reject selfishness, competition, domination, and .exploitation in
mutual relations. Their humanistic, egalitarian, demolratic
philosophy off 1ife and society seems rooted in an idea of Protagoras,
an carly Greek phiiosopher, (480-410 B.C.): 'Humans are the measure
of all things.” .

To overcome structural violence in the United States aad in
<umlarly organized societies, prevailing policies concerning
resources, -wotk, pfoduction, and rights, need to be adjusted to.the
foregoing humanistic, cgalitarian, libertarian, democratic, coopera-
tive, and collective values. For these values, but not their opposites,
secrn to be compatible with the unfolding of everyon:'s inherent
potential, and imstitutions shaped by thesc values are, therefore,
likely to be conducive to free and full individual development. '
am sketching below some concrete implications which follow fium
this proposition, to indicate the direction in which we neec
to move should we chose to overceme structural vielence, .rather
than force people to adjust to it.

. 1. Productive resources, be they concrete such as land,
raw-materials, energy, and tools, or non-concrete such as knowledge ' \
and skills, should be liberated from prevailing, private contruls and
made accessible for use by all people. That use should be gearcd,
rationally, toward mceting the nceds of all humans, everywhere,
those living now, and those yet to be born, with everyone's lifelong
needs constituting a flexibly equal claim against the aggregate
of resoufces. Criteria will have to be developed for priorities
related to needs of different urgency. and for baulancing current and
future nceds against requirements of conservation. Obviously also,
waste, destruction and irrational uses of resources %ill have to be K]
eliminated. Allocation decisions are difficult in any social context,
but in a humanistic-cgalitarian society these decisions can be mace
within a rational frame of reference, undistorted by narrow, selfish
interests of powerful minority groups.

it is important to stress that, contrary to widespread assumptions,
control over resources and their allocation must not be centralized
and burcaucratized, to assurec cqual access and equal rights to
necds-satisfaction. On the contrary, centralization and burcaucrati-
zation may themsclves be serious obstacles to equal access and to
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ecqual rights to needs-satisfaction, since they involve hierarchically
organized structures which tend to uvbstruct free and full development
of individuals. The princinle of frec access to, and egalitarian

usc of, resources should therefore, be implemented in a decentralized
manner, involving democratic coordination and cooperaiion among self-
directing, cqually entitled, relatively small communitics of
producers and consumers. This means that each community should
cooperatively use and control local resources, and should exchange
its surplus with neiphoring and distant communities on egalitarian,
non-cxploitative terms, so that the nceds of people living in
differently endowed localities can be met.

2. Work and nroduction will have to he redesigned thoroughly
to overcome the dehumanizing quaiity and consequences of the prevailing
rodes of preduction and subdivision of labor which are shaped primarily
by profit considerations rather than hy humanistic and egalitarian
objectives. This means that work and production should once more
become rational undertakings geared toward everyone's nceds-satisfaction
through the processes and prouucts of work. workers themselves should
design, dircét, and exccute their work and should be thoroughly know-
ledgeable concerning all aspects of ‘their work, so that they can
hecome proud masters of their crafts; .rather than merely “facfors
of production.’” Thelr work should not be a means toward the ends of
othcrs, but a means to sustain their own cxistence and enhance the
quality of their lives, «Given such a redesigned context of production,
workers will spontancously develop a genuine wurk-ethic and work
motivation, in place of the prevailing forced work-cthic which is
notivated largely by fears of uncmployment and starvation.

Unnecessary, unproductive, and wasteful work such as advertising,
banking, insurance, real estate ceals, military cnterprises, etc.,
should be eliminated gradually, so that only work necessary for human
well-being and cnjoyment of life will be carricd out, and individuals
cagaging in such necessary, productive work, will be rejarded with
respect’ for their contributions to the common good. People should
be able to chuose freely the hind of work they want to engage in.
This would require that essential wori not chosen volunterily by
enough péople becausc of undesirable, intrinsic qualities should be
carried out by cveryone on a rotating basis. Similarly, work preferred

-by tuo many people should also be shared by rotation among all

individuals selecting 1t. Life-long learning will be required and
enjoyced by all to keep up with developrients in one's work, and to
attain satisfactory mastery. ' .

People will tend to cooperatc at work when they will no longer ke
forced to compcete for jobs and promotions, and when cveryone will have
effective rights and responsibilitics to participate in production d4s

! ' . .




designer, decision maker, and executor, Coordination amony workers
and work groups should be achieved horizontatly and cooperatively,
» rather than through vertical dircction and supervision. Talents
and competence of individuals should be ac\nowledged, and guidance
from competent individuals should be sought and accepted. Hewever,
talents and competence should not become a basis for privilege, nor
should knowledge and skills be monopolized. Rather, they should
circulate frcely, so that evcryong could acquire them. Science and
technology should be pursued vigorBusly, 'and disseminated widely
among the population, so that workers should be able to apply scientific
insights towards improvements of products and production processes.

Education and preparation for adulthood and work, in schaols
“and at home, will be geared to cveryone's full development, when a
trinsforned mode of production will require and make usc of the
int>grated intellectual, physical, and erfotional! capacities of every
individual. Also, socialization at home and in the schools, will no
longer need to be authoritarian competitive, and punitive, when the
context of work will be democratic, cooperative, and rewarding. Finally,
schools will no longer be used as holding patterns for young people:
they will not be needed to disguise the real scope of imemployment.
] v

3. nomic, social, psychological, civil, and political
rights shoulFbe distributed equally &s universal entitlements, rather
than through markets, where larger incomes, wealth, and cconomic
power command larger shares of all kinus of rights. The distribution.
of rights should thus be separated from the specific roles of .people
in the social division of labor, and sliould be based instcad on
people's individual necds.

It should be noted though, that, contrary to widcspread mis-
conceptions, equality of rights does not mean mathematical equality,
sameness, conformity, dnd uniformity. Rather, it means an equal right

' to develop and actualize oneself, and hence, to be unique and different.
An egalitarian distribution c¢f goods and services and other riphts
should, therefore, involvo flexibility in order to allow for differences
of innate and emerging necds among individuals.

Cquality of political rights should he implemented through open
access to all relcvant information, which requircs, by implication,
b elimination of all secrecy copcerning public affairs, and through

participation in all decxsxons affecting one's life--direct participation

v Upen péetings of one's community, and indirect participation on trans-
jocal levels through a network of assemblies rcprescntxng.gcﬁuincly
democratic communitics, rather than anonymous; individuals. Service on
representative and sdministrative bodies should be rotated and should
not entitle those engaged in it to prnvxleged cxrcumstanccs of living.

ho [
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They should act as servants of thei= comaunitics, exccutors ot

democratically evoived decisions, and not musters over peopie. It .
may be assumed that, given access to all reluvant information and

effective rights to particivate in cconomic and political life,

most poople will develop capacities and :kills to represent their

communities in trans-local political assemblies, and to hring to

the work on coordinating levels a perspective that integrates local

and trans-local interests,

These.comments or alternative values and policies concerning
resources, work, production, and ripghts arc not a detailed blueprint
for humanistic, cgalitarian, libertarian, democratic, non-violent e
societics, but merely a dimonstratioh that such socicties arc not
beyond the realm of reason and human possibilities, and that they are
not “unrealistic” and "utopian” as is often claimed. 1 also wish to
note that there is no single correct model for such gocieties, and
that different human proups would have to develop their own models,
fitting their individualities, by working toge¢ther guided by the
paradigm of alternutive values.

No one can claim with certainty that paradigmatic shifts in
values and institutions are not possible, since huran nature and
natura! conditions of humin habitats Jo not preclude such paradigmatic
shifts. Therc is also nothing inherently inevitable abont presently
domirant values and institutions, nor is there anything unnatural
abqut the radical alternatives sketched here. One is therefore led
to suspect that claims concerning the impossibility of paradigmatic
shifts towar! humanistic, cgalitarian, libertarian, democratic, and
non-violent tocieties, reflect cither ignorance or vested interests
in the maintenance of the prevailing paradigm, Labelling alter-
native paradigms “unrealistic’ and “utopian’ eens to be a defensive
mancuver on behalf of the domimant paradigm, as it teads to discourage
people from exploring alternatives systinatically befuce forming an
opinion about their feasibility und viaivility. After all, who would
want to waste scarce time on unrealistic and utopian projects?

1f indeed, humanistic, cgalitarian, libertarian, democratic,
non-violent socicties iare nct beyond the range of human possibilities,
as 1 have argued here, then people who value the free unfolding of
human petential, and who want to eliminate violence from our lives,
ought to participate actively in political and philousophical movements
which struggle for the emergence of such socicties, in order to over-
come structural violence at its roots, and to tliminate thes its “normal
consequences and symptoms, including the destructive phenomenon of
household viol=nce. In short, primary prevention of violence requires
a political-philosophical process, rather than mercly professional,
technical, and administrative measurecs.

a
\
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3. Major Problems in Research on Violence

My familiarity with government sponsored research on violence !
is limited. Hence the following observations arc tentative. .hey are
based on published research reports and conversations with researchers
and governaent officials.

Conceptions of violence and hypotheses concerning its dynamics
from which currcnt research questions are derived tend to be symptom-
oriented rsther than source-oriented, descriptive rather than snalytic,
and frageentary ratiler “han comprehensive or holistiz., This means that
various types of violence are studied in isolation as if thoy were
discrete phenomena, unrelated to one another and to the societsl context
in which all types are rooted. A Tecent illustration of this tendency
is separate reserrch efforts and serv:ce programs focused on violence
against children and spouses.

Scholars, philosophers, and historians of science have known
for a long time that one's answers can be no better than one's questions,
and that the range of possible findings and answers resulting from
scientific endeavors is usually determined by the manner in which
research topics arc defined, hypothesecs are stated, and questions are
formulated. Hence the value of current rescarch on violence, and
the probability of deriving from it significant findings and effective
recommendations for overcoming violence, depends on the validity of
the conceptions and hypotheses underlying that research. If my
impressions are correct, and if indeed the conceptions, hypotheses,
and’ foci of current research on violence are mainly symptom-oriented,
descriptive, and fragmentary, then.the yield to be expected from that
research is insignificant and probably not worth the efforts and
resources invested in it.

The symptom-oriented and fragmentary approach is not unique to
research on violence. We tend to approach most socisl problems as if
they were separate entities to be studied and dealt with in separate
settings, and we creats separate research and service bureaucracies
for each problem. The futility and frustrating results of this approach
to problems rooted in the fabric of society are well known: the problems
tend to persist while the buresucracies which study and treat them
keep growing. a’ ‘ ’ S

Another shortcoming of many research projects on violence is
the tendency to disregard its multi-dimensional dynamics and to design
investigations around single dimensions such as psychological, bio-
logical-genetic, etc. Such designs lead inevitably to misleading
findings which reflect the academic discipline of investigators rather
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than the nature of phenomena under study, [Ihis design problem too

is not unique to resecarch on vio'vnce. Uni-dimensionality is

intrinsic to the prevailing departmental orjanization of wmiversities,
to the division of labor of the "hnowledyge industry,” and to the
resulting vested interests and myopic perspectives of-competing
suyments within that industry. The most frequently explored dirensions
in studies of violence and of social problenms in gencral in the United
States are Jttributes of individvals. This tendency has system-
maintaining consequences as it reinforces the prevailing notion that
social problems including violence result from attributes of individuals
rather than from societal forces and reactions of individuals to

these forces--a clear ipstance of blaming victims and absolving
society. T

. One rmore shortconing related to the foregoinp tendencies anl
to the basic conceptions and hypothesen of researchers, is treatiny
the prevailifg societal context as a vconstant,'’ rather than as a
cluster of "varidbles' when designing -lemonstration projects ained
at reducing and preventing the incidence of violence. Nemonstratioen
projects involve the Jdesign of experimental settings an which scelected
variables arce modified systematically in order to achieve desirad’
ontcomes,  The success of demonstration research depends, ohvimtsly,
on the validity of the chosen experimental viriables in terms of
hypothesized outcomes. . Current demonstration projects aimed at
preventing violence tend to use individual rather than societal
fictors as experioiental varisfles. Based on the conception of
violence 1 have presented here, | sugrest that such projects

factors are used as experimental variables, and are nodified in
accordance with hypothesized requirements of optinum human development.,
A

4. Suggestions to Amelioratc Deficiences im Research on Violence

Based on the foregoing critique 1 would sugrest that research
and demonstration projects should be derived from clearly articulated
conceptions and hypotheses concerning the sources and dynanics of
violence, and should explore processes of interaction hetween structural
and persenal violence, rather than fragnents isolated from that
context. This requires that research should be multi-disciplinary"
in order to transcend the single dimensions of scparatc acadenic
disciplines, none of which can adequatcly interpret and deal with the
nulti-dimensional reality of violence. Finally, researchers should
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overcome the tendency to vizw the prevailing social order as constant
and should experincntallv nodify societal variables in directions
expected to eliminate structural viclence and to cnhance conditions
for the free and full unfolding of everyone's inherent potcntial. .
Such experiments, | submit, are likely to reveal effective approaches
to primary prevention of personal violence and other destructive
reactions to structural violence such as crime, addictions, alienation,
suicide, mental and physical ill-health, ctc.

Mr. Chairman, Member& of the Subcommittee, thank you again
for the opportunity to present to you my views on societal and
domestic violence, and on research aimed at overcoming violence.
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STATEMENT OF DAVID G. GIL, PROFESSOR OF SOCIAL POLICY, THE
FLORENCE HELLER GRADUATE SCHOOL FOR ADVANCED STUDIES
IN SOCIAL WELFARE, BRANDEIS UNIVERSITY

Dr. Gir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for giving me the oppor-
tunity to discuss seme issues concerning violence.

I would like to talk about a somewhat different dimension of the
problem, because my interest has been consistently in the social sources
of violence, be it child abuse, be it abuse between spouses, or otler
forms of violent hehavior. -

It has been mentioned throughout the morning that there are
social factors, economic factors, and so forth, and it seems to me im-
portant to be specific abont what these factors really - .

In my view, individual violénce, we usually talk about. is really
a symptom. Our research addresses the symptom, and our interven-
tion, addresses the symptom. Now., T think we have to address symp-
toms. When I have a fever. T take an aspirin to take care of that.
But what is equally important, and usually gets neglected. is to
. try to look at the deeper causes that consistently produce violent
outcomes. -We really have what one may call “socictal violence.”
wstructural violence.” that’s built into our lives and gets often ex-
pressed in the home. Tt is also reflected in mental illness. in crime,
and so forth. T define violence in a more general way as any con-
dition or any act that inhibits the development of people, the nnfold-
ing of human potential.

Now, this is a global definition, but it seems to me we have to start
from such a global level if we want to engage in primary prevention
of violence.

Obstructions to human development can happen on many levels. Tt
can happen on the individual level, between people hurting one
another. It can happen in institutions like schools, or businesses,
‘whose policies or practices muy interfer with the needs of people to
develop. Finally, it may happen on a social level or political level
where politics we sanction as'a society result in conditions that ob-
struct the development of people and that cause biological, psycho-
:i(ﬁzi(clal and social needs of members of our society to remain unful-

ed.

view this all as a continuum, and we have to look at the -whole
and to understand why it happens. .

Structural violence prevails when policies concerning the way peo-
ple work, concerning the way rights are ‘distributed. nnd concerning
the way resources are manag.-, result in enormons deprivation and
stress and waste of human pu: ontial within the society. When we ex-
amine the way we work, ,we find that most people are not supposed to
- ues their heads when working: they’re supposed. to use only their
hands; and even when they use their hands, they produce, only a
little piece, not a total product of which they can he proud. Now,
this is one illustration of structural conditions that cause human
waste, that cause obseructions to the full development of human
potential. ‘

“We know that in our country most people have mental capacities,
physical capacities,’emotional capacities to be creative and produc-
tive, but the way we expect them to work these capacities, these tal-
ents, this wealth of resources is lost. ." 1

o . ‘zz
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When we look at our schools, this is where this process starts be-
cause the schools, in a sense, segregate ns into those who will even-
tually nse their heads and those who will not. Tt's not that schools do
this intentionally. or on purpose, hut schools alwavs have to prepare
chitldren for the work life that’s available, and sinee the work life is
stractured in o manner that doesn’t veaitire the full capaeity of chil-
dren. the schools do not prepare them: the children feel not motivated
to develop beeause when they look where thev're going, when they
look at their neichbors or what their parénts do. they see severe limits
lmilt into their life prospects. . '

These things may seem remote from violence in families. the snhject
we are addressing; but work alienation and tensions that result from
work alienation get carried over into the familv. and we have to look
at this factor which is behind intra-familv violence.

\r. Senrver. You mean the factor of work alieration?

Dr. Gir. Yes. T find that the factor of work alienation is one of
the most destructive components of our existenee.

Mr. Senrver. What do vou mean specifienlly by worlk alienation?
Just brieflv. Becanse basically our problem here is not avork aliena-
tion. It’s intra-family violence.

Dr. G, Yes. And the linkage with social forces. .

Mr. Scuerek. Yes. :

Dr. Gi. The linkage conld he work alienation in what happens
to the family. and Tl address this. Work alienation is a feeling

‘at work of not heing a fullv functioning and satisfied human being.

HEW did a study, “Work_in America,” which vointed ont in great
detail how this phenomenan is fannd not jnst on the ascembly line,
but. also in office work and in executive. suites; it's all over: and it
is felated probably to the exploiting and competitive dvnamics, to
the hierarchizl structures, to the fact that people den't determine
what thev are doing beeanse alwavs someone else up there does.
Mr. Snever. Professor Gil, let me just interrupt you. o
What. von have deseribed T'm sure is a problem, but it’s not going
tq be solved in my lifetime. in your lifetime. or in the foresceable
figure. There is no society on earth that has solved that problem.
It’s in the basic nature of things. apparently, for a lot of jobs tobe
defined and snpervised by people other than the people who are
filling those jobs. . , :
Now it mav be that in some kind of nirvana we will have a society
where evervhody. defines their own jobs and evervbody supervises
themselves and' where there’s no acconntability: where all the jobs
are pleasant, creative and very satisfving, and where there’s no
drndgerv connected with any job. We certainly haven’t arrived at
that point, in terms of the job description of a Congressman. T can
assure vou of that. Mayvbe sometime in the future all jobs will he
plensant, rewarding, satisfving. tension-free, anxiety-free. Tn the
meantime we are faced with a condition, and not a theory, as Presi-
dent Graver (leveland said abont & hundred vears ngo. and to talk
about the fact tha* onr society isn’t perfect. to me, is a cop-ont. '
You're not going to solve jt: Pm not going to solve it: this Con-
gress isn’t going to solve it: in the next centnrv we won't solve it:
and even if we get closer, expectations will get higher, and things

’
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that we don’t consider how sources of frustration will then be con-
sidered spurces of frustration becnuse expectations always-outlive in
our society our ability to deliver.
T would like you, if you can, to tell us what we can do in the here
and now. because we are faced with a condition and not a theory.
What should the Federal roie be? What have we learned about intra-
family violence that we can do something about? In what direction
do we need more knowledge? In what directions can we improve the
capability of the great cogjuries of social work oriented agencies:
The home, the church, th¥ schools, the YMCA's. the churches and
the synagogues? How can we improve their ability to help families
cope with the admitted strains, anxieties and frustrations that are
in our society? We have simply got to learn to cope with them in a
way that short-circuits or de-fuses the expression of all of these
frustrations in explosions of violence within the family. That is our
challenge; not simply saying that we haven’t achieved perfection in
our soclety. .
T would like vou to address yvourself to the problems that we face
as Giovernment officials, whether elécted officials or appointed officials.
What can we do with the condition that confronts us now?
Pr. Gm.. It would seem to me, Mr. Chairman, that you're abso-
lutely right. We cannot all at once resolve our underlying problems.
It is still important for us, first of all, to admit them and to be aware
of them.
Mr. Scuruver. Of course,
Dr. Gir. And to test whether it is true; and here is something I
want: to say on the directioy of possible research: We certainly have
to intervene and to protect people when they are hurt. This goes with-
out saying. We do not want to extend suffering. We want to eliminate
it. Hence, I support many activities such as counseling, medical inter-
vention. and so forth, which we are used to doing. But we very often
stop with that, the thrust of my comments is that we must go bevond
that, we must examine to what extent intra-family violence is reduced
if we modify some of the major sources such as the work situation;
will this have the desired. anticipated effect on families. We need &
coherent theory of violence from which to derive our questions for
research and from which to design demonstration projects.
Tt: would be possible to design demonstrations, perhaps in one or
two communities, to test some of the hypothesized linkages between
the wav people work and violent hehaviors in the family.

Mr. Soreves. I'm perfectly willing to concede that frustrations and
anxieties on the job, and alienation produced by the job, take its toll
on the home. T wounldn’t frankly feel that you'd get a verv great deal
of support in Congress for doing research on something that’s trans-
parently self-evident to any thinking human being—that anxieties,
frustrations, unfairness, inequities, harshnes, and abuse on the job
must tnke its toll in the home. I think we can assume that as a given.
Dr. Gir. Can we do somethink about it, sir {
‘Mr. Scirurr. Yes. There are people who are trying to improve
situaticns on the job. Lots of jobs have been redesigned over the vears
to eliminate the very things that you're talking abont, or at least
to reduce them, and there have been many kinds of experiments.
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Certainly. unions are making decisions in areas now that they
wonldn’t haie dreamed of even asking to negotiate a generation ago.

In New York City. there is an incredible complex of work restric-
tions that the unions have negotiated. which, from their point of view,
presumably makes life more pleasant and more tolerable. and re-
duces the anxieties and the tensions on the joh. But here we have
comparatively limited resources to work with and we’re trving to

focus on something that has not heen focused upon before, intra-

o~

familv violence. ]

- Let’s:just assume that all of those anxieties, pressures. and tensions
outside of the home take their toll on intra-family relationships. We
still have to face up in this, Congress to what society can do. as T,
said, to de-fuse and to hetter understand those tensions and help
people cope wiih them. Hopefully, we'll reduce these tensions.

We are going to have to adjourn soon becanse the House is now .
ig session, but if you have any final words, we would like to hear
them. .

Mr. SteERs. Mr. Chairman, let me interject. if T'mayv

Even béfore vou get to the question of work frustration, on page 7

T notice that you speak of the problem really arising ont of the

. primacy of the profit motive. T don’t pretend that the profit motive

is the perfect answer, but T just want to verify: Are yon against the
free enterprise svstem?

Dr. Gir. No. sir. I'm net. T am for the free enterprise system, so
that everyone shonld be free to engage in enterprise. At the moment
we have a forced enterprise svstem. o 7 .

Mr. Steers. When T say “the free enterprise svstem,” T think it’s
ordinarily defined to mean that the profit motive is operating through-
out the system. : :

Are yon against the profit motive?

Dr. Gir. T am against the profit motive the way we practice it
because it’s a profit motive for a very small minority of our society.
I would be for a profit motive that profits everyone in the same
manner. ’

" Mr. Strers. T think that’s-a new definition of profit motive.

Let me point om to you: You say: “intrinsic human needs will
not be met when meeting them is not profitable * **” ana T suppose
that can be accepterd. On the other hand. it can also be stated, that.
generally speaking, meeting intrinsic human needs is profitable, and
I think that’s the main thrust of our entire industrial system in the-
United States. ' '

T think yon have a perfect right to adopt any politieal system or
any cconomic system that yon want-—bnt I just want to clarify that
to me what von have outlined liere is n statement and what yon've
stated heré is. it seems to me. that our entire economic system is the
canse of work frustration and that. in turn, is the canse, or is asso-
cinted with, violence. Therefore, in order to get rid of family vio-
lence” we're going to have to reconstriet our economic system in a
very fundamental way. whether you. eall it a destruction of free
enterprise or not, | : S

Dr. Gir. Yow've certainly correctly interpreted myv conclusions.
My understanding is that onr industrial system is not meeting hu-
man needs. The assumption is often made that if every enterprise
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. does its best to maximize its profits then as a byproduct, needs will
be fulfilled. The fact is, however, that needs are not being fulfilled,
as evidenced by the enormous raie of poverty and frustration; so
obviously the system does not work right and requires adjustments.

Mr. Steers. What is the name of the economic system that you
think we ought to go toward?. =~ ] -

Dr. Gi.. T would prefer to-avoid any labels because that creates.
problems. I don’t think that labels of syatems such as Communist or '
gocialist or free enterprise or capitalist, are important. What is im-
portant is to examine whether the basi¢ functinns.of a social systemn
satisfy the full needs of its members and facilitate their full devel-
opment. . .

Mr. Scuruer, What society would you suggest that’s doing that
a g)reat deal better than our society?. ' ‘

r. Gi. I would say that the native Americans who were here
before the white people came were much more successful in doing
this. Many native tribes in Africa seem to have solved these prob-
ems more adequately than we have, and they have developed.

Mr. Scigver. I suppose there are no societies on earth where the
status of women is more demanding and where women are abused
more as chattels and child breeders than the traditional tribal so-
ciety in Africa.

- Dr. Gi. T would agree with you. sir. ‘

Mr. Screver. One-half of that population is systematically de-
‘meaned, degraded, and physically abused.

Dr. GiL. Insome tribes; not all.

Mr. Scirver. I'm looking for a model. Is there any country that
we should look at that has solved this problem?

Dr. Gi.. I'm not aware of any that has solved all these problems.

Mr. Sciteuer. What countries have come closest ¢

Dr. Gir.. Tt would scem to me that some attempts in China move in

_that direction. There are great problems there. Some attempts in the
collective settlements in Isracl moved in that direction. I lived in a
kibbutz, and I know that they are much closer to this than many
other parties are.

But to me the issue is not who is doing things in a proper manner,

“but how can we, in our so~iety. move in that direction? Even if no-
body could do it. with o capacities, onr intellectual and emotional
capacities, with our technology and our science, we could- move con-
stantly forward in that direction, rather than saying that “Nobody
else 1s \«loing it; we don' do it either.” We have enormous scientific
and material resources, and we have an enormous rate of poverty.

You quoted - figures that the incidence of killings among us is
higher than in a good many other .places; that the incidence of in-

~ fant mortalit - is higher with us than in inany other places. This is.

" due to structural violence, sir, and I say it's unnecessary, and T think
wo have to address these issues along with trying to intervene on the
day-to-day basis when people suffer from violence in their.homes

Mr. Scivenrr. This is no time for us to get into a long discussion of
the Chinese society. I'll give the Chinese tremendous credit for hav-
ing achieved tremendous breakthroughs in terms of delivering goods,
services, adequate food nutrition, and a certain kind of education to

. their people. But if you think that the Chinese society is based on

U 1
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the principle of the freedom and the integrity of the individual to
organize his own life and direct hfs own life, T think we'd have a -
great deal of difference between us. - '
" Dr. Gi. 1 didn’t say that. T think it’s up to the Chinese to worry -
about their problems and it’s up to us to worry about our prohlems.,

Mr. Sciruer. But you're telling me that we doit't have free enter-
prise, that we have forced enterprise.

Dr. Gi1.. Yes, we do. ‘ .

Mr. Scuruer. If therce’s any place on earth where forced enter-
prise is structured into the system. it’s the Chinese society.

_Dr. Gi. That’s probably right. That’s not the model T advocate,
sir. :

Mr. Scigurr. Jim, do vou have a question

Mr. GaLraoner. Yes. One question, please.

Mr. Scurver. Dr. Gil. Jim Gallagher of our minority staff.

Mr. GArLLAGiER. You mention on page 24: “*** a clear instance of
blaming victims and absolying society.” . R :

But don’t you concur that in niany instances the vietims themselves
are blameworthy? Young couples that try to stay up with the
Joneses. I'm speaking now of the economic factor. They make an ade-
quate income but. it becomes inadequate by the way they spend their
money. The husband buys an $8.000 imported ¢ar when he could buy
a good used car. The wife wants a new washing machine when the
old one would do. In other words, together they’re running up bills
‘and contributing to the enormons. collective debt created by the credit
card problem that we have today. This leads to financial probleins
within the family. -

T live in a modest suburb, and there are these sort of problems;
the marital fights, some of them physical, that result because of the
economic factor, money factors that are brought on by couples them-
selves and'their lack of family financial discipline in the accounting
of their own household budget. :

Dr. Gr.. Sir, you are absolutely right that people make great
mistakes, but they never make them in isolation. They make these
mistakes in the socielal context in which their value semerge and
their consciousness is developed. The desire for a new washing ma-
chine is the result of advertising for more and better things. ‘Tt's
also the result of built-in obsolescence into the old washing machine,
which increases the profit of the producer of that old washing na-
chine when it breaks down. :

So the issue is not simply to say people do bad things. They do,
of course. But the important thing is to.see that what people do as
individuals. is done in interaction with the social processes within
which their values. their consciousness, and their behavior emerges.

What T am critical of is that we look at the last link in the chain
and we say people are irresponsible; they don’t manage their in-
comes right. Of course some don't. But they are functioning within
a social system that constantly encourages them to consume more:
“C3o buy. go buy.” and that too is a result of other forces, a result
of the total economic systém.

Mr. Garraoner. Granted. But we cah’t relieve them of the use of
their own critical faculties in keeping their own perspectives in order.
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If they have an 2xtremely matetialistic outlook they’re bound to run
into problems. -

Dr. Gi. Well, they grew up in that society which shaped their
consciousness. They ‘weren’t born with a materialistic outlook. If the
same people were born in an entirely different society they wonld act
differently and would develop a different outlook. .

I’m certainly not suggesting that you and T are not able to originate
and to initiste thoughts and behavior, but all our thinking and all
our initiating reflect from our total human development in a particu-
lar family, in a particular neighborhood, in a particular country, and
the particular values and communications that we encounter. The
error, in my view, is to separate one from *he other. We must consider
the interaction.

Mr. Scurver. Professor, you mentiqned that we have in this coun-
try a system not of free enterprise but of forced enterprise. Can you
tell us very briefly what you meant by that?{

Dr. Gir. Free enterprise, to illustrate means you own a piece of
land, you have a plow, you have the seed, and you raise your food.
This is free enterprise. '

Mr. Scirever. That’s absolutely absurd. In a country of 200 mil-
lion, where two-thirds of us live in urbanized areas, where two-thirds
or three-quarters of us by 1980 will live in the SMSA, Standard
Metropolitan Statistieal Xrons. how ean yon conceive that eacli one
of us shonld have a plow and a picce of land

Dr. G T didn’t suggest this. 1 gave youn one illustrdtion of free
enterprise, the. principle of free enterprise. =

Mr. Sciever. That has no relevance in today’s world. Dr. Gil.

Dr: Gir. The principles are relevant.

Mr. Scnrrer. What did youn mean by saying that we do not have
a s_s_vs;em of free enterprise. that we have a systeni of forced enter-
prise’ . ’ ‘

Dr. Gii. A system. of forced enterprise means that the people who
work do not own the materials and the resonrces with which they
work. They depend on those who own these things to get a position
of work. '

Tet me say again T lived in a collective settlement. We owned our
factories. We owned onr land. We ran our-work, and we decidegd
ourselves how we were going todoit. '

Mr. Scuroer. Dr. Gil, 've visited kibbutzes. I've stayed overnight
in a few kibbutzes; 95 percent of the Israeli people have rejected the
kibbutz as their preferred way of life. ' ' :

Dr. Gi1.. People make the choices they want to. .

Mr. Scuever. Do von know any other industrial society where the

people own the machines with which they work ? ’
_ Dr. Gi. No, because in most. industrial societies, or in all, most
people have been expropriated. and hence, they do not own them;
that's why I say they are forced to participate in enterprises for the
profit of athers. That’s both sides of the picture.

Mr. Scnrver. Do vou feel that people in our socicty shonld have
the right not to work? Should they have the right to leisure, and be
‘supported. by society

- ~
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Dr. Giv. I think people should have the right to work and benefit
from the work they do, rather than that others should benefit from
the work they do, primarily.

Mr. Scurver. Do you feel that there’s a basic inconsistency to peo-
ple having jobs for which they’re compensated ‘and benefited, and
also the fact that their work is of profit to the groups who have made
_ the capital investment and provided the capital formation by which

workers can be productive and, therefore, earn good salaries?

Dr. Gu.. Sir, the problem is that the capital they provide is essen-
tially stolen. It has been cxpropriated from the people. The minority’
owns it, and has taken it away from the people. We expto riated the
native Americans by driving them onto reservations or killing them.
Woe taok their lands. And we continued that process systematically by -
exploiting slaves and wage laborers. The result is that today less than
5 percent of our population own perhaps 90 percent of our productive
resources and the rost of us depend for our living on being employed
by those who own. This is not free, but forced enterprise.

Mr. Scuruer. You're saying that 5 percent of our population own
90 Bercent of our resources?

r. Gi. Of the productive resonrces, Perhaps it is less than 5 per-
cent. ' ' '
" "Mr. Scuzuer. T wonld question that figure. T don't have that at
my ﬁngerti% .

Dr. Gi. Well, the latest figure I have is that 72.7 percent of cor-
porate stock—and that’s in The New York Times of July 30, 1976 is
owned by 6 percent of the population. So the concentration -is enor-
mous.

Mr. Scieuver. We thank vou for coming and being with us. We just
had the bells for n roll cail vote. So we'll ndjonrn_this hearing, and
we'll commence tomorrow morning at 10 o’clock with the second day -
of hearings on family violence. '

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene at 10 a.m., on Wednesday, February 15, 1978.]
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RESEARCH INTO VIOLENT BEHAVIOR: DOMESTIC
VIOLENCE

m——

" WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 15, 1978

Housr. oF REPRESENTATIVES,
~ ComyrTter oN SciENce ANp TECHNoLoGY,
SUBCOMMITTEE oN DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL
SciexTiric PLaNNING, ANALYSIS AND COOPERATION,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 :30 a.m., pursuant to call, in room 2228,
Dirksen Senate Office: Building, Hon. James H. Scheuer, chairman
of the subcommittee, presiding. : :

Present : Reperesentative Scheuer and Pursell. -

Stafl members present: Jonah Shackmai, Leslie Loflin, and Jim
Gallagher, technical consultant. o

Mr. Scururr. The second day of hearings on research into violent
behavior within the family will come to order. This is the Subcom-
mittee of the Committee on Science and Technology known as
DISPAC, Domestic and International Scientific Planning, Analysis
and Cooperation.

We are going to ask the five witnesses to come up to the table, and
we will hear you en banc. We will make it nice and informal, Our
witnesses this morning are Dr. Lenore Walker, assistant professor of
psychology, Colarado Women's College;: Dr. Suzanne Steinmetz, as-
sistant professor of individual and family studies of the Universit of
Deleware, Ms. Marjory Fields, Brooklyn Legal Services, Brooklyn,
N.Y., Dr. Tobey Myers, Texas Research Institute of Mental Science,
Houston, Tex. and Dr. Anne Flitcraft, postdoctoral fellow, Center
for Health Service Research, Yale University. :

What. we wauld like to do is have your statements printed in full
at this point in the record, and then we would like to just chat in-
formally and have you talk to us as if we were in the living room to-
gether, and then we will have some questions for you.

Mr. Scirever. We will start out with Dr. Lenore Walker, assistant
rofessor of psychology, Colorado Women's College. We are glad to -
uv%g'ou. The floor is yours. .

rThe prepared statement of Dr. Lenore Walker is as follows )]
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ANALYSIS AND COOPERATION

TREATMENT AL"‘FR\ATIV"" FOR BATITRER 5 sholsks

lLenore E. Walker, Ed.D.

¢halrperson and Asgortnte
Professor of Psycholoyy

CoYorade Women's Coliefe

February 15, 1978

It hags become clear that despite most pecple’s desire to live in

a peaceful family, that iz a poal never reached by most. Althouph the
history of ‘upouse abuse ix ancient, it has not h“vn adoqu1tt1y studied.
Even today, with all the national interdst in bxt‘rrud wome Ty men,

‘children and other family wonberu. povernmential avencies connerned with

allocating research funds hlV( not specifically deuslrnated dome: tie
violence resoarch as top priority. Hor h'wc monieu to dnv--l(:p adequn te
treatmant programs been widely dispersed.  Spouse’abuge h.\ boeny
consddered an acceptable resolution to marital disagreement as lors

s the violence is confined to the home, Talkiryr about such amn andte,

and=reporting it to the police or others in th heelpite professions
his been a tiboo untly the woren's rovemont, usin, the technique of
Annariongners raiginge groups, was able Lo et wemen Su chinte the
pain and horror of living day by day lu‘turruv. Oriees binttesrted wubee g
who have typically lived in igolution, began tu renlize that they
were not alone in their fear of beiny harmed by their ren, they boran
to talk and from them I have leartsd what T share with yon today. 1
am convinced that although we tal¥ ahout uspoun: abuge, in 99 out of 100
situationg, we are really talking about buttered womer. Vhile it is no
doqtt true tlmt gome sm1ll percentase of men e beips beaten hy their
women, the incidence, freguency and gseverity is nowhere near the
racnitade of the socirtal probles of wife abuie. I =hatl tey to
desoribe how thig i so as 1 disauss my resenreh and treateent in
this area. 1 include piblistel vieounts of thin researel e por!
W ey testimony and Tattoach Shen to thin report.

In earty 1979, wheno 1wt i practicing pereholosot on the F -.-11-_\_»'
of hortpars adinal Oehool G e RER S geversl of my o clienta Y to

teport phygiea] andop) oo teciend ahge by the men wi 8 whoro they bl
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intimate relatioaships. dish o feririat ps wchothrrapentie approach, thene
women were able to sbup boirs o vietis of such asmaudt, These earyy cnnen
stimulated my curiosity ord 1 bn‘"ﬁ to ark pry collenrues on the rediral
gchool and psychaloyy facultie:n va'hv/ ware alsoe ceeine woren patinntea
who were reporting bxnxlnxp.,chvlb«icel or phvsiral nhuge h& their male
partners. Slowly, these colleasues ard my feminist network becan to
recornize and rcfer other such’women *o ™ go that 1 could interview thenm.
When T moved to Denver, Colorado ir late 1975 I continued my regsearch.

1 versan the rourd of governrent funding a~encies to support this work and
wag unable to find fundirg despite writing fsrants until this Janunry 1978.
Thug, with my own money and the suppert of my collee T have pursucd my
study of battered women 5o that to date 1 houve interview 120 women ir
depth and abou? 300 mare and their helpers in lesu detaxfsa format. In
1976 1 traveled %o England and throu,’b’t fforts by several members of

con<ress, I wan given courtesies by th Commonwenlth Office of Infurmation
as a special American guest and scientint. I pet with Members of Parliaren®
on the Select Committee on 7iolence in Marriase wnich held her=inin such

as thig Committee and the recent U $ Commission on Civil Rirhts Henrir fa
held on January )0 and 31, 1978. which I also requesit become part of thiu
testimony I visited refTures (as they call our shelters or safe- nouses)

for battered ‘woren and theie children throughout Ensland atd wher 1 returpad
to this country have helprd encourase treir establichment in every roor
city or town. The availabllity of such shelters it not a panacen but will
stimulate development of. ¢ ther kindr of tret aent proprams while providing
immediate safety for viditims of dor. :ic viulence. I have lobbied tfor
lepislative chanra, assisted in developront of shelters, and tes stified in
many trials where battered women were defendents for killirg or seriously
harmin; their batterins rates in self defense. I have developed mental
health techniques that are uzeful for rental health professionals to use

in workine wit» battered wom:n and then tegan training others in using, them.
¥y husgbard, Dr. Morton Flax, also a psychologist, and I have deVQlopod

A tnvhniqup for treatirg ccuples which is sucdensful in dn>ing "Vﬂlllj
und frequency of their vielernt epicudes.  And tocrther we Have tricd to
develop pro-rams for workir~ wit, the oftenders - the area which proseys o

- .
be regt resistive to gucenssiul lntur/untxon.

Developrent of treatner? alternatives is dufinctdy hampered by a*

pacity of datn duseribires the men and woren who live in viclenge.  Wnile

-
N
&0




T applaud the efforts of Lirp.s @i i oot lees wen dn deseriting inoudonne
levels of 'l.l(‘-lu."l(‘.e fror 1 crosg fectian of f;:‘m'x‘.i',-n for who= violence is
‘u way of 1ife, hir data i8 no: useul for ‘reatment efforts. We ght loat
in arsulng. over how ma:; rern o) Fooa mileys w0l Ul harroed rathor than
strenging our neod to krow wheo the shar.cteristlen are of vioient nin

and women and olinicel resaspen i lesrn the efficacy of alre-:\d',' ejtablished
treatment prozrams. 'S'.r'\u't es-irates that as mary ac 50% of the population
livec in :;loliin*r' and oy data guppor:s ‘his estimte. The Natiornl Centar -
- for Child Abuue and “u'" g% 25< e wnat wher pfward childron live in a i E
home where their parents Tigrt viole ',l:,'. 705 of tRe men it that home :
abuse their childrer, too. This 15 evrsrasind wisk BUR of raie child

abuser - In caces where there is ro dof'r.e'n.m! Bjro: uglh wuce. ¥y data confirme
that « large numbee of ror who wiase thelr wonar alsy beas thefr children, .

And furthormore, accordirg ‘o “he yuvran, 1've Interdiew:d, mear vho ahuse
thelir womon have :beer ubusad or nerlectn! ab cr.wmn.

?
I an cortalrn that 1t in & haove where their father uboen thair
moiher is a wont inmidlous for-w of chiid aLuoy in itnalt, Thur, #pu.56 "
-

cadeally t.or
rational

oAy Lhey

, abuse in protably very relmsed <o child aduse, probat:ly -
the man. Intesestinegly, thic d9mg rot grem to have -.;u--h";
effect for the women victirs ir about 807 of the ecane:.

: rep:rt-that they were ralusd gcrordirs to sex ‘rolo slerdot,pv. that resulied.
in socialixiry ther to tellevi-> thas thf:. were helplesg to cdntrol their *
Aives. Thess data '8% th.t Bu~h sex rele sterevtypirs ir. childhood iz

+ agplor factor in dv-’:-m.d** ‘he poe>:r r".ntwnnhlps }-»twr:' "nomon o

worwrs which alics bazeorin; sovariae o e place. AU L fully’

aeron that whan gou dis~iplicoe woar Ahildrer by hittin:s Lo you aluy tosae),

tham that the person who S mm the- Waa the piclt to hurt oo ie ordur to
¢ v . . ' - .
taneh them a lessd®, 1 alss heliove sp b g legno v Yitwle pirle lesrn 3
Ve nurtarir . cooplined, o 1 svod 14 eon caniye wife il the leggor:, .
ety boyn Yenrs booeonte & g vennte a ) the W IR S 2 .
e - ) L
eparlis met e ot pner et T s vaciemo b gl §oeut, %
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 There is much to Lo 1earred from the stories of (thenc Mattered worent
Prom this research 1 huve d«.-'.‘c\oped H! ps'.g,'ch';‘m,'_ir'rxl ritionate for why
™™o datterasd woran beeores a vietim, huw the preceas of vietinization
further entraps her and hov th: paychuto-ienl pardyuis which priventi
her from legvirny the relativizhip resalin S~ Thiv pesehelnsdenl parndyeia

l. the gongfifuct of-.l,e;:v".n'l thalcz::::,".'r::'which I report in datail in na

tmlon.lfle article tha® iz a%tuched o this repors.  The maintensnce of

vjolent behavior, once 1. uccurs, ulso becime an imperatlve ‘question

in this research. While 1 krew 1t did pot contipue beowsbe elther

the men or woren liked it, the old pascehis 1tic myth, the upecifies of why

a ‘wonan stayed ir the reintiniship reedyl reaponie. Digcovery of the

‘eycle theory of vlolc oo, which demorustrates that there are lowdr

periods in such rtlat)nrahlpﬁ too which bisnd eachother, came throuth

dodqptlon from the erpirlcal evidence. Flirther sxamination of cﬂplrlvll
, <

data 1 urgently neoded in this aren )

) In my ﬁoaearch. 1 have atiemptod to lonk at the batlered win%n an .
vf‘tln‘lot dattering behavior rather than the caune of the violerg:
The siories.the women have told make it inpcrutx!uuth: we unflerstc d
.this viotimlzation process If we are to apply adequate paychotherapy
ahd counseling teckniy * Kyn in his book Flumirg e Vietin,erislnnlty
applied thasboncept of 1-umite) we victinm to thoue exprriencirg raciil )
disétimination. In hig book, he digcunaed how zuch prejudicial attitu? e n
affected both ‘the perpstrates ard the victim of discrimination. Sueh
stcrtc.;;en prevent »»qu wha hald tham from dealine adeguately with
the lsgues. They gers. to maintaln the atatus quo and prevent the kind of
open diglorue recegsary to elininate raciill prugudlLL. They alan keep

the viptlm in-a carefully delincated role bounled by the stereotypical
myths and allow the bigouts to avnld chariine thelr minconceptions,

So too for all the woren who have. bLees vietion of 'hi:um-: eor mitted
by ner nsainst them, inliviqanliy or eolle~tivelss By jerpeoaling, the
belied that 1t is ratic ! to blame the ¢irtim for her s, we ulet i
excuse the men for the erire, Thig goes dedper ther v oolenen 1. ceneran
but speeifically ffects viulenee igninst weren. Soeiets g perribned

Seely

auc;h prefudicial rytie e ealnt tnogevern arens of violer o IRASERY

WOt 1., aceord.r s Lo penerr el aond st wt the Universic, !
'olur.rl; by Dr. Shormie Leidlc. She wovan Bl e RRRRIERATE R B AR Y
2) rapr, ) n‘rl "hiY' i B, b)Y o craphy, G) prostitativee €] w e
hars -o end ordshe u;.',b, T oty b hoarraan et Yot ol T

.




Del Martin (1976) presents detafled e2fdenie on how o wexiat soc ety actuslly
facilitates {f not encourages suief to he beaten. Pulice, rmtrts., horpitalsy and *
soc lal services sl) tefuse :to provits ther proticton,  Even Ge, an psyciplogints, have
lunu:.d to keep the fanily '(u.;s:ho'f st 2!l costs - eviin the individual’s ments] heaith
or Lifc is st stake. Many of tie battered women Intviviewed tald of psychistric
hoapitslization and trestuent for disgnnses other than 8 generalized steess react fon
from roﬁ.untly.b«lng nbu::e;!. ‘ : A

* ]
The fntervicss with over 19 batteryd wonen and scvetal lmudl'gd others snd their

hglpou fndicated that many of xhe‘ny:hs associsted with battered women simply wers

. aot trus. MWost Important, wo=ed da nut llke being besten, they sre nut nasochist ic,

' and they do bt leass bocsuse of cosplex psycho-social ressons. Hany ltly.bcuuu
of*-economics, dependency, chiidren, tarror, fesrs; and often they have no safc phec'
to go. Their victislzation olten provides them with rompell ing psychalogigal factors,

“which bind them to thair sycbiotd: ralstionships. Both.tha wmen sad the vomen are

... .
frightensd that they cennot survive sloae.

_One of the major socisl learning theorias that can be spplicd to the’

a . ©  peychological utlufh for why ths battazed women becons viciims snd how the -
°~ . process of vietinfzation furthar lnkl’lpl.‘)hll’ 1s cslled lssrned helplessness. '
;“"'; S bmmuuwnn Seligmarsc(1974) first uypomum':m doga-vho were
ij k, subjected to non-r'onunpn( néptlvo t;tn(otcuont could learn that their voluntsry

_bomu;ir had no effsct on conliolling vhet happenad to them. 1f guch sn sverdive

. 4
atimulus were repeated, the dog's motivation to raspond would be Lessened. Furtharaore,

sven ll' the dog should later pcr‘cﬁve the connection hetueen {ts voluntary response
and the tessation of the shoch, the nativational deficit will resain. The d.ol'-
1‘ ' . emotions) stuts would be depressac/with n.nxloty occurring ss a result. Withim the
lll'( leven.l years the theory of learned helplessness has alsu becn tested with

3 . '] . .
- ’ human sublects and found to b ejually applicable. 1t in & useful thearetical L.
‘ »

construct froe whiich to understand the cognitivs, emot fonal and motivat fonal deficits

3
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wviengdoipg and quithly .w:'-*lnr!.u v becese don Ve appe Pens s ae boarnd!

te cat B thees little odtburste and atterpt th calba down the hatterer throuwsh the

“ ) . :
use of technigues :hat have had previous succesn.  $ho pay becore nucturbng, congplfant

)
. . ;
tay out af hin wav,” Shee lets the "

. and anticipate his every whin; or, she suy

»
battefar know she accepta hia abustzeor o as legitinitely dire tivl tuwards her.,  She

. . :
" beliaves that what ahe duca will prevenf his anger from escalating. 1f ahe

= does her job wel., .l'hen the fne ident will be over, §f he i'xplufh-s, then she assuynen

the guilt: In order for her to rdutdin this role, the, b.l.lor'c.l wamin must Aot permit .
¢+ hersall lo. Ket-angry with the ;.ltlrr.ﬂ’. she denjes her anger at udjustly belng

’lyshloglully or physically abased,  She reasans That perhaps 'slw Jid denerfe

the sbuas l|.ﬂ ul'leu ldeulllﬂu:o with her aggressor’s {aulty n-uxouluy_." And thie

works foc a whele to pastpone the second phase or acute hattering fndident.

. ' AY i
- - ~

. Women ylm have been battered over a period of time know that thuse miner

» N .
y battering incidents will get worse. However, to help theasclves rope, t.ey deny

_;'Ml hm:cdpu They also deny their terror of the fncvitable secoud phase by .

attenpting to he,ivs. .hat they have somc control over the batterer's behavicr,

During tﬁ fcitial stages of this first phase, they do fndeed have some limited
- . *
control. ‘Al‘lhf un;;gn bublds, they rapidly lase this control, Fach time o »
‘e, R

»r T
~ minor battaring inctdent occurs there arv resldual tension qultding effects. Her

A ]
enger steadily increases even though she may not recognize nur express ft. He 1y v *
. A
. avare ofs the inappropriatencss of hia behavior even §f he does nut acknowledge it,
- - b » *
Ko becomes more fearful thit she may leave him which is reinforced by her further
\ .
: withirswal from hin in the hopes of not sqeting off the impending explosion. Re. |
. B
bevomes more  appressive, jealous, an sensive fn the hopes his birtality and
-
]
. .
. threats will keep hel quptive. Often, 1€ "dots. . t
As the batterer and battered werar sense the esrdlating teaston, it boowr o,
\ . .
° oy more difffcult for thefr « plig = chadons to continiue to work. Lath be o=y,
. N [} . .
* fraatic.  The #on fa reases by p-\ﬁ«wssle srothering and brutslity.  Foy borbopts o .
- .
-~ . L
. »
.
)
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.
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e
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.
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. M ]
huul}lnlon BPecores =Are barbed and tattering incidents hcn‘vm- mare frequent and V
.lll! Yonger. The battercd weman is unable to restore the cquihlibrium, She s
lesx sble to ’lych;'ognnlly defend apainet the pain and hurt., The ply\'holu;.lcnl
torturs is rsportedly the most difficult for her to handle, She uu'nlly withiraws '
further from hin which causcs hin to wove mote.pppressively tuwsrds her. There s
& point towards the end of the tansfon buflding phase where the process Ceases to

rupond.to -ny.eomrola. Once this point of inevitability g reached, the next .

.
’hn'w. the acute bsttering frcident, will occur. Somctimes, the battersd woman cannot

# ¢
"
Psar the tensinn aay longer. €he knows the exp¥sfon Is fucvitable but does not know -,

how or when ft will vicur. These wonca will often provoke an incident. They do not

do 1t in order 0 ba hort. Rarhor, they koow that they will be abused su matter and .
would praler .to get the inc fdeat” ovar with. Somshow, theae faw wooen feason, if
they can nems the ti-. and place of the explosion, they still have tetained some
controla. They. sla) know thut once the phasc *wn fa over, the battsrer \:lll moesy
ipto the third phase of calr, loving behavionr. Thus their reward is not the beating
aw tha mssochistic yth would, have it, but rather a kind loving husband for ever .

ahorte n}{od of tire,

: .
i’ul‘ln‘ phase tuwo the batterar fully accepta the fact that his u;e‘h out of
chntrol. :TM battering bahaviur fa phasc one % usually meted .out..ﬂle battering
incldmt in phase two ray start out with the man juntl(yln; h‘l‘- behaviur to ﬁlnm-l(;
_however, 1t usually ends vith hin not undcr;(nm!ln; what has \Mppened. In his blind rege,
he usually starts out wanting to teach- her s lesson and docnn't.uant to Inflfct,

any particuler injuryon Lier,. He S(Opl.hnl—y when he fecl$ she has learnced her lt-_u‘.(-n.

~ 8 :
Moat victims report that to fight back fn a phase twe ipcident {s only to invite more

serious viotence. Many woren, Thowvever, have been dar~ing up thair anger during
N L]

phase ons and only fecl safe letting (t out during the sceom! phaae.  Thuy know that

"’
Zhey will be teaton anvay.  The socen describe the violeni e that occurs during
thin perdod with pread detals, alaust as tf they are disassuciated (row shat 1% hagpening

t their bolfes, The tattercrs cannot describe the dutails very well at sll. o
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Phase two s the most violant f the cycls. 1t te slgo the shortest. There

te & Wgh.incidence of police-fatslities wvhan intsrvening st thie time. Tt fs tnportait
to schnoviedgs the self propelling nsturs of the vidlence during thie ;hnq vhen .
helpers try to intervens. Since ths women report that only the batterer con end this
phasw, the wost important nsed thsy heve is 'to find o safe place to hide from M-.. Why
he oto'.l 10 atill unclear. Perhaps he becomes oxhuotg‘.. Battered vomen dsacribe
lnu.oa‘n vhich have o ground 1n reason. 1t 1s not uncommon for ths batterer to

wake the woman from & deep slasp to begin his ssssult. Although most sre severely
'buuu by the tine phase two 18 over, tl;oy sre ususlly gretaful for ita end. They
uao“.u thenasives I\Ely 1t was not worss, no matter how ssrious their lnjurlu_.

They stten deny the ssriousnsss of their injuriss and refuss to ssck imnedists sadirel
trastaent, Sometimes this is dons to sppesss t;a battorsr and maks cortain phase two

!
really fo finished and mot temporarily halted.

 Tha ending of phass two snd novement intn phass thras is welcomed by both partiss.
st a0 brutslity ie 'n'oochted vith pheez tvo, the third phui i cbluct‘ulud by
sxtresely loving, kind ond ‘.conuiu behsvior. It te during this third phess of the
eycle that the Matiered voman's victinizetion becomes completed. Her man o
genuinely sorry for wvhat he hes iono. aven if he doss not ovartly tell her 90, snd
trise with the same sense of ;w.:kﬂl sesn in the previous phasss, to make it up to Mr..‘
T uol"ot'riur 1s that she \:Ill.luvn him and he is charming snsugh to sttempt evsrything
to uh. surs this dossn't heppen. He belis a3 he esn contrnl himesll and he never
u-.ln will hurt this wvoman vhon he.loves. We ssnagess to convince sl) comcerned that®
this time he really mesns it - hs will give up drinking, d-unj other vomen, v.hltlu
fi1s mothei, retucing the workload on the job, or \_ﬁuu\vn eles offacte his .lnt;rul snxisty
[

state. His sincerity is balieveble.

' Th battered woman wints to believe that she will no longer have to suffer sbuse.
Win reasoniblenens supports her bellef that he really can change, as docs hie tovin,

bebaving during this phase. She convinces hieraetf that he can do whit he suys he
. . ’
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'n:-u te do, , 1t 19 during phasc ‘theee thit the womie gets a pli=pse of hoer eripinl

‘u- ul. how wonderful Jove in. This is her ceinforceent forstaving i the'retir fon-
*lp. T™he tradditionsl fintion that pevple whe really love rachother will overcome .8
(13} WO of odds .hlnll then pn'vnth Shn chooses to bclh-vl that the behavior

she UOI dula' phn thres si;nifiss what her ran ually s 1ike, Shs identift. .

the "geed” .lﬁ of this dual personality with the msn ghe lnve: the “bad® o brutal
side vill disappasr she hopes. ’

Since almost sll of the ryvirds of being rarried or coupled occur during phase

theeo for the weman, this is the tice thst Is the nost diftdenlt for Ker to wake a

pid’  decisien to end the Felstionship. MK 1s alsp the time duting which Lclpers usually

ode ha¥. When she resists leaving themarriage and plcsds that she really loves him,
‘she bases het uhuﬂc- to the curretit loving phase rather thsn the &uvlwnly painful

phages., She hpu thn 1f ths othsr two cycles csn be eliminsted, the bsttering L

" Sehavior will cuu ond her fdeslized ul-uon-hlp uul negically remain. 1f she

oo slveady been lhtou;h seversl cyclss p:aﬂmulv- the notion she has traded her

- nhlo‘teol ond phyeics] sefety (snd maybe that ol her childran) for this

tenporary dress state sdds to her own self hatred snd embarrsssment. Her self {mage

withers o9 she copss vith the svsrenses that she fa ee.ling herssif for the few moments
of phase three kind of foving. $he, in effect, becrmas in l‘ccmpllcc to her own battering
3 “ . ) .

The length of time thst this phass lasts s not yet lonwm. It -Iun ss if it fs
longet thes ’.hln two yet shorter than ohass ons. In sore cncl-. 4t l‘- so brief, it
al-_né deofies dcuc:wn. There does not seem tu be sny distinct end and before they
keov §t, the minor bll.trrln; l;cldentq and tension begin to bulld‘ltlln snd the cycls

’ [ .
. bagins onew. . \

* ’

The implications tor treatrent slternatives for bettered worrn and thelr families
sro profound when suclal leatuing theoriss ars adopted ss psycholegivsl constructs.
Sshuviorsl and fgnitive changes are enceursged while sutivation and erotion are expected
to {ollew, Safety is the nuiber one priority. Killing amd being k_lllec‘ are 1eal

possibilities, rlnycholnglml acsistance, hovever, can make the difference,
1
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RESFARCH 7D,

Rc-nenrch “ped

1. Sp.oclfy the need for exigtin reneareh fandg to oe ppent on fueding
evaluntion of buote seiuntific data that pertaing’ to uny form of-vi‘m(-
e in the family. Top priority r'-.xs: be river to l'.,'llrn'lh'i the cilnleal”
degeriptors of the vietir: of davegtic violene: Tirgt - the th.t.err:d womn
men and.children. Proclpitoior factors, pre-exintine conditionn, and
. ..  consequencas of such violence rust be gtudied., Comploex prstho-noeinl *actors
need Lo be exsmined Ny compeinnt rescarchers in the tield rather thas the

£ . o : laboratory. Seientific mothodals y.teeds refinemont. Puople perfurm more .
5 ¢ complex furctiona than do arnintls and our neasurement tachnigques must +
o

reflect our sophimin'ation-« All-govermwnt wrenalen which have rcobdiehee
funds srould shift gome ol their morics over to support thin kind of recearch.
l-‘oz" exa_r.plb. the, lintional 1nqtitute of Health could ghift usme of the ,."‘:
funds oarharked to study hear: disensé tnto projects specifically deslicred |
i . to learr, how living in the streas of violence may affect ihe develojptent
or prorrassion of heart digeasc. Monica allocated to ntudy hermoned~nuld

support a project to doterhire whethar nr kot the hormarneu reloaged Yy
' the body d.rirs gtress, partlcalarly ir. violent epicodes, caund furthar
1 demnce.  Or, Ratloria' Ynatilute of Merntnl

physiolosical or paycholoslca
Health aould dsgiznate funds %o studsy th. mental health reedg of victimn
of domestic violepee. Aleoholinn research could be fecincd on tlv-,_'influence

- o of alcohol on the commlualni of amsaultive behavior. The Pational Selenee

. Fuyndation could make availoble rini srarta'to auais® o iogea and antvursities
in tralning fapulty and students in devising ways Lo stuly tha complex d

. t

3 * fuctors lrvolved in domestic vtslopee,  Offiece of Edueation trairing rrants

. - - would stimulnte éé'velopnr,w.‘. 6. compptert recearchers Lo del with destrnir: .
aguck complex research pruf'ul‘“:. other azeneics courd do’ the aans. Eaeh

. ’ ’ ager~y shoild be roquired to cahe it oA list of researeh yrojeets currenily

boin "unded thad dsnl Wiy, 4 autle violetee,  Suntw reportineg, 1'4‘7"""'1“"5

ire st tg eneonpruoe procarschars to develep suceh

< woald ptiralate thoir jore

s proposnls. fohrow it wornd Tron rnocaneaperieres. Vithet the enrcourase-
DR mory ] nmglat e from e people ire the NIMY Goefiter for tho Lol Af
Cricre v l-r.-l';rv'rxt-r:":,v T weodgh foace donn Lo ditrea el o contit e the

g for sy project. Gkin kard ol priocitivir:
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~dlnl¢0 to women by, well rqa*i'; male sclentints who #eneralized from

- 8) Hew me%hqds of researah KuS % he oa*ourn~od. Simple lahoratory *
, demigns with a nice a-d ran} errerlvhrt will not éntisfy the needs

in domantic violenco ressarch. Experimental ard centrol sroups which
Iatéh on every variable jus% cannot be found. This should not bc a
alt!runt. howsver, bat a stirulant to be creative. Our newer ntatléticnl
methode of analysis can contirol for messy desizni. We must: encourase
fundinz azoncles and their peer review committess to rerLect thls newer
emphasis in mocial selence research. Women roscarchors, free from
Pr!vloui.bllsoi atd investwent in the status quo must be supported. *
Peniniut reseerch, which looks at data from the womon's point of view inm
nesdad to offset tho yeers of male orlented data analysis. Therc have )
ho.n yoarl of irnacurato Jdr.formatioh about women®which hus caugsed untold

‘.
inadequate sample popula’ic*s. Our coubtry must pfillzc and suppart the
talent of well trainsd youn< women gclentiots to-create important research
projectn by nnkxﬁz differont quastions and then fund.those which have

the greatest merit. For exanple, NIM{ has appointed a high rankins woman
scientist as a specinl assistart to the Director in charce of encourazing

.women's research pioje&ts throughou€ the acencies muny divisions. This 1B

in eddition to her other duties but revertholess sho has boen a great
assst in encburmzing your; women to begin the tedious process of conceptual-

"i3ing ideas arid thern conpletirc grant applications directed to the

appropriate llniuta-ts tr the asency. Other sclontific agencies should
be roquired tn have onn pqrson dnnlvnatod to encourare women's research

‘projeots too.-

~

3) Jovernment agencies’ should encoura~e tholr regsearchers to begin to,

'analy:c tre reams of empirical data that rroups working with battered

women have already gathered tew!/funds need to be dispersed to provide
technical asslistance to many of these rroups which have capable evaluatlon
specialints working with them but noed, money and some small amount of o
exportise to start. Although this is messy data in -that it was not
gathered in & systematic way, it can shed lirht on the n1turo of the
problem wo are doallin~ with without waitine for more ynars “of data
gollection to berin. We rugt study how victins of violence were nble

to succesafully over~one thuir battere and break the symbietic bonds

which tie them tosether. From a practieal gtarndpoint we must learn

which techniques work and which do net.
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. .The Celorado Association for Ald to Batltered Woren, a u;ntqw&«h--
- somlition of asgemacles, erzarizations, and t'.l‘asnroo"tc people that 1 ]

.+ was u principal foundst of and gervo on the Board of Directors has beaun

to do this kind of ressarch. We utilized the skill of tcientlets and
grant writers in our oommunity in Colorado and succeasfully conpoied"’ ’
for an WEW grant contract under Title XX Soeinl Security funds. Our 4
task ls to study shelters for vjctins of domestic violence across the
gountry and delineste difforent nodels which successfully provide such
servicss. After identification, we are .to develop a way to meapurc

the effectiveness of such safe house and shelters. TIt.is excitinz thet
this vontract bid was won by a local organization rather than one of
the l'q _consulting compeniss whioh maxs their 1iwing gtudyins prodlems '

*  ‘whigh they have never worked with. Our project staff includes the

" projact director who is & woman with a recent doctorate . in peycho}ogy,

. _and a ressarch sssistant whoc is a woman with & masters degree in
psychology and experisnce conducting svalustion ressarch in a New Wexico
community mental health penter. J suspect we got the grant bhcaise we
in our naivite promised too much for too 1ittle ;aonsy end time but eore
new ressarchers are being trained and if such small projects were to
e fundqd across the country we would multiply this tslent pool.

P

. §) Wew resesrch projscts into the long ‘torn sffects of sex-rols stereotyping
" nend to be funded. While there are lots of small projects being conducted
‘by osmpetent social scientists st variouy institutions, we nesd some

sajor ressarch now in thie srea to lesrn whet kinds of psychologics) -

L4

. 4 éamage 18 done when sexisn is part of the child rearing proceea.lif my
“: . theory of learned helplessness and {ts producing women who sre vulnersble
* . to becoming victims of dowestic violence is true, then ws must reverse

sexism first or the violencs agsinet women will not cssse. " Shronologioal
, : long term. studise are Wiledsd to support the data fuined from- the retro-
R - speotive studies that I have been conducting. .

$) We must learn how to measure the peychological sffects of spouse abuso
in sddition to the physical damige. Meaouring effscts bocomes difficult |
to do since what is cruelty to one person night not aven be noticod .-
by another. But the interviews with bettered women 811 reveal thut tho

peychologioal factors ers 8% grest or greater fer thom to cope with, W
\ <. ' ) i . : : I ”
-. e.
§
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In my hew NI funded rus..res projeet w'*‘.;::‘h T TR
tho Sprlns 1978, we will, ar-mg otrer thirgm, attessr teofele
'@lxchologiell.vtfe teatins. We 1otk ypon both parch~leicatl .ol

phyalonl abyse on o contituu*.wx‘* rormal mexism wn one o4, prsebolosienl
abude’ logllh‘t' in between, asd royenalotical plus P, ek nnone at the
othvr end. We have bee: unsble st Tind exumples ot o Aoatune that e
g0 _net inolude reports of pd'c""‘o frul harn. beu. we Aa 10L el )
knou where the 1 lne will te 4viur on what ip nurnay asd 0@ in pescholoiical
llﬁ}qtin( but we will be co:utarsly evaluating as we.colie~t o7 data.

~1 must tell you that it has Duenta pirus rle to qet- this ercepled intol

sur rnlinrop aesignby the pesr cor-i-tee who recormet od e Lt forded

and only hqcuus& we ‘added a w2ll irian researcher willh polores. expertise

in thll ares was 1t finall, crpyed. Lur srantieos ates i :;sé be o0 ceuraced
not ve be too oonservative s: “hjwn they loge the neceasac: colentific
9rqatlv§ty fron" loh ppru-; e c.re of 8o nary ef wur foines pronlen.

3) It is lmportant to estacliss a totul rodel for concept
treatnemnt needs in domegtic - iolenes for it 1o oeomploxn @ it
_ psychologisal, physinloxiszl, a-d scelal prévlem, 1 recom-und uciy
a publlo~hadlth model nince ie nre den.ir o With an epilie

noclal'prdblem that affec s o-s 0a% 07 lwo vanillien ¢ iz e
Thrvo ievéls of systematlc aprronsy ©re uted to develap new serelicon
pnd ltrtn;thon existing bnes for %o’ tered spousnes. They are. prinery

i

prevention, secondary {ntervertion, and tertiary irtrpientiom, Uider

preventive gorvices recdussic., of 1rd1V'duuls and gocie's 4n a who

s encouraged and at the samc iime cuA.ultwtaon arid ednc Lo procrana
10 exlsting azencies,. Lnutiz,;ior:. ard support creupn teedn tohoembic g ton.
B '3

Comrunlty montal heitlth cer tnn3 sacald e dolnp aune apopash of

thelir leglslatlva mindate.  “rig ireludes providire Apprapriat gervioa e
o astabliphed women's qr?{b; ned eReltors. A nitple et "o
the Reslonal HEW officen wiieh merlter the cormusity o) N
ccrder'ndtiunAA fe: twart r\s?d ce ln o to b thin b o N
.
. 2) fecondary tnterverntign graoe At Tor early i teeseet oo !
it de home visits, telephore hol Jreau, aatp tient o) e i,

erifln intorversior eoivoelioa de Y v iee, Farome T oty
W et reterbe s tpet Y tters e o
ouf e arate 1 fer A B TN

and digpentinasivt, of informntior.
Care ifolated and doonot nace 24T
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‘40 oalls the nex: wock from worien who volunteerod to be interviowed. A

~"oan alse provide home visits and crisis counseling. Also well utilized are-

‘halth agencles for those indigent clients who need more nrvicu th hey s

_.where they could do ths moat good. The goal 18" %0 help to vidtim leave the

her own dec'.ions -nd take her own actlons. -

. Justice communities in ordsr to help their ¢lienta. They \.11 also need

140
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to thelir fear of secikirp out holp' U it of the redia to rrt megsaies RErosd
to these people ig very powerful, At one tife when I \van conduotin~ resoarch
e Denver newspaper carried rn articlo about my work and I received ovoer

eimilar group, some of whon had mvorv'told aﬁyone before that they were

being ebused, called the week followirn my appoarance on an all night nadio
talk show. Thene wonen could only rcol safe listenin to outaide news when
their dattorers were asleep. vigiting nurse programs, hospital sodial nrvico /
departments, and other groups in addition to the women®s resourse centers -’ ,'/f

the Law Enforcement Assistance Agency's Victim Hitnoss Advocacy pmrnl . '.‘
that are funded in various parts of the country. York Streat Center in K s
Denver, for which I partieipa 2ed in their advisory board last year, is a
good example of guch sfforts. Unforturately, they need more skilled /
counuliqg supervision or a better linkage with other comsunity unul/ & X

rs.n offer. Women's advocates should be hired by aldk fedorally funded counuun.
tsr  in order to provide adequete services to victims of viohr)éo. Most
, scz2ant trunin.; and experience with such women victims is crycial rather

than eiucational credentials. ¥here are mfﬂchnt staff m-bc/‘l of #uch

centers who already have credentials but there. h a paucity of adyocates.

situation with the least amount of interfersnce from others. Helpers must
take their cue from the woman as to what support she needs in order to make

-,

3) In the tertiary intervention level, the bat. red woman needs a totally
supportive omiror‘n temporarily before she can make decisions and act
dacisively on her own. Safe-houses, iumadiate holpunlhnunn and long
terz psychotherapy come in hers, by providing such en environment. This

is the area whers most of' the new mohies must be appropriated: I am
convinced that by supportins a network of safé-houses, run by srassroots
and other wonen oriented groups, &n ontire lpoctrun of therapsutic services
will develop. There is no doubt that these shelters will nepd, the con-
sultation pervices of the modical, lexal, psycholozical and crilinnl

gocial sorvices snd vocational habilitation linkases. This is t+ most
effuctivo way to provide education of those profeossionaln about the nature
of domestic violeunce lrarned at the shelterg thomselves. They will teach
shulter workers rare about their epecialties while chelter personnel will
teach them what <hey have lear:od by working so clogely with the problea,
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coaplaints includirs T~ stew, beoduehen, rervous teesioo :

and others. Rather *h:" c-er ‘e quilizeie: th;nu ellent, o o0 oer reed

to spend thﬁ,hmn to Fted ot whether or vot they nre vietiso of domentie
*violonce. ‘S0 tpo in g:.c“ﬂufic hoapltal adnicatong,  Tre votnered

women I have Interviewel Nive reporied involuminry ho: plteYtzntion .
for poychiatric Histurbar ey ratvor than dealiv: with the act.nd
problep, the violence co~r..iui asaist them.

*
Long term psych:‘W-r. i =eeds are aluo inadequate to reut the
problema of domestic viclerce. Desplte recent advances ir fa~ily

pnychothorapy tnchniquv;. ke 'oa‘ is still to keep rclal forsiips to-
rether no matter what siie cost, And.aften the comt is the 1vntnl health
. or the very lives of the ica;le jrvolved. Far too rany thepropiots
treating victimg of Xio;er":. or aven the porpvtratorn.‘withuut cynr
. realiging or deallr; wish ‘ne overt violence. Teachine ther:pistu to
recognise. the symptomc ard *he- treat them directly is a firyt priority.
Judring by the number of corferercas and training sunslonn T an in.ito
to pafticipate in, I woild saj tha the profession is ready ta ncecpt
new tochniqucn and rethods. I recantly attended a _spocinl taslk foree
within the American Ps,c\o‘o tcal  Assiciation wnieh is tr,ln' to donirn
minimal competancy stﬂ-d-rg. .recesgary to provide 7ood pl"chn’honpJ
and counmeling w}th wora®.  Not e cr\onn is tru\ncd’or sul +d 20 de
psychothornpluu_vo sh.o ros, woren or childpen: of vielence. svl'k.l'.
of the bost therapif’, whe - taerapy is indleated, is still an irjarfect
process. T have outllr.d she feni*iut oriented puychothercpy offered
individually and in groups that has been succegssful so far. For the
men, €roups gaem‘to be rogt useful’too. One Vqtornn s Adminictrution
Hospitnl is experirentirs with an inpatlent unit for the offecrders.
The treatment of cholece for violont couples is to leave the re dtlonJhlp
To do this 1t 3@ first necessary to break the nanndvncv bonds
hetwian couplea by gtrer . thetier thcir individunl " ®entity -und oelf-
ofteem. Teachirs violr-t ecouples rnlr fishting techniques iy absurd.
They know how to fi:hi w1l cnouzh. What they nced to Jnarr iz how tc
- control thelr arver and %'o-ir behavior. T applaud the reed for assertivy neas
training for both. M heziied, Dr. Morton Plax, alto a paveholoriat, ad
1 have been cxperimerii: o with a rew type of ecouplen therapy which ks

adn il

had somu secceno in redast: @ e frequency and goverity of zich violesoo.

Hore oxpar:nontnlkor iv tnw kind of work. Although therap ot
_tﬂvhwlqunu are gLl croeriees al, poychatherapints pepor’ caciting
regalta. One sicnifice.. ek o in that batterers who athesd oro g

therapy seusions are lenn licely to become deprented, horicidil, suaicided,

17=000 €} TP = D
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6) Collaboration bete ~- .. jerz in1 g .u‘hnt‘r aplats reeds otudy.
New joint u‘rlnr efforsy would e ugefyl as 1 have Yearned fron o
oun oxperlence. Lawyerd, judies and ny paychotherapy collentuen Rnust
not leave it all to menti) henlth to cure the offenders. ¥e do not
have the knowledse yet. May of thone who cormit violence ncod to
nuffer ‘the corsoquences of ‘heir eri=inal acts. For some who commit
tho zn\; heinous of cri'-uu. rno ore k-.Cws how xo cure. helthor our prigont
nor e psychintric facilition suffice but an im;mrfoct att they aro wo
nust lesrn when to-una each, | egtirate that over BOS of all offenders
" do not comait unv other cri=s other than beating their wivea. 1 wonder
how w\nv of theu' mer Wi ald crase o, ~h harrassee:t if they knew they
gtood to losa their hores, o 'adro, women and freedom while In jail.
" At, the last mectirg of the f-erlens #oycholotical Association in
"Aatunt 1977 Marjory Fields, on attor:ey who will ulno testify befors vou
today presented with rt sore wuys lauyers ‘and pﬁycholormtn could
collaborate. Her pres:ntutlon was extremely well rcceived and requents
for her papu:r have n..l'h Yeen arricicf. We need more of this kind of
cgmingling of pnofu.miox.. in g5~ a conplex poycho-noclal aroa as

domeutlc violence. :
o - .
7) Title XY of SNLAX Sep.rity X'..ur'mco i this country ncedn to be

amnended to frciude buttered womgr, children and men as a class of °
citizons so tth' they =i e wlds ib e for nssintance immedintely wx‘ho,
reenrd for their luco=s leeel. This is already punniblc with bot tered

" ehildren. - Middle clasn a*d upper cligs women.are mora reluctant to

loave thelr spouses, even when they suffer severe atuge, becaune thay

foar abandorsent ard eceso- ¢ deprivation. loat of the womén ln this
country hgld wealth throirh their hugdbands, rot indepondemtly. If ‘they
loave him, they feur he will not provide pufficient financial resources
to koep thelr family solver: Studies uhow that women who are receivieg
Ald to Dependent Children ror hs fro- Social Security are more likely to
take concrete slef : tn end the do=rgtic violence they suffer becausc Y .
they know th:t they wiil hive a necure fhconw, however Tinited it might '
by .’ Acccag to our gociil serviee gnrten would pr ov tde Job trai~iws and
wome covisin inter entic. eomaelic s fur those who need 1t on an en rReney
basin. Ky work with bte-tcred wore- leads me to belivve that prurpt help
woold hljlp a worrn tesoso un iedepe dont tunctioniry ard aelf nurporth.,

.

citizen rapidl.y. ) : .
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8) wv last, and =2 be SOBS Teportac rucgn"r.v:.dtﬂ':n'n.'ln that wee 1ot
weed out all thosn offerd--: fre- pesitions of Foser i+ our c uaster .
Too many judies, doctors, prichothurapints, lawrers, itk price exceatives,
lnd_polltlel-ns boat their wives. ?anﬂinn new law:s outlawiny tehavior
they themnelves are rullty of If o rost difficult aacrifice the: nre
belhr asked to rake. 1 belleve that for mont biteterers the only rrime
. thev comnit is %o amsauli their wives. 1 am hajoful that thelr deeonay
and marality will éernit telf exarirrstion recenuary Lo mike fuch a
deoision to chanse or not tleck the péu:ection wi necd for othera so
that we do not have a rews jereratlor with eswrnt sreiter lovols-of '
domestic violence that we can fi-d todauy. To thn: erd, 1 urpe your
support of the lezialation curre.ily beirs coraldercd in this vear's
corgrens. It han been irtreducad b Consresaperions fo..8, lewtdr o'
© Mikglekl and Scrators Anderaer and Kerneedy.  Currently ammendrents are
oeing. conpidored b& the Serate Huran Resourcen Committee in Senntor
Cransion's subcornittec on Child and Humhnnnévolopmnnt. Hearir~s nre
.schedulad for March 8, 1973. Tre Select Education Sublommitteg ir the
* House Ras'not yet acheduled a Yearins date althou<h I have baen led to
telleve that ls should be fortrcoalrs. Hopefully, an ammerded h1li wiil
have provisions for furdir; dircotc townrdn developins, the kinda 6f
treatment and rvg!nrch s:rvicen 1 have outlined. Firse prio;lt; ie to
« 5 fund a natlongl retwori of srel:iars und » resioral networs of cet tord
tof pmih"ﬁehni'ca! assist..res %0 loci) comrwunitiens Small cranty
. that are locallv controlled ta preferable over lamer demerstration
projects. We already krow: thut thelters wark from our own earg of
oxyi e and that of the refuzes {r Entlard.  Evaluatior ressarch
" needs also %o bde devéloqu 350 at tg ripport newer counueline and
advocacy 'toctmnuos thut ar. suecessful. 'ro:c-thni-. with the apaistarce
of Congresz I balieve we ai'l overcore the, terridle coneaguennes of

L]

doreostic violerce.
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STATENENT 0F.DR. LENORE, WALKER, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF |
| PSYCEOLOGY, COLORADO WOMEN'S COLLEGE :

Dr. Warxer. T am Lendre Walker, Mr. Chairman, and I have been
promoted. I am now chairperson and associate professor of psychology
at Colorado Women's College. I am niso a licensed psychotherapist in
private practive in Colorando, and 1 supervise other psychotherapists,
and'I am a researcher in the area of domestic violence, T am plecsed to
be here today:. ' '

. . What I am goiog to share with you are some of the results of
[, . research fhat T have been doing since 1975 in this area, ‘

b T first ot interested in thearea from some of my clinical work. As s
b . clinical psychologist T begnn to see many women who were comphain-

ing of being battered, and T was, frankly. very surprised at what 1 :
found. T felt the best way to lensn what was happening was to lwgﬁ '
to interview.these womep. ' \ .

T was on the faculty nt Rutgers Medical School at that time and T
“asked many of my medical school collengrues to refer any elients they
might have seen in n similar situation. T also ot to interview women
‘through newspaper reports of my research. To date T have interviewed
over 120 battered womien. Much of what T know has come from the
5 . “women themselves. ' ’ -

1 have also visited England in 1978, and it was throngh arrange-*
«ments made by some Members of Congeress that T wax treated as n
1 special seientist by the Commonwealth Oftice of Tnformation. T met
with Members of Parlinment at that tinme who had heard testinmony-

from their Select Committee on Domestie Violence, T vi-ited many of

the refuges during that period of time which were established to work

with batteged won:»n and their children, ' c

. Sinee that time .T have done numerous inferviews of bhaftered

women. have testifigl in trials, and T Bave developed some treatment

programs for hatterad women for mental health proft-onals to uses

T have nleo been very fortunate to have a researcli gt funded by

. Dr. Shah's Ceater for Crime and Delingneney at the National Insti-

tute for Mental ITealth, ' , -

Mr. Serrurer. Give ns vour testimony abont vonr field heeanse we

, have five witnesses, and we are going to e the whole morning, and

- it vou could just zet down to what vour work i< 1 wonld appreciate it

: Dr. Watker T iness one of the things that I learned very early on

is that what we have known abont domestie violenee prior to the Inst

. fow yvenrs has heen intrue, The mvths that surround vielenee just do

ot bear np when we talk to the battered women themselves, Tt is a

complex psvehisocial problem that really doces not demand individual

psychotherapy or 4 way of viewinz it from n psvehotherapeutie

: rapective. Rather, it needs to be viewed from a mneh more publie

> henlth model. The treatment programs we need to develop and the

re:(:‘ml'ch programs we need to develop must come from that kind of
modqel. .

We need a.much more epidemiological appronch. T estimate that

one out. of two woren will become Dattered at some tune daring their

lifetime. That is a lot of &omen, half of our population.
o 4 '
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Mr. Scierer. Wall, those numbers are of an order of magnitude
far higher than anythine we have heard. What do you mean* by
‘.‘hb.:t&r:d”! I3 it & woman wha is shouted at, who is pushed; who is .-

0 . . . B - S e

,Dr. Warkir. No; I mean a 'woman who really lives under such -
pevchological or phvsical harrassment that she feels sht is powerless
within a sitnation she cannot contfbl. ' Lo ‘

Mr. Scierer. In vonr description “battered” does not necessarily
liave to be a physical hurting? ', LACHN ‘

Dr; Warxen. No, o . o
" Mr. Senzuzs. It can bo psychological pressure, too. This can be a

" heavy degree of anxiety. ~ : '

Dr. Warxer. More than what would be usual. Tt wonld be sufficient
to éanse women to tuke an overdose of drusms and kill themselves.

Mr. Scirever. You are, saying that half of the women have been
battered at some time. Tt certainly hasn’t come to our attention that
half of the women at. bome:time of their lives are phvsically battered.
Maybe tho concept of battered wives is more than just a physieal beat- '
ing up. a harsh; brutal beating up. That was mv layman’s concept of
what it meant to'be a battered spouse, male or female, & good, harsh,

* . brutal beating up. You are saying it can be psychological. Tt can be

& status of being under severe psychological pressure. T

Dr. Warxre. T guess there are two points that perhaps would help
clarify. One is that being a hattered woman is not a- constant condi-
tion in.a woman’s life. . .

One of 1he things that.-has come out bf my rescarch is that thepe are
cycles within a violent relationship. and so n.ute battering incidents’

" MAY occuir over several years, but that doesn’t make them less intense

. when they do occur. . :

. Mr. Scrzues. By “acute battering incidents” are you talking about
* physically punishing, beating, hitting,

Dr. Warxer. T am talking about life, threatening incidents. They
coild be psychoiowiecally life ! ".reatening. -

Mr. Scurrrr. What are you talking about “life threatening” that
isn’t phvsical? ‘ _

Dr. Warker. Suppose the woman is under intense psvchologienl
harrassment during which she is awakened in the midd)e of the night,
night after niht. and verballv harrassed. and told horror stories that -
her family will be killed. This happens night ‘after night, and they.
don’t get a sufficient amount of rest. Sometimes incy are followed
intensively. ‘ - :

Mr. Senrver. Actunlly what? .

Dr. Waixrr. Followed intensively for their entire life. In one par-
tienlar case the woman was even escorted to the door of n women's
restroom in a public restanrant when the couple would go out. He is
not_physically touching her when he does this. but he canses a sufi-

- cient amount of stress by :hus kind of behavior that causes many prob-
lems other than psychologieal problems. T am referring to a number of
thinms that are nat condidered in onr tvpical definition of battering.

T think that is an important point because we haven’t paid attention.

to that kind of severe psvchological stress.

In:our_research studies it is much easier to measure hits and
punches. It is much harder to measure severe psychological harsass-

‘1“51 . . ' ." = ‘
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ment for theser women. Tf anything, I have learned that tho peycho-
cal hatassment.in these relutionshill:s is far more difficult to work

than the phyhical bruises. They heal' much more easily thando *~

the psychological scars. < : « "

“Scuzuzx. In all of your discussions with us you might kpe{) in -

52‘ that the Government role here has, by definition, to be limited.
'Government can’t necessarily take on the burden of making better or  *-
happier' people. There are some things that peo?h have to do for
. themsulves, and there are some protlems that people have to work out
for themaslves, and there are relatiunships that people .work. out for. ,
_ themselves, must work out.for themselves. (Government can ‘hardly
" structure happinees and government can hardly structure sensitivity
or caring or love, you know. . '
Now, theré are certain vimes that government has to intervene, ob-
viously when people are iing brutalized, especially young children,’
but alasc:#omen being phvsically attacked. Thag comes under the crim:
~ inal law as an assault. That is obviously the point where otir Govern:

Jment must intervene, and I sn;:roaa that government obviously ‘will

intervene if a woman wants.a divorce and wants to liberate herself.
from this kind of harrassment. How the Government can intervene .u
causing 8 husband or a wife to * ¢ more gensitive gnd more caring is
something that T am nat quite clear on, Certainly govei-nment can
rovide counseling services. for a spouse who is being ill treated to

Ip that spouse cope, help that spouse understand what her options
are, and help her perhaps to prepare psychologically to make & reak.
It is & very murky area which you are speaking of. One of the ways in
which you can help us would be describe what xou think the Govern-
ment’s role should be in research, which is really the mission of this
subcommittes. We are involved in oversight on Government reséarch. -
If you caald try to focus on what the role of Government should be,
ahat areas of research need to he further explored, what areas of -
service delivery wourld help husbands and wives understand each
other, and understand the nature of the anxietv and conflicts that are
causing intrafamily problems, because the conflicts between husbands
and wives are frequently taken out on young children in the home in
which the Government has a special interest. So.in this whole murky
fleld where it is not clear what our government’s role is, if vou can
help us sort out what the government's role should be in providing
services, and where there is 4 need for further research, which is
upBropriate to'Government. that would all be very helpful. -

r. Waxer, T would love to clear up the murky aren. You are .
absolutely accurate. For me it is also very murky, One of my major
recommendations to governmental research agslncies is that we have
to understand the murkiness of it. We will really nced to facilitate
ex%omtory kinds of research to help us make'it a little bit clearer.

Ve need to encourage different kinds of research methods, The
“experimental design that works in a laboratory doesn’t alwayg work
outside the laboratory. We can’t_get clear experimental and c¢ontrol
groups easily in the “real world.” We ‘have to understand that in

* social policy kinds of research we have sufficient statistical techniques
to overcome some of those limitations, that is one recommendation

would make.

v ‘ | &7{&\7‘*
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- We &lso need to help got women researchers in the aren to offsot
years of male-dominated kinds of research. It is a problem that does
affect women. .
Mr. SonzuEr. You don't accuse male-dominance research in the
muhu&of'this wneli D '
Dr. WaLxes. We are the lucky ones.
M, Scn:(mn..Muybe we are the smart ones on this side in ferret-
ing you out. °
r. WaLkzr. Also, I would like to recommend to you that you
help our goverimental agencies “reprioritize” existing funds. T would

~ suggest uging research funds where there are overlaps. For exampi.,

in an agency such as the National Institutes of Health, where they
have funds designated to look at’heart disease, perhaps they could
look at the effects of living with family violence dnd stress and its -
relationship to heart disease. Another example is that the NIMH

. could study the mental health needs.of battered women, men and

children. The Office of Education training grants could be offered to

- gﬁ?lple‘to study this particular kihd of a problem in relation to

dren. These are soce of my recommendations, They are practical

_kinds of solutions, and could be done fairly easily.

You can certainly ask agencies to list some ways in whici they are

.. ‘diverting some of ‘their funds to domeatic abuse programs That is

one indication to an agency that peshaps they ought to reviaw their
fuading policies. :
Also I think we need to take a look at existing data. People workin

. with shelters are collecting.a lot of data. We-need to analyze that.

think we can encourage a contract bid arrangement from govern-
‘mental agencies to specifically Ic~k at that. For example, the Colorado
_Association for Aid to Battered Women, which is a statewide coali-
tiont I have been involved with in Colorado, successfully competed for
an HEW contract to study evaluation of the existing services for bat-
tered women, stressing shelters. Smaller rescarch studies like this
would encourage some good research in that area. , o
T also’ believe very strongly we need to support Iboking into the
lonq-term effect of sexism and s:x role stereotyping on children. We

- don't have en%négh longitudinal data. The kinds of data T collect are
(]

retrospective, We really need to follow it as it happens. I truly believe

from my research that sexism -ets as great a stige for this kind of -

' aomestic violence as does directly -ancf indirectly. experiencing vio-
N nu.

I don't think that we can eliminate viplence from our culture with-
out also eliminating inequality that exists in power relationships be--

" tween men and women. I think we need to know much more about

th‘tn < ' .
Finally, I think we need toestablish a whole new way of looking at
treatment alternatives. T think we need to use a public health model.

- We need preventive services, secondary intervention sersices, hotlines”
. and crisis ‘intervention services, rehabilitation prograins for people

who haye been victimized over periods of yvears, T think we also need
a third or tertiary-level, which is a supportive environment. T.think
the shelter movement will provide this. Shelters will not solve the
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. problem—not all battered women will ever use the shelter, nor will
=" all the.spouses or ather people involved or all children use them—but
- ita grmnco ina communietg stimulates all of the other agencies and .
. pro ui%uls to get involved in that problem. . - ,
"1 think there is & schism that develops between the professionals

.and roots people Bzoviding services. I wquld like to see that kind

‘of schism eliminated. Only by having professionals. consult and learn
what the qrusroots Peop o are learning as well as having the grass-
" roots people associating with god professionals who want toprovide

the services will that schism be overcome. I am happy to see things
developing in this uresi and I hope we can find & way to prevent it. I .
do hope some of the legislation that is pending in the House and ;
Senate will address this probiem. I understand there are going to-be
hearings coming up on that next month. T hope there will be some
compromises and amendments offered &1 we put ‘some funds—small
. sized funds—into community programs. We don't need big demon-

. stration programs. I think we need small-sized, local, community-
based kinds of shelters and services, using competent professional
consultation services. I would include psi'cholo'gists, lawyers, doctors,
child care experts, and vocational counselors as important consultants

to the shelter. ” : _

I think the Government can also provide funding for technical
assistance. Perhaps they could set up some kind of regional centers .
where we can hire technical assistants, but these positions should be .
filled by local people in the grassroots community. Government must
support their rrograms rather than having an entirely federally sup-
potted type of network or we will establish another layer in the Gov-
el'nlyr{nenst.c bureaucr;cy withot;it beno.ﬁ{ tothe vict.lim. be 6 "

. Mr. Scuxuer. Yoy mean financial support, they must b nancially
sug;ortbd in the wMunities? ' y ‘

r: WaLker. T believe so. I believe the Federal Government can
give the incentives to start, but T think they must be provided with_
technical assistance to get local and community support to maintain
tliem and get them integrated into the anainstream of other institu:.
tions in the community. :

Mr. Scnrurr. That is a good idea and that would Le very much
hoped that would oceur, but T am skeptical, particularly in the low-
_income communities that need it the most; would be able to support
.them. The middle-income communities have other vesources, It cer-
tainty would be desirable for the communities to support them, I '
must confess I am skepticnl about it. '

Your testimony has been-very interesting, Dr. Walker.

Dr. Warkee. Thank yon. 3 ‘ -

Mr. Scircsn, Let's move on to Dr. Suzanne Steinmetz, assistant

rofessor of individual and family studies, at the University of .

laware. ) : o

Again, your testimony will be printed in full, so you can just
chat with us informally.

. [The prepered statement of Dr. Suzanne Steinmetz is us follows :]
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On o:tobot 3,\1977, NASA launc zed ancther ntolute. Tha
u\mncot, loou_ng the computer readout roportod that the launch
m‘lweoulul. Thos \ol us \uthnq the launch on T.V. saw the

. _'tock.t b\lut into llm\[med\atoly after take-off. Tha announcer
" seeing the burst of nmi resporied "cops”: Thus 3 mijlion
. dcllere went down the tuhe with a simple oopi" being ’"lhe,onl'y '
. ; .

“'.__.__.-.mt. . .
The coupnllon between the ah't;vo incident and the National

m‘o Conloronco in houlton, Te.xn, which occurred ahout the

same time and also,had a $§% ulluon dollar price tag. isf interelt-
.- " ing. “Oops®' for a $5 million dolht rocket which failed,
" and a uotlbnal controversy,with a vo(bll segment of both men, .
N . and women outuqod that our tax dollars should. be used for such
: . loou.hnou when ‘women net to dicuse luun such as displaced [
J o hosesakere, abortion for poor women, educ.tion and céfrcers for

women, . ¢hild ebuee, rape, battered women,. the =1d to discrimination
_‘- B - in tln lehoolo. votkylaco. financial world. Issues which effect .t;vor
halt our populatlon. * ‘

Thie applunt dovalulnq women'e and family interest r,elatltve

to thoss of Technology and pusiness l!,'lllo apparent in
‘the ontboundlnq joy. .xpruud by roun"c'hcu and concerned citizene
alike when 0) million dollars were ﬂi\nly set aside for ch.ld
om.u ‘An_thy. early 70'e, and the WOES recent announcement trat

LEAA had sef aeide several million to be used for domestic violence.

* Thue, wh u. 1 am pleaced thet several sets of hearings are
being held on donotlc violence, I find myself faced with a fnunq
of peesinion. A lnr that long term commitment vfh the

Lo @
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opportunity to reevaluate and tedesign program, similam to the
procedure cou-only'follondln the physicai or hard science, will

not matérialize, Although child and wife abuse are widely recog-

nised phenomena, and numegous studies have been conducted, 1 would

like to explore vltﬁ you some ignored ‘or overlooked aspecty of
fanily violence: " battered husban.i; battersd siblings and ) turog
elderly. The public's conscience has been stirred over the n\l
publicized tragpdy of chndun:ahuud bly ..tholr parents andj‘tho‘ °

.herror faced by baaten wives. As awful as these statistics are,

they represent only.the proverbial tip of the 'iceberg of total
f,mly violence. )nrhapn with soma information on the ut'onnt'vo-
ness in both {orl and frequency of domestic violence, the serious-
ness of the problem will be redognised and .. 10ng *erm committment
to the nooﬁ for 6lhlnutlnq_ this tragic npoc't 6!, society will bo
The Batteted Husband

l‘l hul.band battering g_éa_l_l_z an unknown phonoun‘., or is it
simply another example of selective inattention? Steinmets (1978)
wggnul thn:. sone lnﬂqht‘ into a gpnlb‘lo answer can bo gained

by an examination of humor which exaggerates and brings {nto public

_ view many aspects of life too pafnohal’to be discussed in a’noh-

Joll.nq context. .

The subject matter of comic strips, specifically those revolv-
ing around a domestic theme is revealing. A corffon themp is a
caricature of huebands and wives in which the husband deviates from
the ideal image of strong, self-assertiveness, and intelligent,
and assumes the character traits which have been cult'ur'a‘l'l:y ascribed

to be feminine. The wife, in these comics, is justified in playing
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the GOO‘Llnt role, and Sn chasatising hc}.urrxnw husbanid, since he
" has not fulfitled his. culturally prescribed roles. Movics also pore

trny the rgg_t~ot a woman to slap her man. Hardly a rslm»uu\ncod

in the $0's with its “girl next door® hersine or the beach hlun&u!

that did have at least one scenc whete the ansalted

tilms of the 60's

tull toree, 3n

-4horoine hatied off and slapped ‘the otfeniting male,

the tace. His reaction was to hold his face, luower his hvad and

walk away. Both our horoine and the audjence felt jurtice bl pres

frels .

vnklrd while thia \ﬁ not bnttnrlnq it shown that society

eorad, st

that women have !ho right to s.ap thbir men when ‘they v

" obfen
s, discipline carriod ton far, A women who thinks

A

that slapping is the correct way to interact with her husband as

as child abuse i

_ more likely to let this behavior got put of control than a woren who

considers slapping tes be inappropriate.

Althoucth tuere has been little focus »n battered husbands,

on the

dats from =rall coxploratory studies proviles some insights

‘extensiveness c¢f this aupest of fuhily vinlence,

We know that ver thiee preroent of 630 hu-bands 1. tiedatory

; . .

concilittion snterviews 1ot physical abuse their w1t

)

¥ 1

reagon for the divoroe, a0 ool cLoevinger, (9466, .

3 N - . .
A comparison of phywicil siolence used by hisbands cand wives

¥

hd e
in 8 ditferent sgud-:wi{Stermetz, 1978) founc that wives vfiten ex-

cred thelr hashard on the goe of physical victence durinw‘a sarital

.
i

). "ternmetz found enly ~mall random differences

conflirt {(See tal¢

»
n two U.S. sacpies. o Ltcad-t 1sed, non 1epresentative ample (1977a)

ot New Cantle Delaware 197701 and

and random s rpl |‘l‘ inwdian

sarple of crllege srudentys (19/76) in the per.entage of huinands and

‘ .
0r

D
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vives who nlo‘}tod to throwing things, pulnl’l‘w or shoving, hitting

vith 1 4 ting with an object.  In fact, the totsl viole .
l’:f ‘J w"n"m nge
80 three studiss were very asimiler. * °* / .

~ ?

™he “u from the nationally representative sawple (Straus et
o1, 1977),

found wives to Be slightly highet in slmost ell 'cotmrtu,'m'u‘uno

exception being pushing end shoving. The, violence scores, however vere

1deaticsl. . ) .

based on reports of. violence that o'ccun‘od during 1978,

Only one study (Gelles, 1974) found husbands exceeding wives
in the use of sll types of violence except "hitting with something,”
& node ihlch de-omphasised physicsl ltnngih. In this study, &7
percent of husbands had used physicel violence on their wives, while -
only 33 percent of the wives had used vlolonco. on énou h\llblnldl. _

while this date represents the p:runtagd_ ?f .h\llbllldl ond. wives
whe have used.physicsl violence agsinst & spouse, it does not tell
us the frequency with which these ects occur. Surprisinglg, the
dats suggests tno.t while ‘M ﬁorcontqo of wives having used physicel
violence often exceeds that of the hushends, wives 0116 exceed ‘hus- .
bands in tho frequency vun which thess acts occur. "rho avo.uqo ‘_
vlolom score of wives a8 eoqu 4 with husbands were all higher in
m-um—-u studfien: 4.04 ve. 3.52 (steinmets, 1977a)7 7.82 ve.
's.oo' (Stalamats, 1977a); and 7.00 ve. c.so (smnnu‘. une). The
ects o! virlence agsinst their husbands during 1973, while husbands
onnq.od only 9.8 scts agsinst their ylvu.' Only Gelles (1974) ®
found husbands tg exceed their wives in use of physically violent

modes. Me found-that 11 percent of the husbands and five percent of
)
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‘the-wives engaged in marital violence between two and six times a

year, and 14 percent of the husbands and 6 pércent of the wives used
violence between once a month and daily. Hivel.cxceodvd husbands 1n
one category, howtver. Eleven percent of the hu;bands. but 14 per-
cent of the wives noted that they "seldom” (defined as between two

and flve times during tho marriage) used pﬁyslcal violence aqainit

their spouse. -

. in another study which was based on police recordr and a ran-
dom sample of families, it was estimated fha} 7 percent of the wives
and .6 percent of the husbands would be victims of sedvers physical
abuse, that which we ;iqht label as a battering by their spouse in

a single year (Steinmetz, 1977) .

Pata on homicides svrqest ‘that husband-wifce homicide make up
the inrqelt ;nnqlc categyory of homicide. Almost an identical per-
centage wives and husbands were victims. Furthermore, these findings .
appear to be cansistent over time (Wolfgang, 1958; Vital Statistics
Reports, 1976) . tt should be noted however that wife comni tted
"hemicide often occurs after provoction and abuse from the husband,

Sibling Violence

Probably the form of family violence consi1dered to bLe most
normal is viclence that occurs bhetween siblings.,  Yet < oxamina=
tion , the amount and degrec of geverity suiiest that o toicrate a
censiderable aronnt of extremely s1olent acts between @ tcean and
wisters, Thene xmance cts f they aerurred betws on husioeo b el wife
or parent and child would result an public outsage arnd ol service
inter.ention, and potsibly crininal charges.,  These findiros are

summarized on Table (1.

o 1(.
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stranl'(191l) in a.;tudy bessed on coll;qo froshmen, found that
lq percent reported using phyeical violence during the past year.
In a broad based non-random semple of 70 adules (Steinmets, 1977a),
72 parcent reported using phyitcal violence on 8 8ibling. Steinmets
. (1977a), examined sibling violence in 57 randomly sclected families
with two or more children between 3-17 years ol4. Au@nq sidbling
pairs 8 years or yonger 78 percent used Physical violence. B8ixty-
eight percent ot aibling peirs 9-14 yesrs old end C).porcont of sib~
" l1ing pairs 19 or old‘t used physical violence to resolve sibling con~

flicts. .

Perhaps the best estimste of the degres of sibling vtolono; ie
thet provided by s nationslly representative semple of 733 familiss
with two or more children between 1~17 yesrs (Strsus, Gelles,
Steinmets, 1977). During the past yesr 73 percent of families re-
ported sibling violence. There was en eversge of 21’ ects per yesr.
Thtriy-otqht percent kicked, or hit, snd 14 pﬂtoqnt “best up® e
sibling. This study sleo found thet .08 percent threstened to use
¢ gun or knife end .03 ectually used s qun or knife. 'An sstounding
finding is that the highest levels of violence were potpottltoi by.
young ¢hildren (3-4 yeers of ege). The levels of violence shoved &
continued decreese #ith the lowest levels being perpetrated by’oldor
teens (18-17 yeers). ,Purthermcre, tLhis pettern of qul. viplence
emong younger children held for sll cltiqorlol of violence from
pushing end lhdvtnc to besting up. The only exception wes use of

qun or knife. .
*

violence between siblings probebly rnflects the childs first
attempt to experiment with the type of behsvior he Or she witnessed

the parents engaging in a8 well 38 tho type of !?vh.nvlor the child

R
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e experiénced in ;ho form of discipline. Purthsrmore the bshavior
ueed between siblings sre then used on & spouse whan thess children
1 totﬁinrty {Steinmets, 1977a). Thus it sppesrs’ thst one mechsnism
for interrupting the cycle of vl:Tlnco in the family may be to re-

duce the levals of violence between brothsrs snd sisters.

‘

Ssttered Elderly Psrent

Our knowledge sbout the bsttersd eldsrly parsnt mirrors our
. lnoviodqo of the sxtent of child sbuse in the esrly 60's or ths ex- : ,
tant of our knowlsdge sbout wife sbuse in the esrly 70's. If ve were
to label the 60's ss ths decsde of interest on child sbuse, snd ths
70's ss decsde of wife sbuse studies, thoﬁ 1 predict, given the
generslly incressing concor;'for the elderly snd more specificslly
14“/’\ concern of abuse of eldsrly in public institutions, thst the 00's

will be the decade of the Bsttered Psrent.

There sre ssvarsl psrsllels between the battered child snd bat-
tered parent. PFirst, both sre in s dependent poltttpn - relying on
their csretsker fo; bssic l“lv‘;ll nseds. Sscond, bogh sre sssumed
£ to be protoctod‘by virtue of the love, gentleness, snd csring which

_we sssumed thst the fantli provides. A third point is both ths de-
pendent child snd the dependsnt ‘derly sdult csn be s sourcs of
emotionsl, physicsl snd finsncis® ‘“ress go the fmrotoklr. while
the costs of cering for o;l'l children ll; st lesst s recognizsd
burden, the emotional snd economicsl rssponsibility for the care of
one's elderly psrents over s prolonged period (s probloi'not likgly

to be faced by most fsmilies in the psst) hss not been scknowledged. .

: Some of this bsttering takes the form of benign neglact-insdequste

I4
knowledge sbout caring for ths oldorly which rssults in harm, Tieing

R
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~ an elderly kin, who needs tonstant watching, into bed or & chair
) in ord;r to complete hou.okooﬁinq or ;hoppinqr or the excessive use
: of sleeping medicatjon or alcohol zo "ease” thgtr diacomfort or
sake them -oro‘-anagonblu are common forms of this sbusa. Other
documented abuse, is however, lacking in benign intent. Tha re-
C ported battering of parents with fists and objects to "make them
mind® or to cuange their mind about wills, findncial management, or v
ntqntni of other par ‘rs, is, unfortunately, & growing phanomenon.
One 10cal medical society reported receiving three cslls from nura-
ing homes in & eingle week, wanting to know what they could do to
prevent family mesbezs from phyaically abuaing the parent during
visiting houras. : ’ a'

Authorities in Philadelphia have attempted to get an 89 yoir
.old fathar to file chargea againat an alcoholic son who forces him
to turn over hia monthly aocial security check. When the father re-
fuses, he 1a tied to a chair 50 he cen't lesve the house. Exsmples
from the Delavare Public Guardisn's office are slso indicative of the
brutality which elderly kin endure:

Mra. A., aged 70 who has 8 37 ysar old qpt.rdld
daughter who is the mother of & 13 yaar old
dsughter. The 13 year old phyaically abusSes
the grandmother.

Mrs. C., on invalid with an smputated foot,
has a son that haa been invlioved in a:lot of
trouble, and had violent apisodes. S5ha has
called the State Police and aigned 8 warrent
but could not Show up in court because of
her dondition. The ann now has 8 gun and

' is threataning her. ¢

'
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The anlilh‘vith their typical dry humor flrft labeled }hv|
pioblen 'gtlnny‘hnihinq', but have begun_to refer to this grow-
ing problesm as 'qudzlllmminq'.‘.chevcr, England, recognizing the
stress plsced on the nnrct;ﬁinq Chiidrﬁnﬂ does provide periodic - P
respite care. Un!ortuna‘fly. in the U.S. t?o care of over 22 mil-
lion individuals over 65 (of which only about 5 percent are insti-
tu{ionllilcd) is left to chance. Based on popylation and economic

trends one can predict the following:

1 - more elderly pibple, a higher cost of living and a greater
demand for alternative housing for elderly.

2 - hith; cost of living requiring that a greater percentage
of income be allocated to bas!- necessities with a small- ~
er amount being available for 2 cags, vacations, single )
family homes and college for their children.

) - more women working and/or looking forward to gesuming work
Uhen children are launched to meet these expended costs.

With increasing conflict between the nceds of parents and the
goals of their children we can predict an increase in the amount of
violence children use to conttol their elderly parents unless ade-

quate support systems are available.
Remedies for Reducing Vinlence

When reflecting on the problem of the battered husband, bLattered
siblings, and battered ®lderly, it is impdrtant tq remember that
these are the overlooked or ignored aspects of family violince. They
are difficult aspect to tecord.: First our macho ideoluyy provides
an almost insurmountable obstacle for husbands to overcome and pub-
licly ncknovledqclthey've beén‘abusod by “the little woman™. Secondly, .
elderly parents are reluctant to report bn their sccurity s

often tied to their abusing chllé. Further. ... they are ashamcd of
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having te admit they reared such a child. Finally. because violence

‘ctwccn siblings is considered normal, little importance is attached

to this problem and it has been rarely studied. Therefore, data in

» th.l.‘lr.ll has Aoen slow in éonln;. Data i{n these areas are 1ﬁ~
portant nét only becaw;e ;hcy provide estimates of the all encompas-
sing and wide range of }amlly violence, but also because it focus
our ettention on the broeder' aspect of violence. When we focus on _ -
child abuse or wife bmating the remedies suggested tend to be ' -
emergency measure such as crisis centers, em;:éency folée: care
and shelters. While these measures are certainly needed they are
not.a panacea. In faét, their track record hqe been rather poor
in providing positive alternative environment or éhanqlnq violent
fan[iy interection. This is not to suggest that we should abandon
_these measures, rather we must place these measures in their proper
pcrlpcctt&ex one remady wlthxn‘ a coitext of total support systems--
lylt.; which encompess adult education as well as K;l2educational .
\\\\\\ programs; Community based, readily available family counseling
& centers; well trained police lcqal/judictaf, officers: legislation
. mandating provisions to insure the emotioni.a and physical security

of abused victims; lona-term basic resear'h anda evaluative resmarch
for monitoring the problem of family violence as well as the suc-

Sess of existing programs. Somewh~re in our funding efforts aimed
at eliminating domestic violence, we must make the same type of B
commitment tﬁat is made in our building of rocket -- when something
4 doesn’t work properly - back to the drawing hoard, rcevaluate, re-
design,. and replenish the funds. Surely people are as valuable as |

rockets and satellites.
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' - - . TABLE I1 SIBLING VIOLENCE *
] A B
. ’ ] ~. fample . : - Degree of Violence
- . N ~—
$7 randomly 78 percent of sihling pairs
' . selected families . 8§ or younger used physical .
e . ‘ (Stleinmetz, 1977a) ’ violence. \
. ’ ' ) ' '68 percent of sibling peirs
i ' , 9-14 use physical violence.
. . ' : - ’ 63 percept of sibling pairs
. ) . . .- + 15 or older used physical
- v ) - violence. .
College Freshman } 62 percent reported using ! ’
. (Straus, 1974) . physical violence during
- . . v ‘ . past year. . -
L Broad-based, non- ' 72 percent reported having - %
R Y rgndom sample of used physical violence on .
78 adults siblings,
- {Steinmetz, 1977Db) ! .
- N * t
, National 'Representative During the past year 75 percent
Sample of 73) families reported using physical violence.
with children between . .« 7 .
3-17 years. ’ Average of‘zl adts per year.
(Straus, et al, 1977) v -
. - 38 percent kicked, or hit.
¥ 14 percent “"beat up." .
. . ‘ ' , . 0.8 percent threatened to use
* ‘ qun or knife. . .
oo 0.03 used gun qr knife, '
, .
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STATEMENT OF DR. SUZANNE STEINMETZ, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR
OF INDIVIDUAL AND PAMELY STUDIES, UNIVERSITY OF DELK
WARE I : L.

Dr. S EinmETZ. I would like to preface mg remarks by saying 1 have
been couducting research on theyh:?{r.a»« f family violence, and
although T have been specificalty: g‘ke to address*battered husbards,

% battered siblings, and battered eldeiTy™will certainly he willing to ad-

[d

dress otherarcas if that is what the subcommittee wishes. -,
. Qne thing-¥ would like to do is clear up an unfortunate distdrtion
* = of my datg on-battered -hugbands. T did a study in which one of my
" **“tallew showed that 20 percgnt of the hugbands and 20 pereent of the
wives had hit theigspouse. They weré hit perhaps énce or twice during
_. . thdlr marrjage. An unfortunate set of circumstances ocenrred in which
IR | poixgie of: father nscrupulous-individuals sensationalized the find- -
. . Angs.in that tabla.in order to gain attention and thus promote their
", - hooRson wi{a beating. They took that- figure, 20 percent, and extrap:
i 7 Ghatdd it to' the 47 million marricd couples and said 12 nillion men
«were severely abused. That figure is ludicrous because there are only
* 47 million couples. If 12 million husbnnds nre benten and 28 millipn
e ‘wives, according to them are severely abused, then there aren’t too
“nany of us who are not severely battered by our spouse. -
o study based on police data and in-depth interviews of a ran-
: dom sample of coples suggest that a_more accurate figure is about
" - Mix-tenths of 1-percent of the men, which is about a quarter of n million
men, and 7 percent of the women, which is about 314 million women,
are battered by their spouse in a given year.,
' Mr,x%.:, HEUER. Six-tenths of 1 pereent {
Dr. StEinmeTz. Right. Six-tenths of 1 percent of the men and 7
pereent of the women, so it is abonut a 1 to 14 ratio.
The data I am reporting refers * - “battered.” I am. talking about
the kind of severe physical battering that we refer to when we talk
-about women who need a ¢helter. T find the distortion of my data
to be really upsetting. We know how hard it is to get attention o
the nedds of battered swomen. We all would laugh if a woman cyme
up and said : “My husband slapped me. T need protection.” So T tifink
it is ludicrons to talk abont a figure which refers to “hitting” and'eall
it battered men. 250.000 is a large figure, We don’t need it to
inflated to 12 million. and, of conrse. there are 14 battered women
for every battercd man, ' :
I wonld also like to point ont why some feminists are concerned
abont the recent atteition the media has given to battered husbands.
I think it is possibly becanse there is going to be such a small amom:. ¢t
of funding made available. there is so mneh compietition, and there
is the fecling if we tallc about hattered men then perhnps seme of
the attention will be taken away from Lattered women, which is a
larger prob'em. L .
However, T think we also have to acknowledge the problem of
battered men for a conple of reasons. Fivst of all, in most of these
families there are children involved. and the children are going to
be traumatimed whether it is the mother or father who is getting the
beating, and for this reason we have to look at programs which will
stop-that kind of interaction. .

[
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Second, if you look at the backgrounds o women who batter their
husbands, the thing that comes acryss is that these are wamen who -
as young girls experienced extremely violent beatinggeor watched
theiriown mothers be tremendously brutalized. In 'one case when
the woman was a child she watched her mother who was pregnant *
being forced to carry a bag of groceries through the snow while the
father prodded his wife with the car. Every time she fell down the
father would get out:of the car and beat her. So these women who
- ~%Te battering their husbands are women who lived in, very, very
violent homes as children. If you extrapolate these facts to the next
ﬁnention, it becomes eviftnt that if you don’t do something to stop
this kind of violent family interaction, you are soon going to have
~ asecond i 1d third generation of batterers.

e third reason for studying battered husbands is the fact that
family violence is cyclical. . .«

Mr, Scuzuer. We have also hieard that is a characteristic of sexual
abuge of children. The children Who were sexually abused sometimes
ﬂrow up as adults to be both rapists and also sexual abusers of chil-

ren in their turn. That doesn’t mean that every male child tiiat is
sexually abused grows u%to be & rapist. In other words, all barkeepers™
are Enﬁluh.bqt_,mt all Englishmen are barkeepers. We find that an

- astonis inF percentage of rapists were themselves sexually abused as
ly;oung children, and that an astopishingly large E:reentage’ of both
usbands and wives who abuse their children or beat their children

themselves were abused children, just the point you are making.

Dr. StEinueTz. It goes even further than that. I have ldoked at
some of the data on assault and batterers, rapists; and murderers,

_ people who are generally violent_ outside the family also. You find

that these persons have backgrounds characterized by brutality. They

were beaten as children. They saw their own mother and father
en in tremendously violent ‘attacks. So it is a very broad based

problem. 1 think that Congress must not limit its obligation to .

setting up a few shelters. I think then we must also look at long-

term commitments that are broad based. Providing a shelter helps

a particiular woman with her immediate problem but it does not solve

the larger problem of family violence.

Shelters, while they do help the woman with her immediate rob-

. lem, are not going to solve the long-term problem or family violence.
There hus to be a mechanism for dealing with children who are
reared in a violent environment. There also has to be some recog-
nition that if you don’t do something to change the man’s belavior
patterns, he is likely to get divorced, he will remarry and in a very
fow years you wil] have another ‘battered woman to deal with.

In addition to shelters. which ard tangible, visible solutions which
might tempt us to say, “Well, we solved the problem,” there has to

. be a long-term commitment to have programs that teach people to

déemphasize violence as a mechanism for solving problems.

. In my own State I have numerous requests, starting with kinder-

* garten teachers, . o -

. Mr. Scizuer. What State are you in' : :

Dr. Steinuerz. Delaware. I get frequent requests from teachers
who want to know how thny can introduce some concepts to children
which will help them to learn a better way to interact with their own

;' ’ ) ) r
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children and their spouse? It is a very sad state of affairs when we
prepare people for everything but the two occupations most people
- are going to be ‘Berforming—t'hat of being a spouse and that of
being a parent. We have avsolutely no preparation for these roles
. yet they are the two roles that fill most of our lives and are very
demanding. How do you expect people to be able to perform these
roles adequately wichout some kind of training. The idea that you
will learn how to in your own home jast doesn’t seem fo work out.

Thare are numerous families in which several generations have
experienced ail kinds of prublems, family violence being only one of

. them. Something has to be done to change the envigonment these
children-are being reared in. o

Mr. Scuzuer. You are tnlkin{:bout some kind of courses or rap
sessions in famity’life—how to be a wife, how to be a parent, how
"to relate to your own sexuality, I suppose{ .

Dr. Strinuerz. I think that sexuality is one component of it. I
was thinking more of how to interact. You could have in kinder-

rten discussions on: it is O.K. for men to hold babies; boys play-
ing with dolls is all right; boys don’t have to play only with just
trucks; When you have an argument, talk it over with your friends
instead of fistfighting. Most parents think that boys should have fist-
fights, it is part of growing up and becoming n man. -

I have seen a lot of shows on television recently where that same
idea is put forward for women. We are getting rid of sexism in
some small way. Unfortunately, in some ways it has been interpreted
as having the women act like men. When it is violence and aggres-
sion which is the part-of maleness being emulated by women, this
is unfortunate. . )

Mr. Scuzuzs. Do !ou find the, whole development of women going
to karatj classes and. all of that counterproductivel

Dr. SteiNuerz. No, I think it is important to know how to defend

. yourself. I think that it is very important, in any circumstances to
now how to defend yourself, and it is probably very good for your
rhyaical health to keep your body in shape because that reduces the
ikelihood of heart disease and other illnesses. I didn’t mean that kind
of physical force. I was referring to situations with little girls who
should be encouraged to. verbnlry resolve a conflict. Instead, they
~are told to physically fight it out. I don’t think you should confuse
‘learnihg to interact nonviolently with human sexuality. That is a
very dangerous word in certain areas; Some groups think that it
means you are teaching kids how to have sex early. That is not what
Tamta king sbout. '
. You .don’t have to think of improving interpersonul interaction .
~ only within the context of marriage. This concept is broad and en-
compasses how to get along with people, how to be responsible for
yourself and other people, how to recpect the other person’s porswml
property and the other person’s own person.

1 don’t think it needs to be a specific course pet se. We already have
plenty of courdes starting .with the activities they have in kinder-

tten dealing witli getting along with. each other and continued
throughout the school years, ending with the civics class in senior
high school,gghere something like this could be very nicely integrated.
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The other thing that I think is really critical is having research
be a component of ever» single program. I don’t mean specifically
Yasic research, but I think when you have a shelter being set up or
crisis line being set up, those people should be provide with help
from researchers, consultant, or technical advisors to train them to
be able to evaluate their own programs.

This goes on in the physical and biological research programs
all of the time. It is expected that these programs will experience
failure. In my written testimony I note thag on Oct. 3, 1077 NASA
launched another satellite. The announcer, looking at the computer
readout reported that the launch was successful. Those of us watch-
ing the launch on T.V. saw the rocket burst into flame immediately
after takeoff. The announcer seeing the burst of flames respond
“oops”, Thus $5 million Went down the tube with a simple “oops”
being the only comment. - ‘

\\ge don’t say we are going to stop building rockets, Wo go back
to the drawing boards, put out more funds, and redesiel.

For social service programs are not allowed to fail. # they are
going to fail, ard we must build in- mechanisms. for evaMating this’
so we can say, “O.K. Here is, where we went wronﬁa” Perhaps we
need to deal with it this way.” I don't think we should SCrap a pro-
gram just because it failed. T think we should look at it and say,

Why didn't it work liere? It worked beautifully in California, Why
is it not working in Delaware{” '

We need -to build into any program the' ability to examine it
critically. We need to he encouraged by the funding sgency to
monitor our programs, evaluate them and make adjustments when
necessary. We must be allowed-to utilize techpical aseista.ice without
;jeopardizing the overgll evaluation of the prograni by the funding
agency. We nust: utilizo 'redearcher®€o help us identify the weak-
nesees in the program, as well as adequately assessing the progress
.of successful components of the program. This is a critical compo-
.nent of a successful evaluative research/demonstration program.
Without this cooperation, you will have community action-social
service ng‘s on one side running demonstration programs and peo:, <«
ple on the other side doing basic research. Nobody gets together, and |
when the program doesn’t work right, and ‘you have only 60 percent \
success, the Congress say, “My God, all that moncy and you have
only 60 percent success. Tet's move on to another arva. ' \

Mr. Sciizuer. I want to commend you for makinyg that point as
brilliantly as you have made it. T have made that point, during our .
poverttv e(s)l'ogl'um. the ‘late lammented war against poverty. When !
we pulled out the Tug and looked under the carpet we found some
very troublegome conditions we had never faced up fo before. We
tried a ds of experimental approaches. The first thing we did
was, we treated our successes the sanie as we treated our failures.
Wae treated the Head Start Program the same, which everybody loved,
the same as the Job Corps, which did rroduce a lot of problems.

ou Hdépeople in iheir lats teens, and by that time they.had a
number of problems. They weren’t quite as innocent as the 2, 3 or
B-year old kids. So we treated the sudressful programs just the way
we treater' the programs thit had serious problems. There is no Head
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Start Program tolay, except for middle income people $nd upper.,
income people, who have always hind such a program. Rgfent to a
head start program when I was in preschool, only we called it
nursery school or prekindergarten. My people knew enough to put -
me in & head start’ program, and I put ray kids in a head start pro-
gram, and I suppose most of you were in n head start program, but

~ we cut it off for the poor even though it was a beautiful program.

We' treated our successes the way we treated ont failures because
there wns no systematic oversight and review. and evalution, just
thgﬂ)‘oint you made. —~ .

e second thing is, we pulled that rug back and we see all kinde-
of unpleasant things that we have never renlly looked at before, We
have set up all of these renlly quite intercsting projects around the
country, but let three girls from a Job Corﬁs project in Houston,
Tex., go out on a binge some Saturday night and get drunk, and
it is all over the pagers. and folks from both parties would get up
on the floor of the Congress knocking the Job Corps. Let five boys
from a Job Corps program get in & fight in a bar or start fist-
fighting. Nobody looked to think about what those young people
would have been doing if they hadn’t been in the Job Corps, nand
what incredible mischief of a far greater' order of magnitude they
they would have been involved in. Nobody looked at what the control
grouga were doing, the one in the Job Corps and the one out of the
Job Corps, and nobody tracked the kids who went through the Job
Corps to see what their success rate in life was after the Job Corps.
But the two or three boys that entered into a fistfight or the two or
three girls that would get drunk some nizlit. they were all over the.
papers, and the Job Corps was thought to be a failure.

you say, we can make multibillion dollar mistakes in a military
program or rocket program, we can spend fifty or one hundred
milliop dollars on a new aircraft and a number of people will get -
killed. We find it is a faulty design and we junk it. Nobocyx says that
the Army, the Navy and the Air Force ought to b¢ junked. Every-
body says that is the price we pay for progress.

/~ Social science research is just as perplexing and just as problem

laden as a rocket.. Nobody considers it is the same process of three
steps forward and one backward here, too. It is n very tragic situa-
tion, and you have really described it very eloquently and brilliantly.
T thank you because T seem to have been a lone voice in the wilder:

- ness. T have said it for twelve or fourteen years and nobody has been
" listenin .A?parently you bve been listening.

Dr. Stexnmerz. I would like to point out that about 5 years ago .
1 was with Lincoln University, whicll’nohml a grant from the minorities
division to eyaluate some of the day care centers. I discoyered that
within 6 months after the grant ended, and the university peorle
it this

.went back to:the university, the center had closed. T thougl

was most unéthical. I just wondered why people don’t recognize
you must work with community people and help them to eventually

able to run their own programs. If you are going to have the
“experts” initinte or administer programs, a must is that part of
their role should be to train the community people to run their own
program; to fill out- all of those damn Federal forms. to be nble to

make up their own budgets. I don’t think that this is often done, -
t b '
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and I think that it should be mandatory beeanse the university people
at the end of 2 or 3 years are going to go back to the university.
©L M Senecer. And there onght to be some sort of @ short form?
Dr. Steinser, That is vight. There certainly should be,
Mr, Scngver T was the anthor of the Envirenmental Fdueation .
Act 4 or 5 years ago. We had a short form for applications of $10.000
or loss from community groups, schools, churches and what-not, and
it was just-n page or two and it was perfectly simple. Yon didn’t
have to hire n geantsmanship expert or Ph. D., you know the hurean-
cratic labyrinth, and T think we <honkl realy help them get into
the business of dging the work themselves. and therefor. .anking the
work requirements’simple bt we mnst strueture in evaluation and
analysis a8 AN ONEOINY Process.
Yow. thers are some picces of legislation where: there was a
specific amonnt ‘of funding set aside for oversight evaluation. 1 am
not just siure how that has warked ont. T know T voted for it myself,
but T just don’t inow how it turned ont. Lo

T was just saving to Jonah Shackunai, our research assistant here,
that we might well have a whole set of hearings just on oversight
and evahmtion of socia] science programs: How have we fuiled ¢
How have we suecceded § And we slfould review the snecess or fatlure
of these socinl science intervention programs. the whole array of
wograms, the whole array of remedial edueation. programs. Tlow
mve we sneceeded or fuiled in identifving the structure of clements
that have produced sheeess? What were the clements or components
that produced suceess, and looking at the ones that didn’t seem to
work. were there any common denoniinators there that scemed
tvpieally fo be present when a program didn't work? What were
the elements that spelled ont suecess?

It ix absolutely astonishing that to my knowledge this has never .
been done. In the whole array of these remedial programs—the
poverty progrmns, remedial education “programs. various welfare
Programs, varions support programs- we are spending titerally over
a decade humdreds of billions of dollars—not tens of hillions but
Jinndreds of billions: vet we really don’t_know what works and what
doesn’t woriz, We really don’t know ho® to structure onr progrims.
how to differentiate betvieen a program design that is scheduled to
produce suceess and another program design that i inevitably pre-
destined to produee fatlure, Tt is just like a Greek play? just like n
Euripedes play that is destined to produce tragedy at the finnl eur-
tain. Tt is virtually written in the stars where that program has to
fail. Don't von consider that anomalons that we have never sone
that?

. Srrisserz Yes. Todid, Tothonght it was rather awful, as a
matter of fact. o

I think another thing we need is some kind of elearinghouse <o
that if & group is interested in o partienlar type of program they
wonld be able to obiain information on this program, s asseds and
it linbilities. Perhaps then each group wonld not have to constantly
reinvent the wheel,

Every single shelter or erisis line., Winless the organizers have an
informal network where they can talk to people who have experi-
ence in these areas. has to start from serateh, T think if we are

~




A

‘ 170 .
funding these programs, we have to develop notwu/rks so that people
starting new programs can reap the benefits of sexperience rather
than repeat the errors. T .

Another factor, critical to the success of these programs, is to let
the directors of programs know that they are allowed to make
mistakes. Otherwise, there is a tendency, especiallv when there is an
emphasis on cost /benefit analysis, to lock ont of the program multi-
problem, high risk clients. These clients have a high probability of
failure, thus they decrease the overall suceess rate of the program.
Yet these are the clients that are most in need of service. '

THre is a need to develop a new set of criteria by which té judge
the effectiveness of programs, not just how many families manage
to obtain separate living quarters so they are no longer heating each
other up. Maybe if von conld get the family to live together and
just reduce the level of violence that should be considered a success.

Mr. Scuever. About K or 10 vears ago. in the very early days of
the poverty program. I went to Harlem with Adam Clayton Powell
to take a look at how the program was working: It had just been
established. There was n New York Times reporter along, and 1
macle a speech to all of the staff. -

T said. “Yon have got to be innovative. You have got to be
creative. Don’t feel fhat evervthing that von are going to do mmnst
work. Yon shonld make some mistakes. Tf yon don't make mistakes.
you are not really innovative.” .
Well. the Times the next dav quoted me as saving vou have got
to make mistakes. The fan mail or the hate mail. the abuse, that I
took in my mail. in my phone calls—mv congressional office were
beside themselves for davs on end. The abusive mail that T got eally
ing me every name in the book for telling the poverty people that
thev had to make mistakes. It was taken ont of context. T said,
“You have got to he creative and innovative. and if von don’t mnke
a couple of mistakes here and there along the line. vou are not really
reaching out or trving.” and they quoted the whole thing. But there
was in that quote the one sentence. “You have got to make some mis-
takes.” and it triggered an incredible explosion of abuse. The Ameri-
can publie just. didn't like the fact that any Congressman was telling
people to be innovative in social science program design.

If T had been talking to some space people down at the Kennedy
Center in Houston. and T said. “We want to reach the moon, or we
want to get a permanent space for that platform ont there. and yon
have got to have a Manhattan tvpe erash program, and you have got
to try several things at once. Yon have to make some mistakes.” 1
would have gotten nothing but applause in my district. But here it
wasn't space. it wasn’t military. it wasn’t industrial R. & D.. it was
people, R. & D.. and the heavens descended on me. "o

Yon have heen extremelv interesting and provoeative,

Mr. SiacrvaL T certainly don't want to ask yon this out of the
sequence of the panel. but we notice in vour written testimony that
von have addresed the subject of elglerlv parents being battered. T
wonder if vou could expand on this a little further. '

T might sayv onr subcommittee recently completed n set of hearings
jointiy with the House Select Committee on Aging on the subiect of
crimes ngainst the elderly. So we are purticularly interested in the
problems of elderly.
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Dr. STEinMET. | can’t say miich more than what is in the paper be-
canse I have ®o hard statistical data on the extensiveness of the bat-
tered elderly problem. I started enrly this summer by calling all of
the agencies in northern Delaware that T thonght may have come in
contact with the older pe(H)le who were battered: such as visiting
‘nurses, emergency room staff, socinl service workers, and people work-
ing in senior centers.

The first time T made the call T got the same kind of response re-
ported in early studies of child abuse. “Well, maybe' we have had a
case like that. I don't seem to remember.”

I then made the ealls abont 2 months Iater. and it was amazing that
all of a sudden people were saying, “Yes, now ‘that you alerted me to
that, you are right. we are getting cases left and right.”

T am hoping to submit a small grant in conjunction with Eleanor
Cain, director of Delaware’s Division of Aging, to do a more com-
plete survey of our State. T have a feeling that as the cost of living
goes up: as people live longer, as they are living longer with smaller
incomes. vou are going to find manv middle-aged conples being put in
a situntion where thev have no other alternatives hut to have older
folks live with them. T think this is a verv similar situation to that of
child abuse. In both situations the care givers are not trained to pro- .
vide extensive eare and they are not prepared emotionally to do this.
1 think the major burden is going to faii on women just at the time
thev have heen freed np to pursue their own careers. which is an un-
fortunate situation. T think that vou have to recognize this is going to
be a problem. and unless vou initate programs now. von are going
to be in the same situation we are in now with child abuse and sponse
battering. where few programs exist. We have zot this terrible prob-
lem. and we are just starting to address it. But T have no frequency
data because, as far as I know, nobody has done a survey which counld
provide these kinds of statistics. T

Mr. Garraaner. Thank vou. Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Steinmetz and Dr. Walker. Dr. Walker von have said in vour
statement : “T am convinced that slthough we talk about spouse abuse, -
in 9 ont of 100 situations we are reallv talking abont battered
women.” You are talking about 99 percent out of 100 in the cuse of
battered spouses, but in her statement she has a number of other
stidies that have been made. T don’t think this is a trivial ppint.

There is such a difference between your two professional people that
T am wondering how we as lavman. enn get'n handle on it if yonr
~ different figures are 8o significant and substantinl. She cites four or
five stndies with fignres in them that are considernbly different than
vours, Dr. Walker. She savs that wives committed an avernge of 10.3
atts of violence against their hushands in 1975, while husbands aver-
aged only 8.8 scta against their'wives, and she moves on to a number of
pther studies. g )

Dr. Striemery. T can address that, Those are specifie acta that one
individual did agnainst the other, und this is not the kind of data that
can necessarily tell yon about the severity of the battering. For exam-
ple, if vou look at the data, based on questionnaires. from my book
“The Cycle of Violence.” vou will not be aware of any severely bat-
tered men or women. Yet T know from interviewing those same fam-
ilies that T had four very severely battered women. Depending dn the.
methodology used, you get a very different kind of data. This is why

t
o
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, ve talked earlier about the need to have different kinds of methedol-
t ogies.

Ye'-?\u get different data when vou give somebody a check list and

/ask “how often have vou done these things?” You get different data

. when vou are interviewing a sample of women or men and talk with

. them and discover that they weren't! just hit once. thev were hit nu-

. merous times. along with a couple of kicks and punches, and it all

happened during the same incident. o

So T think it is important to recognize that different kinds of sam-
ples. different kinds of methodologies. will give yon different infor-
mation. but all of this points up the same thing—domestic violence is

— a very serious problem. Mv studies show that large numbers of fam-*
ilies engage in hitting. kicking, and shoving. Tn addition. a large
niumber of people are being severely beaten. These are the clients that-
Dr. Walker has worked with. T think T have to refer back to the com-
ment that Dr. Straus madeé yesterdav, that although we mav have dif-
ferent numbers because we are looking at different populations. our
data suggest one thing that we all agree on. and that is-that domestic

. violence is a tremendows problem. '

There are a lot of families in which the different members are being
beaten up. and T think no matter how von collect the data theré are |
onlv going to be slight differences in the final analysis.

Mr. Gartaanrr. You mentioned psvchological batteripg. Dr.
Walker. T assume you also understand that husbands can be psycho-
logically battered as well, and perhaps a woman can beet 8 man.in
that area. Perhaps on an average they could ontdo him at psvchologi-
cal 11){1;tering. In vour surveys. have vou talked to battered husbands
at a

Dr. Strimerz. Yes. S

Mr. Gatraanrer. Have you t lked about the psychological as well
as the phvsical asnects?

Dr. Warkrr. Yes. T would echo what Dr. Steinmetz has said. Tt
depends on what questions 'vou as! . as to how you get some of vour
statistics. What I say when I nsec. -he figures 99 out of 100 is that
the syndrome that T call the batte -~ l-sponse syndrome—it is abso-
lutely true that we do have men who are severely battered as are
woman, hoth psychologically and physically—show that battered men
are a rarity.

T am saving out of every 100 conples with a domestic violence syn-
drome. in 99 cases it is the woman who is being beaten. That doesn’t
mean she doesn’t hit him. Tt doesn’t mean she doesn’t defend herself.
That doesn’t mean there is not psychological abuse or retaliation go-
ing on, but she is primarily the helpless victim in the syndrome. She is
the nne who is powerless and has the difficulty. In.one of those cases it
;:! a man. If you look at Dr. Steinmetz's figures, she.estimates less than

aten.

Mr. Scrrure. Tet's try and stick to the presentation because we will
get to the panel in the end. We are_running quite far behind. Tet’s
move on to Dr. Tobey Myvers, Ed. D., Texas Research Institute of

Mental Science, Houston. Tex.

[The prepared statement and a hiographical sketch of Dr. Myers is
as follows:]

b
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S atement:  Howse Commit tee on,Scicnee and Tecfinology

¢

My name is Toby Myers, ahd I' am employed at. the Texas
Rescarch lns:litut‘(' of Mental Scicnees (TRIMS), Houston, Tolas,

I hgve beeg a vie'im of and o participant 1n houschold viotenee.

In 1975, during a Passover Seder in our home, my husband as he

..
.

-hnq,huny times, in the past began mepacing me with insuendocs,
' 1

verbtally ibusifu remarks, and vefled threats, Durime the

course ol the cvening, he consumed a0 Lajr amount of tiquor, and
,

I sensed another beating to be imminent.  Later, while he went

’ s

to the bathrodm, I encouraged our remaining guest to stay
. ) .
a 1ittle lopger and help mé talk him down. TIronically, even in

telling the guest that I was fearful, PTelt guilty for exposing
®

my husband. Duripg another of his bathroom trips, I excufed

Lyselt ang removed a heavy, marble statue from its place

-on a desk and hid it under .ur bed; 1 was afraid that I m zht

not be-able .to talk hin down and was determined not to suffer
another beating? Having scen the evening's convergation move
to a more pleasant tone, ouv guest ‘left,  As soon as my
hushand.hnd I got into bed. he resumed the intimidation.

#hen he got ta his most terrifying threat, one that I hag
heard repeated so nany times that 1 knew it Qy heart, I knew
that thege wus no turning back, so I rcached under the th *
and pulled the statuc up.with me SO I would be prepuared, Allf
the while, l.was entreating him ro‘stop talking and o to |
slrep . Thassured him thae we could talk more in the morning,

1 told him how 'rriy_lli('nrrl I beesne when he spoke e Undeterred,
< .

\

\
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he seized ml by my hair and drew baek to hit me. His blow

never landed. I hit him first. He fc]i back into the pillows.

}

Stunned for a minute, I realized that 1 would have to hit 4
him again. He had told me many times that if I cver hit him,

I would have to kill him, because 11 I did not he would

kill me.

¥What cnsued was a long gnd complicated divorce replete

with the children being taken from the house, an assiuult to

"murder chaige, an expenditure of an inordinatce amuunt‘of —
moncy, and an enormous mental and physical strain on my child}un
and myself. After more than two years, ihe legal battle in
‘ the domestic court st111 wages. Because of strong support

systems--some, but not much money, a job, an cducation, ood

{friepds and family, 1 was able to survive this personal

holocaydst. ’

After this iacident and probably to an extcntrbecnuse

of it, 1 devglopod an intcnse in%urogt in the problem of

domestic violence. That summer I noted an article in the
newspnpér about Efin Pizzey and the Chiswick Women's Aid. In
November of 1975, I heard that a reporter for the.Houstun b
Chronicle was intercsted in doing an arti~le on wife beating.

I contacted her and .workcd wvith her om a story. When a r:tdh‘-'_,‘
reporter called and asked what TRIMS was doing aboutl wirv.
beating, our Director of Information, who knew of my interest,
referred the fﬂ]l to me. 1 had ;sknd the TRIMS librarian to

watch for articles in journals and help me retrieve them,
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He t me of another person at YRIMS interested in wife

4
beating. She and I began discussions and soon approached

another of our coworkers Karen Howes Coleman in the Marriapge

and Family Clinic about her working with patients involved

in domestic violenco, S8he consgnteu, The three of us sub-

sequently wrote and submitted a grant to the Nutional Institue

of Mental Health cntitled Family Violence: An Intensive
Interv&ntion. ,ﬁg .

I had. become active in a newly formed ad hoe committeo
of the YWCA whgso,task was to survey the problem of domestie
violence in Houston and investigate the feasibility of developing
a shelter for women in crisisl In most cities, the YWCA
maintains residence facilities for women. In Houston, it does
not, but it wias getting calls from women in criviu secking
ghelter. The committee wig comprised mainly of profecsionals
irn the community wo%king in apencices that had some involvement

with battered women. Onc of the tasks of the committece was

for members to document those victims of houschotld v lence

in our agencies. At TRIMS, we bogan asking questions about
domestic violence of referrals wh; had contact with our screcning
goection,  We found that many rofvr;nls did not present with
problems of domestic violence, but that when thoy were asked
dircct questions, they often rvp&rivd domestic wialenco,

. Because she was my friend and had provided me with
(-mc'rurvn('y' shelter thut nipght in March of 197H a0 becansy she

was interested in the problow, Colemne flg can tees Cine v abvents with

- o
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hi®&tories of domestic

-~
violepee and has developed her clipie’s

v

program, Papers from that regearch haves been submittod to Lhisa
commlttooi‘ She and 1 weré uw:§(ffrnm our talks about my
®xperience that probably muny battered womgn wanted to stay
un their marriages and were committed to making them sncceeed;
In that casc, then thérapy involved the goal of the couple’s
being tugéthor; Coleman prefers brief vuuplgs tﬁurupy ir she
f inds thlt the pathology in the partners is not severe, that
.theA soeverity and:frequency (.1f the V]:Uh'llt. cpisades are not
long standing, and that alcohol is not involved. Otherwise
she prefers individual therapy for each of ihu partners,  In
gome cases she has found therapy to be a waste of—iimv. Oner
husband QGHcrlbed in detu{l a well thought out plan in which
e inflicted violencee on his wife. His ERLVJUHR EHEL S HYUE
had episodes of wife beatog f" it also., He desived drugs
" from the therapy and when he was convinced that none wonld be
available to him, he téymlnntod his therapy, Coleman belicves
that 1} there is a lever in the therapy, results can be
facilifuted more cffectively, She wéula like to see a place where
eacq pariner could go for separate resjdence during thvraby with
tht evoptual goa? being their return home, >
Coleman conducts a group for women who hove made the R
gncislon to leave their marriage or rATntinthip. Some of the
women in the group have returncd to their husband:. © She has
found it effiective to- listen, but not to apgree with thee woman

when she talks about her husband ar pastner,  Thit way she

O
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does not collaborate in the story of how awful he is. If the *

< woman returned to the man for a‘trial rcunion and it did not
work out, she wnﬂ‘moreplikjly to, rqturn.to thornpy:'
A.trend Colemnnﬂnotcd. but has not yect researched is

tp;t-women whq are successful i; the;np}--whothor they stay
"in- the marriage or lcave it--are the women who wo;n npz'suhjecty¢
to violeuce as childreén. ) r «\

‘ TRIMS at;empted a men's grouy,’ bui it toldgd because of
,ttendunce problems. Currently the men are seen in couple's
or individual therupy. There te data from 35 ﬁcn'n interviews
. ’lnd ft will be wnalyzed. Thi@ﬂéntn include the man's version

of the vinlence, the family backgrounds, the structured question-

naire, the Bem Sex Role Inventory and the Minnesota Multiphasic - .
L]

‘4
The problem of domestic violence is viewed as three-

Personality Inventory.
.

tQ}d. Druce Rounsaville of Yale University cited in his .
present.tion at fﬁe American Psychiatric Association Annu{l
. Meeting in Torbnto, May, 1977, psychological factors, fucto;s in
flhily structurec and sécietni norms. Major-psychological ;
factors inctude conflicts of‘gependonce-inAOpend«nce and
intimacy-autonomy. Rounsaville spoke of the "intense, exclusive,
. and tenacious p?%d{c relJtionahip in which the couple is.
enmeshed." Margaret Elbow, Exccutite Director of thovLngock,

s Texas, Family Service Assocaition (Social Casework: Novemb.r, 1977,

Pp. 515) desertbed the “"desitruetive, but almost indvélruvtihlo
P

-

bond with violent mureiapes,”  The societal prollem of violenee
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1; well explalned by the sociolo&tsts Straus Steinmet§ ahd .

+

Geiles. GColeman, Myers and Holley in a paper entitled Sex Role .

Stereotypes: They Contribute to.Violence delivered at the

American Psychlatrlc Assoolgtlun 1977 Meetxng tn Toronto . i ) o
.'doscrlbed the, adherence to sex “role Btereotypes 1n the qnxns' ‘ '
almple. Soclety has condoned some &inds of family \1olence '
and Vhe traditional lnterven%rs have failed tb prd@ide adequate
remedies At TRIHS some of the domestlc!vtolence patlents ‘were . ﬂ?"
assisted in constructlng famlly genlogrnms in ‘which many were '-\ '
:ble to trace the, tsmlly vlolenop from one generatiqn to ssother. IS
Family structure encompasses sfress fnctors such as unéﬁployeﬁent,' »
illness, and catastrophles. The more stress in .the family,.
_ the more likely a violent outburst. , Status inconsistency reveals
a power imbulance in the spouses. Force may be used to équallze
the power. t.ﬂodston Chroniéle article on January 29, 1974
revesled that husbqu bedting too was a problem. It most dften
. ac€urred when the husband was {11, old, or sma}jer than the wlfe.
Problems encountered in work‘ng with domostic violechee . .

patlents at TRIMS have been wlth the reluctange of othcr staff

[t .

to accept thesc pntients 1n therapy Other therapistj 1n the
lsrrlaze snd Famlly Clian made’ statemenﬁp indicating that "thosc"

”
kind.of people do ‘not belong hc¥o. Supervision and inservicé
3 [}

trslning wlth staff has exnmined the ocounter- trnnsferrnco of staff. *
Most oﬂthe rescarch ’at TRIMS and researc¢h reported clsewhere .o~

is clinical rescarch. "1 would call attention to the need for

outcome rescarch and follow up studics at different dntervals,
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th,ch place w; Aive visited Jﬁat provides services for battered . .
women spoke to, the need for childrep. . The research proposal ~\\
lubnitted~by TRINS ingorporates a treatment component for .
children. TRIIS now has a pa‘ient advocatée who will "Walk”
ﬁltlentl through thz other agencics that are providers pf services
.-\t (legal aid, food stamps, welfare). I would hopg }hat govc}nJ
mental funding wouid be to those projects that would include
services to all the family.
A national federally fugged program of shelters }or iy
abused women is sorely needed. The rise of the shelter
. phenomenon can be credited to the'\omen's movement , but'there
. i8 not money to maintain it. Of course tpere are prblems
oqper than funding apparent., In some cases the abused womun

¢ lonvés her utter dependency on her husband only to acquire

& new depgndéncy on an extreme doctrinaire feminist group.

This is raoither 1ne31tab1e nor prohibitive. Shelters must

L]
provide the woman with the.relief from the terror and with

© the quiet freedym in which she can reconstruct her life on
her own'terms. Shelters should a;rcss non-violent mot nd;

<4

of child rearing. ' v

, HP Adequnie communication Betwoen service providers is
another area of need. Many of' these services are staffed
2
skeletally and provision is needed far tranamission of ideas to

others. Funding for a communication clearing hovr~. could help

services providers each from having to “"disfover the wheel, "

In Houston, we arce planning; a comprehonsive wemon's
. o
. ]

- )

Q e
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conter which will address ftself to tly\m-vdk: of all wnmoﬁ.
1t wiTl be a placc that these needs can ‘be served in g coordinated, #
5yst.(:mntic way that wonld mu.\;in’ze the shiaring of servives
- and existing community resowdtos, reduce adininistrative costs,
and pl'cVunl overlap A services, The propused conter will
._ pr()vidé' meeting rooms for groups conceruoed with the status
. -4
of womon, terporary 'hn‘naing for :\husoh\mmnn and othoers in

need of shoiter. Scrvices will be provided for chsldren,

In goefral the center will be goarcd to helping A1 women

expand' the scope of “their lives, I am committed Lo seving
+  this centep becomera reality and because of this copnit tment .

sorve on the exccutive board, 1 would hope to coo funding

approved for a center ol this kind. »

k] —
The soretetai tolerante ol viclence s one ihig
foar we will not sco”eured in our lifetime. It vill take time :
. Al
for subtle changine and reorpganization.  We cun vorlk with
they symptoms and attacking them is not a Tutile aet,  Women
N

have been told that they wre beaten boecause the, provolee,
o onpcourmne, and enjoy it. A wonoan may "n'\lni" (o L e ntor

time and apain in hopes of mik e wholesome ™ (e w-ixnn::hilv.

Shc may rid herscelf of a husbhand who ‘.nm'i;;; henr dhoean it

. . )
breiaks her checkbhone, demeans: and. debaeen her, Dhe b been
accused ol gearchone ppain ont 1 she wilt tind @ o thor who
. —~

will satisiy her nee O b boeaten agiin, Wone o B i

humitiated, dehumant deeraded, and bigteres hon o ‘

mach as rens =t e Pite 0t net oo all [ |

’”
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.
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family .there now resides a precious calm, Chere are noYy -
more physical controntations or even svw'r* verhal assoult.,
The man with whom 1 mwlerwnw Tife has demon-trated for

me a way that [ want for pyself and for my children, U

has not boen ecasy--the old way was strongly entrenched, even
though abhorrent. D(lc;mr:«",lth(» vewards wore there, the modeld
strong and our motivation great, I am jubiltant to report that
though I met almost every characteristie deseribed in bdttered
wives, 1 nor ﬁuny of my sisters mect the most insidious ot

LS

all thut says we will repent.
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Biugraplﬂ cal Sketch |

Toby Myers was born in St. Louis, Missouri, on May 4,

1937. During the time she was in elémentary school, the family
moved to Texas--first to San Angoin and then to Amar ' llo.

She recdlved bachelor's (1959) and master's (1965) degrees in
edﬂgatlon from the University of Texas in Austin, and a du&tnrntv
in education from the University of Honsln? (1976). Jer carly
work was in oduéationul settings. For the past 12 years, she

has beén at the Texas Reseufch Institute of Mental Scicnces

in Houst Tegak. During those years she has served in the
outpatient clinic, the drug abuse e¢ljnic and is currently
workfn& in the clini‘.which treats tho'very'young patient and

his/her family. ler duties include manigement, supervision,

)

training and evaluation.

Her intcrest in dom{3tic violence grew because of

. co-authored a grant proposal which

.

personal involvement. She ha
has been submitted to the NIMH, has b(;(-n active in the (‘oulit.l()n
for Abused Women which has become the Abused Women's Cuun(il
of'the Houston Area Women's Center. She is currvn}ly working

on a grant proposal for the shceltering n:\nbusod woﬁvn and their
children within the Center.

She is the mother of a daughter and two sons,

»

o
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STATEMENT OF DR. TOBY MYERS, ED. D, TEXAS RESEARCH
INSTITUTE OF nn‘u. SCIENCE, HOUSTON, TEX.

Dr. Myxas. My knowledge of battered women comes not from aca-
demics or research involvement, but from personal experience—I have
been a battered wife. Though many with whom I have come in contact
suspect, I liave never before made . public statement about my being
battered. Because I am physicall - than a 1.000 miles away and
because experientially T. m several years peyond, T feel mv statement
could be appropriate, dispassionate, ang/meaningful to this commit-
tee .

My extrication from the relationship occurred before the rush of
national interest, and it left me ve A and attuned to the
problem of domestic vidlence. I had experienced firsthand the failure
of the intervenors as i¥ now well documented in the literature. There

_has been resistance, but breakthroughs on all fronts for battered
_ women are occurring. .

The agency in which I work is called the Texas Research Institute
of Mental Sciences—TRIMS, It is a large center which is part of the
Texas Department of Mental Health and Mental Retardation which
is responsible on the mental health segment for the operation of com-
munity mental health centers and State mental hospitals. TRTMS -is
the unique facility for the department’s research, though it also trains
and gives care, : o

What I find of special interest is that this huge. statewide research

"institute whose mandate it is to be.in the forefront of research issues

that are relevant to mental health was not involved in anyway or even
articularly aware of work with families involved in conjugnl vio-
ence. Had it not been for me. we would not have developed a pro-

gram for battered- women. Because of my, efforts and cfforts of other

interested women at TRIMS. there is cuvfently a very active program
for those involved in conjugal violence. The point I am makinjr is that
it is indeed curions that the most progressive entity of the TDMHMR
system would have nothing for this population were it not for some
staff level emplovees. There has not been much high-level attention
paid to the work on this project at TRIMS: however, it must he
stated that when an article in the statewide TDMHMR newsletter
published a story about that work. TRIMS was inundated with re-
quests for information. The interest is there, TRTMS is being looked
to for answers.

This committee is seeking edvice from this panel as to Congress
can best become involved. T would certainly hope funding go to a
healthy combination of research and service and neither be saerificed.
Much of the research done so far has been descriptive and clinieal
Outcome research on the domestic violence problem is requisite. Also
I would hope careful attention be paid to the follow up o fany funded
research. The timing at which oytcomes are evaluated is often critical.
Provision should allow for st‘nrléf being revised for improvemeént. At
Interval House in Toronto. ‘T ‘remember asking-about a statement
made in Del Martin’s book “Batterefl Wives” regarding a wopan at
Interval House only one stay at the shelter and repents m?ﬁ:oing

allowed. Since the b 8 written. we have learned that hattered
wives make numerg(s attempts at leaving and that one-stay rules are
‘o 1 8 9-
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not good ones. The people at Interval House assured me that they no
~longer had the rule. , .
would further hope to see funding directed toward reforms within
< tho\éu\ining_ and practice of the intervenors. Morton Bard, who was
scheduled to appear before this committee, has developed crisis inter-
vention for police departments. Emergen:cy room personnel need de-
velopmejt and implementation of treating buttered s . Fimlly
the awt:}.lll‘emselves should reflent abhorrence of violence and the judi-
cial systdm should be empowered to enforce these | islation .
naot divectly involved with violence, but necessary an
tenance ottside of marriage is critical—this incluaes law for child
support enforcement. Requirements for public assistance ribed to be
_reasonabie. ‘
To conclude, I would like to congratulate this committee on its
choice of witnesses. I feel as though I am in esteemed company.
Mr. Senizuer. Thank you very much, Dr. Myers, !
. Next we will hear from Dr. Anne Flitcraft, postdoctoral fellow,
Center foi Health Service Research, Yale University.
[The statement of Dr. Flitcraft is as follows:]

o

.
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BATTERED WOMEN: AN EMERGENCY ROOM EPTDEMIOLOGY
WITH A TESCRIPTICN OF A CLINICAL SYNDHOME
AD CRITIQUE OF PRESENT THERAPEUTICS

‘

Statament

By
Dr. Anne Flitcraft
Yale Madical School

. Before the

Subcommittes on Domestic and International
Scientific Planning, -Analysis and Cooperation

‘

Pebruary 15, 1978
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1IR. CHATRMAN, MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITIEE :
The bright 1ights of the emergency room and crisp order of the staff
define the atmosphere where the crises of-dafly 1ife, the complex knots of

> +eulture, economy, work and love are whittled into “diagnosis and treatment.”

A few patients break through the anonymfp to become well known efther °
because of their 111ness ('sickle;, acoholfc, asthmatic") or their
persistence (“neurotic, hyste-ic"). But the majority pass through ritual
and limp homeward with a clean slate. B -
Confronted with this situation physicians are quick to share their
‘frustration with emergency room patient; who use the serwice "fncorrectly”
and “ought” to utilize the clinfcs "and primary care ce'nters. In spite
of the so-called crisis fn health care which makes evident the abysmal lack
' of ‘care available to most h\\)dividuals. physicians cling to the notion of
an “"emergency” as an immecfate tife-threatening event.
The struggle about resource utflizatfon is really a struggle about
diagnosis. i’atunts triage themselves to the emergency room, anu‘ despite
, the codplaints of staff, it {3 fn thé end, the comunity which defines
the Mc'd! a medical fac'nity ‘must meet, ‘However. this definition fs not
always immediately apparent ‘for it is hidden within the, complex categor’le's_

-

of medicine whigh mystify social collectivity, ,
) )’Ms research 'fs an experiment in reconstructing that collectivity
from the iddividuated histories of ‘women seeking afd. Literally thousands

of womin-years are represented in the records of .these women. 1In this
sense, we ar; not discussing an "epidemioloqy" nor‘a “clinical syndrome”
but the history of the struggle women have waged tc define medicine in the

context of socfal reality beyond the examining room.

Q
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The history of women in ~edicine is a vicious one, marked by séptic

R abortions, sterilization abuse, forced rental hospitalization and-suicide
attempts on prescribed medications. It is the history of women "allegedly"

raped and others “allegedly” beaten by hushands. 1t is a struggle in the

deepest sense, and this sork is dedicated to its qpntinuation and eventual

victory.
° )
v
4
- . '
»
4 ’
L
‘¢
S ‘\ \I - .
. -t
[
.
.
. '
.
‘
P
(]
: 1y
¢
O

ERIC

AFuiToxt Provided by ERIC




‘ REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE:

In the spring of 1970 a community center for women opened in the town
of Chiswick, just outside of London, England. 1t was to be a day care
center and’ 8 place where housewives could overcome the isolation of their
nuclear homes to collectively meet the growing economic crisis within the
British Isles. |

.lutJOne woman brought her ;hildren to the center and asked for

.permission to stay as she needed refuge from the continual beatings she
suffered at the hand of her husband. Her request was granted and each day
thereafter mora women came with the same request. In short time more than
fifty %omen and children from the town of Chiswick were 1iving in four rooms

.and the first shelter for battered women was established. Chiswick House :
is now located in a large rambling home and is only one of more than seventy
shelters which have been established throughout the United Kingdom.(‘)

Widespread publicity and battles with the government over housing
regulations prompted Parliamentary hearings on the prob\ems‘of battered
women. In the midst of a gr0w1ﬁg national scandal, British 6hysic1:ns

were forced to consider the issue.

“He hit me with his fists, feet and bottles,

smashing me to the floor; then he started to

kick, sometimes with repeated blows to the

face ... he has tried to strangle me ...

During my marriage of nearly four years | have .
received constant bruises all over my body, °
this has been more so during pregnancy. |

nave received black eyes, cut 1ips-and swollen

nose. Most of my bruises have been to the

scalp where they do not show. On one occasion

1 had bruises to the throat and abdomen and was

unable to speak; on admission to hospital I was (2)

found to have multiple injuries and broken ribs.”

CWEY
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J. J. Gayford's study cf 100 women 14ving in Chiswick House finds
that the above account s typical, He notes tiat the majority had turned .'
to thefr general practitioner for\ 71 were taking anti-depressants
or tranquilizers. Twenty one women ahd been treated for “depression® with
chemfcal or physical agents. One half of the sample population had tried
to commit suicide at least o.nn but a sajority admitted "{t was only to
draw attention to unl.r gll;}ht or to get away fr;m the situation.'i

These women had tri,'& to leave their husbands many times before
finally coming to Chisyick House. They had returned to the marf{tal
home however because of promised reforms, threats and actual demonstration
of further violence, because children had remained in the marital home or
simply because there was "nowhere else to go.” "Only eight went ba’ck\/)
because they felt love or ml-rov for their husband." ‘ '
Gayford notes that women had sought help from a range of social
services with no resolution of the problem. Women hlad turned to the police,
solfcitors, Citizen's Advice Bureau and physicians prior to seeking
refuge at the shelter. But the very nature of the problem imposes a
dilemma for traditiona) socia) services for they presuppose a sanctity of
the marital home and deny the need for protection of women while long
term solutfons are in process. For instance, the failure of the legal
system 18 inevitable so long as & woman {3 1iving with her husband for
the "threat of further violence is more powerful than legal sanctions,
resulting in most cases being withdrawn before they come to court ...

probation and a suspended sentence mdy result in violence ... short prison

sentences release a man who has changed 1ittle and has grounds for an

«(2)

fncreased grudge against his wife.
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Gayford's ir depth experience with the women of Chi;uick House
convinced him that “ros: wives were subjected to repeated violence because
thay had no alternative but to return to the marftal home ... (and) places
of sanctuary are nuded."(z)

fonseka underscores the importance of battering as an etiology of
injury among women in his description of battered women seen in the
emergency room of King's Colliege Hospital {n England. He found thaf
‘battered women constituted 60% of all women admitted for treatment of

‘ 'Injur‘iu‘ suffered.in an 2ssault. The pattern of injuries of such women
showed a clear predilection for the face. Battering once established,
apparently tends to escalate in its severity over time for “when the
older woman suffered traum at the haﬁd of her consort, she was noted
to ST"" a relatively rore severs injury.'(a) ) )

Increasing divorce rates (4), studies on child abuse (5,6) and research
on the criminology of domestic crime (7,8,9,10) suggest that family 1ife in
America {s more 1ike conflict minagement than blissful harmony. .

The l‘omitudp of wife-beating is suggested by Wolfgang's findings
that between 25 and 50% of al) repurted homicides and assaults occur
. within the family. (7) This finding was later confirmed (10) while other
studfes estimate that between 17 and 37% of alT divorces are attributed
to primarily physical abuse (4,11,12).

The most common Generalization in early work on wife-beating is that
*yiolence is as Arerican as apple pie" particularly among lower-class males (13).
Advocates of this “culture of poverty” theory (14,15) hold that for males
in Yow income cormunities, battering may well be normative behavior. Chester
and Streater (11) found a higher incidence of physical abuse among lower
and working class farilies than fimilies with & high socio-economic status

while Lystad found that “class (income and occupation) was a more important
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predictor than race (16). Steinmetz sugjests however, that occupationdl
environmant rather than wage scele is a beiter jndicetor of potential batter-
ing (17). | |

There are important trends which appear to contradict the theory of a
class specific etiology of battering. Striauss finds no diiference in the
attitude toward physical violence among working class and middle class
parents (18). A study of one wealthy Maryland suburb found that domestic
complaints of physical abuse of woren ran into the hundreds each month (19)
while a comparison of a district in Harlem to Norwalk, Connecticut reports
no significant differeece in the incidence of‘domestic violence within these
Fadically differant communities (20).

How can one explain wife-beeting’ Some argue that men who are beaten
as children grow into adulthood to beat their wives and children (21) while.
iclln beeten as children are likely to accept abuse (v adulthood s nonnll (22).
Exchange theorists point to the interactional history of particular couples and
suggest that a wife's “passive-aggressive, sedﬁctive or independent behavior
sdy lead to domestic violence (23a, 238, 15). But the Dobash's work sug-
gests that the family itself may be the source of violence as battering -
emerges around demands for women's services (cooking, cleaning, childécere.
money management and sex) within the home (24).

The sociaTization of males in American society has been noted as a soypce
of violence. Whitehurst found that 12% of %is male sample felt justified in
using force in response to marital infidelity and 33% thought ‘that violence
against women could be "an act of love” (25). Goode points out that the
capacity of males to use violence within the family derives from their superior

resources outside of che fanmily (26). Strauss and Rodmen would add, however,

e 3
~
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that cross-cultural studies suggest that male authority within the home seems

to follow from male authority over social resources only when male superiority

fs a value maintained by culture and social fnstitutions (27A)

In American society, in which the complex of male superfority as a value,
male authority over 'the home and mate domination of socia! resources underpins
the relationship 9( every woman and man, women who are battered find little

help in tradigionll social se}v!ce settings. There §s virtual consensus that

the police, courts. wel fa_re and social work agencies, hospitals and mental health
clinics have failed to respond adequately to the problems of battered women.

Bannon points out the training of police prevent them from vie;‘ing the
battered woman as a victim with independent claims for ﬁelp and safety (28).
Police may be officially instructed not to interfere ';1 family disputes (29).
In some states. husbands are permitted to assault tweir wives provided that
fnjuries are not "severe” (30). Doctors treat battered women with anti-
dcprcs'sants. electrorshock therapy'or.me?tal hospitalization and label their
problem "depression.” 1 ,2.3.1_5). it is not difficult to unde;'stand why some
researchers have noted that the present response of major fnstitutions has con-
tributed to rather than alleviated the problems battered women face (24;31.
22,27). -

The fict that there are virtually no adequate services gvailable to bat-
tered women re-enforces and rationalizes the response of medicine, the courts
and police. It encourages the continual reshuffling of such woren into and
around existing services. At a point where a woman "tits" into an existing
diagnostic category she is able to get “treatment.” When she is injured,
she gets surgical help. When she is depress;d. ~he can get drugs. When she
tries to commit suicide She can enter the mental hospital. When she is'finally
addicted ta alcohol or drugs she cin enter a “detox" proqran,

Too many women understand t00 well the battered woman who writes: "1 have ~

‘learned that the doctors, the police, the clergy and my friends will excuse my

e -
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husband for distorting my face, bﬁt won't forgive me for looking bruised and
broken. | have learned that no one believes me and that { camnot depend upon
any 'outsido help. The greatest tragedy is that I am still praying and there is
not & human person to listen. A1l I have left is the hope that I can.get away
before it is too late.” (20)




METHOOOLOGY: STRUCTURAL C2n7z(T

A continual confusiorn 2n? abiguity will persist throughout this presenta-
tion unless the reader is a<ire that this is a study of the continual inter-
action of a2 méd{ca] cara s;;s:?x and batt=red women. In one sense, this
1imits the analytic frarework so that brodd generalizations about batlering
per se, its magnitude 2nd imuiication in the society at large cannot be reached.
In another sense, this is a strength of the present work in that it is a s tudy
of battering and its i7ozc: u2on a medical care system and, conversely, a des-
cription of *he results of p;:ient-;hysiéian interactions.

The methodology is f::ed:'ed in-2n understanding of battering as a phenomer'\on
with historic dirensions 23 '.'91‘1 as the assumption that.medical records are
a reflection of tre relationsni) that exists between a particular patient and
this hospital corples. Whii2 this relatioaship may span many years. for some
hd only a single event for oth-rs,’in each case the record consti-
tutey’ a particular, indiviZualized relaticr.:nip which may be determinad by socio-
conomic and geographic 25 well as medical variables.

In other words, this {s a vics of battering from the H.mi ted vantage
point of medicine’s own rocords: in this it is' as much a cormentary on medicine
as it is a description of battarad women, v

?n previous present2ticns of this work, many have asked "how can you
compare the records of or::: waman who has used this hospital for many years with
the record of another who has only recently used this hospital?"  In essence,
the question fs wiather cre zan utilize historic data in order to describe
a present phenorenon? T2 thz first aspect, | would claim that ir each case,
time is no* the relavant 23r3%ant. but intoraction with the hospital is the

relevant constant fre~ 2 tarspective of the medical care system; time, extent
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and historicity are 'Idescriations of the interaction,but do not constitute

the interaction either from 3 patient's view or the clinicians’'., To the second

1

dimension of this critiqug, 1 would claim that there is, in fact, no other.viable
means qf describing the presant as abstracted from its Mst:;ry' To chose to

do so is an ideological rather thﬁn methodological distinction. The disaster

of an fdeology which locates diagnosis within the individual event, '
- sbstracting that event frem its hjstory and socia) context is well described

in the case study of battered ~omen, ®

ERIC .
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METHOOOL OGY : )
) SAMPLE: The inftfal sarple consisted of all medically adult women who
sought aid f\0r injuries of any kind at the Yale-tiew Haven Hospital Emergency
Room in December of 1975. The ini'tial sample fncluded, 520 women between
the ages of 16 and 98. ' .
DE FACTO SAMPLE: Data w2s gathersd from the files of Medical Records
at Yale-New Haven Hospital and such files were available for 481 women (92.5%
of the sample). Records were not found for 39 women‘(7.sz of tre sample)
due to finsufficient or errcneous identification, and records 1;,st to clinics
and 1¢iﬁividu| physicians, A1l data 2nalysis in the study is, therefore.‘ based
won a sample size of 481 woren.’ '
TRAUMA HISTORY: Each travratic epi‘sode in 2 patient's medical record Qas .
classified in one of the followirg categoﬁes‘:
positive: finjury was atiributed to spouse or boyfriend in the
medical record of the r -ent.
probable: patient was beaten, kicked, hit, puiched, but no personal
etiology was noted.
suyagestive: the recorded etinlogy of the injury did not seem to
adequately account for the injury (i.e. fel) down stairs and got
two black eyes.) ' )
negatﬁm: nothing in report of injury would raise suspicion that
injury was result of battering; includas andnymous assault and
, muggings.

Data gathered for each episode included putient's age and marjtal status,
the context, method and personal etiology of the injury, the type ind Yucation
of the injury, whether patient was pregnant, medications prc.c' ' ed in the
emergency room as well as disposition and referrals patterns re.cimended at

discharge from the emergency room.

Q
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PATIENT CATEGORIZATION: Patients were assigned to one of four categories
dased upon their traums histories. [f 2ny injury in the trauma history was
-positive, then the patient was categorized as positive (batsered_)__reg.a_riless
of the description of other, injuries in her record. ) If any injury in the -
traums history wis prodable, but none were positive, the patien

gorized as probable (battering); and if aﬁy fnjury was suggestive of

but none werg positive or probable, the patient was categorized as - estive
(of battering). If every incident in the traum history was negativ patient
was uuqorjzcd as neqative {not apparently battered).

MEDJCAL HISTORY AND GENERAL DATA BASF: Information from review of the
medical morg fncluded descriptive data on race, religion, method of payment
and usua) care as well as Emergency Room utilization information for both
medical gpd surgical services. Obstetrical history and marital status at
til, of delivery were likewise recorded. Fimlly.'t'* date of onset of a
hast of problems was noted; these fncluded alcohol abuse, drug abuse, family
disorder, suicﬂc attespt, rape, seizures, multiple vague medical complaints,
and concern about abuse direcud_against children, psychiatric emergency room
visits, Connecticut Mental Health Center use and commitment to Connecticut
Valley Hospital.

METHOD OF ANALYSIS: Data was ana’yzed using a Data Text system primarily
because of the capacity of tﬁis system to handle the cross-correlltions be tv.2en

basic patient data and a variable number of, mUry fncident reports.
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’ PRESENTATI(IN OF RESULTS
MAGNITUDE AND DIMENSIONS OF SATTERING

‘ In order to understand the magnitude of the problem of battering as it
confronts an emergency room which has yet to develop a therapeutic alternative,
§t 1s necessary to approach the datd from several vantage points.

The overt prevalence or incidence of battering considers only individual
events without benefit of historical information. From the standpoint of someone
working in the emergency room for a brief period of time, 1t represents
the "per'ceiv;' prevalence of battering. 1f the sample population {s divided
into categories of risk on the basis of only the December event which prompted

contact with the emergency room, the following data emerges:

CATEGORY CASES " PREVALENCE®
POSITIVE " 2.8%
PROBABLE . " 5.2
SUGGESTIVE 4 9.8
NEGATIVE ~ #.395 2.2

4 100.0

* prevalence = cases/total caseload
The present active prevalence emerges when battering is considered to
be an ongoing problem as opposed to an {solated event. [t represents the
number of women who appear to be in relationships where they are physically
abused. If the same population sample is divided into categories of risk based
not only upon the December event, but also matched medical histories from

January 1970-December 1975, the following data emerges:




2
.

. ¢
. . .
CATEGORY  CASES  PREVALEMCE* - . 4
POSITIVE k ) > 1.2 ) :‘.{
PROBABLE 21 Y | S .
SUGSESTIVE [y KX R
NEGATIVE 317 ' 18.3 )
| Iy 1000 .
hd : *prevalence = cases/totel caseload
lf-one further recognizes that battering is not only an ongoiug oroblem h . ':. )

but also one uhi ch may carry repercussions and risks to women even aft.er ,they
have resolved or dissolvet an abusive relatfonship, then the historic pnvalence /
!

becomes important. [f the sample is ategor'ued on the basis of all trauma .
Mstory up to and including the December event. the following data emerges: '

CATEGORY VCASES PREVALENCE*" ,

POSITIVE 0 '8.5%

PROBABLE 2 Y

SUGGESTIVE 50 " 10.5

NEGATIVE 369 _76.6, ‘ N .
' a8 100.0 '

sprevalence = cases/total cas~load
One further refinement is to recognize tha‘t since ‘battering is. a phenomenon
ul‘t'n historic dimensicas, one can h.:;‘ease the accura’cy of p}evalence dat: ’
fnacluding a siiort glimpse into the futurc. In other words, for research
purpdses one cin ytilize data frcm 1976 to 'shed 1{ght on the question of
whether a woman was injured &n an abusive relationship in December of the

previous year. The documented prevalence of battering is reached by, categoriz-

ing patients on the basis of the entire trauma history accumulated through ’

March of 1675, . \w‘




CATEGORY " CASES PREVALENCE* ‘ v

POSITIVE 46 9.6%
. PROBABLE 23 4.8
SUGGESTIVE 5 10.6
NEGATIVE w150
. . &8 100.0 B .

In order to test the hypothesis that battering {s an historic phqumenOn

rather than an isolated evzat, consider for a moment, the implication .Of that

hypothesis, One would exp2ct to find that if battering has an historic

dimsnsion and it tends not to b2 resolved within the present sccial service RN
network, thad once a woman cores t‘o the emergency room apparently battered

she would be likely to return again battered. The converse, 6f cburse. is

that women seen in the emerceacy rcom apparently battered in December would

be likely to hav;e trayra histcrip indapendant of the December event which

corroborated the clinicians inlex of suspicfon. Constructiog of a simpde

!
2 x 2 table to test the rela‘ionship between the population judged to be at

L J
risk in December and the group judged to be at risk on the basis of other
medical records shows:
MEDICAL RECORD EVALUATION
oo AT RISK® . _ NOT AT RISK
EVALUATION T AT RISK 57 T2 '
OF OECEMBER o7
. EVENT AT NSK 38 351
°  #AT RISK = positivz, x significant at  <.001
prohable &
suggestive .
3 ‘, ‘ r M \( * -
. " N . ‘
-
. , .
wi.ea . ’ ~
' [ I'e 4-’ - .
' 0 -

. \
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It is posslble to quantify the his'oric dimension of batt ering within thi-
sanple bv considering the ratio of present active prevalence to historic pre- ’
" valence. If many women were able to resolv: a battering relationship in the
contex of present social and political antions, one wruld expect to find a
present active prevalence which was_significantly smaller than the overall his-
torfc prevalence. In fact, however, this is not true and one finds that for
positive cases

1f all patients who are judged to be at risk are considered, the same
trend is replicated. Adding the prevalences of positive, probable' and

. sugjestive cases gives the prevalence for those at risk
g:iseng active prevalence 2.7, 92
istoric prevalence 3.4 *
The converse of the above data would be to calculate a

r!solugigg index * (historicAgrevalence - present active)
. . historic prevalence

positive resolution index = (8.7-7.5)/8.6 = .12
at risk resolution index = (23.4-21.7)/23.4 = g8

:2 Y] 7’
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IMPACT UPGH THE IMERGENCY PCCM SURGICAL SERVICE

The data presented on orevalence of ba::er".;rg is one measure of its impact
on the emergency room. Ugmaver, the prevalence data is based upon patient
categories and, tnerefor2, Dresures that the impact or service utilization

of batterad women is the same as their non-battersd counterpart. In order

. to under<tand more realistic "ty the demands that battered women raise to

emergency ruom trauma services, one neads an understanding of the difference
between the rate or exient that battared and non-bittered women utilize
pmergency medical servicas. .

It has been shown that battering is a phenomanon with a time dimension,
Theref'ore. to consider its overall impact upon emergency services one must
recognize and us2 the tire dimension. !

In the collective lives of this sample of 481 women, 1419 injuries orompted

emergency room visits, Tnase injuries were coded and fell into the following

categories:
positive 75 5.3% : .
probable 157 11.0%
i suggesti.;veA 183 12.9%
nedative _loo4 _70.8%

1419 100.0%
When these same 1419 injuries are regrouped according to overall patient
categories, ft is clear that battered women account for far more injuries than

their reprasentation in tne sample pepulation would suggest:

PATIENT CATEGORY % OF S2nLE ¥ OF INJURIES % OF TOTAL INJURIES
N,
POSITIVE 9.6 9 22.5
PROBABLE .8 152 10.7
SUGGEST IVE 10.6 "9 - 13.6
. NEGATIVE 75.0 155, ' 53.2
100.0 * 1419 100.0
-~
20w
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In other words’, *he mean nu~ber of injuries per patient is higher for
-battered than non-battered wcren. ‘'inen one considers only injurfes which
have occurred in "medically” acult life (patient is 16 or older) the f‘o'now-
ing 1s found: ‘ . .
MEAN TRALMA INCIDENTS/PATIENT
- POSITIVES - = 6.35
‘ROBABLE = '6.26
SUGGESTIVES = 3.08
HEGATIVES =  1.83
In order to contro) for age and years of Viving fn proximity to this
emergency room in 1-nvostigct1ng the ‘reguency of injury of battered and non-

batterd women, one can calculate an gdult trauma index for that portion of the

sample which has at least two fnjuries reported in .the medica) records of this

Adult Traums Index = number of injuries
. span in years Detween

first and Yast adult injury
recor_ded in medical record

ADULT TRAUMA INOEX

hospital:

POSITIVES = 973
PROBABLES = 1927 '
SUGGESTIVES = .822 '
NEGATIVES = 346

The adult trauma index represents the numbey of 1njur1'es per year. [t
furthermore helps to clarify the status of women in ghe suggestive category.
On the basis of simply mean number of injuries, these women appear to be
sore imilar to non-battered woren. How;ver. when these injuriet are normalized

over time, as by the adult trauma index, they clearly are injured at a rate

which is more similar to battered women. They may uei\ be women who are at

»




» l. ms

m' beginning of 2 physicnoly abusive relationship with an accurulated history
to data of only a fw fnjuries but these are being accumulated at 3 high rate
in the course of only 2 few years,

it is clear then why it is that battered women account for an lbnorm.;Hy
high percantage of the total injuries within the sample. They are injured rore
frequently, and ‘hese more frequent injuries are the resﬁlt of battering,
mot accidents. The following table supports this conclusfon:

POSITIVE PATIENTS (9.6% of caseload) ACCOUNT FAR:
100% of the POSITIVE INCIDENTS.
488 of the PROBABLE INCIGENTS,
25% of the SUGGESTIVE INCIOENTS

. 12% of the NEGATIVE INCIDENTS

The disproportionate need for emergency room surgical services b§ bat(ered
women appears ‘to be due to repeated deliberate assault., The slfqht dispro-
portion of negative incidents mdy be a reflection of methodological error
or may in fact represent the real 1ncrease' risk of accidental injuries incurred
within a violent household. )

Byt the reader must understand the data in peﬁonal tarms as well,
Most women do not experfience many fnjuries which dsmand: emergency room fnter-
vention and for 60% of the non-battered women in theAsample. the event of
December 1975, was their first such injury. But, this wes trut for only 6%
of battered women. If we continue this 1ine of arguement, the contrast between
these women is even mo:'e marked:

8 OF PRIOR INJURIES % OF NON-BATTERED % OF BATTERED

NONE _ 60% ) 6%
ONE 24 n
™O 9 16
THREE | ‘ 15
e Tt
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In order to include 977 of *~e Sattersd population {n the above table,

1t woul” have to be expandas <7 include zienty prior injuries.

DESCRIPTION OF INJURIES 24D EVINT

As in every other arena of redicine, there is no substitute for a

'
thorodgh medicalshistory usfng both radical records and patient iInterviews

in order to fdentify battered women. There are factors however, which appear

to contribute to the develor~ent of an "irdex of suspicion.” .

CGinon sense would dictate that most people seek emergency room attention
for a particular, discrete injury at a discrete Yocation. Automobfle accidents

and flils are obvioug exceptions because rultiple injury locatioh; are to be

-enpected, Deliberate physical assault {s likewise an exception. In fact,

one ‘Can find & relationship between rultiple injuries and battering as the
'following graph displays: )

INJURY
CATEGORY MUMBER OF SITES OF INJURIES
43 2 )

BOF POSITIVE 4 16 31 49 100z
$OFPROBABLE 3 8 27 62 100
S OF SUGGESTIVE 2 3 17 78 1003
S OF NEGATIVE 1M 88 1003

)

=y

A further confirmation cf this trend is evident when one considers

that while patients may present with discrete’injuries, they may-well be

descrided n medical notes as sizply "multiple contusions, lacerations, etc.
For fnstance, a given encounter may read "3 cm. occipital laceration and

suitiple contusions.” In such 2 case, the patfent was considored to have

4
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one "discrete” injury and rultinle contusions. . An {ndependent ,considerauon
of those patients with such designation shows that '
£ OF INJURY CATEGORY DéSCRBED gy ".\'.QLTIPLE" INJURIES
POSITIVE 16% .
PROBABLE 19%
SUGGESTIVE 8%

NEGATIVE T4

The fnjury patterns of battered women appear to be significantly
different from that of non-tattered women. This is to be guspected §f
one considers a "body ma>" for risk of injuries. If the szce of injury
h work or household accidents, feet and hands are the most common
locntion for injury. Celiberate physical assault however, carries a different ’
“body map” of likely fnjury. As the following table of data 1nd1catos.
Mtund mn are more likely to present with injuries to the head, face.
chst. breasts and abdoren while non-battered women are more 1ikely to
present with njuries to the forearm, hand, lower legs and feet.

€ OF INCIDENTS WITH INJURY AT SITE

] POSITIVE PROBABLE SUGGESTIVE WEGATIVE TOTAL X% significant at
HEAD 18 15 7 9 9 < .001
EME 50 52 22 nooou < .001
CHEST, BREASTS | h
ASOOMEN 2 16 9 - 2 . < .001
FOREARN O 2w R o <.00

LEG OR FEET 4 7 22 2 17 < .00
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L ]
A further analysis of the data on this table will quantify in a

different manner the relative risk of injury at a particular site for

battered women.

\

\ . :
probability of injury at

RELATIVE RISK OF INJURY = site in positive events
! probamlgt? of injury at

site in negative events

SITE-  RELATIVE RISK OF INJURY
NEAD . 2.0
FACE 4.5
ML TIPLE 4.0 .
CHEST BREAST , .
~ OR ABDOMEN 13.0 , S
FOR ' :
mo 0‘ A
LOWER LEG OR .

~ FOOT 2

v _ The problem facing a clinician lq thg emergency room is not so clea'r
" as the “relative risk map" (above) might suggest.” In order to evaluate the
usefulness of such a risk map from the standpoint of a clinician, 1t is .

necessary to gnalyze the data from enother perspactive. For example, while
it s true that 502 of injuries-events positively attributed _to battering

entafl fucial injurfes, it does not foliow that 50% of a_ll facial injuries
are due to battering. '

Rt [
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4

“Tha following table displays the data from a clinicfan's view:

SITE POS PROB SUGG NEG TOTAL X° sfgnificant at
WeAD BT 155 143 63X 1008 < .00
[}
FACE 135 NS 108 465 1003 < .001 )
CHEST
BREAST OR : :
~ ABOOMEN a5 3% 155 203 1005 < .000
FOREARM OR
HARD 2 52 8% &% 1007 < .001
LOVER LEG OR ‘
FOOT 15 42 8% &% 1005 < .00
MATIPLE . 123 23 105 455 100% < .001

® & ® o o FM o & e e w e o o o= . o w

(ALL EVENTS 52 1% 133 1% . (00%)

Two points must be understodd about such injury mapping tables. -
First, there do':’appear to be fnjury patterns which are disproporgionately
relatad to &ttcrinq. either positively or negatively, and this should
servq to hefghten the clinician's index of suspician in the case of
{njuries which are multiple, facial, head, chest, breast or abdominal
fnjurfes. Secondly, the clinfcian ought not to be lulled fnto an
abandonmeet of his/ker {ndex of suspician solely on the basis of injury
l.ochatioa.' The fact that a, patient presents with injuries to the feet,
..Mnds or head does not rule out battering as a possible etiology. In
other words, this data {s presented in order to encourage the heightening
of the c!inichni fndex of suspictan, but fs not to be understood as a

substitute for a careful history and syspathetic patient interview.

A fina) note on injury patterns and description concerns the question
of genera] severity. -of injury. One might postulate that battering leads
to more severe "1nJur1es’ than other accidentdl cquses. However, the

clinician who uses such a standard or depends u;on sinpf‘e severity of

4
o\l )
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injury to raise his/her Sndex of suspician is making a serfous error.
!f we consider hospital adimission as one measure of severity of injury,
we find that the incidence of hospitalizetion for injuries caused by
battaring does not differ from the ircidence of hospitalization for

_ injurtes of other ctiologios. For afl the positive battering incidents
in this caseload, suryical admission rate was 4%. For All the “%gative
incidents in the caseload the surgical admission rate was also 43,

This s not to d‘ny or disputefonson's f nding that battertng tends
to escalate in its severity over tire. Early in an abusive relationship,
b;tt.nd women may come to the emergency room for primary intervention in

the abusive nhtionship rather than medical attention for an injury per se.
In 113 of cases: an a woman complained of ashult by spouse or boyfriend,

o evidence of specific injury was noted in the medical record, whereas

only 2% of the mati'n population evidenced no specific injury (as, for
example, women “to be checked” following a motor vehicle accident). Fonseka's
smntioﬁ of an escalating severity of attacks ;Muld serve to caution‘ﬂn
naive Wsi;hn'against fgnoring the real risks battered n face, and
mﬁum fnstead the severity of injury which is ikely to occur if

intervention is not avaflabdle.

CONTEXTUAL DESCRIPTION OF POSITIVE EVENTS
The development of onels index of suspicfan is not, of course, Hniud

<

.to a consideration of injuries. One might Suspect that battcring is a function
> of age - and within certain limitations this is obvious'ly true and a truism fe)
children abusad at age 6 are not considered battersd women. However, considering
the medically adu'l't population, there doe; not appear to be any corrshtion .
between a patient's age and the likelinood of being battered:
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Mean age of adults with injuries 33.7 years .
at positive incidents  28.01

at probable incidents  28.27

at E:ggo_stivo {ncidents . 32.29

at pegative incidents ° 35.46

- :Xz 1s not significant

One might al"u postulate Lhai the presence of children, and the nucber
of children, in & hore might have 3 positive or negative effect upon the
11kel {hood of u'iuring (that s children contridute to the stability or
turmofl of a relationship). However, analysis of this sample reveals
that the aus r of children in the family does not differ significantly
betwaen Ntur‘d’and non-battered women:

Mean nurber of children
Total sample 2.626 )
/ Prgitives 2.697 !
’ Probadles 2.533
P Suggestives  2.552
Megatives 2.64

. Pregnancy however, does appear to be related to battering. Proﬁuncy

at ;1- of traums wis estadlished efther positively or negatively by \
uiam from the medical records. Those cases where no definitive evidence
" was avaflable to either estadlish or discount gravidity at the time of
tmu'lnn cons fderud as dlanks, dbut for purposes of data amdlysis, they

2
were considered as not pregnant.

NINJMM ZAGE OF INCIDENTS WHERE PATIENT WAS GRAVID
pOSITIVE 7% OF TOTAL ALTHOUGH (DATA AVATLABLE IN OMLY 552)
PROBABLE gt* +  *  (DATA AVATLABLE IN OWLY 40%)
SUGGESTIVE 28 ° *  °  (DATA AVAILABLE IN ONLY 30%)
NEGATIVE 20"+ *  (DATA AVAILASLE IN ONLY 748)
These figures give & minimum estimate of the relationship between

battering and gravidity. A maxinus estimate can be reached by extrapolating

- ~
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3 the above figures to 1COY of the incidents in each category, and would show
" the following: .

‘ ESTIVATE OF MAXIMUM
SAGE OF INCIOENTS WHERE PATIENT WAS GRAVID

POSITIVE 7/88 = 12.7%
' PROBASLE 8/40  20.0%
o SUGGESTIVE 2/30 = 6.6%
, NEGATIVE 2/ e 2.7% .
MARITAL STATUS AT TIME CF INJURY : ' &

Sattering s not confined to the legal relationship of husband and wife.
~ While this constitutes. the most comwon reTatfonship of battering, other

M '\ relationships both familial and extra-famil{al may bcdlnvolvod. Thc
/ \\follwing table displays the range of relationships found in the present

i@lo of positive cases.
" RELATIONSHIPS 1 POSITIVE CASKQQgP

(%

) ISSAND 543
| SOYFRIEND TN '
AR sz\
Son ) (I .
LA BAOTHER 1 ’,/
R X7 S ®
UNGLE _ P

Extrication from the legal! constraints of matricony however, does not
_ necessarily guaranty an end to an abusive relationship. In fact, women
who are separated or divorced as well as married are over-represented in’

2 the positive caseload: . .
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MARITAL STATUS AT TIME OF INJURY AS & OF CATEGORY
POSITIVE PRCIASLE SUGGESTIVE NEGATIVE

MARRIED s 162 EE 305

_ SEPARATED ns 182 131 Bt
DIVORCED 12 153 151 o
ENGAGED 1% 1
SINGLE . as 322 3% a3
WIOOWED 1 3 2 8t
NO DATA N R 4 5%

10 1092 .l fwg}sm 11::?} ts
. [ ve {nciden
Calculation of the ratio of ¥ o7 negetive Tncidents

estimute of the risk entailed vis a vis battering which is conferred by a

gives a rough

» particular marital status.

RELATIVE RISK INCURRED BY MARITAL STATUS -

MARRIED . LS8!

SEPAMTED. 1.37 .
DIVORCED 2.00 , ) C

ENGAGED can not be computed

SINGLE .49

WIDOWED A3

It s interesting to note that divorce increases the relative risk
~ : R
of battering and this should serve to underscore the difficulties that
woren face in safely extricating themselves from abusive relationships.
A macabre note woul¢ call az:isntion to the fact that, once married, the

&€ sk of battering falls significently only for the widowed.




DISPOSITION ANO TREATMENT )
At Eho present time there is no therapeutic alternattve for battered - o—
women seeking help at this emergency room yet 2s 3 compos tte group, they
appear to receive tre;tment and disposition which are different than women
injured in other contexts. _ .
Battered women are more likely to leave the ¢rergancy room with a -
prescription for pain medication and/or min;r tranquilizers than non-
" battered women. In fact, nearly one in four (24%) women who complain to
r§d1c11 personel "My huﬁband (or boyfriend) b¢at me” leave with such
prescriptions while less than one’in ten (9%, of clearly non-battered .
. women receive such medications. The distribution'of medication at time
of emergency room visit: )
PAIN AND/OR MINNR TRANQUILIZERS RX
% OF CASELOAD % 0F RX

POSITIVES (s5)  10.08
PROBABLES ' ‘) 6.5
SUBGESTIVES (13%) 15.8
NEGATIVES . (n%) 57.7% -
1005 100.0¢
X% sign at < 001

No doubt that injuries deliberately inflicted by an intimate are more painful
and upsetting; but pharmacologic sa2lve, appears to be a poor therapeutic
choice given the previously oresented evidence of the historic dimensidns

6f battering and a dangerous choice in light of evidence to be presented

on the risk of suicide attempts among battered women.
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bispusiiion of caieq also appears to be significantly different for
fcttered and non-battered wor::. What is the present therapeutic alterna-
tive utilized by the surgical staff? Two 1oints appear to be important. On
the oﬁe haﬁd. battered woran are 1535 1ikely to be fellwwed in ER or surgery
cltnic for attention to their injuries. This may reflect the phenoixro"
bnviously discussed (pff. 22) of women seeking emergency room aid for
intervention fn the abusive relationship as opposed to aid for injuries
that are the result of ebuse. On the other hand, battered women are rcre
1ikely than nonbattered woran to be referred or cormitted to various .
psychiatric faciities by surgical steff. One is left with the undeniable
Yata that, according to the surjical staff, a woman who complains "My
husband ,(or boyfriend) beats =e" has a psychiatric problem. It.is not just
a proplem arong the surgical staff however, as is revealed in the noées of
- a battered woman who was‘sen: to the ER psychiatrist and yas offered a short
term stay in the Connecticu: Mental Health Center. The woman refused with
the retort, "But HE fs crazy, not re.”
CASE DISPOSITION
POSITIVES NEGATIVES

HOME 604 75% :

ADMIT SURG 4i 4%

FJU CLINIC ! 1z 20% \
ER PSYCH 5% N 1 :
PSYCH CLINIC k¥4 -

CMHC 45 -

cvy 32 -

PSYCHIATRIC CONTEXT OF BATTZIRING
Clearly, psychiatric f2cilities are at present utilized as referral

point; for battered vicren. An isrediate hypothes{s which <ome might arsue,

~

is that psychlatfic disardar a-ong woren {5 a cause or context for battering

{.e. continued physfcal 2s.1ul® is the response of frustrated mcn to their

ERI!

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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emotionally disturbed wives. If this were the case one would 2xpect to -
find the incidence of psychiatric problems among battered wcmen prior to
the onset of battering was significantly g.reater than the incidence of
psychiatric problen_ts.among non-battered women,

For purposes of this analysis, the date of onset of battering is
takén to be the date at which a. woman first'pre'sented to the emergency
room with injuries sugg.es‘.ive of bat.tering.

COMPARISON OF PROBLEM INCIDENCE/100 WOMEN
NON-BATTZRED  PRIOR TO BAT’TERING"' X significant at

PSYCH ER 1 9 NS
e ' 3.6 4 NS
i S I 2 NS
SUICIDE ATTEMPT 3 6 NS T
ORUG ABUSE 1 2 NS
' T < .00! .

ALCOHOL "“L“ 1
L *POSITIVE CASES —“‘\\
The problem incidence/1C0 woren is slightly fncréased in the ‘
battered pepulation, but is not statistically significant, Evidence
on the incidence of such problems after the onset ol battering {s to be
prasented and will substantiate the probability that the «1lightly increased
prevalence of such probiems is most 1ikely a methodological error due to
the inaccuracy of dating the 9nset of batteriqg from emergency room
records. . \\‘

Alcohol abuse {is thz one exception in the above table and it appears
that in a subset of battered womer, alcohol abuse is significantly more

.

frequent prior to the cnset of abuse than it fs in a non-battered pcpulation,




. -

It seems therefor that prior psychiatric disorder is not a sufficient
. czplmﬁtion of the general cause or context of battering: though alcoholism
M0ng woren may constitute ) s,eciﬂc context which deszribes a small subset 4

of the battered population prior to the onset 6f battering.

PSVCMATR!C IMPACT OF BATTERING: ' ' ‘

The failure of adequaté redical-social intervention has been alluded
to in previous sections above; the consequences of such failure are wide-
spread. In fact, one could argue ti.lat the isolation imposed upon battered
womgn by medical personnel re'-enforces. contributés and in this sense \

ses a psychiatric dilemma upon battered women with explosive repercussions.

1f wa consider specific psychiatric disorders such as suicide attempt,
alcoholism and drug addiction on the one ‘hand and psychiatric facility
utilfzation u‘a marker of rore general dicorders on the other, we find

that the frequency of such problems is markedly increased among battered

wonen only Jubsequent to the development of a trauma history indidative of : '
te physical assault, HKote that withi;\ this.methodology this means .

- such p blems emerge subsequent to a woman's seeking aid in the emergency —

room for injuries resulting from battering.

COMPARISON OF PROBLEM INCIOENCE/100 WOMEN
2

NON-BATTERED  SUBSEQUENT TO BATTERING X° sig. at _ ;
SWICIDE ATTEMPT ’ 3, 26 < .00 -
UG ABUSE M ? < .00 ’
TALeoHOL ABUSE 1 16 < .00 |
PSYCH €R 1 £ < .00

oe 3.6 % <001 .
oy 1 . N <.om L /
14




- N 218
A graphic display of the comparative frequencies of such problems

serves to underscore the impact of battering,

H . 4
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|
FREQUENCY OF PSYCHO-SOCIAL PROBLEMS /100 WOMEN
' RELATIVE TO ONSET OF BATTERING

»
CJ  FREQUENGY IN NEGATIVE POPULATION
a FREQUENCY IN POSITIVE POPULATION
'PRIOR TQ BATTERING
E FREQUENCY IN POSITIVE POPULATION
AFTER BATTERING
FIEQJENCYOF' PSYCHIATRIC FACILITY USE /100 WOMEN
MELATIVE TO ONSET OF BAITERING
- “4
' .
] £
] 8
N d E .
s . A ;
“ - § . .
Sl-A
i
) 14 ]
| R %
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In short, we have shown that bat‘t§nd women are not only subjoct-od to
injurfes far more frequantiy than oon-battered women, but also that the
present social service netsork interventions are inadequate to prevent the
development of significant psychiatric sequelae.

In this sample: -

A 28% of battered woren tried to commit suicide

158 of battered v:_r,ui abused alcohol

9% of battered woren abused drugs

378 of battered wozen used the psych ER

28% of batlers¢ wobien used the 'cmc

183 of battered woren were sent to CVH )
and 43 shown above, the vast cajority of such problems began after first
seeking aid for injuries suggestive of battoring\. In other words, had medica)
personne) recognized the si;nificancg of battering and utilized an index
of wspichﬁ in the managetent df such cases, the serious sequelae noted
sbove afght well Mn.bn‘n prevented. ' -~

DESCRIPTION MELE AD SUGGESTIVE POPULATIONS:

1f, as hypothesized, injury patmfns can be used to categorize
deliberatq physical assault then women who wu:o categorized as suggestive
or probably battered woren should also manifest similar patterns of risk
for the various psychiatric problems outlined above. '

* Mo might further hypothesize that those women who directly toNd-
medica) personnel that injurin were {nflicted by a spouse or boyfriend
afght well be those won;on for whom co:tinved assault presented the sravest
dilemma, either because of the magnitude or frequency of assauit or the .

woman's own isolatioa.

AN
N
LS5
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.
~

. Are the sg}ggestivc and probable caseloads actually battered women?

As hag been shouﬁ in pfevious sections on frequency of 1nJury'. and injury

utums the suggestive and probable caseloads fall, as aggregate dnta in

an Intnrndilte position between ciurly non-battered and battered clselolds ' =
A graphic display of psychiatric problems and psychintric facility utiliution

reveals the save 1ntenr.edi|ry trend: ¢

’ | .,

37.080 O« 78 813
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FREQUENCY OF ALCOHOL: ABUSE, DRUG ABUSE AND SUICIDE
ATTEMPTS/100 WOMEN
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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Further research is ne:ess;ry to clarify the precise nature of the
relattonship between battering and the development of significant psyckiatric »
problems in thesg internediary caseloads, but it appears that trey toc -
at risk for severe sequelae and at present ouiht to be considered battered:
When one-considers the gererally fewe~ nurber of traumatic tncid®nts 1n
these caseloads it suggests that they are battered, but are in the early
part of an abusive relationship. If this is true, one would exdect that they ‘
also manifest fewer problens to date. Proof would of course, depend upon re-
analysis of these at risk populations at so;e‘fugu:; date. A second possibility
is that the internediary semples are a conposite of both batlered and oon-
battered women and the relative nurberical proportian bf battered women fn
the probable and suggestive caseloads explains the intermediate status of "

the aggregated data.

-

MEDICAL IMPLICATIONS OF BATTERING: P

As has been ﬁemonstrated atove, hattered wum?& utilize both the .
surgical Onnrgtﬂ!'lloon and var¥9us psychiatric faciljgies at a higher
rate than non-battered women. The frequency of 1nJury: syicide attempts,
drug or alcohol addfctions and referral patterns of (hﬁ surgfcal and
psychiatric staff appear to contrib&te to this utiliz,dion pattern.

Battering is associated with a wide range of medical problems as well.

The injury pattern rap for battered women revesled.a high fncidence
of chest and abdominal injuries wh11; analysis of pregnancy data showed
that women were more likely to be 1nJufed while pregnant. It s n;i
surprising to find therefor, that the rate of miscarriage is much hiaher
for Sattered women. MNearly one in four battered women has suffered at
least one miscarrfage, while only one in fifteen of non-battered women

in this caseload had iscarried. Again, the suggestive and probatle

. cases fall in an interrediary position.

NS
208
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Whatever the dynamic that eppears to contribute to an escalation

of battering during pregnancy, it has been recoqnized by battered woren

for a long time, Prior to the 2dvent of legalized abortion, battered

women ittempted abortion rore frequently than non-Sa%tered woren and with
legalized abortion, battered woren continue to choose abortion rmore
frequently.
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FREQUELCY OF MISCARRIAGE AND ABORTI04/100 WCMEN
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This appears to be 2 relatively consistent trend, regardlass

of race or rough sacio-zcanomic status:




“WHITES
MINORITY

CARAIAGI/100 PATIENTS
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POSITIVE POPLLATICN
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[ NEGATIVE POPULATION ' .
E3  POSITIVE POPULATION )J
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As suggested above, this may be due to the association between pregnancy
and further physical assault. It appears as well to be due to concern for
‘the child’'s welfare. One in len baitersd women have evidenced concern to

medica) personne! about abuse of their children:

CONCERN ABOUT CHILD ABUSE

A final note on the apparent relationship between intimate relations and

- batterfng {s the finding that baitered women in this caseload were raped

eight times as freguently as their non-batiered counterparts. The absolqte
numbo; of rape cases 1n'this sample is too small for statistical analysis,
but the invectigation of this finding s now underway. [t suggests, of
course, that women are rot only beaten by their husbands and boyfriendi.

but rlptd as well. Note that as woren had to struggle for legalized
lUprthn. they are now having to struggle for :ecognition that rape is
possible within a marriage and that prior association with a man does not
grant him claim over sexuzlity within that relationship.

Thus far the problems of battered women hgve been‘shOwn to touch upon
the sﬁrgcon.‘obstetrfcian. psychiatrist and peQiatrictan. But in order to
complete the picture of tha impact of battering @pon medical services the
fnternist must be cansiderad, as background te this discussion the growing
undérstanding of the relationship between stress and disease 1s {important,
as 18 the recocnition tha% the physician-patient interaction may well be
the sole confidential €an%act that battered women find possible. These
two factors may help to exdlain the\fact that battered women.seek medical
help rore flequently than non-batiersd women, and rely upon the emergency

room to a great extent. .

NG
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MEAN NUM3ER OF MEDICAL ER VISITS

POSITIVES 12.6
PROBABLES 9.5
SUGGESTIVES 6.2
NEGATIVES 2.8

Again, 1if this is normalized over time we can compute a "non trauma

ER {ndex” ¢ number of visits/span in years.

NON TRAUMA ER INDEX

POSITIVES 1.6
PROBABLES 1.8
SUGGESTIVES 1.0 .
NEGATIVES 7

Women present with a variety of complaints and problems, but in spifo
of the -fact that a brief revitQ of the medical record would enible the
physictan to understand a complex home situation, this appears not to be‘the
case and not an arena in which fnternists care to intervene. What does
appear to be the case however, is a consistent labeling process wherein
hoadaches._bouel disorders, painful intercourse, and muscle aches with
normal x-rays, Gl series, scans and sed rates are the basis of a diugnosis'
of "hysterfa®, "hypochondriasis”, “"neurosis” or simply "well known patient
with multiple vaqLe medical complaints.” A1l such diagnoses of course lead
the internist to prescribe mingr tranquilizers and sleeping medications
rather than any serfous consideration of battering as the r;|l problem,
Such labeling appears in aggregate data to represent a consistent trend
among internists and we find, as in psychiatric disorders, that this
appears to be a problem vhich arises subsequent to battering and is not ]

therefor an indicatinn of underlying personality characteristics’
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A summary of‘ the relatfonship between battering and the onset of a host
of other problems is bdest conveyed in the following graph which considers
the relative percentage of problens within the positive caseload whichi
occur prior to and subsequent o batfrring. As h;s been shown above, the
incidence of such problems pHor,to battering fs not significantly (jﬂ’trent
than the incidence arong a non-battered population ;xcept for alcohol addiction,
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AN INVESTIGATION OF CULTURAL AND ECONOMIC VARIABLES:

lf battering ﬁqs‘its roots in the overall status of women within
the society, one would expect that it would appear within 211 social
classes, but with & greater frequency arong those women wﬁo are oppressed
not only on the basis of thgir biological status, but racial and economic

-

status es well,

~

The data supports bothusféécti of thiskﬁypothesis as we find that
. L ]
bettering does occurvwithin 211 classes and races:

. . % OF POSITIVES
METHOD OF PAYMEN

Insurance 33.3
Welfare '42.2
Self 17.7
Other or none 6.6
‘. * R : ‘Iw-b
: RACIAL
- White . 43.5 -
. : Minority 56.5
' 0.5

And {t does apbcar from the vantage point of the emergency room that poor
- -and minority women are at significantly greater risk for bat:ering than their

white ;nd insured counterparts:

RACE PAYMENT

WHITE  MINGRITY INSURED, . WELFARE
% posiTIfE 6.2% 17.5% 9.6 19.8
PROBABLE 2.2% 10.8% .6 10.4
SUGGESTIVE .68 . 11.6% 1.6 1.9
' NEGATIVE 84.0% 54.1% : 82.2 - 47.9 -
1000, 1600 99.0 100.¢

However, 1t is Tikaly that ‘ae doc.uinn Lo 9SC mariin s room e sige

1s in part determined by cultur:!, economic and geagriphic <cnsivterytinng




. which may account, in par%, for the apparent high rate of battering among g
{mpoverished and minority woren. Aralysis of geogv;aphic data underscores A
the complexity of thoretical generalization from the simple data giver; ’
above for it appears that proximity to the emergency room contributes
to theé above data: - -

PLACE OF PESIDENCE

NEW HAEX OTHER

" POSITIVES n.9 2.1 ‘
PROBABLES 95.0 3 )
$UGGESTIVES 6 T

NEGATIVES 43 * 87

Further evidence for such a distinction in percept‘ion of the usefulness
of an emergency roon can be seea {f one considered the entire spectrum of
battering and assocfated oroblems. Race and e-conomic status appears. to
determine, in part, the poiﬁt at which women seek emergency room intervention
and aid. Minority and welfare patients appear to seek aid ear}y fn the develop- .
“ment of battering, pricr %o tP'\e onset of significant psychiatric or medical
jilpess while the white and insured populations manffest a significantly
greater incidence of multi-institutional use and psychiatric problems before
seeking atd in the erergency rocn for injurfes which result from battering.
While on a aggrejated basis, the pattem apgears clear that women who
are battered ;re at significant risk for the development of a r;n‘ge of problem; -
including “alcoholism, 4rug addiction, suicide attempts and psychiatric hos-
pitalization the poirt of'apparent relaHonsMp'with the emergency room staff
differs according to class 2n? cultura; determinants. In cther words, white

and insured patients ar2 likely to pr&nt to the emergency room with 2
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‘history of severe problems ia which battering is but a part of a complex
s1tuation while poor and minority women are more likely to present "_"‘J;
in the syndrome with few _ problems other than batterin§. Note, however,
that the end result of batteri nqowithin the minority and poor population’
‘ {s more severe and this should underscore the importance of adequate pro-
tection and intervention at first presentation.
The alternative hypothesis, of course. is that battertng-itself
npresents an entirely different syndrof‘e within social c‘asses It may - v

_well urk the point of isolation from soch norms within a poor and

o

mnqri ty population and, therefore, herald the onset of other probléms
which accompany Such 1solaticn.l While in wealthier comunities battering
* emere: a result of prior fsolation and socially deviant corutexts
A inal concCptual frarework s to consider the emergency room the point
of last resort,

In suth a case, poor or minority women may simply have f_ewer places
to turn for a:d and, therefore, come to this emergency room while white
and insured comen first explore the options of mental health facilities,
counseling and self- dcs:*uctive behavior. The emergency room clearly
_urries a diﬂront “meaning” for different populations and one of the
challenges to any development of a crisis fntervention team will be its
capacity to overcome the distance between the emergency room and women of

the more affluent classes.

PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC




COMPARISON OF THE FREQUENCY/100 PATIENTS OF PROBLEMS RELATIVE TO THE ONSET OF

BATTERING WITHIN RACIAL AND ECONOMIC SUBPOPULATIONS
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STATEMENT OF DR. ANNE FLITORAFT, POSTDOCTORAL FELLOW,
('Jllm FOR HEALTH SERVICE RESEARCH, YALE UNIVERSITY

. . - .
Dr. Frrrcaarr. The work I would like to present was conducted at
les,l:-Now Haven Hoepital. I did this research for my M.D. thesis in
T looked closely at 480 women who were treated for injuries in 1
mont} in 1976. By “looki closely” at this group of women, what I
mean to say is I looked at their entire medical records, compiled over
s number of years, consisting of reports of each doctor or hospital
. visit.. A medical record could be 114 or two inches, or even .several
volumes all told.
. Among this population of 480 women there were a total of 1,400
injuries in the entire course of their collective lives.
_ +"Oftentimes it is said that women do not tell physicians or lawyers-
> or police that they are being battered. My research indicates that
women tell again and again and in & vdriet of ways, and it is the.
very tools of medical disgnosis iteelf that hide battering from the

médical erview.

Second, I would like to point out that in the shelter situation there

are many women who may be psycholo%icsll-y imapired with histories
" of drug addiction, suicide attempts, a coholism or psychiatric hos-

* pitalization. These problems appear to be sequellae not only of bat-
tery, but also of intervention. In other words, current medical inter-
. ventions appear to escalate the syndrome of battering rather than
ameliorate it. Therefore, if one looks closely, for instance, at medicrl
-treatment models, our p ing of clients is just that—it is process-
mi.l Tt is not benign nor helpful. In fact, it seems to be very harmful.
inally; even speaking of & “batterinﬁ‘syndmme” creates a labeling
situstion, Viewed from the verbage of the medical label, it seems that
women are battered because they are “alcoholics”, women are battered -
because they are “drug adicts”, or women are battered because they
have psychiatric problems—no wonder their husbands, batter them.
However, if we look closely, many, perhaps most, of the problems are
lctudlgcprednud by the hattering. I would like to fill in the scenario.
" Mr. Scrxpee. I didn't get that. The aleoholism or drug addiction
are predated by the battery? , “_

Dr. Furorarr. Yes. '

Mr. Scuzuzn. Are you suggesting that the causal effect of beings
battered is seeking refuge in the world of alcohol or drug abuse?
*"Dr. Frrroaarr. There is something more complex than s linear rela<
tionship between battering, alcohol. or drug addiction. Women seekinx
help from the medical sector experience increasing isolation :
woman who was initially injured and seeking medical heélp finds
" herself injured, isolated, and because of her isolation more vulnerable
than before. .

Mr. Scizuzs. Why is she isolated ! .

Dr. Furrcrarr. I think if I cgn fill in with a few statistics, you
will be able to understand the sceriario a little better.

Dr. Steinmetz was sguking about violence against the elderly.
Well, emergency medical personnel do not recornze battered women
either as a wide spread problem. At the time I began this research,
in fact, less than 3 percent of the population of injured women in
the month were recognized as battered women. ,
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When the records were reviewed, it was found that 10 percent of

_ the women who were scen in that month had a documented history

of battery, and an additional 15 percent had a history df repeated
injuries, which suggested physical abuse in the same way that re-
gsted child injury leads t? the “diagnosis” of child abuse. So, in
ct, 25 percent of sll of the women treated for injuries in this
articular emergency room in 1 month appeared to be at risk for

ttering. , ! . .

Mr. Scieuzs. Appeared to be what { ' :

Dr. FLrrcrart. At risk for battering. Ten percent had a documented
higfory of it, and another 15 percent. 1ad come in for injuries ranging
from stab wounds, gunshot wounds, and stories such as, “1 fe}]l down
the stairs, and that is why I havetwo black eyes and a concussion in
the back of my skull,” which is an injury difficuit to obtain in that
kind of accident, - _ o .

One turns to the 1400 injuries which had been treated in this
emergency room over the past some 20 years, and finds that 22 percent
of all of the injuries had occurred in the population of women that
‘we knew were being battered, and an additionsl 23 percent of all of
these injuries had been inflictedd upon women that ap;x-nred to be
at risk for battery. In s, a total of 45 percent of all of the injuries
occurring in this population of women appear to be attributable to
‘spouse abuse. :

Now, in order to translate this into more personal terms, it is
important to note that most people seldom need medical intervention
for injuries. For instance, 97 percent of the non-battere women had
been to the emergency room fewer than five times. But 76 percent of
the battered women had been-there more than five times; many of
the battered women had been to the emergency reony-between 12 and °
20 times. So the frequency of injury is mar{edly increased among
battered wornen. -

Now. the questior you asked, Mr. Scheuer, about sequella and so
forth, I wm:‘d like to point out that if one compares——

Mr. Scurcen. 1 (hinEoyou ought to use some phrases that would
be more intelligible to the average laymen than “sequella.”

Dr. Fritcrarr. Well, let me take the label off of it entirely and
just describe to you the population of non-battered women and a
polmlat ion of battered women. :

would like to say at the outset that if one looks at the rates of
drug abuse, suicide attempts, medical labels such as hysteria and
neurosis, hypochondriasis, or commitments to State mental hospitals,
one finds that prior to the onset of battering. populations of non-
battered women and battered women are statistically indistinguish-
able. Only in the variables of nlcohol abuse is there a subset of
battered wonien who appear to have a prior history of alcoholism.

However, subsequent to the development of battery—that is, after

women have come to the emergency roem secking sid for injuries
that resulted from battery, one finds that the rate of drug abuse
‘increases seven fold among battered women. The rate of suicide
attempt increases, again, seven fold, so that 28 percent of the popu-
lation of woinen have attempted suicide after they have been first
noted by medical authorities to be at risk for battery. And 22 percent
received labels such as hypochondriasis and hysteria.
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. ‘Mr. Scrzues. Now, maybe you could tell us what you think our
role ought to be in this. {Vhat should the Federal Government do
. interms of researcht . :
Dr. Furrcrarr. In suymmary, T would like to say that the means
by which medicine is currently interacting in treating battered women
are not only impractical but dangerous. The prescription of tran-
quilizers and pain medications must inevitably have an effect on the
suicide attempt rates. ,

Mr. Scuzuzr. Why is that! . .
Dr. Furrerarr. Because one of the most frequent modes of attempt
is an overdose on l‘:gllly prescribed drugs. . _

Mr. Sciizuzs. We-are. s drug-oriented society. We believe there is
s r;l‘l,'lug for everything. We believe there is a chemical for every
problem. ,

Dr. Furrcrarr. That is obvious wheff you come to the emergency
room. .You say, “My husband beats me,” and you get a prescription
or valium. ) .

Mr. Scrizuzs. The fact that we are a drug-oriented society and we
are inundated on the AV with a.druﬁ for every problerii and a pill
for every problem, does that mean that our society at large has a
l.l(iigher shicide rate than other comparable societies where they aren’t -

vocating a drug for every challenge or anxiety !

Dr. Frircrarr. It'is ver{ difficult to find an industrially developed
country which has medical systems substantially the same as ours in
which the nse of moderate tranquilizers is not a common everyday
occurrence and adaption to industrial life and its stresses.

Mr. Scuzuxr. Now, about a decade ago Norway put all dru
prescriptions into a computer and they worked out a system o
monthly evaluation o. what was going on. The computer could tell
them once a month if a single person is going around to s lot of
doctors and getting drug_prescriptions, so there would be an early
warning signal of an individual patient sbusing this system, and -
the compnter would pop up an early warning signal if there was &~
doctor who seemed to be prescribing more psychotropic drugs than
his patient population would indicate was appropriate, and they.
would go to him and ask him ~hy. He would say, “I am specializing
in_treating hyperkinetic children.” That is a good explanation. “An
that is why I had all of thoee drug prescriptions.” They find out from
just pytting drug prescriptions on a computer. .

“When the medical profession knew that somebody would be watch-
ing all drug prescriptions, the total array of drug prescriptions
dropped over a third. Now, do you hnpgen to know whether this is

accompanied:by a drop in the suicide rate

A}

o » NO..

Mr. Sczuzs. That would be interesting to find out.

Dr. Frrrcrarr. It would be interesting. It is also interesting that
when doctors go out on strike the death rate falls. The practice of
modern medicine, if one looks at it clinically, does not necessarily
come out well. :

Mr. Scnzues, I serve on the Health Committee. Did you know it
was only in about 1905 or 1910, it was only at that late time in our
history, when, if there was a meeting between a doctor and a patient
the chances were as mnch as 50-50 that the meeting YOuld result in

f‘ (4
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something good-go the patient? That up until that.time the pre-
- ponderant probability was thai the patient would have been better
off without having any contact with the doctor at allt .
Dr. Furrcrarr. I would like to discuss medical history and get into
herbal medicine and homeopathic medicine, but that 1s not today’s
topic. '

. r. Scnzver. Let's face it. I would say that 80 percent of our
health outputs are not bronght by doctors or nurses or tertiary hos-
pital beds, but by whot Tell me, somebody out there. Ourselves. We
are in control of our own health outputs. We are in control of 90 per:
cent of our health outputs in terms of our diet, our exercise, our inges-
tjon of drugs, se ¢f tobacco,our involvement in violent situatinns,
constant invoWin violence. So the whole sickness eure system
only has a minisculc cflect on our health. Tle other 97 percent are
determined by ‘ourselves and the fact is that.what we need in this
country is & vast reorientation o® thé whole way wo provide gickness
services., : ' :

Wae should stop providing sickness care. We should stop providing
tertiary hospital bed care-as the ‘)re onderant service that our healt
care system offers, arid we should offer instead health cure instead of
sickness care, preventive care, mostly delivered by paraprofessionals.

This whole question of violence within the family, to my mind, is a

reventative health matter, and there should be counsel by neigh-

rhood paraprofessionals, somebody in the neighborhowd ; somebody
given 6 months to a year of on-the-job training in this kind of
counseling would perform more good than all of the emergency
wards and tertiary hospital beds in the country.

Dr. FLrrcrary. Mr. Scheuer, one could say that nutritional counsel-
ing could lead us all to eat healthier foods, but if we listened to
what people are saying, almost every meal produced in the country
is carcinogenic, and such counseling therefore would lead to starva-
tion. Only in the food and manufacturinf process can we affect the
nutritional status. 'That is the w:  we deal with family violence. / -

I think it is important that.age don’t put labels such as “heslth

roblem.” “mental health pfoblem,” a “criminal problem” on this,

ause the history of such labels inevitably is a fragmentation of

services and such fragmentation contributes to the problem, not its
solution.

In other words, if we are going to think ahont policies which
could affect the level of domestic violence in the cuuniry, then we
have to look at policies concerning the economic rights of women, at
policies concerning the community mental health center movement
and their change from basically a social service orientation to a
psycliiatric orientation, which means there are no social services
within many areas because the community mental health centers
were established under a_comhined movement of menial health and
social services, but have incivasingly become mental health oriented.

Finally, employment and education are cricial areas. But 1 think
other areas which may not be as directly related—for instance, the
discussion abont whether or not abortion for women should be
federally funded—obviously do relate to the issue of family violence.
As has been testified. women are more likely to bé battered when
they are pregnant. There is an indication that backroom abortions.
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septic aborfions, deaths from illegal abortions, occurred primarily
to battered women. Discontinuance of funds for abortions will mean
that many women will have to choose between illegal abortions or
battering during the course of their pregnancy.

Mr. Scnrver. Dr. Fliteraft, could you address yourself, and then
when Ms. Fields fipishes, T would like the whole_panel to address
themselves, to any advice you can give this subcommittee as to our
specific mission Now, let’s get down to the bottom line. What do
you think our subcommittee ought to do? Qur subcommittee has
jurisdiction over Federal R. & D. We have jurisdiction over most .
R. & D. in HEW. What kinds of research do you think we ought to
encourage? What kinds of additional services should we eqcourafe?

Dr. FLircrarr. From the research end of things, I sugﬁest that
there are three important lemcnts. Structural conflict really needs
to be looked at more closel; at the macroeconomic levels. We should
look at the impact of major social policy upon domestic violence to

: try to understand whether or not a change in these areas might help.
‘ . Mr. Scugurr. I think we can take it as & given that there 18
' prebably more domestic intra-family violence among poor families

thdn among middle class families. . :

And probably the anxieties of rnemployment and tensions caused
by unemployment and lack.of adequate family income do produce
enough frustrations and enough anger that takes the form of intra-
family violence, because the family is where the individual who is
unemployed can lash out and strike somebody. So T think we can
take that as a given, can we not? Do yon see any real point in spend
ing a lot of time and effort coming up with documentation for the
principle that wnemployment gnd poverty produce frustrations,
anxieties and anger that takes the form of intra-family violence?

Dr. Fuireiarr, 1 think unemployment is one macrovariable, but
I think the issue of women’s roles in the home and the stresses placed
upon the home Ly women entering the work force are other areas.

Today, women’s roles are in flux. How this is going to change
traditional family theory snd what this means is not at all clear.

There aré some who woukl say that equal opportunity for women,
outside the home in fact will increase the level of domestic® violence,
and there are others—

Mr. Scriieuer. How is that case made?

Dr. Friterarr. That ease is made by saying that'women are beaten
not because of the whimsy of individual menc but in fact women are
beaten in part as'a result of power struggles within the nuclear
family. Within the family. and as women seek to gain and demand
independent arenas or mutual power within the family, that there |
they become subjected to violence. " . " .

"Mr.-Sengver. Would you also say that in other societies, where
Wormen ®re structured in a dependent role and where there is very
little.or no power sharing, there is less intrafaviily violence because
there i8 lesa.challenge to male supremacy? ;

. Dr. Furrerarr, T doit’t believe that research has been ‘done.
- Mr. ScuEvEr. Does the process of change in woman's status itself
produce this intrafamily violence? : o ]

Dr. Furcradr. T am not sure. T think when we begin talking
about the evalution of programs that certsinly is a question because

f 7T
[T ] ’ .
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what is success if in fact the answer to your question is that women
who are passive do not get beaten? Then, some 'woqld say spccgssfnl

rograms are those which train women to accept their role within the

ome. T8 that a successful program? On the otheg hand, if it is true
that women. are subjected’to violence when tl.ne{ gain sirength within
the home, when they begin ‘to estalijish socia communications and
social strength with other women outside of the home, if then this
. leads to their getting battered, what should a shelter program look
like, for instance? It may in fact precisely be the woman who 18
strongest, most independent ahd most capa le in the outside world
who comes to the shelter, not the helpléss “victim.” I think it is an
open question. I am net willing to throw the whol¢ research fund
down the drain after that question, but 1 think therc are talented
peo‘)le around with sufficient analytical insights to suggest not
irrelevant answers to that. :
Mr. Scirver. Can you tell me what soeieties around the world have
the highes: rate of intrafamily violence? oo

Dr. FLitcrarr. No; my expertise is not international comparisons
of culture. ‘ : '

Mr. Scueves. Dr. Steinmetz S .

Dr. StriNMETZ. Germany seems to be higher. We are second. Only
Germany seems to have higher rates from the data I have looked at.
Mr. Scizver. And what is the explanation for that? - )

Dr. Steinyerz. 1 don’t know. T giess it goes to the culture, like
in our culture beating, spitting, hitting, keeping each other in order is
accepted. .

+ Mr. Scueuver. A hierarchy of disciplined oriented society

Dr. Steisserz.-Sort of, yes, and I think in Germany it perhaps
goes even further. When you travel through Germany you are amazed
at the system of authority there. You know it is almost like you are
seeing a 1942 movie. My son lost his camera on a trolley car. We
got off and and left it there. The conducter told us precisely when
that train would go by and the camera would bé thete, and that very
second the train came by. and there was the camern. There is this
kind of obedience of perfection. . : '

Dr. Frrrerarr. May I make one other point?

Mr. Scuever. Very briefly. We have another witness.

Dr. Fuirenarr. I think there is a problem in that recently we have
become oriented towards research focused only on the battered
woman. The problem has only recently been “discovered,” although
women have been flocking to institutions for a millennium it seems.
I suggest ¢n important research questior is: What is it about the
institutional structures an® practices of law enforcement, of inedicine.
and psychiatry. and so forth. what it is that enabled them to keep
the problem hidden from public view for so long? What are - the
modes of operation by which the problem is in fact hidden. and do
the present modes of medical therapy and so forth. exacerbate the

roblem? In other words. problematically. do we really need increased
intervention by the social agencies as they exist or is it possible that
the activities of those agencies are really harmful to the population
of peoplp we are trying to reach? | is a question that has t.een looked
. at all too little. Meanwhile. more and wore social agencies are
jumping onto the bandwagon to provide “services.”

.0
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Mr. Scrzuzr. On what local principle could the..intervention by
these social service agencies actually exacerbate family violence?
Dr. Frrrerarr, 1 think it could. I would ask you to sec a woman
who has been brutally beaten by her husband and taken ﬁ(p the
emergency room, where she tells every nurse, ever techniclan and
eve?' doctor in sight that her husband has beaten her and that she
is afraid to.go homie, and yet the sacial worker gets a cab and sends
her back home, whereupon her husband beats her, again. This time
it is for telling the physiciafis and the nurses and so forth, and she
- peturns to the emergency room that same night even more viciously
batteved, D :

‘One can sn{ medicine just did its.job. It put the bandaids on. It is
not our prob
that one could.say similarly to the middle-aged man with the heart
attack to just lie there, you are overweighy, you don't exercise, you
smoke, you drink, you eat unhealthy foods. How do you expect me

at it in those kinds of models, we can see how existing practices within
mnajor institutions do real harm.

Mr. Scieven. Thank you very much. We are now going to hear
from Ms. Marjory Fields, Brooklyn Legal Scrvices, JBrooklyn, N.Y.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Fields is as follows :) :

em to intervene. On the other hand, I would snfgest :
)

to do anything? Now, go home. Here's a taxicab. T think if we look:

X
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wife beating is a serious and ytdupfnd social end legal
problem. 1In the pllt‘ six years Brooklyn legal Servicee has
repressnted wore than },000 women seeking divorces because ::!
repeated serious violence by their husbands. From May 1976
through May 1977, 60% of our 600 women divorce clients had been_
beaten by their husbands on two or more occasions. Of the 360
beeten wives, at -least 308 ﬁnd been beaten when pregnent. The
Mew York City Crisis Centers loceted in-city hospitals handled
more than 10.09 ceses in the p;rlod from July th.ro::qh December

. ) .
1977, Of these cases ‘490 ware battered wives and 2 were battered

hulbandl.! Wife beating tl'mi an urban problem only. I@ exists
all aver the United States, in all socio-economic clesses.
Brooklyn Legal lor;r;col has received requests for information on
ways to aid battered wives from Texas Rural 1egal Assistance, en
Indian Reservation in Oregon and Montgomery COuntf, Maryland.
Battered wives support groups and shelters have been established )

N *Crisis Centers,” The New York Times, Jan. 8§, 1978, p.33,
col. 1,
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A
1n Pairfax couuty. Virqinin and Pairfield County, Connecticut,
as v.ll as in loghontor nnd lrooklyn. Nov York. San Prancisco
nd Ornnqc COunty.\cnlifornin. ' .

Hifo beating is a pattern of physical abuse of a woman by her
present or former husband orllnlo :onpnnion. It consists of
repeated blows inflicted ‘i;h 1ntont to do harm, Xt is more
serious than a verbal dispute or n single -hovo or llap Threats
and verbal abuse which were preceded by beatinq are part of the
control of a wife by her husband which is basic to wife beating.

The term "battered wife” J-od here includes any woman
.llllult.d or threatened by,f man with whom she has been intimate
or to whom she is or was married. A battered wife is uniquely
dspendent upon her'attncker. She is bound to him legally,
financially and emotionally. Typically, battered wives feel
powerless to change their vicitmized conditior.. They are filled
with -olf-blnm?. believing that their actions have caused the
heatings tﬁoy suffer. Battered wives are trapped Ly an
unro-pon.iv’ legal system which offoctivslylloaven them
remediless against the men who seek to control them. Their
plight is wérsethan that of rape victims because battered -sives

are compelled to continue living with their abusers.
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. The legal system fails to pYotect battered wives from
1110§d attacks by thoi.r husbands. It is assumed that the .
blttond wife is the guilty party, who has provoked, deserved
lnd wanted the beating. Having no recourse under the law, tho
battered wife is thon!on forced to f] ‘e and hide !or 4
safety. As a rnul.t lho is deprived of her uborty and prgpcrty
vithout due process of law. The offender is left at libcrty in
tho comfort of his home and friends, his ncts of violence not
only éxcused and forgi.vcn, but alsc condomd and reinforced. As
a class battered women are denied the protections afforded other
:v.ictiu of crime. They are discriminated against by police,
smnccuu;n and judges. ‘A| women victims of erime, battered
wives are not believed. The statements of their husbands or male
‘co.mnnionl howover are given presumptive crodibility. Finally,
battered wives are expected to keep their feelings and opinions’
to themselves and to accept their husbands' nl?usc. Thus,
battered wives are denied the civil rights and civi)’ llﬁrtion
guaranteed to all citizens by the constitution. .

There is no doubt mﬁq social scientists that family
vioionco is 'pro\'rnen.t. Wherever shelters for battered women
-are opened, thay bocon‘ filled to capacity almost immediately.
It is therefore not necessary to fund further research into the
extent ?f faﬁixy violence. Research must be directgd toward

developing meaningful responses and effective prevention.

N\
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In 1967 Aaymond I. P'lrnn theorized that domestic disputes are

the prelude to most spouse murders and serious assaults. He
- . balieved that Prompt and skilled intervention at. the minor
dhturbancc level might ‘decrease the serious vlolent crime
”oocurring among family mbon._ ~ The 1973 study of domestic
" violence conducted by the Kansas City, Missouri, Police
o ° Department,and a 1974 study of conflict-motivated homicides °
and assaults in Detroit conducted by James D. Bannon and G.
Marie Wilt -upport.l’nnn-' hypothesis that murder and serious
i assaults are .pncedod by minor assaults. f
‘ The Kansas City Police Department found that they had
responded to gisturbance calls at the address of homicide
vlcﬂl_u or suspects at least once in the two years before
the homicide in 90 percent of the cases, .and five or more
times in the two years before the homicide in 50 percent
of the cases. They had responded once to disturbance calls
at the home of vlétlu. or suspécts in 85 percent of the
aggravated assault cases, and five or more times to !
disturbance calls in 50 percent of thesec cases during the

. . two years before the aggravated assault.’ 9! the total

2. Parpas, 1967 Wis. L. Rev. 959.

3. Breedlove, et.al, “Domestic Violence and the Folice: Kansas
City,” in Police Poundation, Domestic Violence and the
Pol ce, 23 (1977). [Addresses of mul’ 3Ye dwellings with
many tenants were excluded from the . .alysis. ‘No- data were
gathered on the number of disturbance calls which never
resilted in violence.)

Q
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sample of cases studied, 42.3 gercent 1nvq1ved phys}cal
force, but when tha'participgntn were efther married orv
divorced the incidence of force rose t6 54.4 percent. When f
the participants were common-law spouses, relatives, strangers
or acquaintances, howaver, physical forct occurred only 30.7
percent of the time. Another siguificant barometer of ‘

violence was the threat. Vhen threats were made violence

GQCurred in 53.9 percent of the cases.‘ Of the 294
conflict-motivated homicides studicd in Detroit, 90 (30.6
percent) involved family menbers. > Sixty-two of these

family murders ue:d preceded by histories of contlicts.‘

The police crime prevention tunction is not being developed.
In spite of emphasis on more uaphiaticated rcsponses to domestic
disputes the nvernge patrolman is tailing to gacher sufficient
information to make a determination of the nature of the problem.
There is no difference in the aid offered in cases of verbal A

disputes or physical assault, The spontaneous non-arrest

4. 14, 27.

s, wWilt and Banuon, “"Conflict-Motivated Homicides and Assaults
in Detroit,” i: rolice Foundation, Domestic Violence and the
Police, 37.

6. 1d. 39.
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brlctle.s describel by Parnas have been .xt,ndod by the
patrolman, rclglnq.on.offgcinl pqllc. department .policy in . -
favor of adjustment, to inaction in all cases of family assault.
Arrests are not made when there has been violence, or when an
Lnju}od wife requests to file a complaint. The mediation
training for ‘conflict resolution stresses neutrality, which :
in turn reinforces the wife beater's notion that he has done
nothing wrong. Battered wives are made to share the blame for
N .tﬁc injuries they have suffered, just al‘the rape victim has
. bbcnvhcld rcsponslbl.‘for the crime comnitted against her.
Thus, violence in the home .sc,latcs. because the victim has
learned that the police will give no aid, and the offender
knows that he will quffcr no penalty. '

A comparison of the effects of different types of police .
responseis urgently needed. Two opposing tendencies are
.xclpliiiod in the police training publications of the Law
znfdrcomcnt Assistance Adnfnilttntion {LEAA) which stresses

arrest avoidance and madlltion,1'lnd the Internationa)

Association of Chiefs of Police which urges that wife beating be

treated the same as any other criminal assault. s

.

7. Bard, The Function Of The Police In Crisis Intervention and
Conflict Management - A Training Guide, U.S. Dept. Of Justice,

LTAR, NatIona? Tnstitute Of Law Enforcement and’Criminal Justice (1974).
8. International Association of Chiefs of Police, Training Keys |

245 and 246, Wife Beating and Investigation of Wife Beating,
respectively (1976).

' . .}o.‘.
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A third ﬁosition is that no official policy is stated by the police

- agency, leaving the individual police officer toexercise unfettered
aiscretion in response to family v.'iolcnce calls for police
assistance.’ Analysi; of the effects of each approach on subsequent
violence amony family members could be the basis ef an 1ﬁformd
.choict of police policy alternatives which will reduce

violence.

There were 2359 spouse murders in 1975 reported in the

r.8.1. Uniform Crig‘ Ilopor& this was 11.5 percent of t.['ne
total number of criminal pomicides committed in that year.
"Romantic triangles and lovers qua’rrelu' accounted for another
7.3 percent of the murders in 1975. The wife was the victim in
52 peftent and the husband Qn she victim in 46 percent of the v
1975 spouse mrdeu.’ More than twenty years earlier, the
same proportion of wifa to husband vic.thu was found in a
‘sample of 100 spouse murders, 53 wives and 47 husbands were
llain.lo A 1960's study of 200 women imprisoned in
California found that 63 of these women had killed their

. 11
hysbands or "lovers.”

9. 1975 Uniform Crime Reports 18-19.

10. Wolfgang, Patterns in Criminal Homicide, 212 (1958).

11. ward et.al., "Crimes of Violence by Women," in 13 Crimes

of Violence, 868 (Staff Report, U.S. National Commission on

the Causes and Prevention of Violence (1970' (Hereafter, "13
. Crimes of Violence").

Q
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pouse murders have a greater social and economic cost than

© homicides hclﬁ_n the incarceration of the offenders makes
phnn'l of their children. 12 .A study o't women in prison for
murdering ‘their husbands or conpanions should inquire into the

- history of their re’lationlhip with their victim, and who is

clrh:g for Ind lupﬁoztinq tho'ir children. This could document

_ the hidden social and economic costs of the orphaned children_

of battered wives, as well as the potentially lethal consequences
of vife beating. '

Definitions of self-defense and victim provocation are

being o_xpandod to provide the basis for acquittal and light ‘
sentences when hushand murders are committed by wives who -

“Ne

have been the victims of years of wife beating. A wife's
conyiction for murdering her husband was reversed because the
_trial court failed to charge the jury that ‘the defendant had
13 e

no duty to retreat from an assailant in her own home.
. L. . . . PO i4

‘These defenaea raise aifficult probloﬁo .-for a society which

seeks to deter murder by ukh'ug it . rewvarding and unnecessary.

12. cf. “Parents in Prison, Forgotten Children Find Home in
School,"*The New York Times, November 17, 1977, p. 35, col. 1.

13. People v. Paxton, 47 Mich. App. 144, 149, 209 N.W. 2d 251, N
253-54 159,735. T
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Analysis of spouse iurdorl shows that wives tend to kill
husbands who have a history qf beating them, although husbands kill
wives without provocation. Sociofogist, Marvin Wolfgang, )
developed the concept of "victim-precipitated” homicides.

. Be defines them as "those criminal homicides in which the victim
is a direct, positive precipitator in the-crime.” The victim is

the first person to use physical force against his eventual

14

murderer. . Applying this analysis to spouse murders, he found

that 28 husbands and 5 wives were victims of victim-precipitated

homicides, but in non-vtcttg—prectpttatcd homicides, 19 victims -

15

7 were husbands while 48 were wives. Wilt and Bannon found that

busbands killed their wives after insulting their wives or ordering
their wives to perform some task. These husbands attacked their
wives because the husband felt their wives should accept insults

passively, or because the husbands were not satisfied with the

way their wives performed the tasks.‘6

‘14. M. wWolfgang, Patterns in Criminal Homicide 252 (19%8).

15. Id. 260 T T .

16. ©. wilt and J. Bannon, "Conflict-Motivated Homicides and
. Assaults in Detroit,” Domestic Violence and the Police 39-40
. (Police Foundation 1977), T 7T

i’
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Wife abuse entails not only extreme physical puniqhmcnt but

oxtrlordinary decradation of the uoman37 A prrson whose sense

of sclt-worth has been destroyed in this way is not deterced by
the probability of punishmcpt tor murdcr. She way belicve that
she is worthless and dc;crvés to go to prison. She nay see
prigon as better than her present existenco with its constant
brutaliﬁy, The woman who tuffoers in this way may be considercd
to be temporarily insane and therefore not guilty of murder.
" Each case must be evaluated so that it is clear that these
defenses will succced only when cncapu-‘s practically impossible,
or the offender is not capable of knowing the reaning of her act.
Ward, Juckson and Ward vho coﬁductcd the Culiforqlu wonen's
prison study drew two concluélons from their flndinés. The

first is that "in order to prevent a najor .portion . fone-third]

of the criminal violence in which wonen engage, one s:ould have
to do something about unhappy [violent] macriages and love
~
‘ . .

affairs.” Secondly, they point out that thcere is a trend toward
inzreased violence by women, which may be "accelerated as vonen

* Cas : . 8
become emancipated from traditional female role rcqulrcmenta.'l

These theories have grave implication:s for increuses in

17. MHNartin, Battered Wives, 1-8; 76-86; Wilt and Hannon, in

Domestic Violence and the Police, 39-40 (Patice Foundation 197¢);

Elscnberg and HickTow, 3 Women® B Rights L. Rep. 144-45,
18. 13 Crimes_of Violence, 907.

)
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soouse murder resulting from hushands treating wives as objecty
of vroperty. The tradi‘ti‘onal 1ole of wife as servant vho may

be ch'ast.lslcd by hc.'r husband is being ‘rc-'jovtc-d by worwen, If
women are unable to get help from socicty to extoicate Lhenselves
from such violent relationships, @r to restructure thoge
relationships, they may increasingly turn to violence as the only
apparent resolution., When ultimately lethal'controntat irnns take
place between ':;pou:;os it has been shown that either party could
become the victim, C .

Socicty has an obligation to make thiz type of nirder
unnecestary, and to make the altornative of.c-::u.u,m poasible and
r(vwelrding.‘ Meraningful responses to the necds of biHur(-rk wives
will save the lives of women and pen,  Studies have ;-n-'..f-n!vd
the patterns which precede spousc nurder, Study in/nendil to
deternine the slgnificant di l‘fc‘n-nx"'.--:hutw.wn t haoe ~.:'Lf{* beating
situat.iéns which result in murdcr, and those which :li;'~ el by
other neans. | The varinusi r\ctl‘mh‘. of  peacetul pecolution
should b :}}’lnll)"l-‘:d Lo detertaine their froquency aed theedy
efficacy fo‘.i' t;hc family rewbers,  The patterns of condtuct aud
relationships present in the histories of cach of £l violr-{\r
groups ::hou;d' boe compared with thnne of familicn o vhieh wite
bc-.‘dinq has not existed.  Fron the peaulte, (F‘rmr'\n Jones could
b reached about the types of norvices and, intersontion vhich

bring about the nout effective, poaceful end toosifls heating,




.and thch may prevent 'fmnily violence. Policies can then be
- ~ ' .

"‘desbgned which .will make homicide an unnecessary means of |

ending wife beating, and make life outside of prison satisfying

enough to make murder un#ewarding., v

The relatjonship o[w’dnr victim and offender are carcfully

.recorded. Anteccdcnt kncidents of wite beating are; however,
L]

subsumed undcr the general categorno«; of vxo]vn!‘. Crimes cmd N

offenses variously denominated: attempted ascault; simple assault;
qurz_nyatcd ‘assault or'ass.lult and battery; attemptcc'l__murdur,
Assaultwith intent to maim; and murdt'r; harrassment; menacing;

0 . . »

reckless endangerment;and crkminal tres p.h... Commentators have,

noted that because thg relationshiy of thxm and offender dre

regorded for,murder only, the true extent of sori({s wife beating *

. - 19
' ‘}s hidden in the criminal assault,arres tl" and convictions. <

polide rand prosvc.utd'rs should be requi(ml to collect data on the

. n’h't‘\‘irc of the off‘c-nsc:' charged, relationship of victim to offender,

4nd police or prc.‘setut.o‘r -disposit.i'on. It will then be possible to
. , .

- a.;ce'rtain the cwtent and seriousnes«s of rgported family violenee,

'l‘.hog- data will also indicate the numbers of thosp secking heln

to end the violence., and res punac they get from the legal systen.

« . -
.

e el —

19. l.l‘(-nh rg and Mlc}'h ;) 1 Women* s Rights L. P, 140- 4i;
Jackso i, "In Seareh of lq\?x( “xol((tm.l tor Battered v Sivens,”
-2 Mattin, n:‘hrul Pive:n, 10010; l’)7'l Umfmm (um Boports,
18-21 he Unitgd Otate:n r-xLl(ml'I Ccomtincion on the Canses

and Puﬂ?‘v'lun af Violenee condireted its oun survey in 1967 to
ascertain thé relationship of victin and offenter lu aggravet ed
apnault car ol Ugeited Gtatee tiu jonal Cotnmisoion on the Caunen
and Preven!ion of Violenice, Sty Wepoet, 1Y Crimes of Violeacos,
206-41970). . " ;" ‘ o .
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. One of the major obstacles to ending viulvnt.u-latinn:‘.hipn is

the inability to obtain prompt court determination of alirony and

a4t

- child support rights and to effectively enforee court-ordered
support and alimony. A ten-year study of court-ondered chitd
support in an unidentified wiscontin metropolitan county, showed
that only 38% of husbands fully vomplicd with the child support
provisions of divorce judgments less than one yeaf old.
Forty-two percent failed to make any pqymcngs in the first
year after judgment. As the age oi. th‘e judgment increased

5. to ten years, the number of fully complfant husbands
awindled to 13\, whilc the number of non-paying husbandL

- L 4 . '
grew to 70%

A curtent study of child support compliance in ten
Illinois urban and rural countics reveals that of Judyments
1 L]

entered in 1965 %6% were fully complied with and 207 were not

N

at all complicd with during the first year of the judgment, *
e . ,By the fifth year of the judgment, full comp!iance~dropped to
‘ 37% and non-compliance robe‘to[))\. For judgments entered in

A
1970 there was full c mpl jancelwith 43% and non-compliance in
. o

33t of the cases duki g the first year. In the fifth year
. ;

e full cbmpliance droppe to 18% and non-compliance rose to’

- - esyll. e ‘

-

. 20 k Fckhnrdt, I mncv, Vinibility, and Ledgal Action:
The Duty to Supp &) 5 Social Problems 470, 473-74 (196H)

Ly 21, W, D. Johnson, "bDefaulc in Court Ordered Child Cupport
. Payments,* to be published, 1% Copceiliation Court Rev,, March
1978,
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These two studies should he auarerted with moro eunton i Jdat
on default in court-ordered-support payioents, New methols of
support enforcement should ho tried. All sup; ot orlers bhoald .

from their inception be paid Ly payroll deductvon order,  Tha
way support pa'yme.ntr- will be assured for as long as the pan is
employed, and payroll deduction orders will not stigmatise a meu
'as one who ,hds previously defaulted. In adiitiong, e will i
saved the cmotionally stressful task of writin: t').w:"-:'. t, o thear
férmer wives, ] . .

Initial support orders shoulsd provide tor Jouments oretroactive
to the date of commencement ot the support procecding, Thin rolict
would destroy the current advantage gained from delaying a hearing
anu thcroby‘tl:w court’s determinatron bt the pro.poetive suppurt
award. Hmarqgency public assistance grants could he ropa fr:w

.

*the retroactive portion of the, avard,

Willful defaults in support payments are not penalized.,  The

nonp~ying spouse has interest-free use of the poney he should he
*+

paying for the support of his wifce and childeen, Thabe dopendent ’
on the payments often pay 1ntvrest‘ on goney Larrowes fer -l‘ivi:..; )
expenses.  Arvears owed should be awarded with interent, congo! " )

s

- .
fees and court costs to deter support default and Lo save the,

: ] » 3 N .
recipients from additional loss,
The moviny 1 ety in a sapport enforcement ot ion may oot

only the arrcars accerucd at the time of the conpe peement of ti

ERIC ‘
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proceecding. Arrears whiqh accrue after the commercement of the
enforcement action must be subject of a subsequent procecding., The
spouse whe should be receiving suhport payments must bear the
expunsehand burden Of successive actions to recover all thac is due .
under a support and alimony judgment.

Statutory provison should be made for amendment of the wife's

papers on the date of the hearing or submission of the cnforcement

"application to includc any arrears accumulated sincé commencement

.of the action. This would also save tourt time by reducing the

number of enforcement proceedings. Of course, husbands have always
had the right to precent evidence opraymants made up to and
including the‘datc of the hearing. ‘

A last nugqestiog,tor facilitating support enforcement is thas
attachement of the defaulting spouse’s property be mandatory when
arrears exceed $1,000.00, and a payroll deduction order is
impracticable. Men with valuable assets but little or ro Qisiple ‘
income from employment sho;ld not be insulated from judgments for
arrcars. Judges are rceluctant to‘use their contempt powers to
scntence a man to “"alimony jail.” ‘COnthpt is a questionable )
Qc;pon, of limited success in getting. the payments nceded by the
family. Attachment of asscts has the 'vant;ge of producing

income from sale or redemption. If battercd wives can rely on

support and alimony paymen€§. they may become freer to leave

husbands who fail or refuse to ceasce their assaults,
).




- Fipally, the most important aid to battercd wives is a

shelter where they can safely ltay.with their children. She}ters
y&ovido ¢°nlt;ni1y available emergency refuge. Residents give
élotionul support by beliaving and understanding the problems of
women flogin& violent husbands. Staff assist the women in
obtaining welfare assistance, legal representation and medical
treatment. 'Publicity about the existence of shelters qivé‘battered
wives knowledge }ﬁat they have alternatives available in times of
emergency. FProm this position of safety and.strength women can
deternine if they want to try to reconcile with their husbands or
if they wan; to l?art lives on their own.

Study is needed to learn alternative methods of shclter
financing and oporatlop. The present ad hoc system of one-year
government grants results in too much staff time being spent to
obtain future funding instead of serving resident needs. Technical
assistance is needed in the areas of corporate 6rqanization and
_structure, zoning, renovation, building, health and safety code
compliance, procurement and service agreements, labor relations,
and police and community relations.

. Analysis of existing federal programs is needed to find those
which could brovfdo aséintance to individual battered women, and.
to shelters and other supportive programs. This intormation should
be made available in a single publication, and the agency efforts

coordinated to astire effective response to actual needs.

PAFulToxt Provided by ERIC
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- STATEMENT OF MARJORY FIELDS, BROOKLYN LEGAL S.EBVIOEI.‘

, BROOKLYN, N.Y.

Ms. Fizwns. Our office focuses on those seeking assistance to escage
repeated incidents of physical violence. Our clients are Eerhups the
stn::gt of the population of battered women because t ez coine to
us ing divorce, knowing that they want to terrhinate the violent
relatic aship and using legal remedies to do so. .

In the past 6 years, we have seen approximately 3,000 women, who
were seeking divorces because of repeated incidents of serious physical
asssult. From May 1976 through May 1977, 60 percent of our 800 -

.women divorce clients had been beaten by their husbands on more

than one occasion. Of these 360 battered wives at least 30 percent had

_ been beaten while they were pregnant.

Wife butingois not solely an urban problem. Montgomery County,
Md., Fairfax County, Va., Fairfield County, Conn.—three of the most -
afluent counties in the United States—have shelters or programs for
battered wives. People from those pmﬁnms, have corresponded with
us to discuss the similarities in the problems that the battered women
face, no matter what their social and econemic class.

Middle-class women do not have the economic independence to free

‘themselves from battering husbands. In addition, when middle class

women go to the court or to the police, they suffer from a iack of
credibility. No one is going to believe that a husband who is a physi-
cian or a lawyer has battered his wife. There are judges who treat
these women as being basically untruthful. Judges identify with the
male of equal status, not with the battered woman. .

Similarly, the battered parent and the battered sibling face serious
legal barriers to relief. The battered spouse can get a divorce and bar
her former husband from her home or remove herself from his home.
If your batterer is your sibling, how do you divorce him! What is
the legal remedy for the battered sibling? What is the legal remedy
for the battered parent trying to remove a post-adolescent, emanci-
pated son from-the parent’s iome? I have seen cases of this nature—
not many because it is not in my area of practice—but when we see .
them we are frustrated by the lack of legal remedies. - :

Mr. Scnrvrer. How old would that child batterer bet

Ms. Firwos. Thirty-two. '

Mr. Scuzuer. Why can’t the parent just kick him out?

Ms. Freips. That is the problem. She doesn’t have the physical

. strength. If she did. he would not have beaten her in the first place.

He lives with her. He is lazy and does not work. He is supported by
her, nsd when he does not like the dinner she cooks; he punches her
around. -

What does she do? She must fle¢ her home becaunse he is the phy-
sically strong one. The criminal court process is slow. It takes many
months to complete the prosecntion. Where does the 60-vear old
mother go while the case is pending? We have difficulty obtaining a
conviction in that kind of “one-on-one” situation. The son says “she
fell down the stairs,” and the medical expert will not come to court
to 4estify, even under subpoena. We cannot prove that the mother was
beaten without the corroboration of expert medical testimony. The .
jury finds there is a reasonable doubt and cannot convict.

247 : -
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How can ‘we get the battering son out of the house? Ha is not a
tenar.t. We have no landlord and tenant proceeding.

Mr. Scrzuen. Even without the battery it seems to me a person who
is paying the rent in his own lease has a right to determine who lives
with them. Supposing a stranger moves inf{ :

Mr. Fizuos. You could probably get the stranger out for criminal
trespass. : '

r. Scuzurr. Why couldn’t you get a son or daughter out who was
. not welcome ! , '
~_Ms. Frewos. You would have the problem of trying to establish that
~ this was not merely a “family dispute” that does not belong either in
the landlord and tenant court or in criminal court. These are the prej-
udices of our legal system. The judges do not want to deal with family
violence. Absent the divorce proceeding, we have limited remedies.
Once we get the judgment, how do we enforce it? The problem in
that situation is that if we have to change the locks and remove the
son, how do we keep him from breaking back in? If he hreaks back in,
does the court hold him in contempt and put him in jail? N&, :

The court’s application of remedies is inadequate. In a family vio-
lence situation this is true for all victims: wives, children, parents
and siblings. The legal system forces victims to flee. The victim is
locked in a shelter. We call it a “shelter” for battered wives and chil-
dren, but we restrict the liberty of the victim while the offender re-
mains free. He is in ssion of his home, his property and comforts,
in the presence of his friends and relatives, and it is the victim who
becomes the fugitive who must hide.

Middle class violence is as serious a problem but is hidden by the
use of private physicians who do not keep data, and who do not have
(.l suficient number of cases to become aware of patterns of the syn-

rome, ' .

Until 2 years ago, lawyers who are private divorce practitioners
would tell me that they liad never seen a battered wife. I knew that
" was impossible. As lawyers have begun to ask the right kinds of ques-

' tions and recognize what they have in front of them, divorce lawyers,
for the middle class are recognizing hattered wives. \

Richard Goelles, in his study, The Violent Home, |with an ad-
mittedly small'sample of 80], stated that one of the major factors in
family violence, certainly in husbands beating wives, was frastration.
He stressed that it could not be attributed to unempleymeat only. He
found that men with jobs in which they had a great des! of respon-
sibilty but no authority, and therefore suffered frustration, were more
likely to beat their wives than unemployed men, or men with blue
collar jobs that were exclusively manual so that these two groups did \
not suffer from as much frustration at the first group. ‘

Mr. Scuruer. Repeat that, or elaborate on that. :

Ms. Fizrna. Gelles studied 80 families. He found that men who had
jobs in which fhey had much responsibility, with many demands
made on them, but no power or nuthority to make policy or to hire or
fire, were more likely to beat their wives than men who were either
unemployed or had low status, manual jobs which did not impose
upon them the - - iotional stress, other than boredom. The frustration
level led to tha violence at home.
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. Mr. Scururs. Do yon think that policemen wonld have such frus-
trating demanding jobs withont the capability of doing very much
about the responsibilities that were given them, to be tremendous
spouse batterers and child batterers?

Ms. Fierns. The New York City Police Department has a service
which counsels the battered wives of police officers. The service re-

nuested 1,000 copies of a booklet, “A l-{:mdhook for Beaten Women.”

ey are batterers? .

Mr. Scieurr. They are batterers? -

Ms. Freins. Yes, to a high degree. .

The New York Police Department spends a lot of time connseling
the battered wives of police officers. .

Dr: WaLkeR. Some are physicians. :

Mr. Scitrver. How abont Congressmen?

Ms. Fizros. But they are the secret ones.

Mr. Scuetrs. T can show yon sevbral newspaper articles on that
snbject. There was an article in the newspaper vesterday. T think it
was, on police stress. It was a very interesting article on police stress,
and indieated that. the stress under which the policomen are subjected.
It is extremely interesting that the stress nnder which policemen
work—and they did mention the New York City Department as heing
very much interested in this—often produces an inordinately high
rate of heart attacks. headaches. various illnesses that T didn’t know
came frem stress. but apparently do. .

Ms. Feros, Also, their training is violat training. They are
trained to the skills of violence. Our poliee officers have hilly clubs
as well as gnns. This wonld lead them to violert ~olutions of problems
as opposed to peaceful resolutions. They ave action-oriented and phys-
icnl-oriented. .o . .

Mr. Scnrver: T think that is a little bit unfair beeanse as part of
their training, they are given g great deal of training in that on the
restraints, _

Ms. Freins. T do not mean this as an attack on police officers. T
think James Bannon. who has a Ph. 1. in sociology and is exeentive
depnty commander of the Detroit Police Department. is responsible
for that comment. T attribnte it to him. He has studied police officers
for over 20 vears ns a police officer and commander. Tt is his opinion
that those who tend to become police officers. plus their training. lend

“to an action orientation. That is not to sav they sre had. That is the
nature of the socicty. Our hero is Kojak. not Casper Milktoast.

Perhapg instead of pointing to women’s liberation as the cause of
violence. we might look at it as the canse of exposure of family vio-
lence. Bechuse women are no longer willing to be chattels and no
longer willing fo be their hushand’s servants, who owe their hushand
absolute obedience as wonld an apprentice or a child. thev are not
going to.stand for the violence. They are going to seek help and ex-
pose it and spenk ont. So that the increase is not an inerease in inci- .
dence it an increase in reporting. as we have seen an increase in
reporting of rape becanse we have humanized onr rape lnws,

Mr. Scnrvrr. Well, there has been an inerease in reporting of a lot
of crime as people achieve the perception. whether right or wrong.
that police were going te: do somethine about it. and there swns n point

- or purpose to be served by going. to the police station or calling them
up. So a lot of the so-called increase in crime is really a measnre-of the
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increased confidence that the citizenry has of the police, and particu-
larly in the case of rape, where the avernge woman who has been a
victim of rape now feels that she won’t be treated as the guilty one,
as the one who seduced the man, as the one who invited the attack.
Her past sexual history won’t be involved. So these were tremendons
impediments for women to report rape. Now that those barriers are
coming down, there is a great deal more rape being-reported.

Ms. Firens. Wife beating is no longer legal. Historically it was
legal under the common law. It was not until late in the 19th centvry
that wife beating became illegal. Wife beating became groundw.. for
divorce.in many jurisdictions. In New York it was not until 1962 that
it was ndded to the divorce law. The only ground for divorce in New
York until that date was adnltery. .

So we had legnl sanction, legal support, for wife beating histori-
callv. and that flowed from the fact that the husband had full respon-
sibility for his wife’s actions. Since he did, he also had the right to

chastise her and prevent her from doing wrong so he wonld not haye

to answer for it. \
" The legal system today fails to preveng wife beating and to protect
battered wives from illegal attacks from théir hnsbands, Tt is assumed
that the wife is the guilty party who deserved the beating.

fiee. Her position is worse than that of the rape vietim beeanse if she
iinable to flee she is compelled to continue to reside with her assailant,
live in the same houschold with him. :

_ Research must be directed toward developing meaningful legnl
responses and preventive techniques. The police erime.prevention
function is not being developed in spite of emphasis on sophisticated
responses to domestic violence. The average patrolmen fails to gagher

sufficient information to make. o determination of the nature of the

“problem. :

Mr, Senerer. I would like to hear from each of yvou on the specifis
question : What should this subcommittee do in terms of enconraging
research, if it is neaded, if it has not been done hefore? What needs
to be done. and hast’t been done hefore, either by Congress or by the
executive branch? What kind of research shonld)ye be encournging
that wonld be useful'and for which there is n need ¢ )

Ms. Frerns, We need a comparison of the,differeft types of police
responses. There are two strong opposing tendencies. One is exémpli-
fied by the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration trdining
mamnals, which stress arrest avoidance and mediation. The opposite
tendency comes from the Tnternational Asociation of Chiefs 'of Police,
They urge that wife heatings be treated the snme as any other erim-
.inal assanlt, with a thorongh investigation and arrest. if an arrest is
necessary from the point of view of basic eriminal law. Tn order
words, was there probable canse?

* There is a third position in" which palice departiments make and
take no officinl position—leaving the policeman to exercise nnfettered
diseretion in the area of family violence,

Mr. Sunacksat. That is where the six-stitch rule eame into plav?

Mr. Frerns. The police officer savs he cannot take the complaint
because it is Sunday or heeanse the parties are married to each other
or that the n{nn is the father of the woman’s children.

.
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Having no reconrse nnder the law. the battered wife'is forced to

.
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Mr. StiackNat. Please explain for the record the six-stitch rule.

Ms. Figin. Police officers, in an attempt to provide themselves with
a standard by which to determine whether or not arrest is required in
a family assanlt situation, have made up varions rules and regnla- -
tions, one of them is that if the women do not have a snfficient number
of stitches on the wounds inflicted by the spouse then there wonld be
no arrest. T has been referred to as the “G-stitch™ rule, althongh T have
known it also to be referred to as the “15-stitch™ rule.

Police officers have made a rule that if a woman has been,heaten

reviously and either called the police and not filed 2 complaint or

" $ailed to call the police, that they will not aid this woman now. Tt is
based upon the officer’s prediction that her prior failure to institute
criminal prosecution means that she will not do so in the future. We
have found exactly the opposite. A woman is more likely to follow
through when she has eitKer failed to get aid in the past or has not
been met with any kind of strong response: The more frustration she
has met with previously, the more-likely it .s she will follow through.

_ . Our clients have begn treated in hospitals. gone to priests, social
workers, psvchiatrists. and not gotten any help. Ultimately they
turned to divorce throngh our agency. We find that this woman is
more likely to follow through than the one who has suffered the first
beating only. The police are incorrect in assuming the opposite. ™

What we need to do is te compare the three jurisdictions—the one-
that has the mediation and no arrest policy. the one—— - :

Mr. Schrurr. Does that include counseling of the husband. some
kind of formal counseling?

Ms. FreLos. What we want. to do is examine the police activity.
Counseling. T think, goes to the judicial level—to what the judee is
going to do. T do not think we want police officers adjudicating these
cases. Counseling is what the judge could order npon conviction as
adjonrnment in contemplation of dismissal. '

Mr. Scizrrr. With or withont a conviction, isn’t there an informal
system by which that abusing husband could be afforded some kind
of connseling? . : ’

Ms, Frerns. Tt conld be ordered by the court as an option to convic-
tion as part of the diversion out of the criminal justice system. This
is not done frequently. I think it should be tried. .

The problems historically are that the psychologicenl field believes
that one must voluntarily enter these programs in order for them to
be successful. I would like to see what kind of result we had from
compulsory connséling. Tt would be an interesting project to take the
two gronps of men—one group of men put into mandatory connseling
as a. condition for release before trial and the dismissal of charges,
and the other group of men put on probation or sentenced to 30,60,0r °
90 davs, whatever the sentence for the misdemeanor assault they com-
mitted—and compare and follow these two groups of men to see what
wonld happen. )

T would also likd"to sce what results might occur from an examina-
tion of strong police intervention, no police intervention, or police
discretion only. in which we can get a perception of the police officer’s
normal tendencies left to his own likes. .

In addition, we know that there were 2,359 sponice murders reported
by tha FBI. Uniform Crime Reports’in 1975. This was 11.5 percent

3
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of the total namnber of criminal homicides. Examination of the social
conditions which preceded these spouse murders by.indepth interviews
with conyicted spouse.murderers in institutions, I think, would give
us a picture of what precedes the murder. '

e know. for instance, when we incarcerate men or women for
murdering their spouses we make orphans of their children. Tt might
be interesting to find out how many children of spouse murderers are
in institutional settings or are being supported at. public expenso
either through social security benefits or through public assistance
benafits of welfare.

We might also want to compare and contfast those families in
which the violence ended with a murder of one of the parties, and
those families in which the violence was concluded or terminated
through divorce or separation or counseling to determine what kinds
of peaceful methods of terminating violence are available and which
are most efficacions for all of the members of the family, including
the child, who may or may not be involved. -

Mr. Scuever. T think the record would show, sort of supporting
this approach, by the time a murder takes place, a very large portion
of the c¢ases that end up in a death were ih the courts, in the police
station, perhaps as many as a dozen times before for serions battering.
In other words, the murder wasn’t the first violer.t episode. There were
repeated attacks of serious violence that were brought to the attention
of the institutions in our society and, obviously. the fact-that after
half a dozen or a dozen confrontations with our institutions. the fact
that when that took place we saw the failure of our instititions to
cope with this kind of phenomena. o

Ms. Firios, We need data of thix type. Police’ department shonld

report.; which they do not do now. the relationship of the offender

and victim.for all assaults. In addition to reporting the relationship
of victim and offender in violent crimes other than murder. we
might also want to kifow what kind of disposition the police depart-
ment or prosecutor's office made, We know the -result in nnrder

cases only. It wonld be interesting to know what happens when -

people seck help from police agencies for serions violence and
minor violence before' the murder level. arid to see what kind of
resROnse they get when they scek help. 'We do not know this now.

We only know that the police report to us that their regulations
state that they do X, Y. and Z. Yet we know in onr office and all
over New York City that in spite of what the regulations say. what
the police officer does on his individual response is entirely different.
T world like to have an analysis of that. Tt is research that is
desperately needed in order to find the gap between the rule and the
practice. Once we determine what that gap is, we need to know the
effect of the various kinds of practice on repeated violence in *his
family, on the nltimate mmrder rate on this family. .

Mr. Scuever. And the effects on the kids?

Ms. Firwos, That is another problem, yes.

Mr. Scuzven. That is a very big ‘problom.

Ms. Firrns. That has not been studied. We do not know.

Mr. Sciteurr. As I have said before, we have found an astonish-
ing and alarming percentage of adult batterers. both sponse bat-
terers, child batterers, and rapists, and perpetrators of violence

. v
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kinds of problems so we can quantify t
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agai_nst strangers, as the victims of battery as children and the
victims of sexual abuse on children. So this is sort of perpetuating
the chain of violence and- generational link. It seemns to me 1t 18

" very important as a matter of social service.

Ms. Firips. The social services, medical services, legal services.
and housing and food services aro provided under one roof in a
shelter. This gives us a unique opportunity to study the effect on
the children because the women in the shelters nre accompanied by
minor children. Yet, this is not built into most shelter proposals
becaiise it would be an enormous expense. The expense of employing
a child psychologist as a consultant is too much. This is a cost that
shelters recognize would prohibit them .from providing basic serv-
ices such as fobd and electricity because their budgets are so tight.

- So I think we might want to build into some of the shelter (Yroposals

funding provisions for child rsychologists to examine and analyze
what has happened to the children of battered spouses.

Our clients tell us their children have veryshort attention spans

" in school, and that they tend to be bed wetters to a very late age.

They tend to be violent with each other. They tend to be very

_disobedient towards their parents, their mother particularly. They

fear their father but act out against the mother. That is all very
informal and very impressionistic. We might want to analyze those

ﬁem and get an accurate
picture of the effect on children.

Certainly Federal funding of shelters, at lenst the startup costs
are a basic need that perhaps the committee should be supporting.
The problem of enforcement of child support and alimeny in
divorce is enormous and causes women. to stay in violent relation-
ships out of basic economic nece: ity. :

A 10-vear study of court-ordered child support in Wisconsin
showed that only 38 percent of husbands ordered to make.child
support payments fully complied w.'u those orders from the first
year that the order had been made. T ;e is a subsequent study that
is being done now.

The need is for further study of tais problem. We have two

" very limited studies on the amount of child support and alimony

compliance. We need to study compliance with court-ordered child
support and court-order alimony.

Mr. Scuruzr. And what means we can devise for that?

Ms. Fizros. Exactly. ,

In addition, what new methods can we develop to create effective
support and alimony enforcement and compliance. T have several
ideas which I have put in my paper, any number of which could
bo tried on an experimental Dasis in various jurisdictions, such as
support orders said by payroll deduction from their inception.
Retroactive support orders could repay emergency welfare benefits
that spouses-have had to rely upon while the court action determines
the amount of support to be paid. The retroactive orders would have
tho benefit of discouraging delays which are now resorted to as a
method of saving money by avoiding the requirement of paying
support. : : :

ere are several more proposals including interest penalties for )
willful default in child support payinents. Studies of this nature

a7y
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will give us a picture of what we arc up agninst and give us &
picture of what qu.i- options are to create viable alternatives and solu-
tions to these problems. : "
Thank youi. .
Mr. Scurver. Thank you very much, Ms. Fields.
Now. do any of you have anything specific to give us on the very
narrow, simple question of the mission of this subcommittee
a?ncemin Federal R. & D.? What R. & D. is needed 2 What areas
ave not béen explored? What kind of R. & ID. do we need ¢
Dr. WALKER. Pthink I wonld really like to stress some of what .
. has béen said in today’s hearings, most importantly, that the prob-
lem of domestic violence has not been defined as a problem until
recently and that is a first step. We have not researched it because
we did not think it was a problem. It wa& a natural event that
occurred, acceptable under the law and in common practice. Previ-
ously we were really attempting to prevent the most serious
violence from occurring but had not looked at the effect of continu-
ing violence on a new generation. °
T think, if anything, the R,_é'D. needs to be in every single facet
of our life. Every problem in hi&1s affected by the domestic violence— -
our children, our health, our mental health. our degal system,
job training. T guess your suggestion of a preventive approach is
essential. —~ '
T have been associated with the Community Mental Health Center
movement for about 10 yvears now. I do agree with Dr. Fliteraft
that sadly. it is going back to & psychiatrie medical model again
when that is exactly what the community mental health movement
* was designed to dvoid. ‘ :
Preventive services have not had research and design funds. We
don’t know how to measure good preventive service. Perhaps that
is an area your subcommittee conld revrﬂ: ITow can we measure it ?

We know that we cannot just use incident ounting because, when-
ever you start preventive programs, you ge¢ lots of increase in the
numbers immediately. . )

It isn't until a number of years into the program that incidence
rates drops. We need that support, that kind of R. & D., so that we
don't lose .some of the very good preventive programs that we have
begun to establish, o

Mr. Scnrves. Thank you very much. -

Dr. Steinmetz? -

Dr. Stranmerz. 1 think when it comes to allocating money you
should also take into consideration the tremendous cost to society in
- terins of cost to the legal system, welfare ‘system, prison system, time

lost from work, police, &nd so on. T think that if we recognized the
total cost to society as a result of domestic violence there might be
a more liberal freeing up of money to eliminate the problemn,

The first suggestion I have is the need for grants to develop models
to better utilizp and coordingte already existing services. Many
services are g-zdy existing if'our communities but they have never
been identifiedl as being able t& provide help to the families that have
experienced domestic violence. I think that we might better utilize
some of these facilities. . '

. \ . -
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My seeond recomtoendation is that wé have an adequate nnmber
of K. & . grants with a built-in evaluation component, We need to
know which programs ave working more sieeessfully and what the
varions factors are that contribute to the suceess of a program,.

My third suggestion i3 that we must continne with basie res arveh
not only to answer some of the gquestjons that have come up yester-
day, today. and will piobably cowe np tomerrow. but also so we can
continue to monitor the problem.

There is only one stwly in existence ihat has national data on”
different aspects -of family violence. ‘Fhat is the NIMIH-funded
stucky condueted by Murray Straus, Rielard Gelles, and myself.
IHopefully, on a 5 or 10 year hasis that kind of vesearch will be cone
tinned so we will be able toassess the problem over time. We need
1o evaluate socictal influencés on vielenee as well as the efleet of
programs designed to veduee domestic violenee,

The fourth sngeestion is the need for some kind of a cleavinghouse
&0 that people who are interested in starting programs or need infor-
mation will be able to readily finl existing materials,

There shonld be aceess to a listing of the programssthat have been
funded by Government. T gess T am thinking of something like the
clearinghonse on sleohol abuse or chikd abuse, that would lock
“gpecifieally at domestic violenee,

Mr. Senkcer Thank vou veryr ey Dr. Steinmetz,

Do you have something to ada. Dr. Fliterafto on just the speifie
recommendations ¢

Dr. Trerewarr. I wonld dike to evidence a concern nbout the
development of a program within an existing stitution. I think
that is all vou have to rely upon at this point. I think the laws on the
books will probably sugport the judges behind the bench. :

Mr. Senecer, What was that ! ' .

1 o Frorerarr, The laws on the books ave probably less important
thi.. the judges behind the beneh and therefore resenreh onght not

~ to be beamed necessarily at the things lnw or mumber of preseriptions.
or the kinds of testing the eataloging that iz methodically most
available, but really ought to be aimed at a ervitieal anakysis of the
existing institutions and how in fact they operate. Where are their
prejudices? How are they grounded 2 How is its theory of the family
interpreted? :
-, 1 Would like to say that it appears that the conmunity-baged
<helter movenent is with nus and is growing. To a lavge extent the
community-based shelter movement is in itself innundated by rvefer-
enies from existing agenvies that the shelters become a dumping
ground. They become centralized social serviee, nnd all of the xocial
workers in the city dump people owthem, .

Rather. T would like to suggest, that we. experiment and that a
protocol be considered i which e shehter becomes not simply «
prison away from society. for keeping people safe but it becomes a

“comnunity watehdog where it would have independent aceess and
conld overset the funetion of existing hospitals. police conrt pro-
peedingzs, and o forth, =0 that ‘ongoing practices of these agencies
can be subjected to public sernting, and T think therein lies the
-answer, :

Mr. Scueter. Do vou think the shelter ean do this,
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Dr. ‘Furemyd: Frhink the commrupity-based shelter is the only

place at tlg?zfx)in{ that has sufidient undetstanding of the ptoblem
e

and has ev’

S

need sufficient evpertise in this area toyproyide this kind

of watchdog. T s < .
Mr. Scnever. Allright..Thank .yb‘&’wﬁy much. . *.
Dy. Myers? RN .

e Myexs. T am in agreegent with what thesefwopicn have said
s&eloquentI™ I would like to conclude by saying’ that the shelters
like the one we,envigion in TMouston willirect its attention to com:
ptehensive sefvicesy for wogien, not ompartmentalizing thgm by

roblefn. T wouldhope that fundin€ for such a shelter might come,
in part, TroR governient sourcys. '

Mr. Scieters Thank yoj.) 7. Shacknai will now aciress §eveml\
M v -’ .

jond¢o the panel. - ¢ .

Mr. Siatwyals Duriag ours recent *heapings on violent behavior, -

the problem Imgbeen raiked of how we bridge the gap: betwegn the
redearch cornnumity_and the sepvice commitimity. It has come up-oR
a muubc{ of nccagions. Tiis merning Dr. Walkér made reference to
it in her teslitony. te, e T

I am asking you this question in vour oint capacity ws resenrchers
and to some extent ptuctitieners but there in“the field. What kinds.of
meqsﬂros_’gan‘ the Federal Government take? What kinds- of pro-
grains can we encourage that to some extent will bridge the gip and
bring the two cominunities together so that the research*being done
in the Iaboratory can be made applicitble to policy in the field ?

Dr. WaLker. L think one of the things that can he doné is pro-
vide the community-based shelter movement: with an ongoing con-
syltation at all times, from the professional community. from pro-
fessionals who.are giving special, psychological, and rehabilitation.
services. T think that is essential. The more we work together, the
more we work out our problems, because they are similar in nature.

When we divide funds so they come from different. sources rather
thansato a comprehensive program we create strife because everyone
fights for the samé few dollars. ‘ '

T think that it is éssential that we mandate n comprehensive kind
of shalter so that everybody renlly has to work together.

"M/ Stack~ar You wouldn't think that in‘a piece of legishition

-,

.that{ might pass this Congress that the research -elements and the

service elements in a given agency should be separated to insulate the
reseayche m the political pressure of the action component ?
Drl WarkerNAbsolutely not. T think it is a misnomer that re-
rchers are isolated from politics. That is just pot tene. Good social
ey rescarchefs must com ine basic scientiﬁc_u% political realities
o the research will not result in realistic social change.
Mr. Suack~AL It wouldn’t be our:intention to.isolate them. How-

\ever it has becotag evident in this subcommittce's investigation of the

Department of Justice that there has been a great deal of politization
in the reesarch effort—NILECJ. This is somnething that researchers
hav«la‘ continued to complain about and claim interferes with their
work. . ' - '

Dr. Warxer. T under:tand what you are saying about the researcher
and the practitioner. If you don’t learn to work, within political
realities when you are doing scientific research—if.you sit there and
complvin.rather than look towards compromise—you are really part

-
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of the problem and not part o the solution. That mistake is why wo’

now have such controversv over how manv battered men there are.
The scientific, researchers had.a responsibility to guard against mis-
interpretation of their data so as to avoid the backtracking Dr.
Steinmetz had to do at the beginning of her testimoyy today.

Dr. Stetvmerz One way to resolve this problem is to get around
that when von incorporate into the giidelines for basic research
programs the requirement that community people would serve as
consultants. Of course, this would operate the other wayv also. When
a group applies far funding for a crisis center or a shelter. there has
to be a recognition. and it has to be down on paper. that consultants
in the professional field or atademia will be part of the program. This

wonld foster the integration of research and service and eliminate -

some of the controvery over which shonld be funded. basic research or
service progmams, : :

I would like to reiterate my final recommendation. we need some
kind of clearinghouse so that people in communities that may not
have a’university close by, with its library and retrival svetem, will
be ableto efficiently obtain a package of information that will provide
data about various programs, as well as consultants who could provide
technical assistance.

Ms. Fiern. The form of technical assistance that shelters need from
lawyers in terms of* corporate organization and structive, suppliers’
contracts, labor relations. bnilding codes, zoning. and health vode com-

_pliance is woefully lacking. These are the kinds of fechnical assistance .
that can be made part of a clearinghouse and model contract and brief

bank. All lawyers use model contracts. We use form hooks. The need

is fo revise thqse model corporate charters and zoning cole: variance

application forms so that someone in a shelter can take 2 form or
model angd fill in the blanks and turn it into a funding application
and zoning coda varinnee applicatipn, Tt is desperately needed, We get
&m problems that. can be handled

in a backup center. ° o
The Center for Women Policy Studiesshas received n grant from
the Iaw Fnforcement. Assistance Administration to be a clearing-
house, They publish a newsletter ealled Resnonse. «hich covers sexnnl

. “abuse of women and children and family violence, Perhaps that kind

‘of work needs to be decentralized or funded_to a_greater degree so
that it ean be ros(];Psivo to the needs of variond%regions, ol
The zoning code problems are going 13 be different in the more

highlv_ populated areas. Tt does not matter whether voir-have 16 peo- -
ple living in a farmhouse where.there is nobody next door. Tt does if

fortare in an urban center. \—

How to reach the people'in the street T8 another question. How dn
we get the knowledge of the availability of services and alternatives
to the people who need this kind of help? One of the wavs we hava
done it in New York is by publishing a xmall baoklet. We have doné
this with a series of four foundation grants. We have distributed
R5.000 copies free in the State 8f New York, and we have a backlog

" of 4000 orders.

Mr. Sirackxat. What is the natire of the booklet ?
Ms. Frewps. Tt is a celf-help booklet. Tt is desiened foraise by the
battered woman. We do not direct them necessarily toward clients

T ee
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leave them in the -.aiting toom wher the tenant lawyers are doing
their intake, and the booklets disappear at the'same rate as when weé
have divorce clients in the waiting room. Fverybody knows somebody
who needs this sglf-help booklet. = * . '

1 think it is od of the wavs that perhaps the GPO can disfeminate
this kind of info jon as they da, f(,{rmation on sterilizing ground-
hogs.” | 67‘ ‘ ‘

Mr. Sttacryat. We w uld be grateful if vou would submit that for
inclusion into th&Tearing record, ahd we will certainly append that
with the chairman’s permission. N

Mr. Scuiever. So orderﬁd. .
Mr. SHackyAL Are there any other thoughts on the subject of

briding the gap between the two communities? .
Dr. Frarcrart. T would like to say T am'not at all sure that .. gap
is bad. Many of the people who #fte working in thifield. and T irelude

it onr commitments and involvement with the commmunity grounds
our rosearch. T am not at all sure that that describes all of the people
in this kind of work. and, therefore, T would like to caufion all of us
about demanding professional involvement per se in research or pro-
gram. For instance. all of the testimony that has ever been'given on
the jssue indicates that the ;iofessional agencies are ot adequate to
the task. To eall for professional invelvement per se in shelters is irre-
sponsible, given what we know about the institutionalization of sexism
and racism. The difficulty we have eradieating institutional racism
and sexism forees us to seriouslv question the increase of professional
involvement. T would like to add that word of eaution. | (

In terms of bridging the gap between the eommunity and profes-
sionals. those professionals who involve themselves in community or-
ganizations find thaf the alleged gap iio longer oxi.Nf we simply
mandate a position for professionals within the shelet
‘they will do less for the community than for their own professional

advantage.
+ during our investigation of violent hehavior. This has been pointed

the major problem faced by both researchers and community practi-
tioners. Tt is an area where the Federal Government ean intervene to
effect dome meaningful change. . .

. Pr. Prrrerarr. One possibility is that the community organizations
opght’ to have primary access to the data base in the development of
research programs: T don’t ghiso far as to say thev rught to have legal
.power ovpr the kinds of research that are finance® by Federal Govern-

operating that the, invol.. ment of professional researchers is a risk
.thev are going to have to-tah.e far involving themselves in’this Kind
p¢ thing.

_stimulating and pregseative testimeny.
" The hearing is adiourn:d unti, tomorrow morning at 10:00, in
Room 334, Cannon Office Tuilding.. :

[ Whercupan, at 12:55 p.m.. the subcommittee was adjourned.] .

N |
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coming to our office presenting spouse violeace as the problem. We '

myself. find ourselves working in this area not simply ns ‘professionals |

movement.

out. particularly in the aréa of sexual assault. Tt was raised as one of -

ME-Snackyar These are rharges that have heen made continnously -

N
o

ment. furids. but T woald suggest to any community groups that are ~

Mr. Scurcer. T want to thank vou all for _vour'ver}: thoughtful and




RESEARCH INTO VIOLENT BEHAVIOR: DOMESTIC
VIOLENCE

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 1978

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE.AND TrECHINOLOGY,
STRCOMMITTEF, 0N DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL
ScIENTIFIC PLANNING, ANALYSI&, AND COOPERATION,
. Washington, D.C.
The subcommittes met, pursnant to recess, at‘10:10 a.m., in Room
334. Cannon Howse Office Building, Hon. Carl D. Pursell presiding.
Mr. Purserr. Good morqing. You probably realize that the House
has canceled its legislative spssion today. With no cession Friday and
the so-called holiday Monday\ and this being a poor year for Members
of the House, many nf them rdturned home quickly last night and this
morning. . ’ ' '
" Our chairman, Mr. Scheuer was called away on an emergenty yes-

* terday. after o.r second day of hearing. T am Congressman_Pursell

N

from  Michigap, representing the Second Congressional District,
better known as the University of Michigan area. We have many peo-
ple in our universitv who are interested in your testimony. Today we
are in our third and last day of hearings.  ~ : Lo T 4

_ 'The staff was telling me last night. aside from what T consider an
unimportant athletic event on television. that this committee did re-
ceive nationwide coverage on Walter Cronkite’s gnd George Herman’s
broadcasts regarding testimony and comment. made in this committee
vesterday and on the first day. Today. we are delighted to have ; ome
very prominent peoplg here who are recognized thronghout the coeun-
trv in their particular field of expertise whom- I would like to-ir-
troduce. We willdo two things. We-will try to-summarize testimony
instead of: having it read so that we cin add some informality to the
hearing. And also when we conclude with individual testimony or a8
vou finish, and if we have any questions that the staff and ¥ would
like to present. we will take an answer from anycne on the panel. And

. we will have an ad hoc panel to interact on those questions.

. Let us proceed on schedule. We have no real firm commitment, but

to give the audience an idea of the schedule we will go at least until-
the noon hour, and we will see where we go from.there.

I would like to introduce Dr. Richard G&lles, Department of Soci-
ology and Anthropologly, University of Rhode Island, to present his
testimony first. )

[The statemeht of Dr. Gelles is as follows ]|
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N Testimony Before the Committee on- Science and Technology
( United States House¢ of Representativés

. February 16, 1978
° R 334 Cannon House Office Building
Weshington, QC

. Overview &% Research in*o Child Abuse
‘Richard J, Gelles, PhD
Department of Sociology

Yniversity of Rhode Island v 9 .
/ Kingston, Rl 02881

[

)

,1 have been asked today to provide a brief overview of current research
Into the probl,%m of.child abuse. Before beginning it would seem beneficial
to briefly review the nistary of research into child abuse and the rqle played

.

by the Federal Government in ;pousgring'such research, .
Ay far as ‘can b.e determined frem historical records,, we have always had
/' \abus'ed children in the United States (Bakan, 1971 Newberger, ND: deﬁ:use. 1974,
, - . ‘ 1975; Radbill, 1974). rhildren were-abused by their parents and caretakers
y | almost as soon as the Pilgrims settled in Plymouth. What was different about .
' child ll;use in Colontial tir'r'es was that much of it was legally sanctioned
and mandated. “Beat the dev.il out of him" is a homily derived from cplogial .
tinés‘ when parents were taught by church elders that ch;ldren were born
corrupted by original sin, and that the ;nly path to salvation was to physically
beat the devil out gf the child. Some legislatures enactes* "stubborn child
laws” which gave parents the right to actually ki1l unruly children (although
historical evidence implies that few if ;ny children were e\;er H‘lled under
" the mandate of this law). '

' .. §4n 187L New York City church workers tried to get help for a badly

abused child named Mary Ellen. They found that the on'y agency which was
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equipped to help them and the child was the Soctety for the Preventinn of ,

Cruelt; to Animals. The ca;e of Mary Elléﬁ brought atout the creation ¢f
the first chapter of the Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children
(Fontana, 19€4). Even today we {till have nore widespread organized services ‘
for the prevention of cryelty to animals than cruelty to humans.
A resurgence of attention tn the issue of child abuse and ch;Id mal-

x ‘treatmenf oCcyred in {946 when diamostic radfologists used the tELHnOIqu of
. x-r4) to*4iagnose patterns of healed fractures in young children wnich could
have only resulted from repeated blows 1nf11cteq by parents Or cdrotakers.
(Catfey, 1946). ."'- N § '
Yet, despite a'tention drawn to the problem of abused children by
radiologists in the forties and ear® fifties, it wa; not until C, Henry
) wempe and his assnciates publ;zhed their paper on the_"bqttergd baby ;yndrnme”‘
tn 1262 that national attention was focused on the .plight of abused chiidren
(Kempe et. al.. 1967).
By 1968,a11 fifty states had enacted legislation to mandate tne repor;inq
of child abuse to cfficial ‘agencies. N
tn 1972, e Feferal Government began hearings on the protdem nt child abuse
and neglect and the Child Abuse Prevention ahd Treatment Act was passed in 274,
est;blishing the 'ational Center for Child Abuse and Neglect. . {he Ndatronal
Center ;as provided a modest budget to support research on child abuse and nealect,
0 to eftablish demonstration programs désidned tq treat and prevent child abuse,
Jto sérve a- a clearinghouse for all information on this topic, and tu cpnduLL
a natfonal fincidence study on child abuse and negleat.

As of tnis date. the refunding and continuation ot the Hatianal Center

' L]
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AN duraritaly tepiure WA 4ount of siglene directed thyward, ntaren by
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the'r pdrents in tne Jrita? o0yl S Aedt CAncarn iS5 o Raamie . Lent i
. . . ; \
de.219p tHearias antoh _am o wapiin tre ab,se of nildren,
Inorder %o adiress treLe dunstTans, we undertood a nattonal St ady b Sre: ,
2]
. o
1ncidence, nature., and cilasen of virlence towards childran an the Lnvted tyted
.
fatong witn 3¢, Murray Straus. ‘imivertity of “ew *awaqhivﬁ and ez anne
Steinmetz, University of Telaware’. R

This study was 1?5”1"?-! Soogereame some ud e ud e drgabarte GF e iy

research 1nto *he tonic 0F Tnid shuca, anl peavide newoand cnepetont krowiertge

abou’ <hild 1puse, -
M358 af the published "e;esrnn'nn Zhitd abuse sutfers from simiiar
Anawbacks -
1. Vrees nearty ali of she research done on child abuse i thi,

couhtrs Focuses an casaes uf child ahuse which have bee;

offictally designated ".nild abuse.” The problem with this is

tnat neople who are iaheled “zhild abusers” +4n not constitute the

antire yniverse of child sbusers, Moreover. those who et

‘canght’ abusing theivr children are systematically different

from pe:ple who injure their cnildren but are not pubiically .

labeled child abusers {Gelles, 1975). Pesearch which examinns

officially lateled cases of child abuse nan not be used to

estimate the incidence of child abuse, because many *Cases

are not officially reported. Secondly, this research can

not be used to explain what causes penple to abuse their

children because the factnrs which cause people to qet <4aught

o

PAFulToxt Provided by ERIC




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

280

abusing their children are confounted wish the fartor- which
™ .
led them to abuse their .children in the first place.

. A second problem with most of the curren® resedrch on child

>

abuse i5 that the samples are usualey small, regional ind non-representative.

Few of tnese studies employ representatise sampling te hninues. and oven

not be used eneralife to the coun’ry at large, 'he <ite
of chiid abuse in New York City is Seund %0 be diffarunet
than the -ate in Kingston, Rhode [s51and, ana the €actors
#hich cause people to be child gbusers in une areh mav be
different than the factors which iewd *o child abuse in
another locale,

A *hiy‘problem is tnat we d4re so new 3t investigating #nilq
abuse that errors and mistikes are :cmmon in our rese4r:n,
The methodninqgical problems in the research on child abuse
are va}led and it plaques our ability tu unravel the mystery
of child ab;se. A sampling of the methndnlagical errors

is provided fn the appended paper tisied 'Etiolonv‘ﬁ’ /iolence:
vercoming Fallacious Reasoning in 'nderstanding Fwmily

Yiolence and Child Abuse.”

We attempted to overcome some of the problems with\current research

on child apuse by conducting a national survey of the incidence and causes o

of viclence ir tha Aserican family. oThis study used probability sampling to

fdehtifs a nationally representative sample of 2,142 dmericin tamilies.

Ore-thousand sne.nundred and forty-six of these familims had :hildren between

L\
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tne ages of 3 and 17 Tiving at home. :
\

:hi; sampls is unique because it is a nationally representative sanple

and because it does not focus only on those people who are ciught abusing

-

their cnilaren. he study 15 also unigue because inste~d  f trying to

-

define child abuse {a problem which still has not been solyed by those people
studying child abuse). we asked peaple to r.port on whether or not they hdd

engaqe& {n any of a series of 3Jeven acts of physical force, raf¥ing from

spadking 8 child to shootinc a child.
" The complete results of- our examination of vivlence towards children are

appended in the paper titled 'viclence Towards Children in the Lnited

States.” The major findings include: *

*f1% of American parents with children between the ages of 3 and
17 living at home mentioned at least one violent episode during
the suri/ey year. °

*getween 1.1 and 4.1 million children were Licked, bitten . or puncher-

at some Tre in tneirs lives by their parents. .

*Between . ard 1.9 million children were kicked, bitten, or punched
by their parents in 1375,

sgetween 1.3 and 2.3 millfon children have heen beaten while qrowing
up. .

L]
*Jetween 75,070 and 3/4 ¢ a million chiliren were beat up by
their parents in 1975,

*Between 905,000 and 1.8 m1lion American chilcren have had
parents who stabbed or tried to stab them or <not or tried
to shoot them in rheir 11fetimes,
Jur estimate of the incidence of physical child abuse in the United
States. based on an “at risy index” is that betwaen 1.4 and 1.9 million
American children are abused by their parents eich year.

It {s inportant to keep in mind that our estimate of the incidence of.

child abuse, while considerably higher than previous estimates, probably
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stimates the true level of physical abuse. We have underestimated the

nce of child abuse fo} the follpwing reasons:

. Our data is based on parenis’ s¢!f-reports of acts of violence on
their children. Since child abusé is illegal and tonsidered
one of the worst things a parent can do to their child, we deliave
that many of our respondents mignF have underreported the actual
amount of viblencé they used on their children. )

. Secondly, our study omits an examination of violence ‘towards children
under 3 years of agy. Much of the child abuse literature suggests
that children un&e; 3 are at the greatest risk of being abused.

. Thirdly, we examined only intact famili;s. If, as some believe,
child abuse is more common in single parent families, then we
have aqafn undere;timated the true level of abuse.

. We examined only a limjted nmeer of viofent acts. We did not
ask about sexua! abuse, burning, or a number of other physically
abusive acts.

- Lastly, we examsned violence a chil. received from only one

Parent. Again, this may nave led to a conservative fiqure

for the incidence of abuse of American children.

In addition to our estimates of the fncidence of child abuse we have,

found

that:

*Mothers are more likély to use violence, and to use abusive siolence

-

on their child}en. N
Sons are more tikely to be the victims of child abuse than daughters.

Children 3 to 5 years of age _1.. children .5 to i years old

were at the greatest risk of s:iig giysicaily abuse.. Our findipqs

.
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indicaie that child abuse is not confined to only young
children. Agyurvey at the University of Rhode Island found fhat
% of college freshmen reported being physically 1njured by *heir
parerts during the last year tney {the studen.s) lived at home
(Muiligan, 1977).

Recently, we ;;ve turned our attentior to examining factars associated
with. acts of violence towards children. We have been“analyzinq the relationship
between abusive violence towarcs .hildren and the following factors.

1. Area of the country.

2. U-ban, suburban. rural residence.

3. Education. ‘ L

4. Income. . . ’ ' '

5. Occupation.

6. Age.

7. Religion.

8. Race.

9. Family size.

lu. Stress,
11. Family oowér and decision making.
1c. Expertence with violence as a child,

The final results of this analysis will be published in our baok
JIOLENCE IN THE AMERICAN FAMILY {Straus and Gelles, 1379). 7o fatw e have
found that Hil's theoretical position which argues that child abuue is T
caused by a complex pattern of interrelated factors is holding up (1?30). : .
%o single factor completely explains child abuse. Some of the expected

relationsnips have not been found, while other relationships have surprised us.




escape detection. Also, we have focused on false-labdling--children
. . )
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Clearly poverty, s*ress, ang 2¢;ariences ~itn violence are rolated *n - awho

abused their child, but the relationships are modest and leave many questions

unanswered.

Other Research on Child Abuse

. In addition to the national ;survey of violence towards children in the
United Stafes. we have algo been involved in a number of explpratory studies
on labeling of child abuse cases. Our concern has been to exJ&fnc why

certgin families are "caught” abusing their children and why bther families

labeled "abused” who are not victims of abuse--and children who are abused,
who are not fdentified by professionals whd examinie, them. )
Another focus of our research has been to study data gathered in Florida
and examine what, if any, characteristics of children and families influence
their interaction with official child abuse d4gencies. Qur interest focuses
on whether the reported injury or other social characteristics of the child
and the family dete?mine if the case is labeled "child abuse” or dismissed
as "unfounded."
Lastly, we have begun an examination of longitudinal data in the State

v .
of New York which examines children who were labeled as “child abuse” victims

in thg 1950°'s. OQur concern is to see if being labeled a child abuse victim

.increases the likelihood of that child having future contact with criminal

justice or mental health agencies.

Summary of Current Research

The state of the art of child abuse and neglect research is not very
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advanced. Researchers and practitioners still wrangle over a precise definition
of ¢child abuse. Because the definitions of child abuse vary from study to
s*tudy, there is a2 major problem of comparability - of current research

projects. i
We are at 2 point where we have a much more scientific estimate of
the incidencé of child abuse. Despite some of the probiems in our national
sur:oy. §t has provided the best and most scientific estimate of the
incidence of child abuse to date. !
we can not‘say'what causes people to abuse their children because we
do not really know. To pafaphrase Dr. Edward Zigler (former director of the ¥
_Children‘s Bureau), our knowledge about the causJ' of child abu;e fn 1978 is
roughly Similar to where we stood in our knowledge about mental fllness in 1948
(Zigler, 1976).
Lastly, we can not be sure whether child abuse 15'12creasing. There are
no relfadble scientﬁfiéally gathered statistics which we ;an compare our national
survey to. Any increase in the number of official reported cases of child
abuse is almost certainly due to the recent increase in public concern
and new legislation on this matter. Thus, we can only quess as to,whether
Eh‘ld abuse is a growing problem, fs roughly the same as is has been in the
past, or whether we actually are in the midst of a-decrease in the incidence
o; child abuse.
To sum up, there are still many questions which we reed to address
in the study of child abuse. Unless we know what caus.s people to abuse their

children, our strategies to treat and prevent abuse i1l be based mostly

on fntuition. We must also face the reality that there will be no simple

Q Tati €10 7R . 19
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answers to our questions. [t will take quality researchers who do quality
! .
resedrch and considerable time before we can even begin .to urravel the complex

resedrch  issues in the study of child abuse.

PROBLEMS IN THE STUDY OF
"DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Child abuse, wife abuse, husband abuse, and other forms of domestic
violence are issues where researchers face major obstacles and hurdles which
they must overcome if they are to obtain satisfactory answers to' the
crucial questions which are in need of investigation. Jn many ways the
problems encountered by researchers interested in domestic violence are
similar to the problems faced by an’ investigator who desires to study a
phenomenon which is sensitive and where t;boos exist against speaking about
the behavior {see Farberow, 1966, for a complete discussion of researching

< "taboo topics” such as suicide, mental {llness, sexual behavior, and
homosexualtity.) ‘

However, research on domestic violence is unique and poses different
probf;ms than faced by investigators studying taboo topics. This is true
because the family {s different than other social groups. First, the family
is a private grodp and second, it involves intimate social interactions.

Because the family is a private social group, most interaction takes
place between family members behind closed doors--out of stght of neighbors,
frienqs. and social scientists. The private nature of the family 1imits
the types of investigatory tools which can be employed to study family
behavior (GelTes, 1976).

A second important aspect of the family is that the relationships
between and among family members are intimate. Thus, unlike other social
groups, family structure arises out of intimate 1nteractions: The special
xe ture ¥ intimate relationships tend to produée strong pressures against

dische,ina fgmily matters with those outside of the family. Parents often .

20
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reprimand children for discussing their family matters with school counselors,
friends, and neighd Likewise. the tendency to view family matters as
sacred, private, anho. makes many'ind.ividuals relyctant to 'ta1k abnut
their family life with ougsiaers. In fact, this reluctance often becomes
an adamant stand against nosey, uninvited intrusions of social scientists
market researchers, and the like.

In addition to the problems caused by ;he family being private and
-1nt1m¢te. there are roadblocks which confront researchers studying
domestic violence. .

One of the major problems in the area of domestic violence research
has been in defining what is to be studied. LImost everv major researcr
conference on family violence, child abuse, wife abuse, and now husband
abuse involves discussion and debate over definitions of the terms ‘violence’,
"ch11& abuse”, and “spouse abuse”. The basic problem 1is that tne terns
“violence' and "abuse” are essentially political terms designec tO call
attention to a phenomenon which people believe to be prdb1ematic. There
have been numercus attempts to actually define “:hild abuse", including the
definition included in PL-93-237, “The Child Abuse Prevention and Treatmen® -
Act" which reads:

“ . .the physical or mental injury, sexual abuse, negligen’

treatment, or maltreatment of a cnild under the age of wighteen
by & person who is responiible fér the child's welfare under

circumstadces which indicate that the child's health or welfare is
harmed or threataned thereby..."

An altermative definition 15 offered by Gil wno states sha. chili apuse
¢ an occurrence where a caretaker injures a child, net nv accident, out °n

anger or deliberately (Gil, 1970, p. 50).

Q
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The problem with the definition offered in PL-93-237 is that it is too

broad' (probably because it is used to establish a mandate for a gov;rnment
agehcy). The Gil definition suffers because it is difficult, {f not impossible,
to scientifically measure" intent!

The inherent problem with the term “child abuse” or “spouse abuse"
is that the terms are designed to point the finger at the benhavior of parents
or spouses ;hlch deviates from society's norms about how parents should
behave towards children and how spouses should behave towards each other,
The crux of the problem {s that norms governing parenting and marital inter-
action change oJer time and v;ry from group to group. ,

A problem also arises when the term "violence" is defined‘(see Gelles
and Straus, 1978 for a detailed discussion of défining "violence").
The central problem here is that the more common an act of physical force,
the less people are inclined to view that act as 'violent." Thus, most
people have taken issue with us when we have defined spanking or slapping
a child as "violent." ‘

. Because definitions of “violence” and “abuse™ vary from disciplike to
discépline and from investigator to investigator, one problem we encounter
frequently islthat research ;n domestic violence is no® comparable. [t is
difficult to know wnether findings vary because nf the research zarried out

. or becauie £he researchers .defined their issue differently from one another.

. There are three additional:problems which confront investigators of
domestic v10lence. First. they must find subjects to study; second, they
mst collect irformation which they can use to test their theories sr
nypotheses; and lastly. they muyst Jesiqn data gathering instruments and

techniques which insure tha% tho, w0 obtatning trutnful information (for

¢
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a coﬁnlete giscussion of the oknb\em in studying sensttive isiues, and
problems involved in studying domestnc violence, see ™ethods for Studying
Sensitive Family Topics™ which is appended to this paper’ .

.The sensitivity and emotional charged nature 3f the topic of domestic
vioience creates numerous novél and significant cbstacles which had %o be

faced and overcome in Our research. We spen® the first o years of our research

" hearing people say that it was impossible to study domestic v\olenh» by talking

to Dgocle about violence in the famil,. We have faced the oroblem 2¢ actaallv
naving to ask, "did you stop beating your wife?" Currently, we erciunte
objection to our definition of vinlent behavior and the criticism tnat cur
subjects 4id not "tell all“ about the level of violence in their family.

4e concede that our def1n|t|)ns and our metnods can be improved on, Sut
we also point 41th some pride to the fact’'that we have overcome the .initial
problems in studying domestic vi -'2nce and have shown tnat research an “nis
important topic can be carried out. But, '@ have only bequn to blaze tne

trail; much, much more is needed if we are to find the & <wers we seek.

PROBLEMS [N GOVERNMENT POLICY COMCERNING
RESEARCH ON DOMESTIC VIJLENCE

We would nat, and could not,be here tcday to report on our recearch
on domestic violence if the Federal Government had hot identiffed fami\y
violence as an important issué, and if the federa) Government had not sel
aside funds for research into this problem. Thus, to 3 certain extent, 1dent:-
fying problems in government pulicy'{n the area of dcmestic violence 15, ‘or Js,

looking the proverbial gift-horse in the mouth. However, tners are proplems.
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It is unfortunately trite but true td say that reSOu}ces and money
lead the 1ist of problems. Our indivdual research activities have been
adequately funded, as have the activities of meny of our colleagues. Buto
the key problem is that in order'to get at the import nt questions in the
$ tudy of domestic viglence, we need more good research. To get more good

research, we need more good researchers. Thus, if the Federal Government is

" seriously interested in understanding and ultimately doing something about

donystic violence, it will need to spend more money to attract more good
researchers into this area.

A'corollary 1§sue is that the Federal Government will have to resist
prassure from action groups to spend money Ofily on services. Prog -~ i must
set aside sufficient resources for basic research. [t is very tempting to
o0k for qu!cﬂ and easy answers to the problems of domestic violence, but
if oyr eight year program of research on domestic violence has proved anything,
it proves thai easy answers do not exist.

Even with the establishment of the National Center “or Child Abuse and
Neglect, there still {s not sufficient funds available to fully investigate
domectic violence. In fact, some believe that the establisirent of the Center
caused other funding agencies to bypass promising research praposals in the
area of violence towards chtldren, )

A second proﬁlem with Federal policy is time. In many instances investiga-
tors have been asked to submit proposals to meet deadlines which are unrealistic
in terms of thinking through and planning out good research. Requests for
proposals are issued with government deadlines and timetables in mind, and
often result in situations where researchers with good ideas are shut-out

from competing for research funds. The shorter the time between the issuance
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1€ a reques® fir propoiils and the deadline, *ne more corpetit-ie T At
researzh programs and [rofis making rasearIn 9rooratisng e e, oh e e
competitise individual inves=igators ave. Thui, many qonc. fep oy attLe, and

smporsant 1deas are ~ever funded. *

A thirs problem nas %0 co «'3h the sensitive issue c¥ proteltron of

nuran sublects. Government policy desiqned tn protect sne rights of numan
subjects is wecessary.‘ Rut, i€ the policy 15 =nfarced wtth Darwd.ueitis s
rather than pra%ectinn in mind, many research protectc or Some it sitlence
anizh Dan protect sublects L.t require variances from tandgted (o elne2s
wiil o Jnfugdeq. -

A f;')ur‘.h ceablam s tha® the Federii Sovernment, Yive many oeelta,

tend ¢ see *ne virigus l.pects at domestic nolence as cearite otaes,

Thr, we miqt aaentually cee entarg cor Abuted aties vd entaes e Abused

.

AUShaTts,  Tur resedrcn nas demenstoated tnat tre eoql 1y Le 13 SaNTTy grmiance.
e tan e, et ant Lt ALt tnlacate fre a T crEm e Lt rer, Thars
seems t0 Ze an A1Mest  Xnae cerd’ oeegp Toon neooAqrecoan IRRE TR I

leqisiation ded’ing with ADuie ! Atves. b onurbwer )% oroposes DI an T doroy
serve %0 separate bused wives Hut aé i indiviougs vauv. BRI P |
gseful tactic, from a resz2archers ucant o0 Jifw.

A fifeh problem has bean tne ratner mathalged petgnit rment o f recpareh
ceigrities at tne faderai levei, in *ne Leieind. G BISRAET T LRE S R
+n egtab! .sh--we knew nothing and we had alementary aueatigfns.  Mawever., 4s
more nd more research is carried out, the uect ire ae need o 1ddress are
more complex. tHowever, a® the Fadteral 1evel..tru mestrans gre freqent’y
cormuiated Lefore tne data are in. Thui, ‘he YFfica 3f rgran Jeyel Lment

s estab’ishing research sriorities fur the nex” cecin f funding egen Tetore

tne final reports from their first wave 0f researcn prniactn ave cornleted!
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A 2orollary issue i5 "hal 1n mIny cases resear n 2ritritisg gre 2gtanigne:
at tha rederal lavel witnout tne denef < 3¢ inpu” ‘rom reseyschers. “heg ig
sometimes necessary because % ‘s unfatr .t 1@t reseirintens nave i 33y :? sre
priorities which they will compete ¢or funding ur awever, it -1gnt
be possidle to bring in more expertise withcut a-\.na wds ur*air givantaqes
in the setting of Federal rasearch goals.

To summarize the essential problems with Federal policy:

1. There is not e00uqﬁ funging available far bas. resear:n,

"2. The allocation of research funds often prevents resear:ners
from proposing adequate research projects,

3. federal rules;and procedures, while important and we'l

)
jntentioned, block assential and safe research on Jomestic
vio!en;e.

4. Tne setting of research prigrites i freguentiy nainilarg and

poorly informea.

5. "he time frame of. man,; “ederal programs is o¢ten too rarrow

for supporting needed, long term researih 5ro;2Cts on Jomestic

vinlence,

SUGGESTIIN FNR SOVERNMENT 201 CY

The problems with Federal policy in the area of research on'donest‘:
violence are serious enough tc ninder the development and improvement o
basic re:earch 1n the irea of family violence. An example of the problems
is the proposed fiscal year 1978 child abuse and neqlect research and demon-
.stration priorities issuec by the Deparstment r~ Healen, Education, and ief‘are/
ffice of Human Develooment Services/Administration for Children, Youth,

and Familie. {see the Feceral Register, January 23, 1973). The proposed




priorities, if they were adopted. would be devastating for basic resedrch

{n the area of child abuse. The priorities represent a retreat from basic
research. The current 12 rasearch projects #0uld be reduced to 4 new'projects
in- 1378 and the funds available far basic research aculd be drasticaily zut,
Moreover. evar the proposed basic researcn criarities are unrealrsite. Jrvern
the protlems facing resesrcners in this area, k)
We suggest tne following steps towards improving Federal policy n tre
area of domestic vinience research: ’
., 1. The setting aside of adequate funds for basic reseasch n any
federal oroqgram designed to deal wi'h domestic vinlence.
2. The ‘eservinq of a sortion of funds ‘or basic research for un-
so!izfted proposals ‘sc that researchers are not constrained 2y
time and deaciine demands in designing and proposing research
in the area of domestic violence.

. The establisnment of between & ard 3 centers for tne study

~r

2¢ domestic vio!ence:-much like the req:onal resource centers in
the area of child abuse. Such centers wculd stimulate resedrch ard
would also aitrac: top flight researcners t0 thearea of dormestic
. violence,
+, The funding of lonqit:Hinal research on the topic of domestic /iolence.
Present Federal research grants and contracts are granted fo;
up to three years., However, we need 10 year projects (at a minimum)
if we are to adequately track down the causes of family violence, A

5. Maintainence of a flexible policy on the protection of human subjects
/s

ahich ‘quarentees that the sutiects invalved in dorestic vinlence rasearch
will be protected, but which recranizes the rarticular arnhleme re-

gearchers face - studyinc demestic violence,
6. A consolidation of Federal programs on child, wife, and

2%
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husband abuse into one program on domes:ic violence.

7. A recognition on the part of the Federal Government that the problems
of domestic violence are serious. extensive, and complex. One
ought not expect that angwers and solution will be forthcoming in
two or three ycars. It took centuries to develop violent
familfes, it will take some time to unravel the problem and even more
time before we can take steps to amelforate the problem. Domestic
* violence is not some kind of passing fad. The research we have done
indicates that there is a direct relationship between domestic
' violence and violence in the streets, juvenile delinquency, homicide,
and political assassination. We are o'n.ly at the beginning of our
resdarch on domestic viclence and we shall need continued Federal
interest in this topic if we are to move from our very elementary
state of knowledge to a more complete understanding of domestic -

violence.

’\:\
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STATEMERT OF DR. RICHARD J. GELLES, DEPARTMENT OF
S0CIOLOGY AND ANTHRCPOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF RHODE

L)

Dr. Grres. I think the questions that pertain to research on child
ahuse are similar to the questions concerning all research on domestic
violence. Most people Are concerned with knowing what is child abuse
and how much there is in Ameriea. Is child abuse increasing? What
causes people to abuse their children? And, can -ve preent it?

T think one of the current roadblocks to good research in the area
of domestic violence and child abuse is that the to;iic ix 50 emotionally
charged. Because of this, many people have very ittle patience when
it comes to waiting for answers to the important research qu. stigns.
The mandate seeras to be that ‘we must do something about child
abuse and wife abuse today. , 2

Consequently, researchers who say that we need more time or more
resonrces tend to get brushed aside by those who feel they cannot
wait for the orderly progress of research. The people believe that re-
sotirces are needed to do something now! :
~ We often hear people say they know what ‘causes wife and child
abuse so let's do something about 1t. 1 think the problem is that we
really do not know what causes people to abuse their children, and
we do not know what causes spouses to abuse one-another. We are at
s preliminary stage in ovr research. Much of our research is simﬂply
not ‘adequate. Much of the published research on child abuse’ suilers
fromn similar drawbacks. For instance, most of the research is done
by focusing on cases c. child abuse which have been officially desig-
nated “child abuse.” ,

The problem with this—this is also done in the area of wife and
husban? and elderly abuse—is that people wh-. : ‘e labeled “ehild
abusers” de_not constitute the entire universe o * .« abusers. More-
over, those who get aught are systematically ditfe ent from people
.7ho injure their children but are not publicly labeled “child abusers.”

Research which examines cases of child abuse which are officiuily
. labelel cannot bd usfto estimate the incidences of child abuse because
many cases are not reported.

Second, we cannot use this tyge of research to explain what causes

ple to-abuse their children. because the factors that canse peorle
to get saught are confounded and confused with the factors that led
them to abuse their children in the first. place. ’

An acditional problem with much of the current research on domes-
tic violence is that most investigations are based on samples which are
small, regienal, and nonrepresentative.

Very few studirs ever employ representative snmpling techniques.
We cannot use-the rate of child abuse in New York City to estimate
the Pate of child abuse in the countty. e

Ahother problem is that we are so new at investigating child abuse
*hat we make errors and mistakes'in our research. The methodological
_ . problems vary and they plague ohir ability to unravel the mystery of
donlestic violence. - CL '

1. the research program which T have heen involved in with my
colleagues at the University of New Hampshire and the University
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- likely to use violence on their children. sons are more likely to ba the

of Delaware, we have gotten to a point where we can talk now about
the extent of violence toward children in the United States. . .

We conducted a national studyv of violence hetween family membe
which surveved a representative sample of 2.143 families chosen
from across the countrv. The major findings that pertain to violence
agpinst children were that: 63 percent of American parents, with chil-
drén between the ages of 3 and 17 mentioned that there was at least
one violent episode in their home durina 1975. We found that betweer
3 and 4 million children were kicked. hitten, or punched at some time
in their lives by their parents. Between 1 and 2 million children were
kicked. bitten, or punched by their parents in 1975, Between 1.4 and
2 million children have been beaten up while they grew up and be-
tween a quarter and three-quarters of a million American children are
beat up annually by their parents. '

Our findings also indicated that between 1 and 2 million American
children have had parents wha stabbed or tried to stab-them or shot
or tried to shoot them in their life times. :

We developed an estimate of the extent of physical child abuse in
the United States. and that estimate is that between 114 and 2 million "
American children are abused by their parents each’ vear. .

That estimate, to our knowledge. is the best seientific estimate which
is eurrently available. It is based on scientific measurement procedures
and a representative ssmpjing. | : '

To date. there are no studies which meet those two criteria. Never-
theless, as good as our methods were. even our estimate is low. We
have almost certainly underestimated the extent of child abuse for
various reasons which I have listed in my complete testimony.

» Further analvsis of our survev data reveals that mothers are more

victims of child abuse. and children 3 to 5 and 15 to 17 are at- the
greatest risk of being physically abused. , ’

" The last.finding. that children 15 to 17 vears old are at great risk
of being abused points to a new problem which has yet to be publicly
recognized. adolescent abuse. Recently, we conducted a nonrepresenta- .
tive survey at the University of Rhode Tsland., and found that 8 per-
cent of our college freshmen were physically injured by their parents
during the last year they lived at home. Our sample consisted mostly
of middle-class students, and we were surprised by the extent of vio-
lence thev ex' -ienced. The real incidences of adolescent abuse ean
‘coneeivably be  Huble of what we found. ' : '

We recently have turned our attention to examine factors associated
with-acts of violeiice toward children. and we are analvzing the rela-
tionship between abusive violence toward children and the following
factors: n}‘egl of the country; urban. suburban, or rural gesidence:
education land income of the pareis: occupation of the patents: age
of parent: race; family size: stress; familv power and decision- -

"making; and experjénce with violence as a'child. ™ : \(

When we have concluded this analysis we will again have unique
data which does not suffer from some afthe more common method-
ological problems in child abuse researeh. We will be gble to identify,
for the first time, which are the families where violerice is'n. . { likely
to take place toward American children.. N o

-
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The state of the art of child abuse research is not very advanced.

We are only now at a point. where we have some scientific estimate of
* the incidence of child abuse.

As vet, we do not know what causes people to abuse their children.

To paraphrase what Dr. Edward Zigler said 2 years ago. our
knowledge about the causes of child abuse in 1978 is roughly similar.
to where we stood in our knowledge about mental illness in 1948, We
do not know whether child abuse is increasing. We have/no statisties
which we can compare our own research to. : '

To_sum up. there are still many questions we need to address in the
study of child abuse. and there are problems which interfere with our
ability to answer these questions.

It is very obvious that one of the major problems in the area of
child abuse is the term itself. “Child abuse” is a political term which
is designed to call attention to a social problem. It is not a scientific
term. and it has never been satisfactorily defined. Because of that.
almost. every research project ever carried ont has a uniqfie definition
of child abuse. which makes the results noncomparnble. '

The second problem is to locnte subjects to study. When you study
domestic violence. vou virtually have to-ask, “Have you stopped beat-
ing vour child”? and, “Have you stopped beating vour wife"? This
is difficult to do. and it is difficult to find people to answer these ques-
tions. ‘

Lastlv. and the most important problem we face. is to develop tech-
niques by which we can ascertain whether or not. people have in fact
told aus the truth. '

Many of the problems with curtent research on domestic violenée
are often. in part. caused by Government policy concerning research
on domestic violence, ' : .

“Tt is almost trite to say. but it is true, that there is simply not enough
funding gvailable for basic research.

Qecond: the manner in which Federal funds are allocated for re-
search often prevents researchers from designing adequate research
projects. The use of contracts. requests for proposals, or 21-day turn-
around times do not allow for well-developed resenrch projects:

The Federal rules and procedures intended to protect the rights of
human subjects oftentimes. uninténtionally. block essentinl research
on domestic violence. ’

Fourth. many times the setting of Federal priorities in the area of
research on domestic violence is haphazard and poorly informed.

Federal agencies often do not consult resenrchers in the field. and
if they do. thev do not pay nttention to what they were told when
they established research priorities. :

Last, the time frame of many Federal programs is much too narrow
to support needed long-term research projects. ]

For instance, the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect is
currently proposing to fund research for 3-year terms. To adequately
carry ont longitudinal research in this area, one would have to pro-
pose n research project lasting as many as 5 or 10 vears. Most Federal
agencies cannot promise a time frame of that length. .

An example of the problems associated with Federal support of re-
search on domestic violence are the proposed fiscal year 1978 child

L@
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abuse-neglect resenrch and demonstration priorities issued Janunry 23
by a Department of Health, Education, and Welfare/Office of I 'uman
Development Services, Administration for Children, Youtn and
Families. These proposed priorities. were they to be adopted. would
devastate basic research in the area of child abuse. The priorities
represent a complete retreat from basic research. The 12 research
projects that were funded over the past 3 years would be reduced to
only 4 new research projects. The funds available for basic research
o..: of this agency would be drastically cut. Moreover, even the limited
proposed basic research priorities are unrealistic.

hWe suggested the following steps for improving Federal policy in
this area.

One: The setting aside of ndequate funds for basic research in any
Federal program designed to-deal with domestic violence.

* Two: The reserving of a portion of funds for basic research for
unsolicited proposal 8o that researchers are not constrained by time
and deadline demands in designing and proposing research in the area
of domestic violence.

-study of domestie violence—much like the regional resource centers

Three: The establishing of between- six and ecight centers for the
in the area of child abuse—for provision of services. Such centers
would stimulate research and would attract topflight researchers to
the area of domestic violence.

Four: The funding of longitudind¥ research on the topic of domes-
tic violence. Present Federal research grants and contracts are granted
for up to a maximum of 5 years. However, we need 10-year projects to
adenuately track down the canses of familv violence.,

Five: Maintenance of a flexiblepolicy for the protection of human
subjects which guarantees that the subjects involved will be protected,
but which recognizes the particular problems researchers face in

studying domestic violence. '

" Six: The next recommendation deals with the fact that the Federal
Government, like the general public, tends to separate issues out. They
tend to talk about child abuse or wife abuse or hushand abuse or ,
grandparent abuse when the real issne is violence in the family. We
rec nmend a consolidation of Federal .programs on child, wife. and
hushand abuse into dne Federal program on domestic violence.

Seven: Lastly, we urge that the Federal Government recognize the
problems of domestic violence, and that those problems are serio's,
extensive, and complex.

« One cannot exqect that answers and solutions will be forthcoming
in 2 or 3 years. It took centuries to develop violent families in this
. country. It will take some time to.unravel the problem. and even more
time before we can take steps to ameliorate the problem.
.. Domestic violence is not some kind of passing fad. The research we
have done indicates there is direct relationship bet#en domestic vio-
lence and violence in the streets, juvenile delinquency, homicide, and
political assassinations. We are only at the beginning of our research
on this subject, and we will need continuing Federal interest on this
topic if we are to move away from a very elementary state of knowl- °
ed{: to a more complete understanding of domestic violence.
Mr. Punsren. Thank yon very much. We have a question from

Bill Wells, our staff director.
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Dr. WeLs. I wonld like to address this to all of the witnesses and
perhaps you could also respond later if it is going to take too much
time right now, :
In looking over the testimony of these hearings and other hearings
. I find that witnesses are loathe to criticize Congress when they come
a8 witnesses before congressional committee-.
' Yet I think one of the realities that affects: social science research
is that there is a great variety of reactions and actions on the part
of Congress in responding to worl in the social sciences, particularly
social science research. I think it is regrettable but true that, for
example, the Appropriatinns Committee in the Congress have been
quite skeptical of social science researchi for the 'll)nst 30 years. This
view has é)ersistml since the post-World War II days when the
National Science Foundation was formed and when there was dis-
cussion of whether the National Science Foundation should have a
sociai sciences division. .
One of the prices paid in order to have the NSF established was
to eliminate the social sciences division. '
Over the years, social sciences research has becn systematically
cut to very low levels. A comparable attitude has existed during the
years we had science advisors to the President, _
Their attitude has often been that social scientists have not yet
discovered their “Newton's laws” and until they do they are not
likely to receive major support from the Federal Government.
- Now, with this long introduction, I would like to put the question
to you: In what ways do you thiak that Congress or the committees
of Congress, key individuals and key offices in the executive depart-
ment, can be convinced that the kinds of research being described
here can better be supported? In what terms can it best be couched{
How can the cose be better approached? How, for cxample, can the
National Science Foundation, which now has a total o} $1 billion
annually and,still has a social sciences program on the order of $20
to $25 million. be enhanced with respect to the social sciencesi I
think these are the problems that face us, that we_ need some advice
and counsel or, in order to proceed. '
It is a very complicated question, Mr. Pursell, :
Mr. PurseLt. Would any of the witnesses like to comment while
they are here! ~

Dr. Newseraer. My name is Eli Newberger and I am a pediatrician
from the Children's hospital in Boston where I direct the Family

. Development Study. I-think it is entirely true to say, partieularly
' with regard to the problem of child abuse, that research in this area
is under-funded, and the Federal agencies in the executive branch
do their job in a way which is poorly coordinated.

We have a situation where there is a certain amount of support
available for social scientists as well as for medical investigators,
but it is a very small ainount. Ditferent aspects of the problems are
tendad to by different Government agencies without nearly adequate
coordination. ' r
T think it is liere that some high-level integrative leadership is
needed in the exccutive branch.

; Dr. Gerres. T would like to add an anecdotal answer to the ques-
t on‘ .

o Al M
27.000 O « 18 « 29 . 0 <)
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Dr. Newberger and I sat on the Scnate side last year and testified
before a Senate committee on the topic of child abuse. We heard that
the city of New York spent $1; l)illi(m on foster «are replacements
for children. The Senators asked. “Is that really the right amount
of money?” And the answer wu:, *Yes, a $13 billion.” The situation
that the Federal and regional govermments are presently invelved in
is that they are now spending money to cope with child abuse, wife
abuse and domestic violence. In an ideal world it would be nice to
think yon are spending money the proper way. .

In many instances, moncy spent for foster care could be better
spent if we had research that told uz what, in fact. causes people to
abuse their children and what in fact, are effeetive treatment pro-
eetlures. . o

“The argument T could make for social seience research is, if you
do not have the answers to the fundamental questions concerning’
cause, you may well be wasting n tremendous amount of Federal
dollars on programs that. in the long run, are never going to do any
good. We could have psychiatric counseling for battsring parents for
years and it would not solve anything because psychiatriec abnormali-
ties play only a small part in causing people to abuse their children,

One way or the other. the Federal (fovernment is going to spend
money. It would seem to me. from an outsider's point of view, they
might want to spend their money wisely. To spend thoney wisely,
(‘ongress should be informed as to what exactly is going on. The
only way they will be informed is_through social science research.

Mr. Punsirn. Let me follow up on that, Dr. Newberger.
 You say we lack the coordination at the Federal level or we say
it is somebody else’s business to do the research, It scems that the
universities sort of parallel the Federal Government. We have pieces
of it floating around the country in the form of various grants for
research and it does not seem to be pulled together inta a national
strategy. ,

Waonld vou suggest how that might be developed at the national
level or throngh HEW. and you know how big it is. T am particularly
interested in pulling it out of the Department of ITEW—T will
intsoduce a bill on it next week—in order to deal with voung people
and which .will inclyde job training, the lack of which is part of
the problem, as is seen when they grow up and become violent. Do
you have a constructive suggestion as to how that might be better
coordinated ? : '

Dr. Newsrnrcer, What vou say about the universities is unquestion-
ably true, They do not always marshall their resonrces to work
harmoniously together. Particularly in a field like family violence,
it is of exceeding importance to get people together from different
scientific disciplines and from different arens of clinical practiee.
For example. the fields of sociology. psychology and the basic sci-
ences of medicine, like psychiatry, are frequently in most inadequate
communication even in excellent universities like the one with which
I am associsted. And the schools of meditine and law and public
health are frequently constrained by very serious jurisdictional and
profeasional boundaries. ' . _

Pcople speak different languages in the different disciplines and
“there are administrative constraints to their working together.
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But I think it can safely be said that, by and large, people who
are concerned with conducting research on problems of this nature
will follow the money. And if there is an incentive toward inter-
disciplinary cooperation and bringing together people from various
faculties that have to falk with one another in order to be able to do
their work, this will happen.

Dr. Gelles and I have recently been discussing ourselves how
imporx\t it would be to give some of the social scientists who have
some dleative and important work to do in this field some clinical

exﬁum. - _
is is devilishly difficult to do. As a result, many of the people

.who are doing research on family violence have not had contact

with clinical cases unless they are enterprising people like Dr. Gelles,
who will go to the police department and ask to interview families
who have been involved in violent incidents. e

Mr. Pyrseir. I am sure that many of us in Congress have never
been out th the field to see what is happening in the communities and
to translate it into a realistic solution.

Do you think it is possible that, while we have had White House
conferences on education and balanced growth, Congress could

~ develop a mechanism to pull together people like yourself, and Dr.

Gelles and others, to develop a strategy which might be translated
into legislation or State programs provided that there is some
research to back that up? I understand from his testimony that
maybe we are not ready to allocate Federal resources until the
research is pulled together. Is it possible that Congress could ever
attempt something like that? ’

Dr. Newsenaer. I think it is well to keep in mind the fact that
there have been Congressionally inspired undertakings of this kind
which have led to very fruitful results. ,

The joint commission on the mental health of children, for ex- -
ample, during the 1950’s, the vice president of which, Dr. Julius
Richmond, is now the Assistant Secretary for Health in HEW, was
ai. andertaking established by the Congress which led to a very
considerable review of our knowleuge base on children’s mental”
health, and some well defined recommendation. I would add thut
the recommendations have vet to be acknowledged and built upon as
cornerstones of national policy in children’s mental health.

. Mr. PurseLe. It takes about 20 years to get into the implementa-
tion of & policy sometimes that is evolutionary rather than revolu-
tionary. ' : -,

Dr. Newserarr. If one accepts the data that Dr. Gelles has shared
with ‘us the extraordinary prevelance of violence in American
families. then I think this i a problem for which we should cer-
tainly consider such an approach. . T
~ Mr. Pussrws. We will move along with our testimony.

Our next witness will be Mr. Lawrence Brown, director, Child
grftection for the American Humane Association, from Englewood,

olo.

Would you take a minute to tell us a little bit about that group. I
do not think too manilpecgﬂe are familiar with it.

[The statement of Mr. Brown is as follows:]
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STATEMENT OF LARRY BROWN
FEBRUARY 16, 1978
COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MR, CHAIRMAN, MY NAME IS LARRY BROWN. I AM DIRECTOR OF.CHILD
. PROTECTION FOR THE AMERICAN HUMANE ASSOCIATION. " OUR NATIONAL HEADQUARTERS
ARE IN DENVER, COLORADO, AND WE ARE AN ASSOCIATION OF AGENCIES AND INDIVI~
DUALS WORKING TO PREVENT NEGLECT, ABUSE AND EXPLOIPATION OF CHILDREN.
OUR AGENCY AFFILIATES INCLUDE STATE AND COUNTY SOCIAL SERVICE mmn:m:s,

JUVENILE AND FAMILY COURTS, SCIKX)LS,_VOSPITAL'B, AND LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES.

* THE ‘ASSOCIATION WAS FOUNDED IN 1877. PRINCIPAL N’.‘i‘IVITIBS OF THE AMERICAN

HUMANE ASSOCIATION ARE TRAINING, CONSULTATION, PUBLICATIONS AND RESEARCH.

AMERICAN HUMANE 1S GUIDED BY A NATIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AN
ADVISORY COMMITTEE OF EXJERTS IN CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES AND A TRAINING
AND CONSULTATION FACULTY OF PROFESSTONALS F'K)H THE FIELDE OF S(X:'IAL WORK,
LAW AND MEDICINE.

WITH A GRANT FROM THE CHILDREN'S BUREAU OF THE UNITED STATES
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE, AMERICAN HUMANE BEGAN IN 1973
70 DEVELOP AND OPERATE A CLEARINGHOUSE FOR NATIONAL REPORTING OF CHILD
ABUSE AND NEGLECT, THE PROCESS HAS CONTINUED UNDER THE DIRECTION OF THE
NATIONAL CENTER ON CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT WHICH WAS ESTABLISHED IN 1974
BY THE CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT PREVENTION AND TREATMENT ACT.

AS AN ADVOCATE FOR THE RIGHTS OF CHILDREN, WE HAVE SURVEYED
NATIONALLY LEGISLATION AND PHOGRAM DEVELOPMYNT AS A MEANS OF PROVIDING
THE BASE TR PEOMING IMPROVED SERVICES TO ﬁEGLFCTED AND ABUSED CHILDREN

AND THEIR FAMILIES. IN THIS REGARD WF. HAVE PUBLISHED A STATE BY STATE

3\)8




ANALYSIS OF CHILD ABUSE REPURTING LEGISLATION AS WELL AS A NATIONAL
'»m.vsxs -or THE SYSTEM WHICH IS DESIGNED IN FACH STATE TO nzsrouo 10
THE OPPICIAL REPORTS. WE ARE CURRENTLY ENGAGED AGATH IN A unxouwme
SURVEY OF CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES THROUGHOUT THE NATION.

MY COMMENTS TODAY |‘uu. FOCUS PRIMARILY ON OUR NATIONAL ANALYSIS
. OF OPPICIAL CHILD NEGLECT AND ABUSE REPORTING. W< BECAME INVOLVED IN
THIS PROJECT WHEN IT WAS NOTED THAT THE ABSENCE OF A CENTRAL nnsou;cz
OF NATIOMAL DATA ON CHILD NEGLECT AND ABUSE OFTEN PREVENTED OR BLOCKED
IYYORTS TOMARD CONSTRUCTIVE PLANNING. WE BECAME AWARE THAT ON WANY
OCCASIONS UNIEALI;‘I'IC AND POORLY PLANNED INITIATIVES WERE UNDERTAKEN IN
. REACTION 1'0 THE DISCOVERY AND SENSATIONALIZED JOURNALISTIC TREATMENT
* A SINGLE CASE OF CHILL ABUSE.

THE OBJECT OF THIS PROJECT, THEREFORE, WAS TO DEVELOP A NATIONAL
CLEARINGHOUSE POR SYSTEMATICALLY GATHERING DATA ON THE NATURE, REPORTED
INCIDENCE AND CHARACTERISTICS OF CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT; FOR COLLECTING
INFORMATION ON SUCH RELATED AREAS AS SOURCES OF REPORTING, ACTION TAKEN
BY RECEIVING AGENCIES AND OUTCOMES WITH RESPECT TO IMPACT ON CHILDREN
‘m 70 DISSKMINATE PERIODIC REPORTS AND ANALYSIS RELATED TO TRENDS AND
TO THE NATIONAL STATUS OF THE PROBLEM.

THIS STUDY xs'uérr A NATIONAL REGISTRY BY NAMES OF INDIVIDUALS,

INVOLVED IN CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT NOR DOES IT MEASURE THE FULL INCIDENCE.

IT DOES PROVIDE STATISTICAL INFORMATION ON OFFICIALLY REPORTED CASES.AND
CONTAINS THE BEST AVAILABLE DATA ON NATIONAL EXPERIENCE. IT IS THE ONLY !
DOCUMENTATION ON NATIONAL INCIDENTS OF REPORTED CASES OF CHILD ABUSE
AND. NEGLECT. ‘ )

THE DATA I PLAN TO SHARE WITH YOU TODAY IS THAT RECEIVED FROM

50 STATES, THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, AND THREE U.S. TERRITORIES.

©
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FOR THE YEAR 1976, 28 STATES AND THREE TERRITORIES (GUAM, PUERTO
RICO AND THE VIRGIN ISLANDE) PARTICIPATED IN THE NATIONAL STUDY THROUGH
USE OF A STANDARD REPORTING FORM. THE OTHER 22 STATES AND THE DISTRICT
OF COLUMBIA SUBMITTED AGGREGATE DATA WITH CONSIDERABLE VARIETY IN FORMAT
AND DETAIL.

IN ALL, 357,533 OFFICIAL REPORTS OF CHILD NEGLECT AND ABUSE WERE
RECEIVED IN 1976 FROM THE 50 STATES, THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA AND THE .
TERRITORIES. POR THE YEAR 197%) OUR PROJECT RECEIVED 294,796 OFFICIAL
REFORTS FROM THROUGNOUT THE NATION. WHILE THERE IS A STEADY INUREASE IN
THE NUMBENS RESULTING FOM MORE COMPLETE PARTICIPATION AND GREATER PUBLIC
AMARENESS, THE RATIOS AN PERCENTAGES REGARDING THE DATA ARE .ALREADY
STABILIZING. - ,

OUF#EST AND MOST USEFUL DATA COMES FROM THE 28 STATES WHICH USED
A STANDARD NNTIONAL PORMAT FOR OFFICIAL REPORTS. FROM THAT GROUP WE wERE
ABLE TO MAKE A DETAILED ANALYSIS. OF 99,579 REPORTS. '

PERHAPS THE INFORMATION NP MOST INTEREST TO THE COMMITTEE 1S
THAT WHICH DESCRIBES WHAT ACTUALLY HAPPENED TO NEGLECTED AND ABUSED CHILOREN

. N
AS REPORTED NATIONWIDE. THIS INFORMATION 1S SUMMARIZED ON PAGE 10 OF
THE EXECUTIVE SUMMARY.
. TYPES OF SE .
FIGURE 9 SHOWS THE TYPE OF NEGLECT AND ABUSE ON 9,249 VALIDATED
. lmom THE MOST COMMON TYPES ARE THE NEGLECT CATEGORIES. OF ALL
. REPORTS, THE ITEMC ON THE BOTTOM OF THIS CHART CONSTITUTEL WHAT IS OFTEN

MEFERRFD TO AS THE “BATTEZRED CHILD SYNDROME" -- THE SEVERELY PHYSICALLY

. . ABUSED CHILD -- BONE FRACTURES, BRAIN DAMAGE, SKULL FRACTURE, SUBDURAL

. | 3.0 |
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HENOTOMA, BURNS AND SCALDS. ALL OF THESE CATEGORIES COMBINED ACCOUNT FOR
3,9% OF THE TOTAL REPORTED CASES. THE CATEGORY WITH THE HIGHEST FREQUENCY,
LACK OF whawsxon (34.68) 1S ESSENTIALLY AQFORM OF NEGLECT. THE CUTS
AND BRUISES AND WELTS CATEGORY INDICATING MINOR PHYSICAL ABUSE OF VARIOUS
TYPES 1S REPORTED AT 19.0%.

SEXUAL ABUSE CONSTITUTED 12.1% OF ALL VALIDATED ABUSE CASES REPORTED

AND 3.2¢ OF ALL VALIDATED R7PORTS.

SEVERITY OF MEGLECT AND ABUSE
ON PAGE 9 OF THE EXECUTIVE SUMMARY IS A PRESENTATION ON SEVERITY

OF NEGLECT AND ABUSE FOR ALL INVOLVED cun.pm. SEVENTY~TWO pza;:hfr OF
ALL VICTINS WERE REPORTED TO HAVE RECEIVED NO MEDICAL TREATMENT POR THEIR
INJURIES. THE PATALITY RATE WAS REPORTED TO BE ONE-HALF OF ONE PERCENT.

THE ACTUAL NUMBER OF PATALITIES NATIONWIOE CANNOT BE STATED IN VIEW OF
THE PACT THAT SEVERITY WAS UNXNOWN OR UNREPORTED FOR MANY CASES.

SEVERITY OF NEGLECT AND ABUSE IS REPORTED EXCLUSIVELY IN MEDICAL

TERMS -- PROM NO TREATMENT GIVEN TO MODERATE INJURY, SERIOUS INJURY/
HOSPITALIZATION, PERSONAL DISABILITY AND PATALITY. .

- _ IT IS IMPORTANT TO NOTE THAT EVEN THOUGH SEVERITY 1S RECORDED

ONLY IN MEDICAL TERMS, THF NEGLECT CASES ARE ALMOST AS SEVERE AS cases
OF ABUSE. TWENTY PERCENT OF NEGLECT CASES AND' 24% OF ABUSE CASES INVOLVED

_MODERATE INJURY; 10V OF ABUSE AND 4% OF NEGLECT CASES INVOLVED PERMENENT
DISABILITY; AND FATALITIES INVOLVED FEWER THAN 1% OF EITHER ABUSE OR
' NEGLECT CASES.

THE SEVERITY OF THE INPACT IS LARGELY A FUNCTIOW OF THE VICTIM'S

AGE. THE MORE SEVERE OUTCOMES OF ABUSE AND NEGLECT ARE MUCH MORE LIKELY

70 OCCUR IN VERY YOUNG CHILDREN. NEARLY 60% OF ALL FATALITIES OCCUR IN
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THE GROUP UNDER TVWO YEARS OF AGE, SEVENTY-FOUR PERCENT OF ALL VICTIMS

WITH .BRAIN DAMACE OR SKULL PRACTURES ARE INPANTS (UWDER TWO YEARS,)

IHE MAJORITY OF ALL VICTIMB WITH SUBDURAL HEMORRAGES, BONE FRACTURES,

- INTEMNAL INJURIES, PAILURE TO THRIVE, PQISG“IG,‘ AND DRUG ADDICTION ARE

ONDER THREE YEARS OLD. A NEAR MAJORITY (OVER 40%) WITH MALNUTRITION AND
SUZNS OR SCALDS ARE ALSO IN THIS VERY YOUNG AGE GROUP.

WHILE CHILDREN OF ALL AGES ARE NEGLECTED AND ABUSED, THE CONSE-
QUENCES AXE MORE ACUTE FOR THE VERY YOUNG. SINCE THE MEASURE OF SEVERITY
JEPLECTS PRIMARL ¥ THE MEDICAL ASPECTS OF INJURY, THE DATA DOES NOT ADDRESS
THE SEVERITY OF EMOTIONAL OR PSYCHOLOGICAL DAMAGE.
AGE NAD SEX OF CHILOWEW

THE AGE OF x@omn CHILDREN IN CASES OF CHILD NEGLECT AMD ABUSE
HAS LOWG BREM OF INTEREST 70 THE FIELD OF CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES.
IN RECENT YEARS, INCREASED ATTENTION HAS BEEN PAID TO THE OLDER CHILD.
I 18 CLEAR THAT NEGLECT AND ABUSE IS A PROBLEW WHICH AFFECTS CHILDREN )
OF ALL AGES. THIS DATA CLEARLY REFUTES A COMMONLY ACCEPTED NOTION THAT
NEGLECT AND ABUSE ARE LIMITED TO VERY YOUNG CHILDREN. )

ON ALL “'ALID'CASES OF NEGLECT AND ABUSEZ, THERE Is AN EVEN DISTRI-
BUTION OP MALE AND PEMALE VICTIMS (S08), FEMALE CU'ILDREN WERE INVOLVED
IN 548 OF ALL VAIJD ABUSE CASES, AND MALE CHILDREN WERE INVOLVED IN 51
OF ALL VALID NEGLECT CASES. -

THE NIOBERS OF MALES EXCEEDS THE NUMBER OF FPEMALES Ii “ACH GROUP
PACH INPANCY THAOUGH 11 YEARS OLD. IN CONTRAST, MALES ARE OUTNUMBERED

BY FEMALES IN THE TWO OLCER AGE GROUPS. THIS REVERSAL IN TREND 18 gs-

PECIALLY DRAMATIC FOR TME 1S TO 17 YEAR QLD AGE GROUP IN WHICH THE RATIO

or GIRLS TO BOYS BECOMES 3:2.
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ALLEGED PERPETRATORS
‘ ’ P‘IP!'Y*SI); PERCENT OF ALLEGED PERPETRATORS ON VALIDATED REPORTS
* . hd
OF NEGLECT AND ABUSE WERE OVER 30 YEARS OLD, ONLY 6.4w WERE UNDER 20
YBA!'lb OF AGE AT THE TIME Of THE INCIDENT.
THF. Y-’)l}N";'F,R PERPETRATORS WERE 'MORE LIKELY TO BE FLMALFE THA! T'E
OLDER ONES. ',nom: THAN TWICE AS MANY PERPETRATORS UNDER 30 WIRE FEMALE
THAN MALE. PERPETRATORS OVER 30 WERE ALMOST AS LIKELY TO BE MALEL AS
> FEMALE. IN ALL™VALIDAIED fASES OF NEGLECT AND ABUSE, Tur PERPETAIMORS
WERE FEMALE 61\ OF THE TIME. THIS PREPONDERANCE IS DUE MAINLY TO A
CREATER NUMBER OF NEGLECT CASES. IN VALIDATED CASES OF ABUSE ONLY,
HOWEVER, FEMALES WCPE THE ALLEGED PERPLTRATORS IN ONLY 45% OF THE CASES.
THE PERPFTRATOR IN THE WERWHEI.M&N,G MAJORITY OF TH.': CASLES (H().')'\)
\ ‘15 THE NATURAL PARENT. THIS .IS CONSISTENT WITH OTHER DATA IN THE FIELD.
THE NEXT HIGHEST PERCENTACGE (7. OF ALLEGED PERPETRATHRS WERE STLP-

. PARBNTS . ~

FACTORS PRESENT IN THE FAMILIES
PR

.

A GREAT DEAL OF RESEARCH HAS ONF INTn THE CHARACTERISTICS OF
FAMILIES INVCLVED IN NEGLFCT AND ABUSE. THE DATA REFLFCTS THE REPORTS

Y OF SOC i, WORKFR3 ON FACTORS PRESENT.

¢

THERE WERE SUBSTiWTIATED CASES OF CHILD HEGLECT AKD ABUSE N

’

: ’
- ALL" INCOME LEVELS. MOST CTASES REPRTED, HOWEVER, N‘.VOX.\'E LOWER iNCOME

’ FAMILIES. THE MIDIAN INCOME OF ALL CASES WAS $5,050 PER YEAR. MEDIAN

INCOME IS SUBSTANTIALLY HIGHER IN ABUSF CASES (6,800 PER YEAKR) THAN

IN NEGLECT (54,250 PER YEAR), THE MEDIAN FAMILY THNCOME FOK ALL UNITED

~»
STATES FAMILIES IN 1976 wAS $11,900,

ALTHOUGH THERE ARE COMMONALITIES, THE FAMILY UACTORS INVOLVED

IN CHILD ABUSE ARE DIFFERENT THAN IN CHIL:: NEGLECT.  IN NEGLECT, THE

43
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RELATIVE IMPORTANCE OF ENVIRONMENTAL STRESH FACTORS (POVERTY AND PO(“R..
HOUSING) 1S GREATER THAN THE PERSONAL CHARACTERISTIC. R INAISI!,IT“{ TO
COPE FACTORS (LACK OF TOLERANCE AND LOS OF CONTROL DURING DISCIPLINE)
PRESENT IM ABUSE CASES. }

MANY FACTORS CONTRIBUTE TO FAMILY AND PARENTAL FAILURE, AND
IT IS IMPORTANT NUI'.TO gVERSI!PLIFY THE PRORLEM WITH ONLY PARTIAL INFCR-
MATION OR SELECTED INFORMATION A '{AS OFTEN BEEN DONE IN THE PAS';‘. AN l
EXAMPLE IS THE OFT QUOTED CONCLUSION ABOUT PARENTS WHO ABUSE CHILDREN
HAVING BEEN ABUSE THEMSELVES. SUCH WAS .‘-.!.'PO!I’.TED ™ 5 IN ONLY 17,.5%
OF ALMOST 7,C00 FMILIBé INVOLVING VALIDATED ABUSE. MORE ALARMING NUMBERS
OCC'R WITH RESPECT TO MARRIAGE AND FAMILY STABILITY SUCH AS BROKEN F)\MIL;
(41.9% IN ABUSF AND 32.3% IN NEGLECT). THE LARGEST SINGLEL FACTOR PHESENT
IN 18,227 FAMILIFS WAS THE FACTOR OF BROKEN FAMILY (42.M)

- SERVICES PROVIDED '

’

WHAT HAPPFNS AFTER A CASE OF CHILL MEGLECT AND ABUSE IS DISG-
COVERED AND REPNRTED? DATA DRAWN FROM 32,657 FAMILIES INVOLVED IN VALIDATED
REPORTS INDICATES THAT 48.2V RECE.:VED CASEWORK COUNSELING; FOSTER FAMILY
CARE WAS GIVEN 9.4% OF THE FAMILIES, AND CRIMINAL ACTION WAS TAKEN:-AGAINST
THE ALLEGED PERPETRATOR IN 4.1% OF THE CASES. 1IN H1.7% OF ALL YAL1DATED
REPORTS, THE CHILD REMAINED IN THE HOME WITH HIS PAKFNTS WHILP SERVICES
WERE, PROVIDED. )

SUMMARY
FROM ‘LI, SOURCES OF RESEARCH LATA COMLS THL RECHNITION TI—U\T
THE MORE WE KNOW ABOUT CHILD MALTREATMENT THE MORE (LRTAIN Wi BECOME

OF THE IMMENSITY AND IMPORTANCE OF THI® PROBLEM RESULTING FROM THL ‘

WIDESPREAD FAILURE N THE DPART OF N(.ERX(',\H PAMILIFS  MEET THE HEEDS
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OF YOUNG CHILDREN AND TO PROTECT TAEM FrOM HARM. OUR CONVICTION ABOUT

THIS VIS THAT WE MUST ADDRESS TI!E PROBLEM AS ONE OF PARENTING AND OF PERSONAL
ANI; FAMILY DEVELOPMENT. CHILD NEGLECT AND ABUSE IS KARELY A WILLFUL ‘)'\’ND

N DELIBLKATE ACT ON THE PART OF “ARENTS, X';’ IS MORE: OFTEN A MATTER OF PAR-
ENTAL FAILURE, INADEQUACY AND INABILITY TO CARE FOR THE'TR CHILDREN. THIS,
1S NOT TO SAY THAT THERE ARE NOT SOM. CASES WHICH INVOLVE WILLIUL, IN-
TENTIONAL AND DELIBERATE WTTACYS ON CHILPR}IN BY THEIR PARENTS, IT DOES
MEAN THAT MOST PAF: NTS WAMY TO BE GOOD PARNTS, HAVE CI;PACXT\' POk ;\l)é(,)UI\TE

PARENTING AND CAN BF HELPED W BE BE‘I'!’E;R PARENTS EVE"V AFTER ABUSING AND

NESLECTING THEIR CHILDREN.

"BECAUSE CHILDREN HAVI A RIGHT
. .

ULTIMATE OBJECTIVE OF CHILD PROTECTIVE SE

BE WITH THEIR OWN PARENTS, THE
CES' MUST BE T0O PROTECT CHILDRIN
THROUGH STABILIZING AND STRF.:!";T‘IL‘NXNG FAMILIES ENEVEF POSSIBLEY,  EACH
INSTANCE MUST Bt ASSESSED TO DETERMINE THE POTENTIAL FOR CHANGE AND TO
EVALUATE THE RISK TO THE CHILD.
FROM THOSE WHO FAIL, FROM THE CHIL \’IC‘I’XME& AND I'ROM THOLD WHe
"ACT TO PROTECT CHILDREN, COME. THE APPLAL -- I\MEP.I("I\:: FAMILIES REGUIRE
MORE CAR{F\I‘RH‘ARATXON‘AND PLANNING AND SKILLED HELF IN TIMES OF TROUBLE
¢ AND 3TRESG, PAPINTING IS NO SIMPLE TASE, FOR MOST PEOPLE, HAVIN ¢ CHILDREN .
WILI. BE ‘WE MOST CHATLENGING AND CREATIVE I'.)(Pl".RU:H\'F. OF THELIR LIFL =<

Al EAPERIENCE FOF WHICH THIY ARY LEAST PREFAKED AND POF WHOM THE'RE 1

s~ ILL FAR TOO LITTLI HELP WHIN THEY STUMBLE AN WHEN THEY VALL,
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STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE BROWN, DIRECTOR, CHILD PROTEC-
TION, AMERICAN HUMANE ASSOCIATION, ENGLEWO0OD, COLO.

Mr. Brow~N. Thank you. The American Humane Association was
founded in 1877 and is an association of child protection agencies
thronghout the Nation. Included -among our agency affiliates are
‘juvenile courts, State and county social scrvice department, hos-
pitals and law enforcement agencies. This association was founded
at gpe-time when chjld protective services was boginning: to emerge
as a problem in this Nation and laws and services began to be devel-
oped to protect children from*family abuse. Lo

Mr. PurseLL. What is your budget and personnel ? v

Mr. Brow~. We have 10 personnel in the child protection division,
and a budget of about 300,000. , .

Mr. Gatraaner. Ten in your divigion and how many in the animal
division? ' , ) -

Mr. BrowN. The field staffs are approximmately the same. \Xe have
sdministrative support staff to serve both programs including mem-
. bership. administration, publications and research. . NI WA

* Mr. Pursern. You may be a little, larger in the animnal catego"y
than in the human category? ‘ ,
" Mr. Brow~. Those of us in the field know this quite well, but the
first reported case of child abuse in this country was handled in -
New York City in i874 through the animal protection laws in effect
at that time. There were no laws to prétect children from abuse by
their parents. L :

It was subsequent to that thaf a number of voluntary agencies
emerged in the country and by 1930 there were over 400 SPC(C’s,
that is Sotietieg for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children in the

- United States,, - ‘ 3 .

During thé depression and subsequent to that. with the increased
Government infervention into social services, the voluntary agencies
have diminished to the point where they number less than 10.

The majer role and responsibility is u« Government one and services
are provided now through State and county socinl services depart-
ments .in every State. There are child abuse reporting laws and
agencies in every State in the Nation to receive and respond to reports
of child abuse and neglect. '

Mr. Gaptaguer. A man's hest friend is «till his dog. rather than his
Son. :

Mr. Browy. Thert seem to be some commonalities. I think when
we talk about the family violence we are aware that violence toward
animals is also seen in families where there is violenee toward children
and vice versa,

Although "the agencies which intervene at the local level are
separate agencies and rarely provide both serviees. :

The American Humane Associntion is guided by a national board
of directors. an advisory-committee of experts in child protective
services and we utilize a training and consultant staff of professionals
from the fields of <ocial work, law. and medicine,

These are personnel who nre not employees of our association but |
who have been trained and coordinated by our associntion to provide
services throughout the country.
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T want to discuss primarily today my agency’s involvement in a
national study of official reports of child abuse and ne lect. We dis- -
covered several years that there was a dirth of information
rding how many and what kinds of services are being provided
to children 'who are abused and neglected and we also saw that
unrealistic and poorly planned. initiatives were undertaken-in reac-
tion to the discovery and sensationalized journalistic treatment of a
single incident of child abuse. There was a lack of information upon
which-states could place their resources and plan their services. So

. thet & nationwide survey was initiated py our agency with a grant

from the Federal Government to bring together information ‘that is
being reported on child abuse and neglect from all the States. We
recerVed reports from ajl 50 States, but our best information comes
#rom 28 States which submit information to us on a standard national
reporting form. “This study is not a segistry of names of individuals
involved in child ‘abuse and neglect, nor does it measure the total
incidence. It does provide statistical information on officially reported
cases and contains the best available data on the national experience.
It is the only documentation of national incidence of reported cases
of child abuse and neglect, and it is now beginning to. be actively
utilied by State and Goyernment agencies in program plannin
and development. We have information in the study which ig avail-
able for the committee both in terms of the total study as well as the
executive summary which we prepared. Both of these reports were
issued just 2 weeks ago, and have not béen widely discussed as yet.
The objective of our project was to do a number of things: To
become a clearinghouse for gathering information, which is already
being gathered at the State level on the nature, the reparted inci-
dences and the characteristics of child abuse and neglect. We are
interested in what action is being taken about these incidents and
where the reports are made and what the agencies do with it, as well
as some information on the impact with respect to the children
involved. o ‘.
For the year 1978, the total number of reports received by our,

. .ﬁmf from all of the 50 States and the 3 U.S, ferritories was 357,583
officia .o

reports of child abuse and neglect. .
Let me add here that for the year 1975 we received 294,796 official

reports from throughout the Nation. And our 1977 data is still not -

complete. We expect to be reporting that by May 1.
ile there is a steady increase in the numbers of reports coming
from the States resulting probably from more complete participa-
tion in thisstudy as well as greater public awareness, the ratios and
the peroentages regarding what is happening are beginning to stabi-
lize and we can see definite trends and patterns. ‘ »
1 would like to speak specifically for a moment about the most

. useful data which we have in the study, which, comes from the 28

#Btates using the standard national form. From that group we were
able to make a detailed analysis of 99,879 reports—almost - 100,000
_validated reports of child abuse and neglect. .
With respect to the type of neglect and abuse on these validated
reports, the most common types are the neglect categories. '
Of all reports the items shown on the bottom of our chart, on
page 9 of the executive summary, constitute what is often referred
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to as the battered child syndrome, the severely physically abused
child—bone fractures, brain damage, skull fractures, subdural hemo-
tomas, burns, and scalds, All of these categories of the severely
battered child accpunt for 2,870 cases or 3.9 percent of the total
validated cases. The category with the highest frequency of report- -
ing is“lack of supervision, which involved 21,000 cases, or 84.8 per-
cent, and is essentially a form of neglect. The minor physical abuse
category—cuts, bruises and welts—accounted for 19.3 peicent of all
- reports, which totals 11,869, .
usl abuse constituted 12.1 percent of all validated abuse cases
- “reported and 3.2 percent of all validated reports of abuse and neglect.
en we add to the sexual abuse, information we receive from the
States which do not provide information on the standard reporting .
form, we have a total of 7,400 officially reported cases of sexual abusé
throughout the Nation. : o
.On page 9 of the executive summary is a presentation on severit
of neglect and abuse for all involved children. 72 percent of all
victims were reported to have received ro medical | eatment for
. their injuries. The fatality rate was reported to be one-half of 1
percent, a total of 260 reported from all of the States in 1976. The
actual number of fatalities nationwide cannot be stated in view of the .
fact that severity was unknown or unreported for many cases. _

. Severity of neglect and abuse is reported exclusively in this study
" in medical terms—from no treatment given to moderate injury,
serious injury, hospitalization, personal isability, and fatnlitg., F
It is mrortmt to note that even though severity is recorded only
in medical térms, the neglect cases are almost as severe as cases of
abuse. 20 percent of neglect cases and 24 percent of abuse cases
involved moderate injury. 10 percent of abuse and 4 percent of
neglect cases involved re‘rmanent disability and fatalities involved

- fewer than 1 percent of both abuse and neglect cases.
It is interesting to note that the severity of the impact is largely
" & function of the victim’s nfe. The more severe outcomes. of aE:n
and neglect are much more likely to occur in very young children.
Nearly 60 percent of all fatalities occur in the age group under -
2 years. 74 percent of all victims with brain damage or skull frac-
t1 8 are infants under 2 years of age. The majority of all victims
with subdural hemorrhages, bone fractures, internal injuries, failure
to thrive, poisoning, and drug addiction are under 3 years old.
A near majority—over 40 percent—with malnutrition and burns or
scalds are also in this very young age group. ' '
While children of all ages are neglected and abused, the conse-
quences are more acute for the very Iyoung. Since the measure of
severity reflects primarily the medical aspects of injury, the data
dees not address the severity of emotional or psychological damage;
It has alread]y been mentioned that the age of children involved
in cases of neglect and abuse has long b n the interest in the field
of child protective services.
hli':l recent years, increased attention has been paid to the older
child. .
It is clear that neglect and abuse is a problem which affects chil-
dren of all ages. This data clearly refutes a commonly accepted
~ notion that neglect and abuse are limited to very young children.

.
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On all valid cases of neglect and abusg, there ‘is an even distribu- -
tion of male and female victims—50 percent. Female children were
involved in 54 percent of all valid abuse cases, and male children
were involved in 51 percent of all valid neglest cases.

* The numbers of males exceeds the number of females in each
_group from infancy through 11 years old. In contrast males are out-
numbered by females in the two older age groups. This reversal in
trend is especislly dramatic for the 15-to-17 year old-age group in

which the ratio of girls to boys becomes'3 to 2.

~ Fifty-six percent of alleged perpetrators on validated reports of
ect and aubuse were over 80 years old. Only 6.4 percent were
under 20 years of age at the time of the incident.

The younger perpetrators were more likely to be female than the
older ones. More than twice as many perpetrators under 30 were
female than male. Perpetrators over 30 were almost as likely ta be
" male as female. In all validated cases of neglect and abuse, the
perpetrators were female 61 percent of the time. This preponderance
18 due mainly to a ter number of neglect cases. In validated
cases of abuse only, however, females were the alleged perpetrators
in only 45 percent of the cases. -

The perpetrator in.the overwhelming majority of .the cases—86.9
. mmnt—-is the ‘natural parent. This is consistent with other data

“the fleld. The next highest percentage—7.1 percent—of alleged
perpetrators were stepparents. ‘

T think a very important issue for dealing with future research
inivolves-what we know now about the factors present in families
who have been involved in abuse and neglect. '

There were substantisted cases of child neglect and abuse in :

all income levels. Most cases reported, Cinv &
families, The median income of all cases was $5,050 per year.
Median income is substantially higher ir. 1buse cases—$6,890 per year—
than in neglect—$4,250 per year. The median family income for
all U.S. families in 1976 was $13,900. )

_ Although there are_commonalities, the family factors involved
in child atuse are different than in child neglect. In neglect, the
relative importance of environmental- stress factors—poverty and
poor housing—is greater than the personal charscteristics or in-
ability to cope factors—lack of tolerance and loss of control during
discipline—present in abuse cases. " L

Many factors contribute to family and parental failure, and it
is important not to oversimplify the Ero lem with only partisl
information or selected informatiori as has oftén been done in the
past. An example is the often quoted conclusion about parents who
abuse children having been abused themselves. Such was reported
- to us in only 17.5 percent of about 7,000 families involving valided
abuse. More alarming numbers occur with respect to marriage and
family stability such as broken family—41.0 percent in abuse and
32.3 percent in no‘glect. The largest snn{zlq factor present in 18,297
families was the factor of broken family—42.0 percent.

“What h?pens after & case of child ne{lect and abuse is dis-
covered and re ! Data drawn from 82,657 families involved
in validated repdrts indicates that 48.2 percent received casework
counseling; foster family care was given 9.4 percent of the families,
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. and criminal action was taken against the allefed perpetrator in

* 4.1 percent of the cases. In 81.7 percent of all validated reports, the

chil .dl:ranuinad- in the home with its parents while services were
provided. . : .

Now, T would like to comment on a couple of policy issues,

From all sources of research data comes the recognition that the
more we know about child maltreatment the more certain we become
of the immensity and importance of this problem resulting from
the widespread fsilure-on the part of American famili®% to meet
the needs of youn 'childr*n and to protect them from harm. Our
conviction about thet is tHat we must address the problem as one
of parenting and of personal and family development. Child neglect
and abuse is rarely a willful and deliberate act on the part of -
parents. It is' more often a matter of parental failure, inade-

uscy and inability to care for their children. This is not to say that
there are ‘not some cases which involve willful, intentional and
deliberate attacks on children by their parents. It does mean that
most parents want to be good parents, have capacity for adequate
parenting and can be helped to be better parents even after abusing
and neglecting their children. C

:Becanse children have a right to be with their own parents, the

ultimate objective of child protective services must be to -protect

children through stabilizing and strengthening families whenever
. possible. Each instance must be assessed to determine the potential
for change and to evaluste the risk to the child. '

At the service level there must e expanded services and coordi-
nation of services which serve children. - .

There needs to be greater application of the methods and ap- .

proaches which have been demonstrated to work, such as crisis nurs-

eries, day care, group treatment, lay therapy, et ceters. _
Tederal funding certainly needs.to be increased. It also needs to

focus on the need for implementation, as well as the need for further

research, R
From all of those that ‘we talked to, the child victims and from
. those of us who work with them [comps a recognition that American
. families requige more careful prapfration and planning, and more
skilled help in times of trouble and stress. '

Being a parent is no simple task. For most people having children
. will be the most challenging and creative experience of their lives,
an experienve for which they are least prepared and for which there.
is far too little help when they don’t make it. .

Mr. Pumsers. Thank you®very much. You brought up s lot of
questions, Let us take a couple here and then we will move on. .
Which seven States are reporting sbuse only by State statute now!
Do voun have a record of that? .

Mr Broww. Yes. Wisconsin, Indiana, Towa, Oregon, Minnesota,

Maryland, and Pennsylvania. These seven States do not report
neglect. but all States.report abuse. :
. Mr. Pursere. 1 guess tHe committee does have a record of that.
In some of the statistics.you have presented from your reporting
_ system, can you comment from an oversight standpoint on what
our problems are nationally in reporting and nonreporting !
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Some of the testimony“on that has been indicative of a lack of
knowing those specific cases in the country. How do you see that,
where we are today? '
Mr. Browx: I think there still are some dilemmas regarding the*
reporting system itself. We know and have information -in the
documents we have presented to you where the reports are coming

from. . : , .
"~ By and large, most of the reports go to social service agencies set _

up by the States, State departments of social services. )
~ Mr. Purszwr. Are those reported by the social service worker
particularly on a case? . . :

Mr. Browx. No. They usually originate through a hot line on a

central State system or a local intake unit which evaluates the

report and deterniines then whether, the case should be referred to a
social worker for investigation. =

~ In some States the reports go also to law onfér’cirwgencies

who cooperate with the State department o? socigl services in

- handling the matter. -

The problems with repgrting, I think, still’ stem largely from

_misinformation about what happeris to a report. And T think there

is some conflict around the philosophy of what should be “done
about child abuse and neglect. Many people still regard reporting
child abuse as a matter which is going to end up in court, and
involve removal of the child from his parents. The fact of the
matteg is in most instances that is not required. Relatively smdN
numbers of cases go to court. And in a relatively small number of
instances is the child removed from his own ‘family. That is small in

[

_ terms of the national perspective.

“From our perspective at the social services level, reporting is a

. matter of getting help to a family in trouble, rather than imple-

menting a legal system which will always result in removal of the
child or court intervention. .

* Mr. Porsere. I'm not & law enforcement officer and I'm not trying
to be, but I spend a faw hours with law enforcement people from

- time to time. They a'o very reluctant to get into family violence
. or any family situations whén they get called. So they tend to

gnore those, or give it low priority. What I'm trying to find out is
what would you suggest would be the best reporting system that
conld be develeped at the community, State or national level. Would
it be the social service systein agencies or what is the vehicle to give
us the best opportunity for the futuref L.

.Mr. Brow~N. For child abuse and neglect. that would be my
recommendation. The social service agency should be the receiver of
the reports because the effort to respond to child abuse and child
neglect is a rehabilitative one. The way to rescue a child is to rescue
his family if at all possible.

Social service agencies have ‘agreements with law enforcement
agencies and there are many communities which bave interagglncy
cooperative arrangements which allow the appropriate use of law
enforcement. I don’t think we should make social workers of law
enforcement officers, nor should we do the reverse. There must be

. s cooperation. o

vl
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{  Mr. Porsers. So the delivery system, which is the real issue,,also
should be the same as the reporting system in terms of mechanibms;
is that what you are suggesting! "

Dr. Newneroren. Yes, that i1s my recommendation.
Dr. Grixs. I would like to add one thing. One thing you have to.

ems.in the United States. We have done research in the

1 y ‘
State of Rthode Island which found that only one of three chjldren .

)‘/wm‘md is that we have an incredible varie:iv of existing report-

who is suspected of being physically abused actually gets reported
“to the State agencies. Rhode Island does not report to. American
Iglmnne. l éwm agency ﬁi;\thode Is(}tnd7v:lhich rece;(vas all
officia - Bt open on a 24-hour per day, 7-day-a-wee is.
So that if a child were abused _dnringp:he snow storm in.Rhode
Tsland last week, that child was out of lu¢k. The phone would-ring*
and ring and no one wonld answer. A report could not be filed and
the child could not get services. - - : .
~ In other States in the country, the reporting system is quite
* adequate, in fact over-adequate. In the State of Florida, the report-
-ix? system is 80 good that they cannot possibly address the needs
of all the cases that get reported. ‘Because of theé State-to-State
~ variability of reporting laws and systems, Federal and State govern-
. ments will need to provide adequate receiving systems for clild

abuse m ; _ .

Mr. Most of thé cases of child abuse probably happen
when the parents are home or in the family after working hours,
and then there is no miechanism for reporting. :

not answer the phone. .

Mr.' Pursers. So if you have regular 8 to 5 p.m. business hours,
you cannot service the community !

Mr. Suacknar. Mr. Brown, Dr. Gelles, or any of yoi who wish
to answer this: What is the mechanism by which most cases are
reported? Is it when the hospital picks up the kid coming in with

_ black eyes and a beat-up face or is it when a neighbor observing .

some violence in the home reports it to the anthorities!

Mr. Brow~. The number one sonrce of reports on onr nationwide -
stndy is the nonmandated reporter, friends, neighbors and relatives.

Dr. Gelles. I can add. from the research we have done in the past

4 years in Rhode Island. we find that ninority status people, low-
income blacks and Spanish-speaking families are the most likely
to get reported. '

The net. or the filter system, that is uscd te report cases works

 differentially for different people. A white child brought to a
private physician is five times less likely to be reported for being
- abused for the same injury than a black child brought to the emergency
room. :

Mr. Brown. Our data would substantiate that in terms of the num-
bers oimms received from private physicians being relatively low—
1.8 pervefit. _

" The largest category of source of reports are the friend and neigh-
bor, which is 17.4 percent. Lo

Mr. Pursznr.. What page are you on?

3z

[ X

Dr. Gerazs. In Rhod;nil Tsland most cases of child abuse happen

1
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Mr. Broww. T am on page 12 of the full report. sir.
Relatives are the second largest source of report at 15 percent. Law
enforcement 11.8 percent. Education and then medical sonrces being
_about sixth on the frequency of reporters. _ A |
Mr. Stiacxnar. Whit does this pffer us in terms of an intervention
strategv ? ’
~ Mr. Browx. A number of things. We are also finding that 53 per-

cent of t' reports are not valid so that we need to direct educational - .

_efforts to the general public, in terms of what should or should not be
reported. We need to have special emphasis to increase the effective-
ness and the completeness of reporting from medical sources.

edical facilities, the hospitals and clinics, are reporting quite
_‘agcuratély and of course they are onlv involved in-the severe physi- .
cally abused child—those situations which require medical treatment.
They wanld not be likely to be involved in the less severely abused or
the neglect cases. : '

Mvr. Punsers. Wonld yon think it was possible —I am a former in- -
structor in the educational svstem. and it would seem to me that a
relatively sharp teacher conuld recognize abuse awfully quicklv the
next day or whatever. Is that tvpe reporting mechanism possible or
are there some real problems with that? '

Mr. Browy. There is a great deal of activity going on in the educa-
tional systems. Moat public school systems now are implementing pro-
‘cedures for official reporting. The accuracy of school reports accord-
ing our information is greater than the accuracy of many other
reporting categories and we think this reflects the recent concerted
effort within the public schools to incrénse reporting and establish

- .

Mr. Pursers. You mean to get attention professionally ?

Dr. Griizs. One has to keep in mind two things: One all States do
not mandate the school personnel report and. secondly. school systems
have their own internal procedures which in many instances work
-agminst teachers’ reporting. There are many instances in our research
where we find that téachers. guidance counselors, and even principals _
were constrained from reporting a case by a superintendent who was
afraid of pressure.from the school board and the local community.
So the practical realitv is that no matter how vou phrase the law.
schoo! svstems work the wav thev want to work. and in many cases
thev tolerate abuse because they do not want to be hassled from the
cominnity. ’

Mr. Priskrn. Afraid of lawsiits, ot cetera?

- Dr. Grrirs. Even thongh laws specifieally state that they are
protected-from civil or criminal liability. the school systein systemati-
callv discourage reporting.

Mr. Snackxat. What can the Federal Government do to foster in-
creased reporting. Obvionslv this is a very great problem. We have
found this ont in the past few davs with respect to spouse battering.
A gregt many cases are going on in the Pnited States but relatively
few of them have hoen hronght to the attention of anyone who is in a
position to do something in terms of prevention or treatment. -

Is there anyvthing that Congress or the Federal agencies can do to

increase the number of cases being reported ?

24
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Dr. Newnkrarn, T think that here it nioht be well to pav heed to
a recent discussion this week at the meetings of the American Bar,
Associstion in New Orleans. The juvenile justice standards project of
the Bar Astocintion, n 23 volume compendium of juvenile justice luws
which have been proposed by a prestigions commission. was reviewed.
Ultimatgly it was decided bv the Bar Association to defer, permanent
consideration of these standards for another yenr becanse of several

" controversinl aspects. not least of which was n strongly expressed vol-
ume dealing with child protection. The authors of the standard pro-
posed that we really have to do is to protect children and families
from the incompetent intrusion of State workers as n resu't of cnse
reports of child abuse and child¥eglect. ,

I mention this becnuse T think it is very important that. we consider
the fact that in no way is reporting alone n solution to the problems.

Scholars in the legal community and manv professionnls are very
concerned lest the flood of case reports of child abnse and neglect, for
example, may result for some families in more hgrm than good. be-
cause of the fact that we have not incrensed our capacity to deliver
humane and effective services commensirate with the increase in case
reports. ' .

-~ After all, it should be mentioned that the first model for a child
~ nbuse reporting statute was promulgated by HEW in the early 1960’
By 1966, ever? Sta - had a law mandating the reporting of clild
abuse. Subseq, .ntly child neglect beeame mandated to be reported by
most professionals. State departments of publie welfare in the 15-year
riod between the promulgation of the model statnte and the present
dav has seen_a mushrooming of case reports from the 7 to S.000 of
87 and 1968 reported by Prof. David Gil of Brandeis University in
his _book. “Violence Against Children” to the 320000 which are re-
ported by the American ITnmane Assoeintion todav.

The problem is that during this perigd<n period of retrenchment
of anything with regard to social programs for famijies—there was
not nearly an adequate incrense in services. And as'a result. right
now there are many people who are concerned about anything which
will inerense reporting. '

Mr. Persens. We ean have al of the reportine and social delivery
systems available, It as long as there is television with the kind of
programs T see in my fainily room-=-T guess it has been my fanlf asn
parent in edueating my childi. o but they love those violent programs
somehow .. including thy Sunday morning comedies and so forth in
which violence is alwayx the major topic. Mavbe we can get into that
a little Inter. \ '

We have had some ecdangressional efforts toward that but there are
some severe constitutional questions of which T am aware, There must
be some language hetwepn what vou are saying todav and what is

+ coming out of the television. T have not seen such testimony vet. but
T will be surprised if we don’t shortly see some correlation.

Tet us continne with our testimony today. You are up next, Dr. -
Newherger. : .

[The complete prepared statement of Dr. Newherger, follows:].

L] .
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There is rea;on to question the nature and quality of knowledge abo
child abuse.. Forma) reco:_';nition of an age-old phenorenon, demonstrfated t
an enormous increase fn the nurrlbcr of official case reports annually sinc
the mid-1960s, has created a difficult dilerma for Professionals concerned
with children No;wi'hstanding a century's experience in the Amertcan child
welfare movement and more rccent medically based contributions from Kempe' «
and others, we have 3 service system that, despite humane rhetoric, is
B \unable‘-to promots the saf'et} 'a'nd uell-being of many children.: This is in
\llrge part due to a paucity of such essehtial family sup}iorts as coun‘selino.
*gdical homemaker, child-care, and nursing services and to a heavy relfance
o‘\ foster-home ca.e. A tightfisted socia) policy tO\'iard families and children
means, Simply, that when a professicnal person files a child-abuse case i'c-
p?rt. tne services that folloy may be incapable of dealing with the neceds of‘
family and hite. Py ' '
- Inadequate or incomplete service is only part of the prcblem. OCur basis
for practize §s- flimsy. We have a comronly accepted humane philosophy

\ (if not in reality proqrams _that can translate that philosophy into hudane

Kction) to protect parents and children from repeated physical consequen.
ces of family crises. But because we' lack a 3o)id theoretical and practical

", understanding 'of the erigins of child abuse, our clinical work .is at best
intuitive and kind, at worst reflexive and mean. We read a 1terature n
each of the professions criaracterized by homilies, bromides, and few scienti-
fic investigations of substance. And we look at child abuse as a phenomenom
originating ‘in the psychology of individuals, frequently ignoring the social
and cultura) realities that frustrate our treatment of particular families
and impose formidable obstacles to the prevention of ¢hild abuse. .

Because of the contradictions between pnilosophy and practice and our y

fncosplete knowledge, we find ourselves wondering whether the following are

- LIPS




323

13 ~

L} - Lo

unanswerabie quettions when casns of child abuse are identified. Is
o N .

_the child at risk? Can the family be helpr!? Are cempetent intervention

J,
(]

resources available? Wil I db.moﬁe narm ;han q00d ?y roport%nq the case?

i do not éean to cungest that the clinician chould throw Up hic hands
in despair when the next case of child abuse is brouaht in. Within the
framework of exist'rq bnovledae and resources, possitle atrwers and helpful
. clinical guidelines gan te drawn up, and these are the subject of a review,
»Child Abu-e: Principles and leplications of Current febiatric Fractice,”

which s etischrd o0 ap o e 10 1L teni oy,

THChiT P Lt e e e

.- - -

Definiticne of Coad abu ooy fr s Boary beop T rbuter nil
symi'r e, "..l.i(,h i T et inTVicted by carn ot vy throurh
vincent Fontena's ™ 2lo ot ol synaes e, which dincludos ebild e slecty

to the currgnllh.u.[.n..{odel reperting sta!utp. which cnbraces nmn} physi-
cql and emational sycptors attributabie té parental failure; antl to David

Gil's cohcr ot o any furce tha® cooproaiies a child®s capacity to acheive

Hiis physical AnT peycholesic potentiai., Virtenly A1V dofinitin identily
the child as victim, ?nd most identify parent or family, as perpctrator.
Important value éoncepts are built into the vocabulary, and in the
words thc;solves are jastulsted etinlonic P onines that lojically imply
diagpoétic and intcrv"ntioh procedures. 15 “haif'rrd child syndreme”

and "maltreatment syndrome” have strony it itions,  They indicate that

a child's injuries were caused by his care giver, e};ﬁnr actively dr passive-

/

ke such ;diagnoses" requires an investiqa}ion to determine whether or
ot there is parental culpabilisy. Inquisiticns of parents to ferret out

the facts ha. been characterized-as clinically unhelpful, ethically absurd,

.
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and intelle-tuclly unsound. Faced with ambiguous data, conflicting accounts
of how the child may have rccc}vod his injurics, and a need* to make a define

i(ive diagnosis, the clinician may find wimself playing.a detective game for

which he is qrofessionxlly unprepared.
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,‘;‘ j‘{‘,‘ l”l.u'ntﬂ of chiid fren fenily.

Stokgd by the strong fcelings that chiid-abuse cases pronnté‘in all of

us, the dfagnostic pirocess may further alienate an isolated, frightened, and.
confused family and fulfill the preconcepticn of parental failure: aggrqssive
inquiry eliciﬂinﬂ evasive response, angry affirmation of suspicion deading to

conflrmed diagnos1s and subccquént cstrangerant. ¢f family from clinicfan ard

v,

B ltif(zont prareseien:d jLopte rasport da difloion. vay. up’lhc rorsersd

L , e et
,,lnd‘bt“ fol eutitlicts drponad by candicl vt treltled fooniiien, Ste Fiyeie

Lianﬁ find it ¢ifTicult 46 Ezaiae thet peronts conld injuere children, uny

‘;huuhLLupill 3 Lnidren's ininoies o csecitentst (Hoo ten cnantes @

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

fsolated, random event). /
Although traumatic jnjury to children is the major cause of morbidit;.
and mortallty after the first year of life and is predictably associated with
?am{l1al and child deo velo“wonL31 crises, the rature ond orgunizatioh of child,
health practice do not usually permit exploring and ccting on the causal ante-
cedents of childhood “accidents.” Physicians and nurses may not have the time
to interview parents or to make detailed child devélopment observations, and
such backup diagnostic ;:rv;ces as social work and psychiatry are most often
situated in separate institutions and practice seg;lngs. No treatment other
than of the presenting symptom is fmplied by the diagrosis of an “acci
further, because of tha onerous significance of making a Judger”
[ plrticuldr family fs "abusive" or "neglectful,” it is often casier t¢

ignore these"diagnoses.” The finding that the great number of reporte.

victims of child abuse are poor and disproportionately represent ethnic miny.




‘ 4ty groups suggestd® that the rore heavily valur-laden &iagqoses for child-
hood traumatic injuries (child abuse and neglect) are rmude more easily whon
the clinical setting is pubiic.and there is ¢reat social distance (social
cl;ss or ethnic discrepancy) between clinican and family,

We clearly need a nore scientific taxonomy of childhood “social ill-
ness,” one that would crganize clinical data ingsuch a way as Eo'stimulato

Jhelpiul and érfective practice. Until we have it.'hnwov;r. we shall have to

~labor with the existing words.
4

. . .
Sturly of Secind Mg ow da Child .

[

In dome, 300, 0 e supres b o® w el D -t OFfiee of CHiLG

¢

Lovelag oo, ron tna 0 uistraddon Tor Uhinf.. s Youlh, ind Fuilicr, 1y
colieoues wv 1 oerenic G el (hiluar;‘; VR EE R P AT TR AL SF TR
study o¢ the familial, child developriental, and enviremiontal antecedmts -
and concomitants of pediatric social illness. This epidemiologic siudy

has explorcd the intervclationships among child ahuve, nécidunts. faildare
to thrive, and poisonin--, in éhild.tn under Tour vears of aqe, Po'nitﬂ
‘.of the first phase of the project, in which S00 childran weve dueer inm!
are sumnarized on second ard third appendices, "Pediatric Social Illness:
Toward an Etiologlc Classification,” and “rnvjronmnqtal Correlates of
Pediatric Sccial l]anss: Preventive Tmnlications of an Advocacy Fpproech,™’
A secdbnd phase of the study cxamined with a more detailed sct of invectiga-
tive instruments the 1ife circumstances of an aaditionzl 402 children, fo-
cusing on parent-child attachment in a laboratory observational setting, as
well as on the ecologic substrate of the children's prescnting symptnms.
These data are now being prcparcd‘for publication,

In brief, our findings demonstrate significant overlap in prior and
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current family stresses across the social illpcss categaries, Suggesting
that the circumstances associated with child abuse are widespread and g
generally ignored in clinical practice. Families “at risk" for cl“ld

abuse cannol be predicted with precision, - Child abuse {is more conmonly

- associated with poverty than are the other social illncsses, Family

isolation and mobflity are the most importint concomitonts of child abuse,

Stresses originating in the life context, such as poor housing and inade-,

.quate eccesy to pealth and child care, distinguiched cascr of social i1l
L)

r

nese fro e cerpariota grous, 7 zdvrcacy‘praﬁr;q divacd to adh ce
thess soreus Fnu s, todbising oo nity bawe Vlindivic s \-‘.", GoWuE LOeSsse
ively Lo Cucng? - to b Uer o= e rolasis iy Tor et ories, val
sucee oful i enbliag porent rosi .f:\uc;-ly Lo espe Lt the ey a%d
GoiiiGs 6f tiu.'i'r of fepring.,

The study supports the concept of child npuée as a symptom of family
distress. Child abuse is not.‘in ny viewf a discrete and encapsulated
medical syndromz.  These data enable us $9 s¢2 child cburc 12ss as the inter
section of - a sick p(rpr(vniof angd & pazsive victia than 45 ¢ hunan rgupo.se
to severe stress in the nurturing context, Treatment, and ultimatcly, pre-
vention, of this-;ympton is best conceived in relation to the §oc1a1 eqo1-

ogy of family life.
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STATEMENT OF DR. ELI NEWBERGER, DIRECTOR, PAMILY DEVEL-
OPMENT STUDY, CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL, BOSTON, MASS.

Dr. Newseroer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My prepared remarks
speak for themselves. I would like to try to give some added human
substance to Mr. Brown’s and Dr. Gelles’ remarks by briefly referring
to a couple of clinical cases of child abuse which illustrate some of
. .the dilemmas for clinical practitioners, and some of the gaps in our
" knowledge base about these problems. : :

. The first.case T would like to tell you briefly about is one of which
- T have a picture. Will you please turn to the first appendix to my
_‘testimony, and look at page 704, figure 7. The child pictured on page
704 is a 3-week-old infant who was presented to our hospital emer-
gency room with a palm print on the side of his head. On the left
“temple you can see a fairly large area of discoloration. This child’s
“father is a professional person at one of the Boston area hospitals. -
It was from his mother’s explanation that his father had inflicted
the injury. The child was fortunatelv not gravely injured. Ultimately
he left the hospital in good neurological condition, But this child
- conld have suffered grave neurological damage as a result of this
trauma. : ' ' R
. 'The hospital staff was reluctant to call tlis a case of child abuse and
to report it ' : :
~ One reason the doctors were 8o concerned not to call this child abuse
is that they were worried about stigmatizing the family of a colleague, -
‘Thev were also Yeluctant to make the family eligible for public child
welfare services in Massachusetts, which are not always competent
. and excellent and because, as they said—and they were right—the
family was ready, willing. and able to pav for private social work
and psychiatric services. They said they’d be happy to participate
but they would much rather not have this case reported as a case of

- child abuse.

T will hasten to say that this case was indeed reported after some
discussion. But it demonstrates vividly why it is in Mr. Brown’s
executive summary on page 6 that one sces a disproportionate repre-
sentation in case reports of child abuse and neglect of poor families.
It has to do with the many factors which make practitioners for more
afluent families reluctant to report child abuse and child neglect.

It is much easier for us in pediatric practice to call these injuries

_accidents, where the name implies an isolated random event. And 1
think it is of no small interest that accidents are the major source of
- childhood morbidity and mortality after 1 vear of age. In the two
other appendices to my testimony I offer research which suggests thot
there are important associations in the familial. child developmental,
and environmental aspucts of accidents. We may be calling some chil-
dren, the children of poor families or socially marginal families. vic-
tims of child abuse and neglect. To the other. more affluent children
we give 8 diagnostic na.ae which does carry with it great stigma. Un-
fortunately the diagnosis of an accident is usually not associated with
;ny positive action to assure protection for the children in their
omes,
I think it is also well to point out that the data in the American
Humane Association survey su{zgests an inextricable ascociation be-

tween poverty and child abuse. It is unfortunase thag we still have the
V.4
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illustration that poverty and child abuse are inextricably linked. I
know that Mr. Brown and his colleagues are very concerned about
this. Their data says that poor and socinlly marginal families are
likely to be caught. : o

The problem is, as Dr. Gelles has pointed ont. that what this crentes
for society at large is a kind of smokescreen. Tt obscures our attention
to larger, perhaps more significant, problems hecanse we are able to
look at this just as a problem of poor people. Unfortunately. for many
profesionals, when a ‘child like the 3-week-old_babv comes in, the
response is: “Well, this could not be a case of child abuse because the
family is too rich.” ' 4

‘There are other aspects of the smokesereen which have to do with
how, in our society, if we can pinpoint a group of parents over here
and say, “These are the child abusers,” we can justify our violent
tm‘l‘tment of our children and our inattention to violence more.gen-
erally.

The next case T would like briefly to tell vou abont is the :ad situa-

tion of an infant whom T examined yvesterday. 2.month-old baby who ,

was admitted to our hospital with 15 skull fractures, This is a
child from a snowbaund rural area of Massachusetts, whose family
was extremelv isolated during the recent blizzard. They have no
phone. There is a great deal of marital conflict. The child was brought.
to a local hosspital where the dingnosis of child abuse was missed be-
cause the right X-ravs and laboratory studies were not taken. There
was no previous contact of this child with any other provider. When
the child arrived at our hospital 2 nights ago, there was really quite
an angry response froin several members of our professional staff who
were concerned, as doctors are. to establish the dingnosis of child
abuse, meaning for many phvsicians the battered child syndrome or.
a situation where an intentionally motivated caregiver sets ount to
assault a defenseless victim. There was a temptation on the part of
our staff to hadger this poor mother to get her to tell what happened
when. with what instruments, by whom, et cetera. '

This is a very big problem in prefessional practice beeause we don’t.
have nearly an adequate classifiention for children’s iniuries. On the
one hand, we have these heavily value-lnden characteristics for how
children get their injuries—*“abuse” and “neglect”—which snggest to
the clinicians that what they need to do is establish a diagnosis by
n process of interrogation.

On the other hand, we have the benign and harmless set of classi-
fication labels like accidents, which enable us to downplay or ignore
the problems of families. .

One of the rensons for the angry response by the staff in their
eagernes to establish the diagnosis quickly is the fact that these cases
are very difficult for professionals to manage. They stir up painful
feelings in all of us. Imagine vourself as a doctar or'a nurse in the -
emergency room seeing a 2-month-old baby with a swollen and mis-
shapen head, whose X-rav shows manv fractures of the skull. You
can easily see how one wonld be terribly saddened by the child and
terribly enraged at the parent. Unless one knew that there was some-
thing one could do for that family. one would be tempted. s our
physicians were, to say, “Well. this child should nev v return home.
We have to immediately proceed to the juvenile court and ask fo; a

o
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finding-of care and protection and take this child from its parents’
custody once and for all.” : '

- Many physicians don’t know that with an adequate program of
" diagnosis and treatment involving a social worker, g nurse a psvehia-
. trist, and the other professions which enable one to understand what
“one can do for a family. very often it is possible to return even such p
case as this directly home from the hospital. P

The problem is that most doctors don’t have the knowledge base to

this nature.
_There are two areas where we have an urgent need to improve our
- knowledge base for clinical practice. :
The first concerns the development of theory. Unfortunately in this
" fleld we still- have an enqrmous predominance of individual-based
theories about hotv it is that child abuse occurs, i
"Most physicians. if yon were to ask them. would tell you that child
abuse is a psychiatric problem. and the answer for it is some kind of
paychiatric counseling. T would say that it is ironic. given what we
have learned about child abuse todav and given the data in Mr. Brown's
__report on the prevelance of problems and social isolations, alcohol
dependence, insufficient Bousing, et cetera, that we still have essen-
tially a-counseling. program for families when child -abuse cases are

re .

%nfortunately it is a counseling program carried forth by people
who are verv often inexpericnced and poorly trained. and people
whose practice doesn’t attend to any sound professional guidelines
_ based on knowledge about family process.
data as. for example. the work of Dr. Gelles and his colleagues. This
would give a more adequate, and sociological foundation for practice.
There are other causal models. from cognitive developmental and
~ecologic theory for example. which have not been fully explored and
. which potentially conld bear great fruit.
~ Tn that regard: the second great need, as T see it, is the development

through the Federal R. & D. effort of a more rationale foundation for
clinical programs and practices.

best of hands. most cases are still managed by intuition and whim.

There is a crving need. T think. for the design of an R. & D. strat-
" egy which will lead to ugeful evaluation findings so we can. for exam-
ple. sce from randomizdd intervention trials what kinds of support
and intervention for families enlminate in what differences for fam-
ilier and children.

This has not to date been done. T regret tosav. .

We also need desperatelv to have comparable data bases on child
abuse research projects with a systematic effort toward harmonizing
the widely varving definitions used for child abuse and neglect in all
~ federally funded msearch. .

Mr. Purszrr. Thank vou very much. .

Are there any questions from the staff? If not. we will proceed to
Dr. James Kent. associate clinical professor of pediatrics, University
of Southern California School of Medicine, and Children’s Hospital
of Los Angeles. ) ‘

[The complete prepared statement of Dr. Kent follows:]

4 i

. sort through-in a rationale way the key issues involved in a ease of”

We necd to elaborate other theoretical explanations based on such .

Here I think it is important to underline the fact that even in the

s
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1t is tha purpose of these reusris to list and watline sus2 strategics for
Intervantion in cases of ,?h'xlc.' thuse and rejlectye Tne list is not exhaustive. 1011
omphasize ‘those strategles which 1'n nost faniliar with fron ry oan work and from the
work of colleagues. My reportin; parspective ls forred mainly from eiggt years cf
Tence in worklng with ebisive fanilles at Childrens Hospitul of Los Angeles,

four of those years In directing a child abuse and neglect treutrznt and research
-1

1 ] -
. project , and feom my exparience as a consultant to the Los Angales County Juvenile
L] .

Court In cases of child abus: aad neglect: [ have alsn had the opportunity to visit

and observe thz operation of maay othar.child abuse and neglect treatmeat projects,
R .
| hoth" to learn and 2s 2 for-al evaluator. | am currcatly engaged as the principle

fnvestigator of anllnp:c't study of (,,,,_.'_.,:y child e¢buse add neqlect projects that

wers funded by the' Mondale bill in 1574, '
. . = -y, L. .
The bias In my experieacs 1s to~ard large urban area prograns, priririly

hosplital-based. However, 1 thin% that® the intervention and case managen:nt strategies .
§ wil) descrlbe can be generalized to other demoyraphic and adatnistrative conditions.

One thing that Is learnad fro- visiting wltrwv'my child ahuse and neglect projects

Is that the kind of problens enzountered by the treatment staffs are revarkably )

.~

sinflar.. 'I.’ho major difference lies in the treatvent resources that are dvoilable.

A distinction first nezds to be made between primiry and secondary prevention.

-

Primary preventlon ains to prevent child abuse before It occurs. Seccondary prevention .

alms to prevent reabuse once it ozcurs and has been {dantified.

Considering primary prevention firct, a further distinction must ba rade between (

@ gystems aporoach and a $¢”2t07s a_n_a‘r‘ggtih. The systems aporo

.Ond health poiicies ar;d projr273. The assumption underlying this approach is that

.
child sbuse orcurs, at least in part, decause g such factors as poverty, lnadequate

o )
health care and supsrvision for childreny and soclal alienation. The poverty naze

-

generates stresses on pareals which 1ead. to an uccutation of frustration and
. L]
resentment that finally are ventad on the children, s

! National Institute of Mental Haalth Grant 4 2L7h1-ch
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Programs to alleviats thase stresses would Includs sp=cific propasals such as
¢ health cars visitor systen (Ke-ps, 1976) as w211 as more general proposals such es
o1 Increase in Title XX funds (especla!ly for day care services), Job tralning éro;
grams, parent odueotlor_\..ond advozazy for .ehlldra-‘ azross a brosd varlety of problems,
A more swesping approach is p.r'ppoud.by Gi1-(1970), who bc-lhvn that cultura) -
sanctions about the uses of ajgrassion, In conjunction with a conpstitive social and

economic systes, provide a natursl rediun for dissozial bahaviors such as child abuse,

Competition for n.louren .!ayl the qroundwork for "sun-zero" Interactions (I.s.,
whatever 1§ ul_n. someone else hes to lose). Parents who ara losing In the cowpetition
' for resourcas In the larger sozlety nay rore saslly react with violence In the ull!_.r
'locloty'of the famlly when thalr needs are frustrated and thelr wishes unnet. (One
of the natural results Is chilcabuse).

A systems approsch to the praventlon of child abuse, then, would require that
soclety and socletal attitudes ba reorganized ‘In such s way as to equallize wealth
and/or access to socliety's resources, chenge sozletal ettitudas about violerice, and
asks the needs of chlldren a more Important priority. 'of thase, the last seems the
most proximete to the probdlenm, It‘;iaould also seem to offar the greater cherce for ‘

, success In the foresesable futur.c. The prozosal for s heglth visitor 'lys'to ./for '.,
' -lmtm.' could be Implemented without » m]o} reorganlization of values ajottltudu;
Mo ons, after all, would argue that harm could be done by & systea tha't off.ond some —
sssurances thet new bables ware st least recelving minimal care. Yot strongly .
_ontrenched ettitudes sbout the pnro;atlvo_l of parents, freedof from Qubllc’lntor- )
" vantion In famlly life, and a private enterprise health care systen ¢!l combine to. .
nslls even médest proposals ;uch as that. fhls ralses serlious quastions about count
; Ing much on ;yltm approsches t> child abuse preveation.
Parent aducation Is another kind of systens approach. It 14 lo?s proximste to
‘the préblu than the health vislitor proposal but also less controversial, and certalnl
sore possible to l.,nltlato than progra=s that thresten to chanje the soclo-economic

bosls of soclety. Parent edization .»:1d 3im to increasa gencral parenting comp‘.tonc

N.
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A;proa;ho to this and lmplicatlons fer child abuse are well-revicded In @ recant
pudlice y the Education Comalssion of the States (1976). The Possiﬁi, impact
of suchifrograzs 01 ths Incidance of child sbuse Is not clear.  The Tlkellhood I3

- _thitifhi'i}iient or future parents who would be rost responsive to such projravs
would also be the parznts who were least likely to abuse anyway. In any event,
programs to Improve parenting can be Justified on much broader grounds than just thelr’

possible valus in primary pravention of child abuse.

The symptons ggg[g;;ﬁ Is almsd at making people'oworc of the praevalence and
consejusnces of abuss on& the nead for beconing Involved {1.e. reporting suspected
, Incldents ;o soma dasignated ogenc*) and educating people about sources of help If )
they fes! themselvas to be at risk for abusing thelr chlldren. Tie gendral objecélvc
1s to produce & kind of cOns;lousness_raislng about abuse, with the specific message
baing, "1t’'s dangerous to you and your :hlldren--bon'£ do It.* .
The valua of thase programs In reducing the actusl Incldence of child abuse Is
- wot cleer. Suzh prograns are probably more effective In secondary rather than \
_primary prevention. Th? dlzzying Inzrease In chlld sbuse reporting rates In the last
fow years may well ba attrlbqtablcé&o the lnflu:nc: of these awareness programs. .
Such J’ogroms may also Increass the n;%bor of self referryls for help. But again, i,,
the self referral generally occurs after an Incldent of abuse. .
While & symptoms approach may have great value In matters of ;ec0ndlry preventlion,
1t 1s difficult to sae-the role It might play In primary preventfo?. Even & program
that emphasized the possible penalties to paren}s.'or that made legal penalties more
severe, would probably have little effect on primary prevention (aVthough 1t might
negatively Influenze the self reforral'rate). The assunption In such procrams 1s
that ln;ormation or knowledge of consequunces will influence overt behavior. Child

abuse, ho.ever, Is iost often an Irrational act, and information or threats par sa

ténd to have tittic influsnce on tha psycholojgical factors that produce Irrational octs.
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To sunnarize Lricefl,, ¢ vyt TN B I SR A I L L e S N A R LT rl."
long t;un probably offer ths b st c-".’;’.-:-l' for ¢ BT .,' Lrretnecs b ga e Ye
usocl;t.nd with ahuse, Thz iediate difficolty in th the "loag reo myy b any (

—————mm!’:lly for rost such pro:osals, s5 theere . still o et ty fiprove society's
capability for effuctive s22antary prc./-ntlun Th? Yot n:»;»rm;h represents the
hginnlng of sccondary' ;5rqven:_im. Increased aarrencas, both lay and professional |

Wil increase the Index of suspicion for abuse, and ~=dia protra i th ’t stress conse-
r progr

quences to the chlild aad co-aity rasp'u-\sibilit-/ shault inreane ro)diness to a=t.
Madla programs that stress conseq'.:n:.-.s to the child, when prired with r'csourccs for
help, should Increase slelf-re-'erral rates,
iy In secondary prcventlr',n. the erphasis Is o0 case finding, “int terventlion to prevant
n.buu,‘and trestment of coron faztars In shuse-prore eaviroi.:rnts that can advers'_gly\
affect chllldrm\ Whather physical abuse Is present or not.
Case fnlndlng as a funztlon of Increased awarenéss has alre vdy Yo2n discussed,

+ Anyone may frcport susplcions of ’cbuse to protective servics, palice, or health
agencies. Sone grou;:s of profesrfgo'\als that have contazt vith children are required
tt; r.oport. In ‘elther case, persons’ who report suspected incidents of the child ahu-;g
are not civilly liable If ths suspicllons are proven to be unfounded, '

The major point hare is that it iMleessary to knowv or be a‘)le to prove
that a chlld's Injuries were Inflicted by someone in the child's e'\vlro-\m‘bgfon
roportlng one's suspicions. |nVestigatlon and, ultimately detcrnimtion of the
probable cause of Injuries arz the jolnt responsiblility of physicisns, police ond
jwonlli courts, ‘

. It should also be noted that It is not necessary for the juvenile court to know
exactly how a chlld's lnjurie\a oaccurred In order to afford ths child the protection
of the court. If the child's parents, or the persons resgonsible for sdpervision at
the time of the Injuries, c3an>t provids an adequate azcourt of the injuries, that

can be sufficlent grounds in itszlf for the court to taie jurisdlct"on. A child whose

.
. >
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parents or caretakers fail 1 protect ray be just as ruch gt risk far serfous Injury--
.. - .

., and thus deserving of thr ccert's asslstancé--as_ a child Mo is Inrqntionatly{;bused.
] .

The next factor in seco~Zary prevantion is effective interventlcn. The flrst

point to be made Is that it Is a3 passible to have too much interveation as l't Is to

have too littla. fInitially, 2ad still to a largz extent, intervention wa;h‘anis:ns

raly heavily on removal of children froa the hone 8s a geans of protpct‘ing thenl‘ ron

future Injury. While that %ind of intervention usually does protect® th\e child frgn

inflicted Injury, It als> Se-.ef'ates substantial srisks of itc"ova. . L
. o . <

Foster placenent ray Intsrfere with or attenulte.posl:!ve!d!ng between the
child and the parents. In t-e case of infants and toddlers, it can totally dIsr:npt e .

, RN . .-
thet bonding. Prolonzed foster care 111 increase the prchability of multiple fostgr,
homes, and that kind of experiezce can put & child seriougiy ot risk for an hnp:l;'e:il .
capacity to form good object relations ips in adult 1ife. 1t also Increases the risk -

. v

thet the child will grow up to be & parent who ondong;rs the health and w;lun of

: . Ty,

his own children.
Two other consejuences of foster care can affect treatrent. As long as » child
Is "safely' stashed In l. foster ho:s. there Is 8 tendency to let treat‘hnt‘ progr.m ‘; N
fpr the parents drift, or to shift more responsibiiity for the tr'utmc‘nt to the -pa'rgr.\'gs
_than they can actually bear 8t the time (o.g.', “if the parents really want the child )
back they'1l find the help | think they need"). The other consequence Is that »

missing child will tend to shift parents' attention‘ln treatment away frow selif-

. examination and Issues of better parenting to & process of mechanical compliance and

A4
highly selected self-raports designed to convince others that they are ready to have

"the child back. ) -

A third treatment relate? conseguence of out of hone placement Is that It offers
Vittle opportunity to s-aluate the Dsrelnts' responses to the demands of child resring
under stress. The result can be an acadevnic discussion of the “right techniques' or

an Intellectusl examination of the pareats' [nternal barriers to genersl child rearing,

()
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. - .
when tha real prebler Vs learairg Rys to ~vintain a nurturing envirod a1t on a

) 7 .

sustained basls when other n:2d5 are also pressing--a situslion 3site different

»

from a weekly one hour visit in a faster ha-o.

-
Tha Implication of theass risks an? consegueazes is that out of hy-e places=nt

as on lnlt}al Intefyention ele-2nt should be usad pricarily only whea there is soltd

rasson for believing that th: paraats will not be able to curb ths abusive Sehevior

evan with theabaginning of treat~ant and court supervision. Such rcasons would
include » history of severe drug or alcohol abuse, unre=itting and severe .e.'wirmrrenta.l
strasses, significant intedlectusl or emotional daficits, or a sicnifiecant history

- h

of Impulsive, antlsocial behavior. Any of thess cpnditicns would Sué]:;t the

likellhood of a serlously irpaired c2pability for predicting or eoatrol ling one's

N

. . own behavior, aven under court suparvision.

The argument here Is that effective s=condary lnt.ervention can urually ba best
sccomplished with the child In the homs. The protastion of the Jucenlle Court,
however, Is stil) initlally i=portant while the treatrent progran Is belng Inftlated.
In the treatment projran at the Faw}ly Dsvelop-ent Project, Childrens Hosplital of
in! Angeles, court Jurisdiction ls,charded as critlcal in .the first six to twelve R

* months of trtatne?t. Sors lever needs to be presarved, as It 1s not possible to "
rellably assess quant?' motivation for treatmenat a} the outset of a cage,

What safeguerds, then, can ba offered that the child will not be reabused before
the treatment progran begins to have significant }osttlve effects on fenlly function- -
Ing? One safeguard 1s more effective "trlag-,a"lI with abusive pz2rents. The constellation
of factors\that groduces abusive behavior Is not the sare fronm fanily to f;mlly, 1f
differentlating among types oi 2busers and etiologies of abuse can be Impréved,
then It will be possitle to rore closely calibrate interventions to fit the risks
that are actually involved. ‘

Work at the Fanlly Deve'cp-ant Projact sujgests that it §s possihle to differentiate

- among parents who abuse through .ell-intentio=ed but ill-cousidere *»thqj; of discipline

Iy

parents who abuse beciuse of severa psychiatric prodleas, an?d pirents who abuse

Q
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(onﬁ tolerate abuss Sromematesy Hat of frustration from unv, ronentol stresses that

.
-
wouldoramhela th: resaurdss of FosDaziple. Othar differentiations are also
uid o )
) .

is that ‘different dagreas of

poscibla.. For prcsegt purpdsas, tha n&part)ﬂt paint

risk have differeat (npl’*Etion' for treatmaat st ratcg, attazhed to different
. 3 .

etlologies. .

This approach would be in contrast ts the rore prevalent current approach that

tends to assu~e either jha: all child abusars have pgarly cﬁ;trollci homicidal wishes

. - .
toward thair children or that they are driven, impulsive paople who are Incapable

yahaviors until thay have had years of psy;hotherapy: .

of modifying thelr abusiva

t hes showvn both of these assu-ptions to be false.

Exnarience pt the projec

k] .
To charizesany abuss-pron: eqviroa==2at to a cosistently nurturing environrant
. .

way Indesd takes rcMthg or years, a7d In fact ras even be 8n impractical goal. To - .

simply stop the azute physical abuse, ho.zver, 15 ussally a feasible goal that

frequently can be accn-plished rather Gquickly. For the rest, the major aim Is to

- .
tip the ration of ex 5 erggp?aﬁfbﬁt to evhjigzri_yqtg rore in favor of erpressed
. . -
love. ¢ - . » 4
, .
. y : Sy e . .
Another safejuard is liueral use of pirunt aide; or some equivalent (Rigler,
’

Kent, Croot, & Finnila,1977). Thesz are pufsons who function as 4 Lridgze between the

fornal treatment progran a~d thL abusive poreats. They can prosid: concrete assistance

to husive parents, such as a1y good nzichbar could provide, as wzll as erotional

support and reagsurance that the :5u=iv= parcnts are still reqird-d as worthy p-op\e,

1 .ho knod the wHo\c stairy of their abuse. The value of

This bshi of e-otional support network
L% lﬂpv'tqn* '1f1§!§td against a
o

Tnn parent olde o\gy providzs an early warning

even to other "las pirents

that latter rassage canadt b= ovarstatl.

for the aBUSaVo parﬂw‘( ) ray pravida the . single

recurrenze of acu:e physica! abusn
. . ', ~ »
detector for incipirat crices for the fn-—al trﬂwtwr\' prrsonne! ’ P

& third safejuard is to provicdz the fanily llt“ a care projran for tn}lr chn!drgn

that Includes bash reqular awd ersily avritable pediatric care and a careful man!toring
]

of the e~otioal 21d develos aatal status af the children. Such a progran can provide
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survelllance of the chil.dn-'::': overall h=31th, but rore i_rtpvrt-'ntl'/ it can seorv,
to reduce parents' anxlety absut the grt.>.-4th and dzvelopiant of their children. That
kind of anxlety Is caslly coavertad so-etlres to prenature d:-nds for perforrance
when the perents feal that tha child's behavior Is an absolute reasure of thalr
adequaey. That kind of nix i‘s 3 rich rediua for abusive pareat{ng.

;A fourth saofeguard Is to carry out the treatmant projra. In a tean coatext.
The team ;hould Include anyor2 fron a:;y agency or group that Is involved anny vy
and concerned enough to provids regres:nta‘tlon._ This safeguaﬁd der\ivc; fron two

conslderations. The first is tha; a‘mss-Ywe ;e::?lies ten? to be resistant,
mult]-problem fanilles that rove slosly in tr:'e'ropy and require th? :ounssl of maay .
specialists. The worry and /,G.-ain;on a.: single therapt.st, coupled with what-sesxs ‘o
be scant movement on the pu"t of t;w: fanily, can be ovaruhelming. The support ahd
" assistance of & tean Is vitallto the mental health of all concerned.

The s‘ocond consideration Is that (dtfflcult and conflicting feelings can be
arcused In the treatment of abusive fonilles. These feelings can blind a primary X
tharspist to signs that a fanlly Is go!r;g Into crisls, or sigas that a family Is
behaving In new and more healthy w:iys. To miss elther can result In the continuance
.o; non-productive therapy stratejles. That Is & rlsk In any therapy, but the
eons‘aunces of Irratrievablse nistakas In abuss cases are poten.tlally too grave to
vest ths sole responsibi]ity for succassful managerent In one person, hovever talented
or experienced. The therapists as well as the famllles need sorcone looking over
‘thelr shoulders, at least c;urlng tha -first few n;?nths. b

The fifth and last safeguard to e conslcered Is the parents' genera! welfare.
The parents are the key to a successful Intervention pragran. One rust begin by
assuming ‘that they do love trzlr childrea and d> not want to injure themn, then look
for the barrigcs that llnter.‘e.-é Aith thair expression of that love. The barriers can

. <
-be feellngs of<persqnal Inac:juacy that cause then to overreact to the children:

L]

masital c”fljﬂ_{bat keaves then fe:l#g unsupported ! angry;, ewoaomic and other
. - 4
. . ‘F)
-
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"
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coviron21tal stresses that ot displozed to the thildr: or other persnnal nzeds

that pérlodlcally and significaatly prespt their ability tn r2spond to the necls
of thair children a;i not be;in treatrant with the ansurdtion that thay expone théir.
chiidren to injury out of cx~=ral Indiffercace or hostility. That happeas, buet ft
13 less comma) tgan the revarse . ‘ .
It is recojnized thag tive $;fcgJ]rdS bzing proposed here nay not always be
svailable. Less attention shnuld ba given to the form and rore to the purpose.
Clearly, thnre are ;!tefna:iv; fori’s to —eet the sama Aeed;. To the extent that .
thesq needs canqot te m;t in t= trejt-2nt projra~, Interim foster care has to be
consl&ered as &7 intarvention stratejy. 1t Is not fd=al in riost cases, but it
ought to be available vshea 0.h2r reals to protecihthe children d:fault,
OAe last paint: Secondar; pre!enflo; should also faclude considaration of the
potential effez's of abubive environ-cnts‘ow children's emotional developreat, and,
ul;}matcly, th;Ir cap;city to parcat their oun child;;n. It secms an obvious puint,
but dlscussions, ;?pers. 817 bYouksy on teeatrant tend to focus exclusively on
strategies !or preventing the a:ct 2f physical abuse. The more difficult and urgent
problem ls_?ndolng ths effezts of gro- 'ag up in 8~ enviroanent that sporadically
vlola}as feeiings éf basic trust, tends to diminish a sense of s:lf-worth, and -
models violence as &1 a:;eézable means of e;presslon in hu=man relationships.
Children fron abuse-prose environvents ray need as much extra Jssistance as their
parents. The prob! of secondary prevention has not been s0lved with the cessation
of acute physical abuse. That solution only enables society to turn its full sttention
':; the emotional context of the abuse and its consequences for the child. If the
social grnetics of child asbuse are to be altered, It is there that the most sustained

efforts rust be directed. It is there that progress con begin for primiry prevention,

not for this bencrntinn, but for the next,
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8efore concluding these rersmys, | would like to renind you that tha core of

any prog?am. the most Important resourse, Is manposer. That is also the most

-

, obvious deflcit In our manageet of cnile 2buse and nsglect cases. There simply

v

[N

Tsn't neerly anough ptople to 25 the work. Let ne use my osn coufity es an example.

At present (FORTHCOMING)

O ‘ (’l’ . . / . g
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The point of these figures is that knoulﬁ;ge of effcctive intervention and
treatment str.tegles is useiess wltho;t the hunan resources to lmplement them, And,
with few exceptioss. ths rost coton problem across the country is a lack of human
resourcas. Nearly a)! of us are engaged .In something that 1s like bullding models
for which we have excellent blueprints, but Important parts are missing, and there
Isn't enough glue anywdy. Th; g3p betwzen what ve kno« how to do and what we .
sctivaly are able to do Is usually large, dismal and frustrating. |f there 1s any
one polnt which 1 vant to make In these remarks it s that: Interventlon and
treatmant strategies are just papsr gates without 2 cornitTent to sunport the
people who must Irplezent then.

| sm aware that this Is not a unique clrcunstance. There 1s a chronlc

shortfall betwaen go3ls a;d ‘resources In human servies -prograns, to say nothing

PAFulToxt Provided by ERIC

of the shortfcll bctween goals and resdits. 1'm owly saying that we must adjust
our goals, and expectations of results, to the rosources that are actually ovallable.
We should not dezelve ourselves Into believing that Increased reporting rates or
central reglstries are 2 solution to the problea, or that monthly visits from an
ovgr-worked protective services worker constitutes ''treatment', or that new laws
lra‘golng.to “cura’ anybudy. Without support for services we are going to have ln.
Intervention A‘chanlsm that functions beautifully but sccomplishes 1ttle: an
Inforred publlic end professional groups will Increass reporting, better laws will
Impr;ve tha function of the courts, and centrol registriés wlll document all of the
activity. Howaver, If the faailies who are getting thelr vital statistics recordad
don't fetelve.effectlve services, we are all engaged in o cosmetic excrclise. The
"botton line” on Interventlon strategles |s that ail of them require people and

human services. We haven't discovered an alternative technology.

.
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STATEMENT OF DR. JAMES KENT, ASSOCIATE CLINICAL PROFESSOR
OF PEDIATRICS (PSYCHOLOGY), UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN
" CALIPORNIA, SCEOOL OF MEDICINE AND CHILDREK'S HOSPITAL
OF 108 ANGELES

Dr. Kext, It’s a long Mandle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am not
going to read my written testimony. o L

The testinony deals with a discussion of forms of prevention and
suggestions for prevention, primary and secondary. And there is also a
plea for increased services. There are not cnough people to do the work.

I would like to add one comment to the previous testimony. Sotie-
thing that Mr. Brown said suggested it. : .

Larry, you said that 48 percent of the cases received “casework
counseling.” Was that the only form of treatment or the primary
form 1 It was the only form.

"I would like to let you know what “casework counseling™ consists
of in my county. Los Angcles. There are approximately 600 workers
in the county. They have many kinds of jobs. Those jobs include the
supervision of about 8,000 children who are under court jurisdiction.
A quarter of those children are under jurisdiction for reasons of
inflicted injury—physical abuse. That percentage doesn’t include
neglect and sexual molestation and other forins of abuse, There are
8.000 under court jurisdiction and abonut 6.000 nctive protective serv-
ices cases which have been referred because children were thought
_ to be at risk for injury or maltreatment. _

So there are u total of about 15000 cases for the 600 workers. They
have other things to do, too. They supervise involuntary’ placements,
et cetern. 'The workers are not for the most part trained social
workers. The, requirements for the positions are a bachelor’s degree
from any university in any field. You get your training on the job.
The frequency of contact, T would estimate, at about once a month
for most of the families, in the form of a visit or a call. Some fam-
“ilies which are probably in crisis or desperately in need of services
. obvionsly mnay get more attention than that. '

The intent of this comment is. not to make protective services
workers the whil)piug boys. Most of the time they are at the end of

a very long limb, and they work very hard. The problem is that
they are overworked and often undertrained and have inadequate
assistance from other groups of professionals. The intent of this
connnent is to point out that what's being called the “treatment,”
that is received by the majority of the families is not trentment At all,
It is u form of loose surveillance. I think we are just papering over
an nbsolutely critical situation with empty words when we call that
“treatment.” That's my comment and preamble. ‘

Now. I want to make three general points in my verbal testimony
and then talk for about 5 minutes on some research.

The three points are these:

The first is that child abuse and neglect is not u unitary phe-
nomenon. It has multiple canses, multiple etiologies. if you like, and
different degrees of risk attached to the different et logies, Different
etiologies call for different services and different intervention strate-
gies. It is important to keep that in mind. We have in our work been
able to distinguish four major groups of abusers which have different




.‘ iologies. That is wiitten up on a paper that T can supply the staff
uter. , ,
‘The second point—it has been mentioned already by a!l three of.
‘the panelists—but I have to say it a in—child abuse generally does
not occur as s simple psychiatric aberation. It has a social context
which contributes significantly to its occurrence.
The third thing I want to say—and some here may want to take
- jasud with this—despite the sometimes horrible physical damage
inflicted on’ these children and the “consequences of that, it is my
belief that the most serious and lingering injury in most child abuse-
cases is the mental injury that occurs in children who grow up in
homes where their primary caretakers, the peo‘:le they depend on
most for primary nuturing, are also people who arc the greatest
danger to their health and welfare. If we consider that we learn to
value ourselves first as our parents value us, and we learn to experi-
ence or expect from others what we have expected and experien
from our parents, if you grow up feeling inadequate and_ learning
that you are going to be criticized and hurt for your inadequacies,
_ you grow-up very wary and very defensive, agressive or withdrawn,
crippled in some ways in your own tential to give or to love freely.
It is my belief that in that kind o development is the basis of the
social genetics of child abuse, the cause of the intergenerational
cycle of child abuse that ha. been commented on and noted so often
in literature and research. . . o :
Those are the three general things that T wanted to talk about.
Now, for a little bit about research. I was asked to comment on the
relationships between kinds of services that are offered families and
the impact on the families themselves. If T stuck to what we have
learned about that from statistical resources, it would be a very
short presentation. As Dr. Newberger ointed out, we have not done
that research yet or anything like it. There is currently underway a
study of 20 child abuse demonstration projects, 12 demos and 8 inno-
vative projects. That study will start data collection a little later this

month. We will complete its analysis sometime ir. the fall and have it
written up by the end of the (ear.

I think we will probably fearn something from that evaluation but
I don't think we will learn as much as we would like to know about
the relationship between services and impact. , '
_ The study got started late, thréugh no fault of NCCAN. The study
is taking place at a time when these projects are winding down. They
will be defunded in June, and they are-already adjusting their intake
procedures in anticipation of that. So we will nat get in many of the
projects a very reliable sample of their normal practices. But there
will be some data available at the end of the year. . -
The largest handicap to evaluating the impact of services in these
cases is that there are such incredible differences across projects.
There are differences in community characteristics, client populations,
service providers, and the kinds of services that are available.
The usual strategy in coping with this kind of multivariate research
where the interactions among the variables are complex and largely
obscure is to collect data from a large number of people. This allows
you to hold various combinations o variables “constant” in order to
study the relationships among other variables during the analysis.
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Y Unfortunatcly, there was no uniform plan for collecting data and

documenting information across the twenty projects so we won't be

ble to aggregate very muych of the data. This problem leads to a
o’mmen(fation. ' '

The model_that 1 would like to suggest for child abuse research
is a model which has been used in medical resenreh for some time
very success’ ally. That model is a collaborative vesearch project com-
posed of many studies or many projects alt working from sowe com-
mon protocol that enables them to collect the same kind of data,in
roughly the same way, with ronghly the same instrnments and then
feed it all into a central group that docs analysis. L

Out of that kind of model we may be able to develop some more,
reasonable inferences about etiology amd relationship between services
and impact on people. > _

But I think until we develop that kind of model nearly everything
we do and present to you, and present to onr eolleagues, is going to
be fragmentary and inconclusive. And it will end up with some
general caveat about more work needs tobe done, et cetera, '

We very much need that kind of collaborative study and that kind’

. of model. To my knowledge, it has been done in the social Sciences
or behavioral sciences research. Certainly it has not been done in
applied or clinical research. Tt very mnch needs to he done, But it
can’t be done with a hodge-podge of spending priorities that change
every 3 years, ' C o

After giving yon that fragmentary and inconclusive: information, 1
can tell you two or three things that.are more definite, These things
include good news and bad news, T . '

The good news is that it appears that in general it is possible to
interrupt the cycle of physical abase in most of the cases, if not
interruptad totally, ot lenst moderated so that the kids are not getting
bashed as hard and as often.

Treatment can alter the frequeney and sevefity of abuse, Tt has
been done with highly trained professional tenms. 1t has also been
dong by lay gronps, and it has heen done by just providing a pedia-
trician who is on call and offering regular services to the families, Tt
has been dane in a variety of ways. It is not clear what the comnon
denominator is amongst all'of those groups and the kinds of services
and the results of them. Tt is not clepr bevond the basie paradigm of
provisding somebody in distress with somehoid¥ clse who cares and
who is willing to help. That is the good news. We ean intervene. We
can stoll) the physical abuse, usually. '

The bad news is that we have been unnble to document that this
intervention in any consistent or stable way has improved the fune-
tioning of the children after the intervention. providing that the

. children stay in the home. That is a complicated statement. Tet me

© try to unravel that and state it more simpiy. We have some research

from the early 1970% that suggeats that intervention for a broad
spectrim of these families does produce for the children some gains

in IQ and school achie ‘ement and social relationships, Imt those

gains are achieved mainty by taking kids out of their homes and

. putting thew in foster homes, Tt is an expensive form of intervention

and it carries with it a lot of problems of its own which we did not
measure at the time, '
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What we have problems with is documenting guins of kids*who stay
in their homes. Most of the children we have seen—of a group of chil-
dren we have'seen in our project at Children’s Hopsital—have shown
fairly rapid and encouraging graihs in =ocin} reltionships. in develop-
ment scores, the first 6 months to 1 year after they have been taken
into the project. But 2 years later when you Imgin to look at these
youngsters, those gains are minly 1eversad, ) -
Most research projects have not” yet looked cun\ully at the social
functioning of the c{\ildren. but that is the bottom \ine on what we
want to achieve. Most clinicians you talk to—myself included—have
got a store of horror stories as well as a stock of good news.stories
about families who have turned out well. I know that a lot of the
familics we have treated have improved and the kids’ functioning has
improved, but we are having a hard time documenting that on a
group basis. That's the bad news, ,
I think the problem is partly a technological one. I think the tech-
nology of human services research and of impact research is really
rimitive. Another problem is that there are “sleeper effects.” We
jave not been able to stay with these families long enough, These
roblems have already been mentioned by Dr. Gelles and Dr. New-
rger. Federal priorities and the ways in which money is given do
not allow us to set' up studies and track the families long enough to
nnderstand the relationships between anything we do and its effects
on the families.
. The third point T wanted to make—and then I will stop—is that it
- appears from the services research that has been done that there 1s an
important role for paraprofessionals and lay people in treatment
“of child abusge, It has been demonstrated in many ways. 1 want to
emphasize the fact that T think it is not just that we are getting
people to do something cheaply that would cost a lot more if you